### Stine Helene Falsig Pedersen Editor

# Reviews of Physiology, Biochemistry and Pharmacology 184



# **Reviews of Physiology, Biochemistry and Pharmacology**

Volume 184

#### **Editor-in-Chief**

Stine Helene Falsig Pedersen, Department of Biology, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark

#### Series Editors

Diane L. Barber, Department of Cell and Tissue Biology, University of California San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, USA

Emmanuelle Cordat, Department of Physiology, University of Alberta, Edmonton, Canada

Mayumi Kajimura, Department of Biochemistry, Keio University, Tokyo, Japan Jens G. Leipziger, Department of Biomedicine, Aarhus University, Aarhus, Denmark

Martha E. O'Donnell, Department of Physiology and Membrane Biology, University of California Davis School of Medicine, Davis, USA

Luis A. Pardo, Max Planck Institute for Experimental Medicine, Göttingen, Germany

Nicole Schmitt, Department of Biomedical Sciences, University of Copenhagen, Copenhagen, Denmark

Christian Stock, Department of Gastroenterology, Hannover Medical School, Hannover, Germany

The highly successful Reviews of Physiology, Biochemistry and Pharmacology continue to offer high-quality, in-depth reviews covering the full range of modern physiology, biochemistry and pharmacology. Leading researchers are specially invited to provide a complete understanding of the key topics in these archetypal multidisciplinary fields. In a form immediately useful to scientists, this periodical aims to filter, highlight and review the latest developments in these rapidly advancing fields.

2021 Impact Factor: 7.500, 5-Year Impact Factor: 8.212

2021 Eigenfaktor Score: 0.00043, Article Influence Score: 1.394

Stine Helene Falsig Pedersen Editor

### Reviews of Physiology, Biochemistry and Pharmacology



*Editor* Stine Helene Falsig Pedersen Department of Biology University of Copenhagen Copenhagen, Denmark

ISSN 0303-4240 ISSN 1617-5786 (electronic) Reviews of Physiology, Biochemistry and Pharmacology ISBN 978-3-031-24203-8 ISBN 978-3-031-24204-5 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-24204-5

 ${\ensuremath{\mathbb C}}$  The Editor(s) (if applicable) and The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2023

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are solely and exclusively licensed by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors, and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, expressed or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer Nature Switzerland AG The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

### Contents

| <b>The Endocannabinoid System in</b> <i>Caenorhabditis elegans</i><br>Rubén Estrada-Valencia, María Eduarda de Lima, Aline Colonnello,<br>Edgar Rangel-López, Nariani Rocha Saraiva, Daiana Silva de Ávila,<br>Michael Aschner, and Abel Santamaría | 1   |
|---|-----|
| Inherited Ventricular Arrhythmia in Zebrafish: Genetic Models<br>and Phenotyping Tools .<br>Ewa Sieliwonczyk, Vladimir V. Matchkov, Bert Vandendriessche,<br>Maaike Alaerts, Jeroen Bakkers, Bart Loeys, and Dorien Schepers                        | 33  |
| The Biochemistry and Physiology of A Disintegrin and<br>Metalloproteinases (ADAMs and ADAM-TSs) in Human<br>PathologiesPathologies  | 69  |
| A Review: Uses of Chitosan in Pharmaceutical Forms Olimpia Daniela Frenț, Laura Vicaș, Tunde Jurca, Stefania Ciocan, Narcis Duteanu, Annamaria Pallag, Mariana Muresan, Eleonora Marian, Adina Negrea, and Otilia Micle                             | 121 |
| Cell-to-Cell Crosstalk: A New Insight into Pulmonary<br>Hypertension  | 159 |

Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol (2023) 184: 1–32 https://doi.org/10.1007/112\_2021\_64 © The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021 Published online: 17 August 2021

## The Endocannabinoid System in *Caenorhabditis elegans*



Rubén Estrada-Valencia, María Eduarda de Lima, Aline Colonnello, Edgar Rangel-López, Nariani Rocha Saraiva, Daiana Silva de Ávila, Michael Aschner, and Abel Santamaría

#### Contents

| 1  | Intro  | duction   | 3  |
|----|--------|---|----|
| 2  | The l  | Endocannabinoid System (ECS)  | 4  |
| 3  | Caen   | orhabditis elegans General Characteristics                                  | 5  |
| 4  | The l  | Endocannabinoid System in C. elegans  | 7  |
|    | 4.1    | C. elegans Phylogenetics  | 9  |
|    | 4.2    | Role of Cannabinoids in the Establishment of Reproductive Development in C. |    |
|    |        | elegans   | 11 |
|    | 4.3    | Transforming Growth Factor Beta (TGF-β) Signaling Pathway                   | 13 |
|    | 4.4    | Role of Cannabinoids in Cholesterol Transport                               | 15 |
|    | 4.5    | Involvement of Endocannabinoids in Axon Regeneration                        | 16 |
|    | 4.6    | Involvement of Endocannabinoids in Behavior                                 | 18 |
|    | 4.7    | Exogenous Cannabinoids Effects in C. elegans                                | 20 |
|    | 4.8    | Involvement of Endocannabinoids in Nociception                              | 21 |
| 5  | Conc   | lusion and Perspectives   | 22 |
| Re | ferenc | es  | 27 |

R. Estrada-Valencia

Facultad de Ciencias, Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México, Mexico City, Mexico

M. E. de Lima, A. Colonnello, E. Rangel-López, and A. Santamaría (🖂) Laboratorio de Aminoácidos Excitadores, Instituto Nacional de Neurología y Neurocirugía, Mexico City, Mexico

N. R. Saraiva and D. S. de Ávila Laboratório de Bioquímica e Toxicologia em Caenorhabditis elegans, UNIPAMPA, Uruguaiana, Brazil

M. Aschner Department of Molecular Pharmacology, Albert Einstein College of Medicine, Bronx, NY, USA

Laboratorio de Aminoácidos Excitadores, Instituto Nacional de Neurología y Neurocirugía, Mexico City, Mexico

**Abstract** The existence of a formal Endocannabinoid System in *C. elegans* has been questioned due to data showing the absence of typical cannabinoid receptors in the worm; however, the presence of a full metabolism for endocannabinoids, alternative ligands, and receptors for these agents and a considerable number of orthologous and homologous genes regulating physiological cannabinoid-like signals and responses – several of which are similar to those of mammals – demonstrates a well-structured and functional complex system in nematodes. In this review, we describe and compare similarities and differences between the Endocannabinoid System in mammals and nematodes, highlighting the basis for the integral study of this novel system in the worm.

Keywords Caenorhabditis elegans  $\cdot$  Cannabinoid receptors  $\cdot$  Endocannabinoid system  $\cdot$  Endocannabinoids  $\cdot$  N-acylphosphatidylethanolamine  $\cdot$  Nematodes

#### Abbreviations

| 2-AG      | 2-Arachidonoylglycerol                 |
|-----------|--|
| 5-HT      | Serotonin                              |
| AA        | Arachidonic acid                       |
| AC        | Adenylate cyclase                      |
| ACEA      | Arachidonyl-2'-chloroethylamide        |
| ACh       | Acetylcholine                          |
| AEA       | Anandamide                             |
| ATP       | Adenosine triphosphate                 |
| BBB       | Blood-brain barrier                    |
| BLAST     | Basic local alignment search tool      |
| CAPS      | Calcium dependent secretion activator  |
| CB1R      | Cannabinoid receptor 1                 |
| CB2R      | Cannabinoid receptor 2                 |
| CBD       | Cannabidiol                            |
| CBDV      | Cannabidivarin                         |
| CBR       | Cannabinoid receptor                   |
| CBRs      | Cannabinoid receptors                  |
| cGMP      | Cyclic GMP                             |
| CNS       | Central nervous system                 |
| DA        | Dopamine                               |
| DAGLα/β   | Diacylglycerol lipase α/β              |
| DAS       | Dafachronic acids                      |
| ECS       | Endocannabinoid system                 |
| EPA       | Eicosapentaenoic acid                  |
| EPEA      | Eicosapentaenoyl ethanolamide          |
| ESI-IT-MS | Electrospray-ionization ion-trap MS/MS |
| FAAH      | Fatty acid amide hydrolase             |

| FAS       | Full analysis set  |
|-----------|--|
| GABA      | γ-Aminobutyric acid  |
| GC        | Growth cone  |
| GFP       | Green fluorescent protein                                    |
| GLU       | Glutamate  |
| GPCR      | G protein-coupled receptors                                  |
| GTP       | Guanosine triphosphate                                       |
| IIS       | Insulin/IGF-1 signaling                                      |
| JNK       | c-Jun N-terminal kinase                                      |
| MAGL      | Monoacylglycerol lipase                                      |
| MAPK      | Mitogen-activated protein kinase                             |
| NAEs      | <i>N</i> -acylethanolamines                                  |
| NAPE      | N-acylphosphatidylethanolamine                               |
| NAPE-PLD  | N-acylphosphatidylethanolamine-specific phospholipase D-like |
|           | hydrolase  |
| NHR       | Nuclear hormone receptor                                     |
| NPC1      | Niemann-Pick type C1   |
| NSBP-1    | Nematode sterol binding protein 1                            |
| PDE       | Phospho-diesterases  |
| PEGCs     | Phosphoethanolamine glucosylceramides                        |
| PKA       | Protein kinase A   |
| PLC       | Phospholipase C  |
| PUFAs     | Polyunsaturated fatty acids                                  |
| RGC       | Retinal ganglion cell  |
| RNAi      | RNA interference   |
| R-Smads   | Receptor-regulated receptors of small mothers against        |
|           | decapentaplegic  |
| SID-GC-MS | Stable isotope dilution gas chromatography-mass spectrometry |
| STRM-1    | Sterol A-ring methylase-1                                    |
| Svh       | Suppressors of <i>vhp-1</i>                                  |
| TGF-β     | Transforming growth factor beta                              |
| THC       | Delta-9-tetrahidrocannabinol                                 |
| TOR       | Target-of-rapamycin  |
| TRPV1     | Transient receptor potential V1                              |

#### 1 Introduction

The endocannabinoid system (ECS), uncovered from molecules obtained from *Cannabis sativa*, mediates several effects on the nervous system. It is constituted by cannabinoid receptors (CBRs), enzymes, and endogenous cannabinoid ligands. Experimental and clinical data show that endogenous cannabinoids elicit the activation of the cannabinoid receptor 1 (CB1R) and cannabinoid receptor 2 (CB2R) and

other proteins. As a consequence, this activation triggers relevant physiological effects. It is also known that the ECS actively participates in several physiological processes in the central nervous system (CNS). In fact, its components participate in a considerable number of neuromodulatory functions such as immunomodulatory processes, neurotransmission mechanisms, and cell signaling pathways. Caenorhabditis elegans (C. elegans) is a soil-free nematode that has been widely used in the scope of scientific research. It is considered an optimal in vivo model to study aging and longevity due to the complete characterization of its genome and transcriptome. Its easy management and low maintenance cost make the nematode an ideal experimental model for pharmacological and toxicological studies. Numerous strains are available, some of which include deletion-type mutations in specific genes. Other transgenic strains express green fluorescent protein fused to promote the expression of genes that encode proteins of interest. Despite these advantages, the literature regarding the effects of the ECS on C. elegans is scarce due to a limited number of studies. Here, we reviewed the available on this topic with the aim at amplifying and strengthening the utility of the C. elegans model to elucidate the physiology of the ECS in mammals.

#### 2 The Endocannabinoid System (ECS)

The ECS has been extensively studied since its discovery some decades ago. In the early 1990s, determining the mechanisms underlying analgesic and depressive effects on the mammalian CNS was imperative. As a first approach, it was thought that the lipophilic nature of cannabinoids had a non-specific effect on cell membranes. After the discovery of delta-9-tetrahidrocannabinol (THC), the main addictive and psychotropic cannabis-derived molecule, several mechanistic-related findings followed shortly later. For instance, THC mapping and characterization of its anchoring sites in the brain raised the concept of CBRs. Indeed, these receptors displayed a similar nature to those G protein-coupled receptors (GPCR). From here on, the discovery of the CB1R was proposed to explain the psychotropic and addictive effects of cannabis. These receptors are found throughout the brain, mainly in the olfactory bulb, hippocampus, basal ganglia, and cerebellum. However, they are also distributed in the presynaptic terminals, peripheral nervous system, gastro-intestinal tract, and liver, among others (Zou and Kumar 2018).

After the discovery of CB1R, another CBR was identified, known as CB2R. Later on, its presence was demonstrated in immune cells and peripheral tissues such as the cardiovascular system, adipocytes, and the reproductive system. In recent years, some studies pointed to CB2R expression in the brain, particularly in microglia, the latter functioning as immune cells. CB2R is also expressed in neurons, although not at the same proportion as CB1R. In addition, it is proposed that these receptors play a role in nociception and neuroinflammatory processes (Ilyasov et al. 2018; Munro et al. 1993). Nowadays, it seems clear that the ECS affects a noteworthy array of physiological processes in organisms such as embryogenesis and development (Bukiya 2019), nociception (Woodhams et al. 2015), cell growth, immune and inflammatory responses (Del Río et al. 2018), and energy balance (Gatta-Cherifi and Cota 2016). To date, several cannabinoid-based clinical studies have revealed that they mediate various effects in the pathogenesis of several nervous system disorders. Moreover, their implication in neurodegeneration processes, demyelination, epilepsy, seizures, and traumas has also gained recent attention (Ilyasov et al. 2018).

The ECS is composed of endocannabinoids, the enzymes involved in their synthesis and degradation, and the plasmatic and mitochondrial membrane receptors (CB1R and CB2R) (Bénard et al. 2012; Maya-López et al. 2020). CB1R and CB2R are associated with the Gi/0 protein subunit which suppresses adenvlate cyclase (AC) upon binding with their ligands (Cristino et al. 2020; Fraguas-Sánchez et al. 2018; Zou and Kumar 2018). In regard to natural ligands, the two most studied endocannabinoids are N-arachidonoylethanolamine or anandamide (AEA) and 2-arachidonoylglycerol (2-AG). Their synthesis is catalyzed bv Nacylphosphatidylethanolamine (NAPE)-specific phospholipase D-like hydrolase (NAPE-PLD) and diacylglycerol lipase  $\alpha/\beta$  (DAGL $\alpha/\beta$ ), respectively. In contrast, their hydrolysis is mediated by fatty acid amide hydrolase (FAAH) and monoacylglycerol lipase (MAGL), respectively.

A plethora of cannabinoids includes multiple primary fatty acid amides and *N*-acylated amino acids, as well as some other molecules. In addition, each of these endocannabinoids may interact with particular molecules, resulting in a more complex mechanistic network that hinders their study. Altogether, this expanded ECS has been recently named the endocannabidiome (Veilleux et al. 2019).

The ECS participates in various physiological functions such as memory, cognition, locomotion, sleep, reproduction, and pain perception. Accordingly, the ECS represents an important field of study for the development of efficacious therapies. Such therapies aim at alleviating symptoms and control progression of CNS pathologies, including chronic pain, eating disorders, brain tumors, and neurodegeneration (Maya-López et al. 2020; Oakes et al. 2019).

Particularly, the mammalian nervous system is difficult to study due to the complexity of molecular interactions that influence individual behavior. Therefore, simpler models that can provide reliable evidence regarding the ECS effects on the modulation of different pathologies have been advanced (Oakes et al. 2019). Consequently, the ECS study could be further enhanced by approaching its effects in less complex animal models than mammals themselves.

#### 3 Caenorhabditis elegans General Characteristics

*Caenorhabditis elegans* (*C. elegans*), a free-living nematode with a worldwide distribution across humid-temperate regions, has become a referent animal model for research in recent years. This organism represents a relevant in vivo model

because of its multiple advantages. For instance, its small size and affordable maintenance allow a simpler storage in reduced spaces at the laboratory. In addition, its short reproductive cycle (3 days), large brood size, and availability of thousands of mutant strains enable scientists to obtain results in shorter times. Moreover, *C. elegans* has a fully characterized nervous system which consists of 302 neurons in hermaphrodites. Its fully sequenced genome with more than 65% genes found in humans and multiple conserved molecular pathways make this model advantageous at several levels. Consequently, this nematode offers great potential in terms of accessibility since its experimental use does not require the approval of animal care/ ethical committees (Frézal and Félix 2015; Harrington et al. 2010; Shen et al. 2018).

In regard to neurotransmitter systems, C. elegans possesses four major biogenic amines (octopamine, tyramine, dopamine (DA), and serotonin (5-HT)) that are responsible for modulating behavioral responses to changes in the environment (Chase and Koelle 2007). The actions of these neurotransmitters have been observed in neurons and muscles, regulating egg laying, pharyngeal pumping, locomotion, and learning, to name a few. While octopamine is not found in mammals, DA and 5-HT are known to act in the nematode's CNS through receptors and signaling mechanisms similar to those inherent to mammals (reviewed by McVey et al. 2012). DA is also responsible for habituation to touch (McDonald et al. 2006). 5-HT, commonly used by several motor neurons in the nematode, modulates motor activity and inhibits egg laying and pharyngeal pumping (reviewed by McVey et al. 2012). 5-HT signaling also stimulates the nematode to remain in food-rich areas. Another neurotransmitter shared with mammals, y-aminobutyric acid (GABA), is responsible in *C. elegans* for muscle relaxation during locomotion, while modulating defecation. Both GABA and glutamate (GLU) may act as excitatory or inhibitory neurotransmitters in the worm. In the case of GLU, excitatory signals are mediated by ionotropic glutamate receptors, controlling the reversal following nose touch (reviewed by McVey et al. 2012). In contrast, acetylcholine (ACh), which is also present in mammals, exerts only excitatory functions in the nematode, regulating locomotor, pharyngeal pumping, egg laying defecation, and male mating (reviewed by McVey et al. 2012). In regard to purinergic transmission, although it has been reported that P2X-type ion channels activated by adenosine triphosphate (ATP) (Fountain and Burnstock 2009) might be lost in the nematode (Agboh et al. 2004; Bavan et al. 2009), more recently Lopes Machado et al. (2018) reported that the effects of *Ilex paraguariensis* extracts on lipid storage in the worm depend on the purinergic system (ADOR-1). In general terms, evidence seems to confirm that no members of P2X family nor of P2Y family have been found in the nematode. Collectively, this evidence encourages the need for more detailed characterization of the role of this system in the physiology of C. elegans.

Due to the characteristics previously mentioned, *C. elegans* has been widely used in a plethora of research areas. For instance, genetic studies may evaluate a gene of interest by the mechanistic study of genes using RNA interference (RNAi). They also assess the ability of mutant strains to overexpress, lack by knockout, or have a reporter gene associated with it (Shen et al. 2018). Its use in neurodegenerative disease models has been useful due to its simpler nervous system compared to the one present in vertebrates (Harrington et al. 2010). Additionally, *C. elegans* has gathered attention in aging studies because of its reduced lifespan of around 21 days. Such a feature represents a better choice for longevity studies than other vertebrate models with extended life span. Therefore, the nematode is optimal as an in vivo model preserving multiple regulatory pathways involved in its physiology (Shen et al. 2018).

Among its conserved pathways, the insulin/IGF-1 signaling (IIS) pathway is one of the most studied due to its involvement in aging, homeostasis, lifespan, oxidative and thermal stress responses. The IIS pathway reaches these effects by the regulation of many molecules, in particular the transcription factors DAF-16 and SKN-1. These transcription factors are homologs to the mammalian FOXO family and Nrf2, respectively (Blackwell et al. 2015; Mukhopadhyay et al. 2006).

During early development, SKN-1 has a key role in the development of the entire digestive system. In addition, its expression has been associated with proteostasis, homeostasis of metabolism, immunity, and a wide range of detoxification processes. SKN-1 has been thoroughly studied for its importance as a regulator of lifespan extension and its involvement in oxidative stress response. Such modulatory activities are carried out by upregulated genes involved in the three detoxification phases (Blackwell et al. 2015). In comparison, DAF-16 participates in processes such as regulation of lifespan, dauer development, metabolism, immunity, and thermal and oxidative stress as well (Mukhopadhyay et al. 2006).

In this review we aim at strengthening the viability of *C. elegans* as a model to assess the effects linked to the ECS in the CNS. For this purpose, we highlight the genetic similarity between the nematode and mammals, focusing the homologous pathways in these two phylogenetic groups.

#### 4 The Endocannabinoid System in C. elegans

In the last 12 years, research has focused on the existence of an ECS in *C. elegans*, despite the contradictory phylogenetic results. In this section we discuss the proposed molecules comprising the so-called *Caenorhabditis elegans*' endocannabinoid system.

The ability of *C. elegans* to synthesize endocannabinoids was demonstrated for the first time in 2008. For this, electrospray-ionization ion-trap MS/MS (ESI-IT-MS) was used to evaluate the presence of AEA and 2-AG in *C. elegans* Bristol N2 (wild type), AB1 (Australian worms), CB4856 (Hawaiian worms), TR403 (wild type), and *fat-3* mutants. Except for *fat-3* mutants, the presence of endocannabinoids was demonstrated in all assayed strains. It was suggested that such endocannabinoids were not detected in *fat-3* mutants due to their lack of  $\Delta^6$  desaturase activity. As a consequence, nematodes displayed inhibited ability of synthesizing long chain polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) (Lehtonen et al. 2008). Further studies have suggested that AEA is expressed abundantly in the pharynx of N2 worms. In addition, there is an increase in its concentration during the development cycle, reaching its peak at the L2 stage and decreasing onwards (Lucanic et al. 2011).

AEA metabolism is regulated by its mammalian orthologs. During its synthesis, NAPE-PLD has an ortholog with two isoforms called NAPE-1 and NAPE-2. Transfection assays of both isoforms coupled to green fluorescent protein (GFP) showed that NAPE-1 is synthesized in interneurons proximal to sensory neurons. Moreover, NAPE-1 is synthesized in ventral nerve cords. Meanwhile, NAPE-2 is expressed abundantly at the ventral nerve cords and vulva muscles. In addition, its functional orthology was demonstrated by in vitro experiments. In these studies, *Escherichia coli* were transformed with both genes and produced recombinant proteins capable of synthesizing AEA in vitro (Lucanic et al. 2011; Harrison et al. 2014).

On the one hand, it was demonstrated that AEA degradation is regulated by FAAH-1, the ortholog enzyme of mammalian FAAH. Coupling of *faah-1* gene with a GFP reporter evinced that it is mainly expressed at the pharynx, close to the neurons expressing *nape-1* and *nape-2* genes. In addition, its functional orthology was demonstrated by the observation of an increase in *N*-acylethanolamines (NAEs). Such an increase was observed after treating worms with URB597, an inhibitor of FAAH, or by the incorporation of *faah-1* RNAi in worms (Lucanic et al. 2011).

On the other hand, 2-AG metabolism orthology does not seem as favorable as in the case of AEA; however, the nematode's sequence F42G9.6a codifies the transcript necessary for synthesizing DAGL-2 (also referred to as DAGL-1), which is considered an ortholog of DAGL $\alpha$ /DAGL $\beta$  (McPartland et al. 2006). In addition, *dagl-2* overexpression has been associated with an increased lifespan. In contrast, worms with diminished *dagl-2* expression exhibited reduced lifespan and oxidative stress resistance against paraquat induced-toxicity at 10 and 40 mM (Lin et al. 2014). Nonetheless, DAGL-2 ability to synthesize 2-AG has not been fully demonstrated. Moreover, the nematode lacks an ortholog for the 2-AG degrading enzyme, MAGL. Despite MAGL absence, recent studies evaluating longevity discovered that JZL184, a MAGL inhibitor, extended *C. elegans* lifespan. The observed effect was the result of inhibiting FAAH-4, which degrades monoacylglycerols such as 2-AG and AEA into smaller molecules (Chen et al. 2015). Figure 1 summarizes and compares AEA and 2-AG metabolism in *Homo sapiens* and *C. elegans*.

The presence of an ECS in *C. elegans* is further supported by the presence of receptors that bind AEA and 2-AG. The binding of the cannabinoid [<sup>3</sup>H]CP55,940 had been previously reported in the nematode's neural tissues. However, the receptors to which this cannabinoid bind were unknown until recent years (McPartland et al. 2006). AEA effects observed in axon regeneration inhibition after axotomy have been shown to be dependent on the GPCRs NPR-19 and NPR-32 (Pastuhov et al. 2016). Besides, NPR-19 is responsible for AEA nociceptive effects in octanol avoidance assays, as well as the TRPN-like channel *osm-9* (Oakes et al. 2017, 2019).

There are some other processes in which ECs have been proven to participate in the worm, such as reproductive development. However, they are independent of the previously mentioned receptors, and the mechanisms involved in such processes will be mentioned later in this review.



**Fig. 1** AEA and 2-AG metabolism in *Homo sapiens* and *C. elegans*. In mammals (represented by humans in the figure), anandamide (AEA) is synthesized by *N*-acyl phosphatidylethanolamine phospholipase D (NAPE-PLD) from arachidonic acid (AA), and degraded by fatty acid amide hydrolase (FAAH). In comparison, in *C. elegans*, the orthologs NAPE-1 and NAPE-2 synthesize AEA, and FAAH-1 catabolizes it. In the case of 2-arachidonoylglycerol (2-AG), this compound is synthesized in mammals from AA by diacylglycerol lipase-α (DAGL-α) or DAGL-β and catabolized by monoacylglycerol lipase (MAGL). In *C. elegans*, the ortholog DAGL-2 may be responsible for its synthesis, and the non-homolog FAAH-4 is in charge of its degradation

#### 4.1 C. elegans Phylogenetics

During the twentieth century, several articles were published describing the toxicity effects of hemp crops. To explain these effects, during the early 2000s the first sequence alignment search was performed. The search was done with BLAST 2.0 to determine the homologous sequences for the mammalian CB1R, CB2R, and FAAH, in C. elegans. These studies revealed that none of the CBR candidates overcame the algorithmic threshold established to consider them as homologous to humans due to the presence of several substitutions at important amino acidic residues. As a consequence, they were considered non-homologous as well as non-functional under these criteria. The most similar sequence found in the nematode was F15A8.5, which exhibited a similarity of 24% against 64% of human CB1R sequence. The sequence C02H7.2 also showed a high degree of homology, with a similarity of 23% against 61% of human CB1R sequence (McPartland and Glass 2001). In addition, (1) the lack of evidence of specific binding of cannabinoids in the phylogenetic clade Ecdysozoa, (2) the absence of functional CBRs, and (3) the fatty acid amide hydrolase in these organisms suggested that the cannabinoid system may have never existed in this clade, or that it may have been lost during evolution (Lutz 2002). However, a new scope of sequence alignments was performed. The sequence alignment compared CB1R and CB2R sequences of a wide variety of vertebrates, invertebrates, and that nematode sequence C02H7.2. This alignment compared 20 amino acid residues that are essential for specific ligand binding to CB1R or CB2R. From the data obtained from this new analysis, it was possible to generate a functionality matrix with binary scoring which allowed the search for putative CBR homologs. In agreement with previous studies, C02H7.2 was discarded as a putative ortholog of CB1R; this was due to the substitution in 19 of the 20 amino acid residues analyzed, which were relevant for binding of various cannabinoids. The conserved amino acid corresponded to Y5.39, reflecting affinity for the synthetic cannabinoid CP 55,940 and a proper signal transduction (McPartland and Glass 2003).

After initial Basic Local Alignment Search Tool (BLAST) and Full Analysis Set (FAS) assessments, BLAST comparisons were combined with the contained data in a phylogenetic tree. This tree was composed of 12 different organisms and 10 genes related to the endocannabinoid system. This phylogenetic tree was built using the best registered hits in the genome and aligning them with ClustalX Multiple Sequence Alignment software. After this initial analysis, the graphic outputs were generated using the TreeView family tree builder tool. For this analysis, the included genes were Homo sapiens CB1R, CB2R, Transient Receptor Potential V1 (TRPV1), GPR55, FAAH, MAGL, COX2, NAPE-PLD, DAGLa, and DAGLB (McPartland et al. 2006). Under this new approach, the previously analyzed sequence C02H7.2, that codifies the GPCR NPR-19, was considered a strong candidate as a CB1R homolog due to the FAS scores obtained, as well as the high consistency observed with the species' phylogenetic tree. By using this combined analysis, it was also determined that the sequence B0218.1a is a homolog for human FAAH. The sequence Y37E11AR.4 for NAPE-PLD and the sequence F42G9.6a were also found homologs for DAGL $\alpha$  and DAGL $\beta$ . The results concerning the presence of TRPV1 were not so evident; however, the sequence osm-9 seemed to have a phylogenetic similarity with TRPV1, as well as TRPV4. The lack of synapomorphy is noteworthy given their placement between the TRPV4 clade and the outgroup HsTRPA1 (McPartland et al. 2006). The TRPV1 channels are relevant for the ECS study considering their involvement in nociception inhibition upon binding of AEA (Oakes et al. 2019).

The discrepancy between BLAST scores and the phylogenetic tree in regard to a CB receptor homolog reflect the tools used for each analysis. Previous reports have stated that BLAST scores of sequence similarity do not imply phylogenetic proximity by itself as the alignment matches do not reflect the evolutionary distances (Koski and Golding 2001). On the one hand, the BLASTed sequences corresponded to only a motif of the receptor sequence. On the other hand, a phylogenetic analysis usually consists of analyzing a wider region of the sequence. For this reason, a proper recreation of the receptor phylogenetic tree could give a better outlook in the search of ortholog candidates.

### 4.2 Role of Cannabinoids in the Establishment of Reproductive Development in C. elegans

During development, *C. elegans* undergoes different larval stages (L1, L2, L3, L4) and the adult, culminating in its reproductive development. However, exposure to unfavorable conditions during L1 stage may condition the worm undergoing an alternate larval stage (dauer or L2d) to resist those conditions (Erkut and Kurzchalia 2015; Fielenbach and Antebi 2008).

The dauer stage occurs when the worm senses different cues such as cold, heat, food scarcity, high salinity, and high population density. Such stressors will activate different signaling pathways that regulate this process. The four main signaling pathways involved in this process are (1) guanylyl cyclase, (2) transforming growth factor beta (TGF- $\beta$ ), (3) insulin/IGF-1 signaling (IIS), and (4) steroid hormones. The steroid hormone pathway includes dafachronic acids (DAS), which converge in the activation of the nuclear hormone receptor (NHR) DAF-12 (Erkut and Kurzchalia 2015; Fielenbach and Antebi 2008).

The first insight into endocannabinoids involvement in the integration of dauer or reproductive developmental signals was made while seeking for the presence of *N*-acylethanolamines (NAEs) by stable isotope dilution gas chromatography-mass spectrometry (SID-GC-MS). The ECS is involved in the regulation of nutrient intake and energy balance. Thus, it was unknown if the presence of AEA or eicosapentaenoyl ethanolamide (EPEA) might play a role in nutrient availability sensing in *C. elegans*. Surprisingly, developmental delay and increase of lifespan in *rfIs-22* and *rfIs-23* mutants were observed. In addition, a decrease in various NAEs concentrations, such as EPEA and AEA, was observed. Both mutants overexpress *faah-1* by containing extra copies of the abovementioned gene. This led to further testing of several cannabinoids such as EPEA, AEA, and 2-AG. Additionally, some synthetic cannabinoid related molecules, such as AM251, were tested. All these cannabinoids regulated reproductive development in a range of 2.5–50  $\mu$ M (Galles et al. 2018; Lucanic et al. 2011; Rodrigues et al. 2016). Figure 2 depicts a schematic representation of the EPEA and AM251 signaling in *C. elegans*.

The concentration of NAEs throughout the worm's life cycle supports their involvement in the commitment to reproductive development. An increase in NAEs concentration has been observed from hatching until the L2 phase, followed by a decrease as they become adults. In contrast, worms that develop into L2d larvae exhibit a decrease in NAEs concentration (Lucanic et al. 2011). The mechanisms by which cannabinoids exert this function are not fully understood; however, in this review we mention the main proposed mechanisms studied up to date.

Fig. 2 Involvement of EPEA and AM251 signaling in the promotion of reproductive development. (1) AM251 and EPEA bind to a GPCR containing the subunit GPA-3, or to an unknown receptor, or to another cell that ends up communicating with the ASI neurons; (2) the signal received promotes DAF-7 (ortholog for mammalian GDF11) synthesis in ASI neurons; (3) The synthesized DAF-7 is secreted in extracellular medium by UNC-31 (ortholog for mammalian CADPS). (4) The secreted DAF-7 binds to the tetrameric receptor conformed by DAF-1 and DAF-4, triggering the TGF-β-dauer development signaling pathway. Upon binding with the receptor, the DAF-1 subunit phosphorylates DAF-14, which binds to DAF-8 and forms a complex capable of translocating to the nucleus. Once translocated, the DAF-14/DAF-8 complex inhibits the pro-dauer smads DAF-3/DAF-5 complex, resulting in reproductive development



#### 4.3 Transforming Growth Factor Beta (TGF-β) Signaling Pathway

The Transforming Growth Factor Beta (TGF- $\beta$ ) pathway regulates a wide variety of developmental and homeostatic processes in *C. elegans*. These processes include dauer development, body size, lipid metabolism, innate immunity, and aging. In turn, these physiological features involve the participation of two pathways: the dauer and the Sma/Mab pathway (Savage-Dunn and Padgett 2017). The dauer pathway begins with DAF-7 binding to a tetrameric serine-threonine kinase receptor. This receptor is composed of two subunits of the receptor type I DAF-1 and the type II receptor DAF-4. The binding confers the capability of the receptor type II to phosphorylate the receptor type I allows the recruitment of the two Receptor-regulated receptors (R-Smads), DAF-8 and DAF-14. Once the R-Smads have been phosphorylated by DAF-1, they are capable of binding and antagonizing the co-smad DAF-3 in the nucleus. The nuclear events promoted by this signaling pathway have functions associated with the regulation of dauer development, aging, and lipid metabolism (Savage-Dunn and Padgett 2017).

The mutants *daf-7* and *daf-2* have a dauer formation constitutive (Daf-c) phenotype. This is because *daf-7(e1372)* mutants present a substitution in the *daf-7* pro-domain coding region that leads to improper splicing of *daf-7* mRNA. As a result, the mutation in *daf-7* leads to the absence of the dauer pathway signaling or TGF- $\beta$  signaling pathway (Pierce et al. 2001). In comparison, *daf-2(e1368)* mutants present a substitution at the region that codifies for the ligand-binding domain. This mutation leads to reduced affinity of the ligand to this receptor which participates in the IIS pathway (Kimura et al. 1997). It should be noted that both mutants must be grown at 25°C to achieve the Daf-c phenotype throughout the population (Kimura et al. 1997; Pierce et al. 2001).

To determine the cause of developmental delay in mutants overexpressing *faah-1*, worms were exposed to various NAEs concentrations. Next, worms were tested in dauer formation assays. The assays were performed in *daf-2* mutants grown at 24°C and exposed to NAEs ranging from 2.5 to 50  $\mu$ M. Then, the number of gravid adults was recorded 3 days after exposure. Results showed that EPEA and AEA were the only NAEs capable of recovering the Daf-c phenotype in a concentration-dependent manner. In this case, EPEA displayed a stronger effect than AEA. Eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA), an EPEA precursor, was also evaluated to analyze its possible involvement in the inhibition of Daf-c phenotype; however, EPA proved incapable of recovering reproductive development. The ability of EPEA to recover the Daf-c phenotype was evaluated in a wide variety of mutants with defective genes that express Daf-c phenotype. Nevertheless, none of the mutants seemed a proper candidate, including the *npr-19* and *daf-7* genes (Lucanic et al. 2011).

Further experiments attributed EPEA's mechanism in promoting reproductive development to its involvement as a nutrient signaling. This hypothesis was first proposed due to the dependence on the transcription factor *pha-4* to detect an

increase in lifespan in mutants overexpressing *faah-1*. The *pha-4* is necessary for lifespan extension under dietary restriction conditions. On the other hand, the mutant *rsks-1*, having a defective ortholog of the kinase 6 involved in target-of-rapamycin (TOR) nutrient sensing pathway, showed a significant decrease in EPEA concentration. In addition, EPEA treatment was capable of reverting the lifespan extension observed in *rsks-1* mutants (Lucanic et al. 2011).

Recent new evidence advanced the hypothesis that the EPEA-mediated reproductive development effect is dependent on *daf-7* expression level. The possible dependence in this signaling pathway was proposed by another group who reports the lack of effect in dauer formation after 72 h exposing the *daf-7; fat-3* double mutants to EPEA 50  $\mu$ M at 20°C. The results obtained showed that in this double mutant, 80% of EPEA treated worms formed dauer larvae (Galles et al. 2018). This double mutant *daf-7; fat-3* harbors the previously described mutation of *daf-7*, as well as the deletion of the coding region of *fat-3* gene, which encodes for the  $\Delta$ 6desaturase protein FAT-3. This protein is required for arachidonic acid (AA) and EPA synthesis.

Additional data seem to support the reliance on DAF-7, since after a screening performed in the Bioactive Lipid Library, only the CB1R inverse agonist AM251 was found to promote growth in *daf-2* mutants. This effect was only observed in worms exposed to AM251 before differentiating into L2d. This was similar to the peak concentration of NAEs observed during their development, and it was necessary at least an AM251 5  $\mu$ M dose. It is noteworthy that in dauer formation assays it was observed that AM251 could not exert its effects in defective *daf-7* and *daf-4* mutants. Additionally, this ligand and receptor are influenced by the presence of the calcium dependent secretion activator (CAPS) ortholog *unc-31* (Rodrigues et al. 2016).

It remains unknown if cannabinoids exert their effects directly on ASI neurons by eliciting the expression of *daf*-7 and then initiating the signaling cascade leading to reproductive development, or if they bind to another possible molecule which eventually activates this pathway. On the other hand, it has been proven that the AM251 effect is also dependent on the guanylyl cyclase activity protein DAF-11, and partially on the G protein-coupled receptor  $\alpha$ -subunit, named GPA-3, which is expressed in ASI neurons (Rodrigues et al. 2016). However, in a *gpa-3* strain overexpressing the GPCR subunit GPA-3, there are diminished levels of daf-7 mRNA by the reduction of cGMP. These observations could be explained by an increase of phospho-diesterases (PDE) mRNA levels, particularly PDE-1 and PDE-5, from which the first one is expressed in the brain (Hahm et al. 2009). The dependence in GPA-3 and TGF- $\beta$  to achieve a satisfactory reproductive development signal may seem contradictory due to the antagonizing effect of the first one in the second one. Nonetheless, further studies should help explain this complex mechanism of regulation.

#### 4.4 Role of Cannabinoids in Cholesterol Transport

Through its evolution, *C. elegans* has lost the capacity of auto-synthesizing cholesterol. However, dietary incorporation of sterols is essential for physiological processes such as growth, locomotion, proper molting, and dauer development (Entchev and Kurzchalia 2005; Martin et al. 2010).

When worms ingest a proper amount of cholesterol, it is used as a precursor of the DAS, the main promoters of reproductive development. In contrast, insufficient concentrations of sterols promote the development of L2d in the F1. This effect may be replicated in mutants of the main cholesterol transporters, *ncr-1* and *ncr-2*, which are homologs of mammalian Niemann-Pick type C1 (NPC1). Double mutants *ncr-1;ncr-2* present a deletion of the codifying regions for both cholesterol transporters. Such deletion leads to a Daf-c phenotype due to an unsuitable intracellular transport of cholesterol (Kurzchalia and Ward 2003).

Several molecules, such as phosphoethanolamine glucosylceramides (PEGCs), can recover the reproductive development in F1 generation of ncr-1;ncr-2 mutants through a cholesterol transport related mechanism (Boland et al. 2017). These observations, together with the finding of a modulating role from endocannabinoids in the dauer formation, led researchers to question if these lipids could also mediate this process by a cholesterol transport related mechanism. To test this hypothesis, dauer formation assays were performed in L1 worms or in embryos after exposure to 50 µM AEA or 2-AG for 72 h. Both cannabinoids recovered the reproductive phenotype not only in *ncr-1:ncr-2* double mutants, but also in *daf-7:fat-3* double mutants (Galles et al. 2018). These authors also suggested that AEA and 2-AG effect on reproductive development promotion could be an indicator of an enhancement in the transport of cholesterol reserves. Such effect is independent of *ncr-1* and *ncr-2* levels and non-dependent in daf-7 conversely to EPEA and AM251. In addition, neither of them acted as substitutes of DAS as their reproductive development effect is nullified when exposing daf-9 mutants to AEA or 2-AG. The gene daf-9 codifies the cytochrome P450 enzyme DAF-9, which is necessary for DAS synthesis. Additionally, AEA and 2-AG mechanism of action is independent of PEGCs, but it works in parallel to them. This was proven by evaluating dauer formation assays upon AEA or 2-AG (50  $\mu$ M) exposure. Additionally, worms were treated with RNAi or exposed to a chemical inhibitor of the enzymes that synthesize PEGCs precursors. The inhibition of PEGCs synthesis did not affect cannabinoids inhibition of dauer formation (Galles et al. 2018).

Currently, there is a lack of studies regarding the exact mechanism which is elicited by AEA and 2-AG; however, the effects of these endocannabinoids may be explored in further studies. For instance, they could be investigated by evaluating their possible participation in the downregulation of molecules involved in DAS synthesis inhibition such as the methyl transferase sterol A-ring methylase-1 (STRM-1) (Hannich et al. 2009), or their role in the upregulation of proteins that synthesize DAS as *hsd-1* (Patel et al. 2008), sterol binding proteins such as the nematode sterol binding protein 1 (NSBP-1) (Cheong et al. 2013), or even by acting

through cholesterol transporters as *lrp-1* (Entchev and Kurzchalia 2005), or among other unknown or not yet described cholesterol related proteins. Of these proteins, LRP-1 could be an interesting target for future studies since the mammalian LRP1 has proven to be upregulated in its mRNA expression in a blood-brain barrier (BBB) model after cannabinoids treatment (Bachmeier et al. 2013). Moreover, LRP1 has been associated with cholesterol accumulation in mice macrophages (Lillis et al. 2015). Forthcoming research may help in elucidating the mechanisms involved in the effects promoted by endocannabinoids so that a more supported explanation may be considered.

#### 4.5 Involvement of Endocannabinoids in Axon Regeneration

Previous studies have shown that p38 and c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) pathways have a role on axon regeneration in C. elegans. In addition, both of these mitogenactivated protein kinase (MAPK) cascades are inhibited by the MAPK phosphatase VHP-1. For this reason, a genome-wide RNAi screen was performed to identify the suppressors of *vhp-1* induced lethality. From this screening, 10 genes were designated as suppressors of vhp-1 (svh). Surprisingly, the svh-3 gene corresponded to the enzyme *faah-1*, which is responsible for metabolizing molecules such as the endocannabinoid AEA (Li et al. 2012). These findings encouraged researchers to evaluate the effects of AEA and FAAH-1 in axon regeneration. The null-phenotype faah-1(tm0511) adult mutants had reduced frequency in axon regeneration after laser axotomy of y-aminobutyric acid (GABA)-releasing D-type motor neurons. To evaluate if ECs accumulation was responsible for this effect, axon regeneration was tested upon exposure for 6 h of AEA or EPEA 290 µM. Both of them showed a reduction in axon regeneration, though AEA had a much more significant effect. In addition, this effect was only possible in adults, as axon regeneration in L4 worms was not affected upon AEA exposure or in *faah-1(tm5011)* mutants (Pastuhov et al. 2012).

Axon regeneration inhibition by AEA is achieved through GPCRs activation containing the GOA-1 subunit, an ortholog of mammalian Go $\alpha$ . This was demonstrated by the lack of inhibition on axon regeneration in the loss-of-function *goa-1* (*n1134*) mutants exposed to AEA 290  $\mu$ M after axotomy. The signaling of AEA through GPCRs containing GOA-1 continues with the inhibition of another GPCR subunit, EGL-30. This was shown in loss-of-function *egl-30(ad805)* and gain-of-function *egl-30(tg26)* mutants. These animals exhibited defects in axon regeneration as well as suppression of axon regeneration inhibition upon AEA exposure, respectively (Pastuhov et al. 2012). While the signaling for axon regeneration inhibition mediated by AEA has been partially elucidated, the GPCR that contains the GOA-1 subunit was unknown because of an ortholog CB receptors absence. Recently, a new analysis was performed using FASTA records by analyzing the presence of 16 similar or identical amino acids that are structurally or functionally relevant for CB1R or

CB2R. After further analysis, only four AEA receptor candidates were obtained: NPR-19, NPR-24, NPR-32, and NPR-35.

Mutants presenting a deletion for each of these candidate receptors were crossed with *nape-1* mutants. This mutant overexpresses NAPE-1 and has an axon regeneration inhibition phenotype constitutively. Only npr-19 null mutants were capable of suppressing the *nape-1* mutant phenotype. However, the effects obtained were not statistically relevant, thus leading researchers to question if there could be two receptors acting independently on AEA-mediated axon regeneration inhibition. The double mutant npr-19; npr-32 was shown to enhance this suppressive effect (Pastuhov et al. 2016). In agreement with these results, the double mutants faah-1 (tm5011); npr-19(ok2068) and faah-1(tm5011); npr-32(ok2541) were able to recover the defective axon regeneration observed in *faah-1* mutants. In addition, npr-19 and npr-32 mutants showed resistance to AEA related axon regeneration inhibition after being exposed to AEA 290 µM (Pastuhov et al. 2016). Later on, the effects of AEA in the spatial dynamics of axon regeneration were tested in terms of the angle in which they grow. Both mutants, npr-19 and npr-32, were shown to have a slight decrease in axon regeneration misguidance. However, the double mutant npr-19;npr-32 was shown to have a more significant reduction in axon regeneration misguidance. Overall, these results suggest that AEA exposure develops a misguidance in axon regeneration which is dependent on the presence of both NPR-19 and NPR-32 receptors.

In mammals, a similar effect on axon growth has been observed. Purified retinal ganglion cell (RGC) cultures exposed to arachidonyl-2'-chloroethylamide (ACEA), a selective CB1R agonist, showed a reduction in growth cone (GC) and number of filopodia. Additionally, CB2R has also been proven to be relevant on axon guidance in a similar manner. Experiments performed in RGC exposed to CB2R agonists, JWH015 and JWH133, have shown a decrease in the length of projections and growth cone surface area. However, it is important to consider that these mechanisms were caused by a reduction of cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) levels and by activating protein kinase A (PKA) (Argaw et al. 2011; Duff et al. 2013).

Corroborating these results, 2-AG has also been shown to be involved in axon guidance. A particular arrangement of three components comprising the ECS (DAGL- $\alpha$ , MAGL, and CB1R) is observed in the growth cone of RGC. Exposure to O-2050, an antagonist of CB1R, is associated with an increase in the median of the axon length. In contrast, treatment adding JZL184, an inhibitor of MAGL, prevents this phenotype (Stark and Caprioli 2016).

Overall, these results show that exposure to cannabinoids leads to a similar effect in axon growth; however, it should be considered that, in order to achieve this effect, the mechanisms involved act through similar receptors but may activate different downstream pathways. This may exclude the extrapolation of results between the nematode and humans, but it is something that should be further discussed when additional data on the role of the ECS in *C. elegans* become available. Figure 3 shows a schematic representation of the ECS-mediated signaling in axon regeneration.



**Fig. 3** Regulation of axon regeneration by the Endocannabinoid System. Upon axonal damage, the JNK signaling pathway is activated and promotes axon regeneration. One of the main activators of this pathway is the GPCR subunit EGL-30 (homolog for Gq $\alpha$ ), which activates EGL-8 (homolog for PLC $\beta$ ) and hydrolyzes phosphatidylinositol bisphosphate (PIP2) to produce inositol triphosphate (IP3) and diacylglycerol (DAG). In turn, DAG promotes TPA-1 (homolog for protein kinase C) activation, which then activates the JNK signaling pathway by phosphorylation of MLK-1. The binding of anandamide (AEA) with either receptor NPR-19 or NPR-32 activates the GOA-1 subunit (homolog for Go $\alpha$ ) and inhibits EGL-30. This ends up promoting axon regeneration inhibition

#### 4.6 Involvement of Endocannabinoids in Behavior

The studies performed by Oakes et al. (2019) identified that cannabinoid modulation exerts effects on forward and reversal movement exclusively by the activation of the monoaminergic system. Forward movement was evaluated by measuring the number of body bends for 20 s, after worms were exposed to 2-AG 0.4, 8, 32, and  $320 \,\mu$ M for 15 min. The first experiments showed that worms exposed to 2-AG had a reduction in body bending ratio, and this effect was nullified when tested in knockout mutants *ser-4* and *octr-1*, but not in *npr-19* (Oakes et al. 2017, 2019). The forward movement decrease has been shown to rely on different mechanisms that involve both dopamine and serotonin. In contrast, the reversal movement is only dependent on the presence of serotonin.

In the case of dopamine, this neurotransmitter has been shown to be important for forward movement because of the lack of decrease in body bend ratio upon exposure of 2-AG 32  $\mu$ M in *cat-2* and *dop-4* null mutants. These mutants have an improper function of their dopaminergic system, as *cat-2* codifies for a tyrosine hydroxylase and *dop-4* for a GPCR that binds to dopamine. In addition, this effect seems to be achieved by modulating the release, but not the reuptake of dopamine, as suggested by the reduction of body bending in *dat-1* mutants not expressing this neurotransmitter transporter. The ADE dopaminergic neurons were identified responsible for this effect, by evaluating *cat-2::mCherry* transgenes fluorescence, and observing increased fluorescence in this pair of neurons upon exposure to 2-AG. Subsequently, the stimulation of dopamine release relies on the previous activation of the TRP channel *trp-4*. This is suggested by the slight and similar pattern of body bend ratio decrease that *trp-4*-null mutants and *trp-4* RNAi knockdown worms showed in comparison with *cat-2* mutants after 5, 10, and 15 min of exposure (Oakes et al. 2019).

In comparison with dopamine, the serotoninergic-dependent reduction of forward movement relies on the activation of ser-4 in AIB neurons rather than dop-4 in yet unidentified neurons. The importance of serotonin is further supported by the lack of effect on body bend ratio in *cat-1* and *cat-4* null mutants, which have a deficient transport and synthesis of dopamine and serotonin. This is due to cat-1 which codifies for a synaptic vesicular monoamine transporter and cat-4 for an ortholog of GTP cycle hydrolase 1. In addition, the authors discard the reliance only in dopamine by observing the lack of 2-AG effect in the *tph-1* null mutants that are unable to synthesize the tryptophan hydroxylase. Additionally, the reduction of forward movement on both of these mutants was able to be recovered by the exposure to either dopamine or serotonin. The release of serotonin mediated by 2-AG occurs through the activation of osm-9, a TRPV1-like channel. This was proven by obtaining similar patterns observed in the decrease of forward movement in osm-9 and tph-1 mutants upon exposure to 2-AG for 5, 10, and 15 min. It is noteworthy that osm-9 activation was shown to occur at the ADF neurons, as demonstrated by the lack of effect in body bends by the selective RNAi knockdown of tph-1 and the subsequent rescue of tph-1 in these neurons (Oakes et al. 2019).

The mechanism of reversal movement modulation by cannabinoids in a serotonin-dependent manner is similar but slightly different to that one occurring on forward movement. The reversal movement was tested as the number of spontaneous reversals per 3 min, after 10 min of incubation with agents. This exposure to 0.4, 8, and 320  $\mu$ M 2-AG increases the number of spontaneous reversals in N2 strain. The authors suggest as a first instance that this process relies entirely on the serotonergic system as was demonstrated by the lack of effect in *tph-1* null mutants but not in *cat-2* or *npr-19* mutants. In addition, the authors proposed that this process might occur by the activation of OSM-9 in ADF neurons as a consequence by the lack of effect in *osm-9* null mutants. Finally, the authors mention that it also could be associated with the further increase of serotonin release; however, the released serotonin activates different receptors, such as MOD-1 and SER-1, as there was a lack of effect in *mod-1* and *ser-1* null mutants (Oakes et al. 2019).

The evidence provided herein suggests that 2-AG interacts with the aforementioned channels OSM-9 and TRP-4 to achieve reversal and forward movement modulation (Oakes et al. 2019); however, further studies should be focused on determining if the interaction between these channels and cannabinoids is direct or indirect. In the case of OSM-9, it is evolutionarily related to human TRPV1 and TRPV4 (slightly more to the second one), and this remains relevant as both have been proven to be activated by cannabinoids (McPartland et al. 2006). In turn, 2-AG activates directly TRPV1 but indirectly TRPV4 (Muller et al. 2019), raising the question on whether this interaction is direct or mediated by another mechanism wholly independent of NPR-19 signaling.

#### 4.7 Exogenous Cannabinoids Effects in C. elegans

*C. elegans* also responds to exogenous cannabinoids, particularly because they have an ECS but also they have other neurotransmitter systems that can be affected by cannabinoids. Phytocannabinoids found in *Cannabis* spp. have been used as recreational drugs due to the sensory perception alterations they cause, although they have been most recently used for their many medicinal properties. The pharmacological effects of *Cannabis* spp. are attributed to their major components: the psychoactive phytocannabinoid THC and the non-psychoactive cannabidiol (CBD), which have been recently described by their analgesic, anti-inflammatory, anxiolytic, and anti-convulsant activities (Blessing et al. 2015; Donvito et al. 2018; Ibeas Bih et al. 2015; Rosenberg et al. 2017). Although structurally different, phytocannabinoids and endocannabinoids act by activating the same receptors and causing similar cellular responses as they possess similar molecular structures (Di Marzo and Piscitelli 2015).

Even though more than 80 phytocannabinoids have been isolated and identified in *Cannabis* species, up to date those studied in *C. elegans* are the two non-psychoactives cannabidiol (CBD) and its propyl analog cannabidivarin (CBDV) (Hunter Land et al. 2020; Shrader et al. 2020). Their safety and pharmacological assessment in *C. elegans* is advantageous since it is possible to determine the mechanism of these cannabinoids, and even unknown effects. *C. elegans* has a complete neuronal network with a well-characterized synaptic connectivity and, as already described, a conserved cannabinoid signaling system.

In this context, it has been demonstrated that 6 h exposure to high concentrations (up to 4 mM) of CBD did not cause any premature death to *C. elegans* at any of the tested concentrations, which confirms its safety use (Hunter Land et al. 2020). In fact, the study could not determine an  $LC_{50}$  since no signs of toxicity were observed. Remarkably, a long-term exposure to CBD prolonged worms' lifespan and improved health span, as indicated by increased locomotion of aged worms treated with this cannabinoid. It is noteworthy that CBD exposure at low concentrations (up to 40  $\mu$ M) conferred stress resistance to worms (Hunter Land et al. 2020). These findings are valuable since they bring translatable data on the long-term safety of CBD, a major concern for its acceptance in patient treatments.

The dopaminergic system is well conserved between mammals and *C. elegans*; taking advantage of this evidence, Shrader et al. (2020) studied CBD and CBDV effects on this neurotransmitter system. As DA, CBD and CBDV exposure induced paralysis in the swimming movement. Using a *dop-3* mutant (homolog for the mammalian D2-like receptor), the authors observed that worms did not paralyze in

the swimming assay, thus suggesting that phytocannabinoids are binding to this receptor and they require the D2-like receptor to exert their effects. In the absence of tyrosine hydroxylase, the step-limiting enzyme for dopamine synthesis, *cat-2* mutant worms do not paralyze; however, when receiving exogenous DA, CBD, or CBDV they reduced swimming movements, confirming that they are binding to dopamine-receptors. The co-treatment with DA, CBD or CVDV resulted in no changes in paralysis, indicating that these cannabinoids are occupying the same receptors as dopamine (Shrader et al. 2020). These data indicate that phytocannabinoids can act as dopaminergic agonists in a mechanism supporting their use for Parkinson's disease and schizophrenia treatment.

It is noteworthy that no study on the effects following the exposure to the psychoactive THC in *C. elegans* has been published so far. The first licensed cannabis-based treatments were dependent on THC pharmacological effects; however, bioethical concerns have been an obstacle, since this cannabinoid possesses psychoactive properties. The few published studies on phytocannabinoids in *C. elegans* reveal a research gap that needs to be fulfilled.

#### 4.8 Involvement of Endocannabinoids in Nociception

The concept that *C. elegans* can express a nociception-like response to adverse stimuli is of major relevance when considering that the nematode is commonly used as an alternative model for mammals to attend ethical issues in the later. Evidence collected so far suggests that aversive behavior in the nematode constitutes a useful tool to assess nociceptive-like responses, thus strengthening the concept that worms may resemble behaviors that are typically studied in mammals.

Oakes et al. (2017) reported that L4 wild type nematodes (N2) grown in agar plates containing 60  $\mu$ L of 2-AG or AEA displayed a significantly inhibited octanolaversive behavior. Conversely, NPR-19 receptor knockout nematodes [*npr-19* (*ok2068*)] exposed to these same conditions exhibited a drastic decrease in octanol-aversive behavior inhibition. Such findings could be interpreted as an endocannabinoid-modulated response to "stressful" stimuli, such as octanol. In this case, the cannabinoid-like NPR-19 receptor seems to play a crucial role in several endocannabinoid-dependent behaviors in *C. elegans*. Supporting this data, it has been well-documented that in mammals, CB1R activation by 2-AG or AEA triggers antinociceptive effects. Additionally, *npr-19*-null mutants exposed to AEA were able to recover the antinociceptive effect mentioned upon being transfected by a vector containing the full-length of human *CNR1* cDNA, which encodes CB1R. It is well-known that CB1R modulation in humans is related to disorders such as depression and anxiety (Oakes et al. 2017). Therefore, this effect might be related to that observed in these assays using *C. elegans* mutants.

Given that NPR-19 is expressed in a small number of neurons, including glutamatergic pharyngeal motoneurons and URX sensory neurons, NPR-19 activation modulates avoidance, feeding, and pharyngeal pumping behaviors. In addition, N2, serotonin [*ser-4* (*ok510*)], and octopamine [*octr-1*(*ok371*)] receptor knockout nematodes were exposed to 2-AG at 3.2, 32, or 320  $\mu$ M. At the higher concentrations (32 and 320  $\mu$ M), the knockout mutants showed aversive behavior, suggesting that both OCTR-1 and SER-4 are necessary for the cannabinoid-mediated inhibition of nociception at higher concentrations. Altogether, these findings revealed that higher exogenous 2-AG concentrations are necessary to compensate for the OCTR-1 and the 5-HT-like SER-4 receptors absence. In normal conditions, these monoaminergic receptors are essential in inhibiting aversive, feeding, and pharyngeal pumping behaviors. Moreover, 2-AG treatment has proven to significantly increase serotonin endogenous levels in *C. elegans* by stimulating its release (Oakes et al. 2017).

Finally, since several effects induced by cannabinoids in *C. elegans* depend on their concentrations/doses, route of administration, time of exposure, larval stage at the time of administration, and the type of cannabinoid per se, we include in Table 1 a detailed description of the conditions used in several reports assessing reproductive, behavioral, motor and nociceptive responses evoked by these agents in the nematode. For all reports, consideration should be taken on the fact that the cited concentrations do not represent the intra-worm concentration ingested or absorbed; thus even the higher concentrations used by some groups might keep translational relevance for human cases.

#### 5 Conclusion and Perspectives

In this review, we presented the most recent knowledge and evidence available supporting the existence of an ortholog ECS in the nematode, C. elegans. These observations are based on three main facts: (1) The presence in the worm of the two most well-known endocannabinoids, 2-AG and AEA, and other less studied cannabinoid-related molecules, such as EPEA, as it has been demonstrated by ESIT-IT-MS (Lehtonen et al. 2008) and SID-GC-MS (Lucanic et al. 2011); (2) C. elegans harbors proteins that are involved in the metabolism of endocannabinoids, and most of them are orthologs of their mammalian counterparts (McPartland et al. 2006). Moreover, it has been fully demonstrated that NAPE-1, NAPE-2 (Harrison et al. 2014), and FAAH-1 (Lucanic et al. 2011) are enzymes involved in the synthesis of endocannabinoids; (3) concurrently, some authors have demonstrated the presence of receptors that are activated upon exposure to cannabinoids in C. elegans, and they are capable of modulating different mechanisms during worm development and survival. Particularly, NPR-19 and OSM-9 are some of these ortholog candidates to cannabinoids-mammalian receptors. The presence of this kind of receptors is one of the main controversial topics, and despite initial sequencing studies on the C. elegans genome did not show clear homologies with the canonical CB1R and CB2R mammal receptors, the use of more complex molecular analysis platforms that involved phylogenetic data from different species and the simultaneous analysis of genes related to the endocannabinoid system made it possible to propose the existence in this nematode of homologous candidates to the

| by            |           |
|---------------|-----------|
| evoked        |           |
| responses     |           |
| nociceptive   |           |
| and           |           |
| motor         |           |
| behavioral,   |           |
| reproductive, |           |
| evaluating    |           |
| protocols     |           |
| various       |           |
| n.            |           |
| used          |           |
| conditions    |           |
| experimental  | elegans   |
| Detailed      | ids in C. |
| 1             | ionic     |
| Table         | cannał    |

|                                       |             |                          |   | Larval          | Involved cellular  |                                 |
|---------------------------------------|-------------|--------------------------|---|-----------------|--|---------------------------------|
|                                       | Cannabinoid | Concentration            | Administration pathway/time                       | stage           | components   | Reference                       |
| Promotion of reproductive development | AEA         | 50 µM                    | Spotted in solid medium/72 h                      | Eggs            | Nonspecified   | Lucanic et al. (2011)           |
|                                       |             |                          | Mixed with feeding bacteria prior to seeding/72 h | L1              | Nonspecified, Indepen-<br>dent of <i>daf-7</i>                               | Galles et al.<br>(2018)         |
|                                       | 2-AG        | 50 µM                    | Mixed with feeding bacteria prior to seeding/72 h | L1              | Nonspecified<br>Independent of <i>daf-7</i> ,<br><i>ncr-1</i> , <i>ncr-2</i> | Galles et al.<br>(2018)         |
|                                       | EPEA        | 50 µM                    | Spotted in solid medium/72 h                      | Eggs            | Independent of <i>daf-7</i>  | Lucanic et al.<br>(2011)        |
|                                       |             |                          | Mixed with feeding bacteria prior to seeding/72 h | LI              | Dependent of <i>daf-7</i>  | Galles et al.<br>(2018)         |
|                                       | AM251       | 2.5, 5, 10,<br>25, 50 μM | Spotted in solid medium/72 h                      | Eggs            | Dependent of <i>daf-7</i> ,<br><i>daf-4</i> , <i>unc-31</i> , <i>gpa-3</i>   | Rodrigues et al. (2016)         |
| Axon regeneration inhibition          | AEA         | 290 μM                   | Dissolved in buffer S/6 h                         | Young<br>adults | Dependent of <i>npr-19</i> and <i>npr-32</i>                                 | Pastuhov et al.<br>(2012, 2016) |
|                                       | EPEA        | 290 μM                   | Dissolved in buffer S/6 h                         | Young<br>adults | Nonspecified   | Pastuhov et al. (2012)          |
| Nociception inhibition                | AEA         | Nonspecified             | Spreading in solid medium/<br>10 min              | L4              | Nonspecified   | Oakes et al.<br>(2017)          |
|                                       | 2-AG        | 3.2 μM                   | Spreading in solid medium/<br>10 min              | L4              | Dependent of <i>npr-19</i>   | Oakes et al. (2017)             |
|                                       |             | 32, 320 µM               | Spreading in solid medium/<br>10 min              | L4              | Dependent of <i>npr-19</i> , octr-1, ser-4                                   | Oakes et al. (2017)             |
|                                       |             |                          |   |                 |  | (continued)                     |

 Table 1 (continued)

|                                |             |               |                             | Larval | Involved cellular        |              |
|--------------------------------|-------------|---------------|-----------------------------|--------|--------------------------|--------------|
|                                | Cannabinoid | Concentration | Administration pathway/time | stage  | components               | Reference    |
| Decrease of forward move-      | 2-AG        | Nonspecified  | Spreading in solid medium/  | Young  | Dependent of osm-9, ser- | Oakes et al. |
| ment (body bend ratio)         |             |               | 30 s to 20 min              | adults | 4, trp-4, dop-4          | (2019)       |
| Increase of spontaneous rever- | 2-AG        | 0.4,          | Spreading in solid medium/  | Young  | Dependent of osm-9,      | Oakes et al. |
| sal movement                   |             | 8, 320 μM     | 10 min                      | adults | mod-1, ser-1             | (2019)       |
|                                |             |               |                             |        |                          |              |

typical CBRs present in other evolutionarily more related organisms. Particularly, the NPR-19 receptor meets most requirements as a putative candidate for the mammalian CB1R homolog. As mentioned before, this receptor is codified by the sequence C02H7.2 and shares functionality with their human counterparts (McPartland et al. 2006). Despite the presence of several substitutions in amino acid residues of importance for binding to AEA (McPartland and Glass 2003), the co-injection of npr-19 and GIRK1/2 cRNAs in oocytes of Xenopus laevis enabled the analysis of changes in the current of  $K^+$  upon exposure to 2-AG and AEA. These findings support the concept that both cannabinoids are capable of binding to this novel receptor, showing EC<sub>50</sub>values of 395 nM for 2-AG and 14 nM for AEA, similar to those concentrations observed for human CB1R (Oakes et al. 2017). In addition, *npr-19*-null mutants were shown to recover their antinociceptive phenotype upon exposure of 2-AG after being injected with a vector containing the CNR1 cDNA, which encodes for the human CB1R (Oakes et al. 2017). These data not only suggest that both of these endocannabinoids bind to NPR-19 receptor, but also support the notion that the function of this receptor can be recovered by transfecting worms with the mammalian CB1R. The observed functional similarity should be enough to dissipate the previous phylogenetic incongruences that had been registered and to consider NPR-19 as a novel CB1R-like receptor.

Some other receptors in C. elegans such as OSM-9 and NPR-32 have also been analyzed and it was found that they share similarity to other mammalian CBRs. OSM-9 has been most widely studied and it has been established to be phylogenetically similar to the TRPV1 and TRPV4 channels (McPartland et al. 2006). Oakes et al. (2019) have named it a TRPV<sub>1</sub>-like channel based on its function and effects related to cannabinoids exposure. Additionally, OSM-9 has been involved in certain cannabinoid related mechanisms in the worm (Oakes et al. 2019). However, its direct or indirect role in the activity of the cannabinoids must be assayed in future research. In contrast, NPR-32 has a slightly more adverse outlook to be considered as a putative CBR. Initially, it was proposed as a candidate for CB1R ortholog by analyzing its structure, revealing high similarity to human GPR55, though authors did not mention anything related to the amino acid residues used for this analysis, or the criteria they followed to suggest that NPR-32 is related to GPR55 (Pastuhov et al. 2016). In addition, the direct binding of cannabinoids to this receptor has not been fully demonstrated, but the dependence of cannabinoid-mediated axon regeneration inhibition suggests that this candidate for CBR must be considered in further studies. Finally, TRP-4 is another novel component from a channel receptor that was regulated by cannabinoids, but it has not yet been characterized as an ortholog of any mammalian receptor.

The functionality of an endocannabinoid system in *C. elegans* has been experimentally demonstrated in a variety of processes and metabolic pathways, which represents a new and promising field of research to address the participation of endogenous and exogenous cannabinoids in the modulation of several dysfunctions that have been observed in mammal models. Collectively, the evidence described and discussed herein corroborates the use of the *C. elegans* model as a promising and adequate tool for studying how the nematode's ECS modulates processes inherent to

neurodegenerative diseases (such as excitotoxicity, redox imbalance, protein aggregation, disorders due to altered neurotransmitters release, or malfunctions of membrane channels, among others). Using this nematode as an in vivo model in a short time provides a plethora of novel information, bypassing the ethical limitations present for the use of more complex animal models, and with high therapeutic expectations to offer patients suffering from neurological disorders with some improvements in their early diagnosis, treatment, and quality of life. Nonetheless, the assumptions derived from the study of this system in nematodes should be cautiously considered as some of the mechanisms that have been proven to be regulated by the proposed ECS seem to have been conserved in humans, such as the axon regeneration inhibition, while some others are inherent only to the worm and are absent in humans, such as the reproductive cycle over dauer development.

Similarly, further studies should consider displaying a proper planning in the developmental stage of worms prior to the exposure to cannabinoids, the concentrations to be tested, or even the proposed cannabinoids to be used. The stage of development of C. elegans prior to treatments with cannabinoids or its agonistsantagonists is highly relevant for consideration, as it has been shown that during early development the synthesis of AEA and EPEA increases until the worm commits to the dauer development or reproductive development, followed by a proportional decrease (Lucanic et al. 2011). These data could suggest that cannabinoids become less relevant after this commitment, but it has been shown that in adults these molecules regulate axon regeneration inhibition (Pastuhov et al. 2016). Moreover, to define the moment when axon regeneration inhibition should be tested is also relevant, as this process occurs in adults but not in L4 stage (Pastuhov et al. 2016), showing that the stage and the process are relevant to analyze specific events. The concentration of cannabinoids is another factor which determines the activation of various components that regulate the same or similar effects, as was shown in octanol avoidance analysis that evaluated the antinociceptive effects of 2-AG. In this study, the presence of NPR-19 was required to observe the inhibition of nociception at several doses of 2-AG. Here, the authors reported that at the higher concentrations of 2-AG, SER-4 and OCTR-1 were also essential to achieve the observed effect (Oakes et al. 2017). If this dose-dependent effect is a specific process in these nematodes, it should be evaluated further when more information is available in regard to the ECS in C. elegans.

On the basis of the reviewed evidence, we suggest that cannabinoid related studies performed in this in vivo model should include at least one of the two most well-studied cannabinoids, AEA or 2-AG. If these considerations are followed, the obtained data might exclude the incongruences observed in the different mechanisms presented during the inhibition of dauer formation elicited by EPEA when compared with that observed for AEA and 2-AG. While that the partial dependence of EPEA (Lucanic et al. 2011) and 2-AG on the activity of the CB1R-like receptor has been described, the participation of NPR-19 remains unclear. If this receptor plays a role in dauer formation inhibition through the effects of AEA and 2-AG, then this might be explained by differences in the affinity of these molecules as EPEA has been shown to be a weaker agonist of CB1R when compared to AEA and 2-AG (McDougle et al. 2017). Similarly, the amino acid substitutions found in NPR-19 compared to the sequence of CB1R in key residues for different ligands binding should not be underestimated.

Finally, non-mammalian models have also contributed immensely to the understanding of a great variety of processes in much more complex organisms, leading to great advances in biomedical research. However, the presence of this novel ECS in *C. elegans* renders the nematode as an adequate model for studying processes and diseases where cannabinoids play significant roles, in contrast to other models lacking altogether this system, such as *Drosophila melanogaster*. Considering the reviewed data, we encourage to continue the future research of this endocannabinoid system as an appropriate approach to demonstrate the importance that this system might have not only in this nematode, but also to reveal the potential utility of this model in biomedical research in order to improve health conditions in neurological patients in whom the involvement of the endocannabinoid system dysfunction has been ascribed.

Acknowledgements We are deeply grateful to all fellow scientists for their contributions to the current understanding of this topic. We sincerely apologize to those whose important work could not be cited in this chapter. M.A. was supported by the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences' grants R01ES03771 and R01ES10563. D.S.A. is supported by the National Council for Scientific and Technological Development (CNPq) researcher fellowship 301808/2018-0.

#### References

- Agboh KC, Webb TE, Evans RJ, Ennion SJ (2004) Functional characterization of a P2X receptor from *Schistosoma mansoni*. J Biol Chem 279:41650–41657. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc. M408203200
- Argaw A, Duff G, Zabouri N, Cécyre B, Chainé N, Cherif H, Tea N, Lutz B, Ptito M, Bouchard J-F (2011) Concerted action of CB1 cannabinoid receptor and deleted in colorectal cancer in axon guidance. J Neurosci 31:1489–1499. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4134-09.2011
- Bachmeier C, Beaulieu-Abdelahad D, Mullan M, Paris D (2013) Role of the cannabinoid system in the transit of beta-amyloid across the blood-brain barrier. Mol Cell Neurosci 56:255–262. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mcn.2013.06.004
- Bavan S, Straub VA, Blaxter ML, Ennion SJ (2009) A P2X receptor from the tardigrade species *Hypsibius dujardini* with fast kinetics and sensitivity to zinc and copper. BMC Evol Biol 9:17. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2148-9-17
- Bénard G, Massa F, Puente N, Lourenço J, Bellocchio L, Soria-Gómez E, Matias I, Delamarre A, Metna-Laurent M, Cannich A, Hebert-Chatelain E, Mulle C, Ortega-Gutiérrez S, Martín-Fontecha M, Klugmann M, Guggenhuber S, Lutz B, Gertsch J, Chaouloff F, López-Rodríguez ML, Grandes P, Rossignol R, Marsicano G (2012) Mitochondrial CB1 receptors regulate neuronal energy metabolism. Nat Neurosci 15:558–564. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3053
- Blackwell TK, Steinbaugh MJ, Hourihan JM, Ewald CY, Isik M (2015) SKN-1/Nrf, stress responses, and aging in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Free Radic Biol Med 88:290–301. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2015.06.008
- Blessing EM, Steenkamp MM, Manzanares J, Marmar CR (2015) Cannabidiol as a potential treatment for anxiety disorders. Neurotherapeutics 12:825–836. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s13311-015-0387-1

- Boland S, Schmidt U, Zagoriy V, Sampaio JL, Fritsche RF, Czerwonka R, Lübken T, Reimann J, Penkov S, Knölker HJ, Kurzchalia TV (2017) Phosphorylated glycosphingolipids essential for colesterol mobilization in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Nat Chem Biol 13:647–654. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/nchembio.2347
- Bukiya AN (2019) Physiology of the endocannabinoid system during development. Adv Exp Med Biol 1162:13–37. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-21737-2\_2
- Chase DL, Koelle MR (2007) Biogenic amine neurotransmitters in C. elegans. In: The C. elegans research community. WormBook. https://doi.org/10.1895/wormbook.1.132.1
- Chen AL, Lum KM, Lara-Gonzalez P, Ogasawara D, Cognetta AB 3rd, To A, Parsons WH, Simon GM, Desai A, Petrascheck M, Bar-Peled L, Cravatt BF (2015) Pharmacological convergence reveals a lipid pathway that regulates *C. elegans* lifespan. Nat Chem Biol 15:453–462. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41589-019-0243-4
- Cheong MC, Lee H-J, Na K, Joo H-J, Avery L, You Y-J, Paik Y-K (2013) NSBP-1 mediates the effects of cholesterol on insulin/IGF-1 signaling in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Cell Mol Life Sci 70:1623–1636. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00018-012-1221-0
- Cristino L, Bisogno T, Di Marzo V (2020) Cannabinoids and the expanded endocannabinoid system in neurological disorders. Nat Rev Neurol 16:9–29. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41582-019-0284-z
- Del Río C, Millán E, García V, Appendino G, DeMesa J, Muñoz E (2018) The endocannabinoid system of the skin. A potential approach for the treatment of skin disorders. Biochem Pharmacol 157:122–133. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcp.2018.08.022
- Di Marzo V, Piscitelli F (2015) The endocannabinoid system and its modulation by phytocannabinoids. Neurotherapeutics 12:692–698. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13311-015-0374-6
- Donvito G, Nass S, Wilkerson JL, Curry ZA, Schurman LD, Kinsey SG, Lichtman AH (2018) The endogenous cannabinoid system: a budding source of targets for treating inflammatory and neuropathic pain. Neuropsychopharmacology 43:52–79. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2017.204
- Duff G, Argaw A, Cecyre B, Cherif H, Tea N, Zabouri N, Casanova C, Ptito M, Bouchard JF (2013) Cannabinoid receptor CB2 modulates axon guidance. PLoS One 8:e70849. https://doi.org/10. 1371/journal.pone.0070849
- Entchev EV, Kurzchalia TV (2005) Requirement of sterols in the life cycle of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Semin Cell Dev Biol 16:175–182. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcdb. 2005.01.004
- Erkut C, Kurzchalia TV (2015) The *C. elegans* dauer larva as a paradigm to study metabolic suppression and desiccation tolerance. Planta 242:389–396. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00425-015-2300-x
- Fielenbach N, Antebi A (2008) *C. elegans* dauer formation and the molecular basis of plasticity. Genes Dev 22:2149–2165. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.1701508
- Fountain SJ, Burnstock G (2009) An evolutionary story of P2X recetptors. Purinergic Signal 5:269– 272. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11302-008-9127-x
- Fraguas-Sánchez AI, Martín-Sabroso C, Torres-Suárez AI (2018) Insights into the effects of the endocannabinoid system in cancer: a review. Br J Pharmacol 175:2566–2580. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/bph.14331
- Frézal L, Félix M-A (2015) C. elegans outside the petri dish. elife 4:e05849. https://doi.org/10. 7554/eLife.05849
- Galles C, Prez GM, Penkov S, Boland S, Porta EOJ, Altabe SG, Labadie GR, Schmidt U, Knölker H-J, Kurzchalia TV, de Mendoza D (2018) Endocannabinoids in Caenorhabditis elegans are essential for the mobilization of cholesterol from internal reserves. Sci Rep 8:6398. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-24925-8
- Gatta-Cherifi B, Cota D (2016) New insights on the role of the endocannabinoid system in the regulation of energy balance. Int J Obes 40:210–219. https://doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2015.179

- Hahm J-H, Kim S, Paik Y-K (2009) Endogenous cGMP regulates adult longevity via the insulin signaling pathway in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Aging Cell 8:473–483. https://doi.org/10.1111/j. 1474-9726.2009.00495.x
- Hannich JT, Entchev EV, Mende F, Boytchev H, Martin R, Zagoriy V, Theumer G, Riezman I, Riezman H, Knölker H-J, Kurzchalia TV (2009) Methylation of the sterol nucleus by STRM-1 regulates dauer larva formation in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Dev Cell 16:833–843. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.devcel.2009.04.012
- Harrington AJ, Hamamichi S, Caldwell GA, Caldwell KA (2010) C. elegans as a model organism to investigate molecular pathways involved with Parkinson's disease. Dev Dyn 239:1282–1295. https://doi.org/10.1002/dvdy.22231
- Harrison N, Lone MA, Kaul TK, Rodrigues PR, Ogungbe IV, Gill MS (2014) Characterization of N-acyl phosphatidylethanolamine-specific phospholipase-D isoforms in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. PLoS One 9:e113007. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0113007
- Hunter Land M, Toth ML, MacNair L, Vanapalli SA, Lefever TW, Peters EN, Bonn-Miller MO (2020) Effect of cannabidiol on the long-term toxicity and lifespan in the preclinical model *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Cannabis Cannabinoid Res. https://doi.org/10.1089/can.2020.0103
- Ibeas Bih C, Chen T, Nunn AVW, Bazelot M, Dallas M, Whalley BJ (2015) Molecular targets of cannabidiol in neurological disorders. Neurotherapeutics 12:699–730. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s13311-015-0377-3
- Ilyasov AA, Milligan CE, Pharr EP, Howlett AC (2018) The endocannabinoid system and oligodendrocytes in health and disease. Front Neurosci 12:733. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2018. 00733
- Kimura KD, Tissenbaum HA, Liu Y, Ruvkun G (1997) daf-2, an insulin receptor-like gene that regulates longevity and diapause in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Science 277:942–946. https://doi. org/10.1126/science.277.5328.942
- Koski LB, Golding GB (2001) The closest BLAST hit is often not the nearest neighbor. J Mol Evol 52:540–542. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002390010184
- Kurzchalia TV, Ward S (2003) Why do worms need cholesterol? Nat Cell Biol 5:684–688. https:// doi.org/10.1038/ncb0803-684
- Lehtonen M, Reisner K, Auriola S, Wong G, Callaway JC (2008) Mass-spectrometric identification of anandamide and 2-arachidonoylglycerol in nematodes. Chem Biodivers 5:2431–2441. https://doi.org/10.1002/cbdv.200890208
- Li C, Hisamoto N, Nix P, Kanao S, Mizuno T, Bastiani M, Matsumoto K (2012) The growth factor SVH-1 regulates axon regeneration in *C. elegans* via the JNK MAPK cascade. Nat Neurosci 15:551–557. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3052
- Lillis AP, Muratoglu SC, Au DT, Migliorini M, Lee MJ, Fried SK, Mikhailenko I, Strickland DK (2015) LDL receptor-related protein-1 (LRP-1) regulates cholesterol accumulation in macrophages. PLoS One 10:e0128903. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0128903
- Lin Y-H, Chen Y-C, Kao T-Y, Lin Y-C, Hsu T-E, Wu Y-C, Ja WW, Brummel TJ, Kapahi P, Yuh C-H, Yu LK, Lin Z-H, You R-J, Jhong Y-T, Wang HD (2014) Diacylglycerol lipase regulates lifespan and oxidative stress response by inversely modulating TOR signalling in Drosophila and *C. elegans*. Aging Cell 23:755–764. https://doi.org/10.1111/acel.12232
- Lopes Machado M, Arantes LP, Gubert P, Coradini Zamberlan D, da Silva TC, Limana da Silveira TL, Boligon A, Antunes Soares FA (2018) *Ilex paraguariensis* modulates fat metabolism in *Caenorhabditis elegans* through purinergic system (ADOR-1) and nuclear hormone receptor (NHR-49) pathways. PLoS One 13:e0204023. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0204023
- Lucanic M, Held JM, Vantipalli MC, Klang IM, Graham JB, Gibson BW, Lithgow GJ, Gill MS (2011) N-acylethanolamine signalling mediates the effect of diet on lifespan in *Caenorhabditis* elegans. Nature 473:226–229. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature10007
- Lutz B (2002) Molecular biology of cannabinoid receptors. Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids 66:123–142. https://doi.org/10.1054/plef.2001.0342

- Martin R, Entchev EV, Kurzchalia TJ, Knölker H-J (2010) Steroid hormones controlling the life cycle of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*: stereoselective synthesis and biology. Org Biomol Chem 8:739–750. https://doi.org/10.1039/b918488k
- Maya-López M, Rubio-López LC, Rodríguez-Alvarez IV, Orduño-Piceno J, Flores-Valdivia Y, Colonnello A, Rangel-López E, Túnez I, Prospéro-García O, Santamaría A (2020) A cannabinoid receptor-mediated mechanism participates in the neuroprotective effects of oleamide against excitotoxic damage in rat brain synaptosomes and cortical slices. Neurotox Res 37:126–135. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12640-019-00083-1
- McDonald PW, Jessen T, Field JR, Blakely RD (2006) Dopamine signaling architecture in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Cell Mol Neurobiol 26:593–618. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10571-006-9003-6
- McDougle DR, Watson JE, Abdeen AA, Adili R, Caputo MP, Krapf JE, Johnson RW, Kilian KA, Holinstat M, Das A (2017) Anti-inflammatory ω-3 endocannabinoid epoxides. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 114:E6034–E6043. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1610325114
- McPartland JM, Glass M (2001) Nematicidal effects of hemp (*Cannabis sativa*) may not be mediated by cannabinoid receptors. N Z J Crop Hortic Sci 29:301–307. https://doi.org/10. 1080/01140671.2001.9514191
- McPartland JM, Glass M (2003) Functional mapping of cannabinoid receptor homologs in mammals, other vertebrates, and invertebrates. Gene 312:297–303. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0378-1119(03)00638-3
- McPartland JM, Matias I, Di Marzo V, Glass M (2006) Evolutionary origins of the endocannabinoid system. Gene 370:64–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gene.2005.11.004
- McVey KA, Mink JA, Snapp IB, Timberlake WS, Todt CE, Negga R, Fitsanakis VA (2012) *Cenorhabditis elegans*: an emerging model system for pesticide neurotoxicity. J Environ Anal Toxicol S4:003. https://doi.org/10.4172/2161-0525.S4-003
- Mukhopadhyay A, Oh SW, Tissenbaum HA (2006) Worming pathways to and from DAF-16/ FOXO. Exp Gerontol 41:928–934. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exger.2006.05.020
- Muller C, Morales P, Reggio PH (2019) Cannabinoid ligands targeting TRP channels. Front Mol Neurosci 11:487. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnmol.2018.00487
- Munro S, Thomas KL, Abu-Shaar M (1993) Molecular characterization of a peripheral receptor for cannabinoids. Nature 365:61–65. https://doi.org/10.1038/365061a0
- Oakes MD, Law WJ, Clark T, Bamber BA, Komuniecki R (2017) Cannabinoids activate monoaminergic signaling to modulate key *C. elegans* behaviors. J Neurosci 37:2859–2869. https:// doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3151-16.2017
- Oakes M, Law WJ, Komuniecki R (2019) Cannabinoids stimulate the TRP channel-dependent release of both serotonin and dopamine to modulate behavior in *C. elegans*. J Neurosci 39:4142–4152. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2371-18.2019
- Pastuhov SI, Fujiki K, Nix P, Kanao S, Bastiani M, Matsumoto K, Hisamoto N (2012) Endocannabinoid Goα signalling inhibits axon regeneration in *Caenorhabditis elegans* by antagonizing Gqα-PKC-JNK signalling. Nat Commun 3:1136. https://doi.org/10.1038/ ncomms2136
- Pastuhov SI, Matsumoto K, Hisamoto N (2016) Endocannabinoid signaling regulates regenerative navigation in *Caenorhabditis elegans* via the GPCRs NPR-19 and NPR-32. Genes Cells 21:696–705. https://doi.org/10.1111/gtc.12377
- Patel DS, Fang LL, Svy DK, Ruvkun G, Li W (2008) Genetic identification of HSD-1, a conserved steroidogenic enzyme that directs larval development in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Development 135:2239–2249. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.016972
- Pierce SB, Costa M, Wisotzkey R, Devadhar S, Homburger SA, Buchman AR, Ferguson KC, Heller J, Platt DM, Pasquinelli AA, Liu LX, Doberstein SK, Ruvkun G (2001) Regulation of DAF-2 receptor signaling by human insulin *ins-1*, a member of the unusually large and diverse *C. elegans* insulin gene family. Genes Dev 15:672–686. https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.867301
- Rodrigues PR, Kaul TK, Ho J-H, Lucanic M, Burkewitz K, Mair WB, Held JM, Bohn LM, Gill MS (2016) Synthetic ligands of cannabinoid receptors affect dauer formation in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. G3 (Bethesda) 6:1695–1705. https://doi.org/10.1534/g3.116.026997
- Rosenberg EC, Patra PH, Whalley BJ (2017) Therapeutic effects of cannabinoids in animal models of seizures, epilepsy, epileptogenesis, and epilepsy-related neuroprotection. Epilepsy Behav 70:319–327. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yebeh.2016.11.006
- Savage-Dunn C, Padgett RW (2017) The TGF-B family in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 9:a022178. https://doi.org/10.1101/cshperspect.a022178
- Shen P, Yue Y, Park Y (2018) A living model for obesity and aging research: Caneorhabditis elegans. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr 58:741–754. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2016.1220914
- Shrader SH, Tong YG, Duff MB, Freedman JH, Zong Z-H (2020) Involvement of dopamine receptor in the actions of non-psychoactive phytocannabinoids. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 533:1366–1370. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2020.10.021
- Stark DT, Caprioli J (2016) Subcellular localization of a 2-arachidonoyl glycerol signaling cassette in retinal ganglion cell axonal growth *in vitro*. Invest Ophtalmol Vis Sci 57:6885–6894. https:// doi.org/10.1167/iovs.16-20748
- Veilleux A, Di Marzo V, Silvestri C (2019) The expanded endocannabinoid system/ endocannabidiome as a potential target for treating diabetes miellitus. Curr Diab Rep 19:117. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11892-019-1248-9
- Woodhams SG, Sagar DR, Burston JJ, Chapman V (2015) The role of the endocannabinoid system in pain. Handb Exp Pharmacol 227:119–143. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-662-46450-2\_7
- Zou S, Kumar U (2018) Cannabinoid receptors and the endocannabinoid system: signaling and function in the central nervous system. Int J Mol Sci 19:833. https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijms19030833

Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol (2023) 184: 33–68 https://doi.org/10.1007/112\_2021\_65 © The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021 Published online: 18 September 2021

## Inherited Ventricular Arrhythmia in Zebrafish: Genetic Models and Phenotyping Tools



Ewa Sieliwonczyk, Vladimir V. Matchkov, Bert Vandendriessche, Maaike Alaerts, Jeroen Bakkers, Bart Loeys, and Dorien Schepers

#### Contents

| 1  | Intro  | duction   | 34 |
|----|--------|---|----|
| 2  | Meth   | nods  | 35 |
| 3  | Resu   | lts   | 36 |
|    | 3.1    | The Current Status of Published Reports on Zebrafish Models of Inherited Arrhythmia         | 36 |
|    | 3.2    | Technical Approaches for the Generation of Genetically Modified Zebrafish Disease<br>Models | 36 |
|    | 3.3    | Electrophysiological Approaches in Zebrafish Phenotyping                                    | 43 |
|    | 3.4    | Genetic Zebrafish Models for Inherited Arrhythmias  | 49 |
| 4  | Conc   | clusion   | 62 |
| Re | ferenc | ves   | 62 |

**Abstract** In the last years, the field of inheritable ventricular arrhythmia disease modelling has changed significantly with a push towards the use of novel cellular cardiomyocyte based models. However, there is a growing need for new in vivo

V. V. Matchkov

J. Bakkers

Hubrecht Institute for Developmental and Stem Cell Biology, Utrecht, The Netherlands

D. Schepers

E. Sieliwonczyk (Z), B. Vandendriessche, M. Alaerts, and B. Loeys

Center of Medical Genetics, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, University of Antwerp and Antwerp University Hospital, Antwerp, Belgium e-mail: ewa.sieliwonczyk@uantwerpen.be

Department of Biomedicine, Pulmonary and Cardiovascular Pharmacology, Aarhus University, Aarhus, Denmark

Center of Medical Genetics, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences, University of Antwerp and Antwerp University Hospital, Antwerp, Belgium

Laboratory for Molecular, Cellular and Network Excitability, Department of Biomedical Sciences, University of Antwerp, Antwerp, Belgium

models to study the disease pathology at the tissue and organ level. Zebrafish provide an excellent opportunity for in vivo modelling of inheritable ventricular arrhythmia syndromes due to the remarkable similarity between their cardiac electrophysiology and that of humans. Additionally, many state-of-the-art methods in gene editing and electrophysiological phenotyping are available for zebrafish research. In this review, we give a comprehensive overview of the published zebrafish genetic models for primary electrical disorders and arrhythmogenic cardiomyopathy. We summarise and discuss the strengths and weaknesses of the different technical approaches for the generation of genetically modified zebrafish phenotyping. By providing this detailed overview, we aim to draw attention to the potential of the zebrafish model for studying arrhythmia syndromes at the organ level and as a platform for personalised medicine and drug testing.

Keywords Cardiac electrophysiology  $\cdot$  Gene editing  $\cdot$  Inheritable ventricular arrhythmia  $\cdot$  Zebrafish

#### 1 Introduction

The exploration of the genetic aetiology of inherited cardiac arrhythmia has recently encountered significant challenges, which require a revision of its concept. Many genes previously associated with inherited arrhythmia are currently under dispute (Adler et al. 2020; Hosseini et al. 2018), and there is increasing evidence that complex inheritance patterns might underlie its pathogenesis (Bezzina et al. 2013). Nevertheless, much remains to be discovered, as evidenced by the incomplete yield of genetic analyses in inherited arrhythmia syndromes, although this varies by condition with the highest yield observed for long QT syndrome (LQTS) (60–80%) (Ingles et al. 2020) and the lowest for Brugada syndrome (BrS) and short QT syndrome (SQTS) (20–30%) (Campuzano et al. 2018; Ingles et al. 2020).

The assignment of pathogenicity to genetic variants identified in established or candidate disease genes for inherited arrhythmia is particularly challenging. This process can be facilitated by functional characterisation in model systems which are able to recapitulate the complex genetic architecture of these disorders, and, at the same time, remain suitable for phenotyping the cardiac electrical and mechanical activity and morphology.

Non-cardiac cellular models (e.g. HEK-293 cells) are too limited to provide this complex paradigm. The recent utilisation of induced pluripotent stem cell derived cardiomyocytes (iPSC-CMs) was considered a major breakthrough, as it enabled the study of cardiomyocyte function within the patient's own genomic background (Shaheen et al. 2017). However, the generation of iPSC-CMs is expensive and time-consuming, and the cells often show a high degree of variability and immaturity (Shaheen et al. 2017). Importantly, iPSC-CMs remain an in vitro model, and can

therefore not be used for the assessment of cardiac pathophysiology in the body, where the heart is exposed to mechanical, hormonal and neuronal regulation.

Murine models have been implemented in the experimental study of several inherited arrhythmias (Huang 2017). However, the translation of findings from mouse to human is not always straightforward, as the cardiac electrophysiology substantially differs between these species. A murine heart is characterised by a faster heart rate, a shorter action potential (AP) duration, a lack of a distinct plateau phase (Kaese and Verheule 2012) and distinct ion channel compositions (Nerbonne et al. 2001).

The zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) is a widespread laboratory animal, which is frequently used for the assessment of functional and structural consequences of genetic variants. Despite a greater evolutionary distance, the zebrafish heart is a surprisingly suitable model for human cardiac electrophysiology. Although the zebrafish cardiac anatomy differs from humans because of a single atrium and ventricle, the zebrafish cardiac AP and electrocardiogram (ECG) resemble the human to a larger extent than the mouse heart does (Nemtsas et al. 2010). Zebrafish are also less expensive to house, produce a large number of offspring and are easier and quicker to genetically modify (Rafferty and Quinn 2018). These advantages make this experimental animal model a particularly attractive tool for high-throughput assays (e.g. phenotype based drug discovery) (MacRae and Peterson 2015) and personalised medicine research.

Numerous studies have examined the zebrafish cardiac electrophysiology (Abramochkin et al. 2018; Bovo et al. 2013; Brette et al. 2008; Nemtsas et al. 2010; Ravens 2018), as well as the potential of zebrafish for inherited cardiac arrhythmia modelling (Poon and Brand 2013; Verkerk and Remme 2012; Vornanen and Hassinen 2016). In our review, we provide a comprehensive overview of previously developed genetic zebrafish models of inherited arrhythmia syndromes, with an emphasis on LQTS, SQTS, catecholaminergic polymorphic ventricular tachycardia (CPVT), BrS and arrhythmogenic (right ventricular) cardiomyopathy (ARVC/AC(M)). We discuss the methods used for the generation and phenotyping of these models, as well as the strengths and weaknesses of these approaches.

#### 2 Methods

The PubMed database was searched in February 2021 for articles which contained "zebrafish" in the title or abstract, as well as at least one of the following keywords: "primary electrical disorders", "PED", "cardiac arrhythmia", "channelopathy", "Brugada", "long QT syndrome", "LQTS", "catecholaminergic polymorphic ventricular tachycardia", "CPVT", "short QT syndrome", "SQTS", "arrhythmogenic right ventricular cardiomyopathy", "ARVC", "arrhythmogenic cardiomyopathy" or "ACM". The titles of all identified papers were screened for relevance and all titles which did not concern ventricular electrophysiology or ventricular arrhythmia were excluded. The abstracts and subsequently the full content of the remaining articles were screened for relevance to the included disease phenotypes and/or inherited cardiac arrhythmia genes. Additional relevant articles were identified from the reference lists of the selected publications. Literature reviews and editorials were screened for relevant references, but only original research papers were included in the final selection.

### **3** Results

## 3.1 The Current Status of Published Reports on Zebrafish Models of Inherited Arrhythmia

The initial search strategy yielded 253 articles, which were filtered to a total of 32 after screening (Arnaout et al. 2007; Asimaki et al. 2014; Berchtold et al. 2016; Brodehl et al. 2019; Da'as et al. 2019; Giuliodori et al. 2018; Hassel et al. 2008; Heuser et al. 2006; Huttner et al. 2013; Jou et al. 2013; Juang et al. 2020; Kapoor et al. 2014; Koopman et al. 2021; Kopp et al. 2005; Langenbacher et al. 2005; Langenbacher et al. 2020; Langheinrich et al. 2003; Leong et al. 2013; Martin et al. 2009; Meder et al. 2011; Moriarty et al. 2012; Pott et al. 2018; Ramachandran et al. 2013; Rottbauer et al. 2001; Smeland et al. 2019; Sondergaard et al. 2015; Tanaka et al. 2019; Tessadori et al. 2018; Thorsen et al. 2017; van den Boogaard et al. 2012; Warren et al. 2001; Zhou et al. 2016). There was a trend towards an increased publication rate over the last 15 years. Most of these studies used zebrafish embryos whereas 11 studies (Arnaout et al. 2007; Asimaki et al. 2014; Brodehl et al. 2019; Hassel et al. 2008; Huttner et al. 2013; Juang et al. 2020; Koopman et al. 2021; Langenbacher et al. 2020; Meder et al. 2011; Smeland et al. 2019; Warren et al. 2001) included phenotyping of juvenile and/or adult zebrafish, which was performed either by patch-clamp analysis in isolated cardiomyocytes (Asimaki et al. 2014; Brodehl et al. 2019; Koopman et al. 2021; Smeland et al. 2019; Warren et al. 2001) or by an electrocardiogram assessment (ECG) (Arnaout et al. 2007; Hassel et al. 2008; Huttner et al. 2013; Juang et al. 2020; Langenbacher et al. 2020; Meder et al. 2011). LQTS was the most frequently studied condition, accounting for nine out of these 32 articles (28%, Fig. 1).

## 3.2 Technical Approaches for the Generation of Genetically Modified Zebrafish Disease Models

Both forward and reverse genetic approaches have been used for the generation of zebrafish models of inherited arrhythmia. Forward genetics aim at the discovery of the genetic basis for a known phenotype. In reverse genetics, a specific genetic change is generated to assess its phenotypical effects. One of the main hurdles in the application of both techniques in zebrafish is related to an additional duplication of



**Fig. 1** Percentage distribution of studied disorders (total number of studies: 32). LQTS: long QT syndrome, ARVC/AC(M): arrhythmogenic (right ventricular) cardiomyopathy, SQTS: short QT syndrome, BrS: Brugada syndrome, CD: conduction disease, CPVT: catecholaminergic polymorphic ventricular tachycardia. "Other" conditions included ABCC9-related Intellectual disability Myopathy Syndrome (AIMS) (Smeland et al. 2019), Cantu syndrome (Tessadori et al. 2018), studies on relevant cardiac arrhythmia genes with complex (Huttner et al. 2013; Koopman et al. 2021; Langenbacher et al. 2005, 2020; Rottbauer et al. 2001) or insufficiently characterised (Ramachandran et al. 2013) electrophysiological phenotypes and mutants whose causal mutation has not been fully characterised (Warren et al. 2001)

the zebrafish genome. As a consequence there are many human genes for which there are two orthologues in the zebrafish. If only a single copy of a gene is modified the phenotype can still be rescued due to compensation by its paralogue.

#### 3.2.1 Forward Genetics

The first zebrafish models of inherited arrhythmia have been generated by largescale forward mutagenesis screens (Table 1), where zebrafish were exposed to mutagens (e.g. ethylnitrosourea) and crossed out. Their offspring was screened for directly observable abnormalities of the heart rhythm (Rafferty and Quinn 2018). The causal genetic variants could subsequently be mapped and cloned (Rafferty and Quinn 2018).

The forward mutagenesis screens have led to the discovery of several mutants with a cardiac arrhythmia phenotype, such as the *island beat (isl)* (Rottbauer et al. 2001), *breakdance (bre)* (Kopp et al. 2005), *reggae (reg)* (Hassel et al. 2008), *hiphop (hip)* (Pott et al. 2018) and *grime* (Koopman et al. 2021) mutants (see Table 1 and "Genetic zebrafish models for inherited arrhythmias" for the description of the causal genes and phenotypes related to these mutations). Another mutant

|                                 |   |   | Cardiac arrhythmia  |
|---------------------------------|---|---|---|
| Method                          | Advantages  | Disadvantages   | disease models  |
| Forward<br>mutagenic<br>screens | Hypothesis free<br>Possibility to study effect<br>of specific mutations<br>Stable if not embryoni-<br>cally lethal  | Not possible to target<br>specific genes<br>Mapping required for<br>identification of causal<br>genes<br>Subtle phenotypes can<br>be missed | Isl (cacna1c) (Rottbauer<br>et al. 2001), bre (kcnh6a)<br>(Kopp et al. 2005), reg<br>(kcnh6a) (Hassel et al.<br>2008), hip (atp1a1a.1)<br>(Pott et al. 2018), slow<br>mo (unknown gene)<br>(Warren et al. 2001),<br>grime (tmem161b)<br>(Koopman et al. 2021)   |
| Morpholino<br>knockdown         | Phenotype observed in<br>injected embryos<br>No mutagenesis required  | Less representative of<br>human mutation<br>Lack of genetic com-<br>pensation<br>Transient<br>Off-target effects                            | Kcnh6a (Jou et al. 2013;<br>Langheinrich et al. 2003;<br>Tanaka et al. 2019),<br>slc4a3 (Thorsen et al.<br>2017), cacna1c<br>(Ramachandran et al.<br>2013), dsc2 (Heuser et al.<br>2006), dspa and dspb<br>(Giuliodori et al. 2018),<br>plakoglobin1-a/jupa and<br>plakoglobin1-a/jupb<br>(Martin et al. 2009), pkp2<br>(Moriarty et al. 2012),<br>mog1 (Zhou et al. 2016),<br>atp1a1a.1 (Pott et al.<br>2018)                                |
| mRNA<br>injections              | Phenotype observed in<br>injected embryos<br>No mutagenesis required<br>Possible to inject mRNA<br>of human genes (e.g. to<br>test specific variants)<br>Can be combined with<br>morpholino to silence<br>endogenous gene<br>expression | Less physiological<br>Transient   | <i>KCNH2/hERG</i> (Jou et al. 2013; Tanaka et al. 2019), <i>mog1</i> (Zhou et al. 2019), <i>mog1</i> (Zhou et al. 2016), <i>SCL4A3</i> (Thorsen et al. 2017), <i>plakoglobin1-a/jupa and plakoglobin-1b/jupb</i> (Martin et al. 2009), <i>DSC2</i> (Heuser et al. 2006), <i>dspa and dspb</i> (Giuliodori et al. 2018), <i>kcnj2-12</i> (Leong et al. 2013), <i>CALM1</i> (Berchtold et al. 2016; Da'as et al. 2019; Sondergaard et al. 2015) |
| CRISPR/<br>TALE<br>knockout     | Stable model<br>More representative of<br>human disease<br>Relatively high muta-<br>genic efficiency  | Phenotype usually not<br>visible in first genera-<br>tion<br>Off-target effects<br>Not possible to study<br>effect of individual            | CRISPR: abcc9<br>(Smeland et al. 2019),<br>gstm.3 (Juang et al.<br>2020), tmem161b<br>(Koopman et al. 2021)<br>TALE: mcu  |

 Table 1
 Summary of the main techniques used for the generation of genetically modified zebrafish disease models

(continued)

| Method             | Advantages   | Disadvantages   | Cardiac arrhythmia<br>disease models   |
|--------------------|--|---|--|
|                    |  | genetic variants<br>(e.g. gain-of-function/<br>dominant negative)                                   | (Langenbacher et al. 2020)   |
| CRISPR<br>knock-in | Stable model<br>Most representative of<br>human disease<br>Possible to study effect of<br>individual genetic vari-<br>ants (e.g. gain-of-func-<br>tion/dominant negative)  | Low mutagenic effi-<br>ciency<br>Phenotype not visible in<br>first generation<br>Off-target effects | Abcc9, kcnj8 and pln<br>(Tessadori et al. 2018)  |
| Tol2<br>transposon | Stable model<br>Possible to introduce<br>human genes/reporter<br>genes<br>High mutagenic effi-<br>ciency<br>Tissue/organ specific<br>expression<br>Can be used for enhancer<br>assay<br>Possible to study effect of<br>individual genetic vari-<br>ants (e.g. gain-of-func-<br>tion/dominant negative) | Random insertion site<br>Does not alter endoge-<br>nous genes                                       | <i>SCN5A</i> (Huttner et al. 2013), <i>JUP</i> (Asimaki et al. 2014), <i>ILK</i> (Brodehl et al. 2019), enhancer assays (Kapoor et al. 2014; van den Boogaard et al. 2012) |

Table 1 (continued)

zebrafish line, called *slow mo* (Baker et al. 1997) was also discovered by this method, but the causal gene has not yet been identified.

Although mutagenesis screens have provided a useful identification method for essential genes involved in normal cardiac electrophysiology in zebrafish, some important genes were likely not identified due to compensation by the unaffected paralogue gene. Subtle phenotypes, which would require more extensive characterisation, could also easily be missed. Additionally, the random mutation process employed for forward genetics is less suitable for targeted translational studies. These disadvantages have paved the way for the application of reverse genetic methods in zebrafish for further modelling of inherited arrhythmia.

#### 3.2.2 Reverse Genetics

Transient Zebrafish Models

In transient models, it is possible to temporarily alter gene products without directly affecting the genomic DNA. This can be achieved by reducing the expression of endogenous genes by morpholino injections and/or inducing the expression of exogenous gene products by mRNA injections (Table 1). Morpholinos are

oligomeric nucleotide analogues, which can reduce gene expression by binding complementary (pre)mRNA sequences leading to a gene knockdown. Morpholinos are able to either block ribosomal translation by binding the start codon or 5' untranslated region of an mRNA molecule or alter splicing by binding a splice-site and inhibiting pre-mRNA processing (Bill et al. 2009). The degree of translational inhibition varies among morpholino constructs (Kamachi et al. 2008) and can be quantified (e.g. by antibodies or RT-qPCR).

mRNA injections can be used to express zebrafish or human genes, which can be either wildtype or contain (potentially) pathogenic variants. This can be combined with morpholinos to simultaneously silence the endogenous zebrafish orthologue and assess the capacity of the injected mRNA to rescue the phenotype. However, this approach can be complicated by an inhibition of the translation of the injected mRNA by the morpholino, leading to an interference with the phenotype rescue (Joris et al. 2017).

Both morpholino knockdown and mRNA injections have the advantage of being easy to implement and providing a fast readout, as the phenotype can be observed already in the injected embryos. However, the knockdown effect is transient and can therefore only be assessed at the larval stage. Moreover, transient models are intrinsically less appropriate for the study of mutation-dependent pathomechanisms, as their phenotype is not induced by genomic alterations. Biased results have been reported, due to more pronounced phenotypes occurring by the use of morpholinos, compared to stable knockout (KO) mutants (Rossi et al. 2015). This effect appears to be related to the lack of engagement of genetic compensation, triggered by nonsense mediated decay, which is not activated by morpholinos (El-Brolosy et al. 2019). Additionally, off-target effects have been observed for morpholinos, which manifest as an unintentional reduction in the expression of non-targeted genes (Eisen and Smith 2008; Joris et al. 2017; Tessadori et al. 2020).

The use of morpholinos thus requires careful experimental design consideration. Additional validation can be performed by comparing the phenotype of morphants generated by morpholinos targeting different loci in the same gene and phenotype rescue experiments (Stainier et al. 2017). Nonetheless, a definite validation of a morpholino phenotype requires a comparison with a stable genetic KO model.

#### Stable Models

The generation of stable genetic disease models has been greatly facilitated by the discovery of CRISPR-Cas9 (Jinek et al. 2012). This technique, derived from the bacterial defence system against bacteriophagic viruses, is based on the combination of a DNA cleaving enzyme (Cas9) and a customisable RNA sequence (guide RNA or gRNA), which limits the Cas9 activity to a pre-specified genomic locus (Fig. 2). These cleavage events are usually resolved by the error-prone endogenous cellular DNA repair process of non-homologous end joining, often resulting in insertions and deletions (indels) at the cleavage site (Fig. 2) (Adli 2018). The gRNA based genomic localisation mechanism is the main advantage of CRISPR compared to



Fig. 2 Principles and components of genomic modification by CRISPR-Cas9. ssODN: single-stranded oligo DNA nucleotides. Created with BioRender.com

previous approaches to genetic editing, such as transcription activator-like effectors (TALEs). These techniques rely on proteins for the direction of their cleavage activity, which renders them more challenging to customise, compared to CRISPR (Adli 2018).

When applied in zebrafish, Cas9 mRNA or protein, together with a gRNA, can be injected into fertilised zebrafish eggs at the one-cell stage (Albadri et al. 2017). The injected "founder" fish develop a variable ("mosaic") genomic sequence at the cleavage site due to different repair outcomes in individual cells during development. Some of the indel events will induce gene KO, either by disrupting the reading frame ("frameshift") in early exons or by altering DNA segments encoding essential protein components. The phenotypic effects of the KO can be difficult to assess in the founder generation due to mosaicism. When founder fish are raised to adulthood, potential germline transmitters can be bred to obtain offspring with a uniform genetic code. These stable mutants provide the opportunity to study the effect of the KO both at the larval and adult stage, as well as over multiple generations.

The generation of zebrafish CRISPR KO mutants is generally quite feasible (Table 1) (Varshney et al. 2015). Nonetheless, it is more time-consuming compared to gene knockdown and mRNA injections, as the phenotype is usually not observed in the injected embryos themselves. Some methods, such as injections with multiple gRNAs targeting different loci in the same gene (Wu et al. 2018) and/or injections

with an alternative form of gRNA (two-RNA component, crRNA:tracrRNA, duplex guide RNA) (Hoshijima et al. 2019), are being developed to compensate for this drawback by increasing the proportion of cells with gene KO in the founder generation.

The CRISPR/Cas9 technique is also capable of generating missense variants (knock-in, Table 1 and Fig. 2) by engaging another type of DNA repair process called homology-directed repair (Fig. 2) (Albadri et al. 2017). By providing an external repair template (usually either a plasmid or a single-stranded deoxynucleotide), it is possible to introduce specific base pair substitutions (Albadri et al. 2017; Boel et al. 2018; Prykhozhij et al. 2018; Tessadori et al. 2018). However, this method still remains challenging as its efficiency is rather low with knock-ins occurring in only up to 1-4% of targeted alleles (Boel et al. 2018).

Similar to morpholinos, off-target effects are also a risk with the use of CRISPR-Cas9. These manifest as DNA cleavage events, which occur at genomic sites other than the targeted region. CRISPR-Cas9 off-target effects can be mitigated by careful in silico design of the gRNA and breeding out the germline transmitters (Rafferty and Quinn 2018). The additional duplication of the zebrafish genome can also be a challenge for the application of CRISPR-Cas9. To study the function of a specific human gene, one often needs to generate mutations in both orthologues in the zebrafish.

#### 3.2.3 Expression of Exogenous Genes

The Tol2 transposon method can stably insert exogenous genes into the zebrafish genome (Table 1) (Kawakami 2007). This method, based on autonomous mobile genetic elements identified in medaka fish, allows for the insertion of up to 11 kilo base pairs of DNA flanked by specific Tol2 sequences into random sites in the genome. Overall, up to 50–70% of the injected fish will produce transgenic offspring (Kawakami 2007). By coupling the transgene to a cell-type specific promoter, its expression can be limited to a certain tissue or organ. The Tol2 transposon method has been used to insert wildtype and mutant human genes (Asimaki et al. 2014; Brodehl et al. 2019; Huttner et al. 2013) and reporter proteins (van Opbergen et al. 2018) into the zebrafish genome (Table 1).

Apart from modelling functional alterations in protein-coding genes, zebrafish have also been used to characterise the function of putative enhancer sequences for cardiac arrhythmia genes (Kapoor et al. 2014; van den Boogaard et al. 2012). Enhancers are non-coding regulatory DNA sequences which interact with the activity of transcription factors to influence the expression of distally located genes (van den Boogaard et al. 2012). Enhancer assays make use of the Tol2 transposon method to insert putative enhancer sequences coupled to a promoter and a gene encoding a fluorescent protein. The regulatory effect of the enhancer sequence can be evaluated by monitoring the tissue expression of the fluorescent protein in the developing embryo. Similarly, zebrafish signalling pathway reporter lines are developed by inserting known pathway specific regulatory elements coupled to a

promoter and a gene encoding a fluorescent protein (Moro et al. 2013). These lines can be used to study factors which are expected to alter the activity of the pathway of interest (e.g. in a genetically altered zebrafish model for ARVC/AC(M) (Giuliodori et al. 2018)).

## 3.3 Electrophysiological Approaches in Zebrafish Phenotyping

#### 3.3.1 Methods to Assess the Electrophysiological Properties of the Zebrafish Heart

The characterisation of the zebrafish cardiac AP and its underlying currents has been performed by patch-clamp measurements on isolated cardiomyocytes and extracted hearts derived from adult (Abramochkin et al. 2018; Brette et al. 2008; Nemtsas et al. 2010; Zhang et al. 2011) and embryonic (Alday et al. 2014; Jou et al. 2010) zebrafish. Isolated cardiomyocytes can be derived by enzymatic digestion (typically with a mixture of collagenase and trypsin) of dissected adult (Abramochkin et al. 2018; Brette et al. 2008; Nemtsas et al. 2018; Brette et al. 2008; Nemtsas et al. 2010) zebrafish hearts.

The electrophysiological characterisation of cardiomyocytes can be done by the patch-clamp method. In the clamp configuration, the recording electrode is brought into a close, high-resistance contact with the cell membrane (a seal), covering a patch of the membrane (Sakmann and Neher 1984). Several recording configurations are possible: a cell-attached, permeabilised and inside-out and outside-out isolated patches (Gurney 2000; Sakmann and Neher 1984). The whole-cell patch-clamp configuration is the most conventional mode, where the recording electrode forms a low resistance contact with the intracellular environment of the cell. Although this configuration disturbs the natural intracellular environment, it also allows to modify it. It has a high signal-to-noise resolution and is useful for characterisation of specific ion conductances.

The whole-cell configuration can be used for the voltage-clamp mode as well as the current-clamp mode (Wickenden 2014). In the current-clamp mode the current passing across the cell membrane is controlled to record the resulting changes in membrane voltage. This method measures the changes in the membrane potential and can be used for the characterisation of the zebrafish cardiac resting and action potentials. This can be assessed in zebrafish on both an isolated heart (Jou et al. 2010; Nemtsas et al. 2010) and single cardiomyocytes (Brette et al. 2008; Nemtsas et al. 2010; Rottbauer et al. 2001).

The voltage-clamp mode, where the voltage across the cell membrane is controlled and the resulting currents are recorded, is the way to assess membrane ion channels and electrogenic ion transporters. Importantly, due to technical limitations, it is not possible to control the voltage over a large membrane surface or over many electrically coupled cells (de Roos et al. 1996). This space phenomenon arises from the resistance of the cytoplasm and the intercellular contacts, which induces a voltage drop over distance (de Roos et al. 1996). Because of this limitation, membrane voltage will no longer be uniformly distributed, and thus the cell, or several electrically coupled cells, cannot be efficiently voltage-clamped. This is especially important for the heart, where cardiomyocytes are tightly coupled electrically, creating an electrical syncytium. Therefore, voltage-clamp measurements of ionic current can only be performed in isolated cardiomyocytes or membrane patches (Fig. 3a) (Nemtsas et al. 2010; Skarsfeldt et al. 2018). In zebrafish, the voltage-clamp mode has been used to characterise the ionic currents of cardiomyocytes derived from enzymatic digestion of zebrafish hearts (Abramochkin et al. 2018; Alday et al. 2014; Brette et al. 2008; Nemtsas et al. 2010).

The membrane potential can also be assessed by a conventional sharp electrode impaled in the myocardium or isolated cardiomyocytes (Wickenden 2014). Although this impalement can be quite stressful for the cell, the method measures the average membrane potential of several neighbouring cells. Patch-clamp and sharp microelectrodes have been used for the phenotypical assessment of several inherited cardiac arrhythmias in zebrafish (Table 2) (Asimaki et al. 2014; Brodehl et al. 2019; Jou et al. 2013; Koopman et al. 2021; Rottbauer et al. 2001; Smeland et al. 2019; Warren et al. 2001). To date, these remain the most sensitive techniques for the characterisation of the cardiac membrane potential and specific ionic conductance. However, these methods are difficult to apply in vivo.

ECG recording is an important method, which provides information on the electrical properties of the entire heart and can be performed non-invasively in vivo (Milan et al. 2006). Indeed, ECG of adult (Hassel et al. 2008; Huttner et al. 2013; Langenbacher et al. 2020; Meder et al. 2011) and embryonic (Pott et al. 2018; Rottbauer et al. 2001; Tanaka et al. 2019; Thorsen et al. 2017) zebrafish are proven a popular and informative phenotyping tool in models for cardiac arrhythmia (Table 2). Similar to humans, the zebrafish ECG signal displays a P-wave, a QRS-complex and a T-wave (Fig. 3b). The ECG signal can expose arrhythmias as well as other electrophysiological or morphological abnormalities in the heart, e.g. QTc prolongation and hypertrophy. Because of their non-invasive nature, ECG recordings can be performed over a longer time span and are therefore useful for the detection of relatively rare arrhythmic events. ECG recordings in zebrafish require anaesthesia and the signal quality can be further improved by impaling needle electrodes or by opening the dermis and pericardial sac prior to the procedure in adult fish (Liu et al. 2016), although this intervention evidently increases the invasiveness of the procedure.

Important electrophysiological parameters, such as atrio-ventricular conduction delay and depolarisation and repolarisation abnormalities, can be derived from the ECG signal. ECG recordings show significant inter-experimental variability (Liu et al. 2016). For instance, measurements of the QTc interval in adult wildtype zebrafish can range from 250 ms to 600 ms between experiments (Liu et al. 2016). These differences can be attributed to several factors, including electrode placement, experimental temperature, nature or concentrations of anaesthetics and variable calculation methods for the QTc interval (such as the Bazett formula (Chablais



**Fig. 3** Overview of signals obtained by different electrophysiological phenotyping tools. (a) Patchclamp recording of a cardiac action potential from a cardiomyocyte derived from the adult zebrafish heart. (b) Electrocardiogram (ECG) recorded from a zebrafish embryo at 3 days post fertilisation by surface glass electrode (Thorsen et al. 2017). (c) Fluorescent signal from the zebrafish embryo ventricle at 3 days post fertilisation representing a calcium transient, obtained by a genetically encoded calcium indicator (GECI) with a light sheet microscope; (d) Fluorescent signal from the ventricle of a zebrafish embryo at 3 days post fertilisation representing the cardiac action potential, obtained by a genetically encoded voltage indicator (GEVI) with a light sheet microscope

et al. 2011; Hassel et al. 2008; Tsai et al. 2011) or custom-made calculations (Arnaout et al. 2007; Milan et al. 2006)).

|  |   |  | Examples of<br>arrhythmia disease   |
|--|---|--|---|
| Method   | Advantages  | Disadvantages  | models  |
| Patch-clamp  | Extremely sensitive<br>Ionic current and<br>membrane potential<br>measurements possible<br>Embryo/larvae and<br>adult   | Labour intensive<br>Need for specialised<br>equipment and exper-<br>tise<br>Mostly single cell<br>Difficult to apply<br>in vivo<br>Interference with<br>intracellular<br>environment   | <i>KCNH2/hERG</i> (Jou<br>et al. 2013), <i>isl</i> mutant<br>(Rottbauer et al.<br>2001), <i>JUP</i> (Asimaki<br>et al. 2014), <i>ILK</i><br>(Brodehl et al. 2019)   |
| Electrocardiography<br>(ECG)                         | In vivo<br>Minimally disruptive<br>Compatible with<br>human phenotype<br>Overview of function-<br>ing of entire heart<br>Long recording time<br>possible<br>Embryo/larvae and<br>adult  | Require anaesthesia<br>No direct measure-<br>ment of action poten-<br>tial characteristics<br>Inter-experimental<br>variability  | KCNH2/hERG<br>(Tanaka et al. 2019),<br>atp1a1a.1 (Pott et al.<br>2018), slc4a3<br>(Thorsen et al. 2017),<br>cacna1c (Rottbauer<br>et al. 2001), gstm.3<br>(Juang et al. 2020),<br>mcu (Langenbacher<br>et al. 2020)   |
| (High speed) light<br>microscopy video<br>recordings | In vivo<br>Easy to perform<br>Limited technical<br>requirements   | Limited information<br>(only atrial and ven-<br>tricular heart rate and<br>duration of systole/<br>diastole)<br>Only feasible in<br>embryos and opti-<br>cally translucent lines<br>(e.g. Casper strain)<br>Embryo/larvae only | CALM1 (Da'as et al.<br>2019; Sondergaard<br>et al. 2015), mog1<br>(Zhou et al. 2016),<br>kcnj2-12 (Leong et al.<br>2013), bre mutant<br>(Kopp et al. 2005),<br>dsc2 (Heuser et al.<br>2006), dspa and dspb<br>(Giuliodori et al.<br>2018), plakoglobin1-<br>a/jupa and<br>plakoglobin-1b/jupb<br>(Martin et al. 2009),<br>pkp2 (Moriarty et al.<br>2012), slc4a3<br>(Thorsen et al. 2017) |
| Calcium and voltage<br>dyes                          | Some specialised tech-<br>nical requirements<br>Representation of most<br>characteristics of car-<br>diac action potentials<br>(especially for voltage<br>dyes)<br>Detection of localised<br>action potential alter-<br>ations<br>Possible to map | In vitro (explanted<br>hearts)<br>Need to compensate<br>for motion artefacts<br>Not cell/tissue spe-<br>cific<br>Increased background<br>noise<br>Need for fluorescence<br>microscopy set up<br>No information on              | Atplala.1 (Pott et al.<br>2018), bre mutant<br>(Meder et al. 2011),<br>reg mutant (Hassel<br>et al. 2008), slc4a3<br>(Thorsen et al. 2017)  |

 Table 2
 Summary of the main techniques for the electrophysiological characterisation of zebrafish

(continued)

| Method   | Advantages  | Disadvantages  | Examples of<br>arrhythmia disease<br>models   |
|--|---|--|---|
|  | conduction pattern and<br>speed<br>Embryo/larvae and<br>adult   | absolute membrane<br>voltage or upstroke<br>velocity<br>Less suitable for<br>prolonged measure-<br>ments<br>(photobleaching and<br>phototoxicity)  |   |
| Genetically encoded<br>calcium and voltage<br>indicators | In vivo<br>Cell-type specific<br>Stable transgenic<br>transmission<br>Representation of most<br>characteristics of car-<br>diac action potentials<br>(especially for GEVI)<br>Detection of localised<br>action potential alter-<br>ations<br>Possible to map con-<br>duction pattern and<br>speed | Need to compensate<br>for motion artefacts<br>Need for fluorescence<br>microscopy set-up<br>No information on<br>absolute membrane<br>voltage or upstroke<br>velocity<br>Less suitable for<br>prolonged measure-<br>ments<br>(photobleaching and<br>phototoxicity)<br>Need to insert indica-<br>tor into the zebrafish<br>genome<br>Embryo/larvae only | <i>Kcnh6a</i> (Arnaout et al.<br>2007) <i>tg</i> (cmlc2:<br>gCaMP) <sup>s878</sup> line<br>expressing a GECI)<br><i>Tmem161b</i> <sup>uq4ks</sup> /tg<br>(my17:chimeric VSFP-<br>butterfly CY)<br>expressing a GEVI<br>and <i>tmem161b</i> <sup>uq4ks</sup> /tg<br>(my17:Gal4FF;UAS:<br>GCaMP6f) line<br>expressing a GECI<br>(Koopman et al. 2021) |

| Table 2(c | ontinued) |
|-----------|-----------|
|-----------|-----------|

GEVI genetically encoded voltage indicator, GECI genetically encoded calcium indicator

#### 3.3.2 Imaging Techniques

The transparency of zebrafish larvae enables the observation of atrial and ventricular contractions under a light microscope, whether or not in combination with (high-speed) video recordings. Although this method only provides information on the heart rate and the atrio-ventricular synchrony, it has been the only method applied in several inherited arrhythmia studies, likely due to its ease of use and lack of technical requirements (Table 2) (Da'as et al. 2019; Kopp et al. 2005; Langheinrich et al. 2003; Leong et al. 2013; Sondergaard et al. 2015; Zhou et al. 2016). The obtained video recordings can be further translated to systole/diastole duration and ventricular morphology.

More options for imaging-based electrophysiological phenotyping are feasible by use of fluorescent microscopy. Calcium and voltage sensitive dyes are able to report changes in free cytosolic calcium concentration or membrane potential, respectively, as a fluorescent signal. The calcium sensitive Calcium Green dextran dye has been used previously to optically map embryonic zebrafish hearts in inherited arrhythmia models ex vivo (Table 2) (Hassel et al. 2008; Meder et al. 2011; Pott et al. 2018).

Other studies have described voltage mapping of ex vivo embryonic (Peal et al. 2011) and adult (Lin et al. 2014; Tessadori et al. 2012) hearts with the RH-237 dye (Lin et al. 2014) as well as the di-4 ANEPPS (aminonaphthylethenylpyridinium) dye (Peal et al. 2011; Tessadori et al. 2012). Importantly, due to different emission spectra, it is also possible to combine calcium and voltage dyes in a single experiment (Lin et al. 2015).

The main disadvantages of calcium and voltage sensitive dyes are the difficulty to use them in vivo and their lack of cell-specificity. The uptake of these dyes is not limited to excitable tissues and other surrounding cell types will also be loaded, thus generating significant background noise. To compensate for these drawbacks and enable cell-type specific in vivo optical mapping, genetically encoded calcium and voltage indicators (GECI and GEVI, respectively; Table 2) have been employed in zebrafish (Arnaout et al. 2007; Chi et al. 2008; Hou et al. 2014; Koopman et al. 2021; Tsutsui et al. 2010; van Opbergen et al. 2018; Weber et al. 2017).

Similar to dyes, GECI and GEVI are capable of reporting calcium and membrane voltage changes as a fluorescent signal (Fig. 3c–d). In practise, the genetic code for these indicators can be inserted into the genome of zebrafish. The myocardium-specific expression of the indicators is achieved by cardiac-specific promoters, such as the cardiac myosin light chain 2 (cmlc2 or myl7) promoter (Huttner et al. 2013). A recently developed zebrafish line with myocardium-specific expression of a GECI and a GEVI was used for the characterisation of drug-induced changes to the atrial and ventricular heart rate, activation pattern, conduction velocity and action potential duration (van Opbergen et al. 2018). By coupling GECI and GEVI with powerful microscopic techniques, such as light sheet imaging, it also becomes possible to optically map the electrical signals of the entire zebrafish heart (Weber et al. 2017). Although voltage dyes provide overall better brightness and kinetics than GEVI in vitro (Milosevic et al. 2020), due to the difficulty to load dyes intracellularly in vivo, GEVI outperform dyes in vivo (Mutoh et al. 2015).

The measurement of intracellular calcium concentrations by both dyes and genetically encoded indicators is a relatively well-established approach. The full optical characterisation of the cardiac membrane voltage has proven technically challenging. While calcium sensors are localised intracellularly, voltage sensors need to be incorporated in the cell membrane, and therefore tend to be dimmer. Moreover, some components of the membrane voltage signal, such as the AP rise, occur in a very short time span compared to the calcium transient. Voltage imaging thus requires both sensitive and high-speed imaging techniques and sensors with a fast response time. Despite these challenges, voltage imaging remains worthwhile as it provides a detailed characterisation of the cardiac AP. The development of GEVIs is a quickly evolving field and the newest GEVI are very promising due to their vastly improved brightness and kinetics (Shen et al. 2020).

Motion artefacts generated by the beating heart are an important hindrance to the use of both dyes and genetically encoded indicators. Currently, the most commonly used method to compensate for this problem relies on the inhibition of cardiac contraction by induction of electro-mechanical uncoupling. This can be done either pharmacologically, by exposing zebrafish embryos to the myosin ATPase activity

inhibitor blebbistatin (Jou et al. 2010) or the inhibitor of actin polymerisation cytochalasin D (Wang et al. 2013), or by blocking the expression of the *tnnt2* gene with the silent heart morpholino (Weber et al. 2017). Photobleaching is another challenge intrinsic to fluorescent imaging. This degradative process leads to an irreversible loss of the fluorescent intensity of a fluorophore upon each excitation. Fluorescent indicators susceptible to photobleaching are less suitable for prolonged imaging. Lastly, the application of fluorescent imaging can result in damage to cells and tissues (i.e. phototoxicity). The use of fluorescent indicators in vivo needs to be applied carefully with the minimal fluorescent intensity and exposure time required for the experiment.

## 3.4 Genetic Zebrafish Models for Inherited Arrhythmias

#### 3.4.1 Long QT Syndrome

#### KCNH2/hERG

Similar to humans, the rapidly activating outward rectifying potassium current ( $I_{Kr}$ ) functions as the main repolarising current in zebrafish cardiomyocytes, although its kinetics are slightly different (Verkerk and Remme 2012). However,  $I_{Kr}$  is not produced by the zebrafish *KCNH2/hERG* orthologue, but by the *kcnh6a* gene, which is primarily expressed in the central nervous system in humans (Vornanen and Hassinen 2016). Nonetheless, the zebrafish Kcnh6a protein shows 60% amino acid identity to the human KCNH2 and several studies have successfully phenotyped  $I_{Kr}$ -related LQTS (LQTS type 2) in zebrafish (Table 3) (Jou et al. 2013; Kopp et al. 2005; Langheinrich et al. 2003; Meder et al. 2011; Tanaka et al. 2019).

Forward mutagenesis screens have yielded the *bre* mutant with a p.(Ile59Ser) substitution in the *kcnh6a* gene. This *bre* mutation leads to a loss-of-function through an inhibition of protein trafficking to the cell membrane (Meder et al. 2011). Homozygous *bre* mutant zebrafish embryos have a normal morphology and show an intermittent dysregulation of atrio-ventricular synchrony with a single ventricular heart beat for each two atrial contractions (2:1 heart block) and a frequent embryonic lethality by 7 days post fertilisation (Kopp et al. 2005). The occasional adult survival of homozygous *bre* mutants suggests that both genetic and possibly environmental factors can influence the severity of the zebrafish arrhythmia phenotype. Similar variability in lethality is also observed in families with inherited cardiac arrhythmia (Cerrone et al. 2019).

This cardiac arrhythmia phenotype could be pharmacologically rescued by improving protein trafficking to the cell membrane by administration of cisapride (a prokinetic agent which was found to improve trafficking of mutant *KCNH2* channels) (Ficker et al. 2002) or chemical chaperones (Meder et al. 2011). Two additional pharmacological compounds, which modulate the *bre* phenotype, have been identified in a large chemical screen (2-MMB and the steroid flurandrenolide)

| Doformoo             | Kelerence             | (Kopp et al. 2005)   | (Meder et al. 2011)  | (Arnaout et al. 2007)   |  |                         | (Langheinrich et al. 2003) |                                     | (Tanaka et al. 2019) |                      |                            | (Jou et al. 2013)      |                            |                | (Leong et al. 2013)         |                                | (Pott et al. 2018)           |   |        |
|----------------------|-----------------------|--|--|---|--|-------------------------|----------------------------|-------------------------------------|----------------------|----------------------|----------------------------|------------------------|----------------------------|----------------|-----------------------------|--------------------------------|------------------------------|---|--------|
| Electrophysiological | pnenotype             | 2:1 heart block<br>Frequent embryonic lethality            | 2:1 heart block (embryo)<br>QT prolongation (adult)        | Homozygotes:<br>Silent ventricle and embryonic<br>lethality (embryo)                      | Heterozygotes:<br>2:1 heart block, drug-induced<br>APD nrolongation (embryo) | QT prolongation (adult) | Irregular heart rate       | 2:1 heart block<br>Silent ventricle | 2:1 heart block      | Ventricular asystole | Q1-IIIICIVAI PIOIOIIGAUOII | 2:1 heart block        | riouiged ArD               |                | Increased ratio of dead and | malformed embryos              | Hip mutants: irregular heart | rate, prolonged QTc interval,<br>partial heart block      | -      |
| Electrophysiological | pnenotyping technique | Light microscopy video<br>recordings (embryo)              | Calcium dye in explanted<br>hearts (embryo)<br>ECG (adult) | Patch-clamp on explanted<br>hearts + GECI (Tg(cmlc2:<br>gCaMP) <sup>s878</sup> ) (embryo) | ECG (adult)  |                         | Light microscopy video     | recordings (embryo)                 | ECG (embryo)         |                      |                            | Light microscopy video | limited number for valida- | tion) (embryo) | Light microscopy video      | recordings (embryo)            | Paced ECG + calcium dye      | (Calcium Green dextran)<br>(embryo)                       | ~<br>~ |
| Genetic modification | ecumique              | Forward mutagenesis screen ( <i>bre</i> mutant, p.Ile59Ser | substitution)  | Forward mutagenesis screen<br>(p.lle462Arg (S213) and p.<br>Met521Lys (S290) substitu-    | tions)<br>Morpholino knockdown   |                         | Morpholino knockdown       |                                     | Morpholino knock-    | down + KCNH2 mRNA    |                            |                        |                            |                | kcnj2-12 mRNA               | overexpression                 | Morpholino knock-            | down + forward mutagenesis<br>screen ( <i>hip</i> mutant) |        |
|                      | Celle                 | KCNH2 = hERG (human)                                       | <i>kcnh6 = zerg</i><br>(zebrafish)                         |   |  |                         |                            |                                     |                      |                      |                            |                        |                            |                | KCNJ2 (human)               | <i>kcnj2-12</i><br>(zebrafish) | Na+/K+-ATPase,               | atpa1a.1  |        |
| Disordor             | DISOTUCE              | LQTS   |  |   |  |                         |                            |                                     |                      |                      |                            |                        |                            |                |                             |                                |                              |   |        |

 Table 3
 Summary of the existing models of inherited arrhythmia,

50

|  | (apoor et al. 2014) | lassel et al. 2008)  | Thorsen et al. 2017)                                | Da'as et al. 2019),<br>Serchtold et al. 2016),<br>ondergaard et al. 2015)  | Jiuliodori et al. 2018),<br>Martin et al. 2009),<br>Moriarty et al. 2012),<br>Ieuser et al. 2006) | Asimaki et al. 2014)  | srodehl et al. 2019)   | (continued) |
|--|---------------------|--|---|--|---|---|--|-------------|
| Morpholino: morphological<br>honormalities and decreased<br>systolic function (high dose),<br>educed and irregular heart<br>ate block (low dose) | (K)                 | ino-atrial block, atrial fibril- (H<br>ation (embryo)<br>Shortened QTc interval (adult)                | Shortened QT-interval (T                            | No phenotype or increased(I)neart rate compared to con-<br>rols (either at rest or induced<br>sy epinephrine)(S) | Aradycardia, heart failure, (C<br>abnormal cell–cell junctions (N<br>(H)                          | increased resting membrane (A<br>ootential, decreased maximal<br>depolarisation rate, decreased<br>sodium current density | Decreased survival, no action (B<br>ootential abnormalities                                  |             |
|  | 1                   | Calcium dye (Calcium<br>Green dextran) with pacing,<br>sharp microelectrode<br>(embryo)<br>ECG (adult) | Light microscopy video<br>recordings + ECG (embryo) | Light microscopy video<br>recordings and/or recordings h<br>of GFP-labeled Tg(myl7:<br>t<br>GFP) hearts (embryo) | Light microscopy video  | Patch-clamp on isolated 1<br>cardiomyocytes (adult) 1<br>cardiomyocytes (adult) 6   | Light microscopy video 1<br>recordings (embryo) 1<br>Patch-clamp on ex-vivo embryonic hearts |             |
|  | Enhancer screen     | Forward mutagenesis screen (reg mutant)  | Morpholino knockdown                                | mRNA overexpression  | Morpholino knock-<br>down + mRNA<br>overexpression  | Tol2-mediated insertion of<br>human wildtype and mutant<br><i>JUP</i>   | Tol2-mediated insertion of<br>human wildtype and variant<br><i>ILK</i>                       |             |
|  | NOSIAP              | KCNH2 = hERG<br>(human)<br>kcnh6 = zerg<br>(zebrafish)   | <i>SLC4A3</i> (AE3)                                 | CALMI  | DSC2, DSP, JUP,<br>PKP2   | JUP   | ILK  |             |
|  |                     | SQTS   |   | CPVT   | ARVC/<br>AC(M)  |   |  |             |

| Table 3 (( | continued)     |   |  |  |                                   |
|------------|----------------|---|--|--|-----------------------------------|
| Disorder   | Gene           | Genetic modification<br>technique   | Electrophysiological phenotyping technique                           | Electrophysiological phenotype   | Reference                         |
| Other      | CACNAIC        | Forward mutagenesis screen (isl mutant)   | Patch-clamp on isolated<br>cardiomyocytes, ECG<br>(embryo)           | Abnormal ventricular mor-<br>phology, no ventricular heart-<br>beat, electrically unresponsive<br>ventricles   | (Rottbauer et al. 2001)           |
|            |                | Morpholino knockdown  | Light microscopy observa-<br>tion (embryo)                           | No ventricular heartbeat   | (Ramachandran et al.<br>2013)     |
|            | SCN5A          | Morpholino knockdown  | Light microscopy observa-<br>tion (embryo)                           | Severe morphological cardiac defects   | (Chopra et al. 2010)              |
|            |                | Tol2-mediated insertion of<br>human wildtype and mutant<br><i>SCN5A</i> +/- morpholino<br>knockdown | Light microscopy video<br>recordings, ECG (embryo)<br>ECG (adult)    | Higher mortality, mild brady-<br>cardia, episodes of sinus pause<br>(embryo)<br>Increase in the duration of the<br>PR and QRS intervals (adult)  | (Huttner et al. 2013)             |
|            | SCN5A + SCN10A | Enhancer screen   | 1  | I  | (van den Boogaard et al.<br>2012) |
|            | GSTM3          | CRISPR-Cas9 knockout  | ECG (adult male)   | Prolongation of PR and QRS<br>interval after administration of<br>flecaïnide<br>Inducibility of ventricular<br>arrhythmia by flecaïnide or<br>programmed extra-systolic<br>stimulation | (Juang et al. 2020)               |
|            | MOGI           | Morpholino knock-<br>down + mRNA<br>overexpression  | Light microscopy video<br>recordings (embryo)                        | Cardiac morphological<br>defects, bradycardia (knock-<br>down) or tachycardia<br>(overexpression)  | (Zhou et al. 2016)                |
|            | Abcc9          | CRISPR-Cas9 knockout of<br>abcc9 gene   | Light microscopy video<br>recordings (embryo)<br>Patch-clamp (adult) | Morphological abnormalities,<br>decreased mobility, heart fail-<br>ure (embryo)<br>Absent K <sub>ATP</sub> current (adult)   | (Smeland et al. 2019)             |

| ,        | CKISFR-Cas9 knock-in of<br>abcc9 and kcnj8 genes | Light microscopy video<br>recordings (embryo) | Enlarged hearts and an<br>enhanced cardiac output | (Tessadori et al. 2018)    |
|----------|--|---|---|----------------------------|
| Ncx1h 1  | Forward mutagenesis screen                       | Light microscopy video                        | Atrial and ventricular                            | (Langenbacher et al. 2005) |
|          | Morpholino knock-                                |   | IIDIIIIAUOII                                      |                            |
| ,        | down + mRNA                                      |   |   |                            |
| <b>,</b> | overexpression                                   |   |   |                            |
| Mcu      | TALE knockout of mcu gene                        | ECG (adults)                                  | Impaired cardiac function,                        | (Langenbacher et al. 2020) |
|          |  |   | abnormal QRS morphology,                          |                            |
|          |  |   | diminished R amplitude, epi-                      |                            |
|          |  |   | sodes of sinus arrest                             |                            |
| Tmem161b | Grime mutant (p.Cys466*),                        | GEVI (tg(myl7:chimeric                        | Sino-atrial and atrio-                            | (Koopman et al. 2021)      |
|          | <b>CRISPR</b> knockout of                        | VSFP-butterfly CY)) and                       | ventricular abnormalities,                        |                            |
| 1        | tmrm161b gene                                    | GECI (tg(myl7:gal4FF;                         | faster and increased calcium                      |                            |
|          |  | UAS:GCaMP6f)) (homozy-                        | release (homozygous                               |                            |
|          |  | gous embryos)                                 | embryos)  |                            |
|          |  | Patch-clamp (heterozygous                     | Early afterdepolarisations,                       |                            |
|          |  | adult)  | abnormal AP duration (shorter                     |                            |
|          |  |   | APD20 but longer APD50 and                        |                            |
|          |  |   | APD90), increased I <sub>Ks</sub> and             |                            |
|          |  |   | I <sub>CaL</sub> currents (heterozygous           |                            |
|          |  |   | adults)   |                            |

(Peal et al. 2011). The pharmacological effects of these drugs appear unrelated to trafficking (Peal et al. 2011). Flurandrenolide acts on the cardiomyocytes through the glucocorticoid receptor, but the exact mechanisms of action are unclear for both 2-MMB and flurandrenolide. *Bre* mutants that survive into adulthood display a prolonged QTc interval (Meder et al. 2011). Experimental pharmacological rescue of this defect in vivo illustrates the potential of zebrafish studies for research into personalised medical treatments.

Two other *kcnh6a* mutants, p.(Ile462Arg) and p.(Met521Lys) missense mutations (called *S213* and *S290*, respectively), were also discovered through forward mutagenesis screens. These mutant embryos displayed a more severe phenotype compared to the *bre* mutants, with silent ventricles and complete embryonic lethality in the homozygous state (Arnaout et al. 2007). Heterologous expression studies in Xenopus oocytes showed a complete lack of function for isolated mutant channels and dominant negative effects when co-expressed with the wildtype allele (Arnaout et al. 2007). Heterozygous mutant embryos showed a 2:1 heart block upon exposure to the I<sub>Kr</sub> blocking drug terfenadine, as well as a prolonged action potential duration at 90% of repolarisation (APD90), while adult heterozygotes had a prolonged QTc interval (Arnaout et al. 2007).

These findings from forward mutagenesis screens revealed a typical and easily observable feature of the LQTS phenotype in zebrafish, i.e. the 2:1 heart block. It is likely that this phenomenon is caused by increased ventricular refractoriness, rather than increased atrio-ventricular delay (Arnaout et al. 2007). The more severe phenotype observed in the *S213* and *S290* mutants compared to the *bre* mutants is an apt example of how allelic heterogeneity can act as a modifier of disease severity, which highlights the importance of allelic series variant modelling.

Several studies have also looked into the effect of morpholino knockdown of the *kcnh6a* gene, which resulted in a phenotype with an irregular heart rate, an atrioventricular block or a silent ventricle (Langheinrich et al. 2003). Co-injection of either the zebrafish *kcnh6a* (Arnaout et al. 2007) or the human *KCNH2* (Jou et al. 2013; Tanaka et al. 2019) mRNA could partially rescue normal cardiac function. This co-injection method was used to develop an in vivo assay to distinguish between benign and disease-causing *KCNH2* variants by examining the ability of *KCNH2* mRNA carrying these variants to rescue the LQTS phenotype (Jou et al. 2013). The zebrafish assay achieved a negative predictive value of 90% and a positive predictive value of 100% compared to heterologous expression (Jou et al. 2013). This assay has the advantage of being in vivo, easy to execute and high throughput, with a phenotype which could be observed directly under a light microscope in the injected embryos.

#### KCNJ2

Mutations in the *KCNJ2* gene encoding the inward rectifier potassium channel 2 are the cause of LQTS type 7, also called Andersen-Tawil syndrome. A bioinformatical and transcriptional approach has identified the zebrafish *kcnj2-12* gene as the

zebrafish *KCNJ2* orthologue, although with a lower cardiac expression compared to human (Leong et al. 2013). Subsequent overexpression experiments with injections of human wildtype or mutant *KCNJ2* mRNA at identical concentrations showed an increased ratio of dead and malformed embryos in the mutant group. The cardiac phenotype was not thoroughly investigated, as heart rate was the only cardiac variable examined in this study (Table 3) (Leong et al. 2013).

#### KCNQ1 and KCNE1

The expression of the slowly activating potassium current ( $I_{Ks}$ ), generated by the protein products of the *KCNQ1* (alpha subunit) and *KCNE1/MINK* (beta subunit) genes, was difficult to confirm in adult zebrafish (Abramochkin et al. 2018) and is yet to be confirmed in zebrafish embryos. In zebrafish, there is pronounced reduction in the expression of the *KCNE1/MINK* beta subunit, which leads to a decreased current amplitude and altered kinetics with a rapid activation and decreased beta-adrenergic responsiveness (Abramochkin et al. 2018). The reduced expression of the beta subunit also alters the protein conformation of the channel complex and thereby its drug sensitivity. These differences make zebrafish a less attractive model for LQTS caused by *KCNQ1* and *KCNE1* mutations (i.e. LQTS type 1 and 5, respectively).

#### Other LQTS Genes

Apart from the classical potassium channels, other genes that influence the length of the QTc interval have been studied in zebrafish (Kapoor et al. 2014; Pott et al. 2018). Forward mutagenesis screen revealed an LQTS phenotype in zebrafish embryos induced by missense mutations (*hip* mutants) in the *atpa1a.1* gene, encoding Na+/K +-ATPase (Table 3) (Pott et al. 2018). *Hip* mutants displayed a reduced and irregular heart rate, a prolonged QTc interval as well as a partial heart block. In contrast to the previously discovered complete loss-of-function *atpa1a.1* null alleles (*heart and mind* (Shu et al. 2003) and *small heart* (Yuan and Joseph 2004) forward screen mutants), the *hip* mutation showed no impact on cardiac morphology and systolic function, suggesting a partial, rather than complete, loss of function (Pott et al. 2018). Similarly, morpholino experiments have demonstrated an effect on the heart rate only at lower dosages and additional morphological defects with increasing injection dosages (Pott et al. 2018).

Zebrafish were also used as an in vivo screening tool for the enhancer activity of several non-coding variants in the *NOS1AP* gene locus with suspected QT-regulatory functions, which were identified by a genome-wide association (GWAS) study (Table 3) (Kapoor et al. 2014).

#### 3.4.2 Short QT Syndrome

#### KCNH2/hERG

Similarly to LQTS, the first zebrafish SQTS mutant was discovered by means of a forward mutagenesis screen and concerned a p.(Leu499Pro) missense mutation in the *kcnh6a* gene (*reg* mutant, Table 3) (Hassel et al. 2008). This mutation resulted in a gain of function of the channel protein due to faulty channel inactivation. *Reg* mutant embryos displayed a phenotype with an intermittent loss of the heartbeat, which could be rescued or converted to an LQTS phenotype by injection of a morpholino targeted against *kcnh6a* or an I<sub>Kr</sub> blocking agent (terfenadine) (Hassel et al. 2008). Both homozygous and heterozygous adult *reg* mutants displayed shortened QTc intervals compared to wildtype controls (Hassel et al. 2008).

#### SLC4A3

Another zebrafish SQTS model involves the Solute Carrier Family 4 Member 3 (*SLC4A3*) gene, which encodes a Cl<sup>-</sup>-HCO3<sup>-</sup>-exchanger (AE3, Table 3) (Thorsen et al. 2017). This is the first anion membrane transporter which was shown to be involved in cardiac arrhythmia. Heterozygous loss-of-function mutations in *SLC4A3* were identified as a cause of SQTS by whole exome sequencing in an affected family and subsequent heterologous expression experiments (Thorsen et al. 2017). This effect was recapitulated by morpholino-induced knockdown in zebrafish embryos, which led to an elevated intracellular pH and a shortened QT-interval (Thorsen et al. 2017).

#### 3.4.3 Catecholaminergic Polymorphic Ventricular Tachycardia

#### CALM1

Three studies have described the development and characterisation of calmodulin mRNA overexpression models (Table 3) (Berchtold et al. 2016; Da'as et al. 2019; Sondergaard et al. 2015). Human mutations in the *CALM1* gene are involved in both the CPVT phenotype (CPVT type 4) and the LQTS phenotype (LQTS type 14). Two studies found that zebrafish embryos injected with *CALM1* variants previously identified in patients with CPVT had a faster heart rate either at rest (Da'as et al. 2019) or upon exposure to epinephrine (Sondergaard et al. 2015). Additionally, the heart rate in the mutant group was irregular in comparison with controls (Da'as et al. 2019). In the third study, several *CALM1* variants associated with CPVT, LQTS and idiopathic ventricular fibrillation were tested, however only the mutation associated with LQTS gave rise to a phenotype with a reduced resting heart rate (Berchtold et al. 2016). As the electrophysiological phenotyping in all studies was limited to the

observation of the heart rate in transient overexpression models, further exploration is needed to expand on the zebrafish CPVT phenotype.

#### 3.4.4 Arrhythmogenic Right Ventricular Cardiomyopathy

So far, four desmosomal genes implicated in ARVC/AC(M) (*DSC2*, *DSP*, *JUP* and *PKP2*) have been investigated in zebrafish by morpholino knockdown combined with mRNA overexpression (Table 3) (Giuliodori et al. 2018; Heuser et al. 2006; Martin et al. 2009; Moriarty et al. 2012). Knockdown for all studied genes led to a bradycardia phenotype, which was rescued by wildtype mRNA injections of the corresponding gene. When tested, injection of mutant mRNA did not lead to rescue and as such confirmed pathogenicity (Heuser et al. 2006). The morphant embryos showed signs of heart failure with diminished cardiac contractions, pericardial oedema and blood pooling. Electron microscopy confirmed abnormal cell–cell junctions in *dsc2* (Heuser et al. 2006), *dsp* (Giuliodori et al. 2018), *jup* (Martin et al. 2009) and *pkp2* (Moriarty et al. 2012) morphants. The studies on *dsp* and *jup* also examined signalling pathway alterations and uncovered abnormalities in the Wnt/β-catenin pathway (Giuliodori et al. 2018; Martin et al. 2009). These results await confirmation in genetic loss-of-function models.

The c.2057delTG mutation in the *JUP* gene is associated with an autosomal recessive form of ARVC/AC(M), with associated changes in the hair and skin (Naxos syndrome) (Asimaki et al. 2014). The effects of this mutation have been investigated in a zebrafish model with cardiomyocyte-specific overexpression of mutant human *JUP* generated with the Tol2 method (Asimaki et al. 2014). Zebrafish expressing this mutation displayed enlarged hearts with signs of heart failure by 4–6 weeks of age (Asimaki et al. 2014). Electrophysiological abnormalities were also detected with an elevated resting membrane potential, a decreased maximum rate of depolarisation (dV/dT max) and a reduction in sodium current density (Asimaki et al. 2014). This zebrafish model was also used in a chemical screen to identify a small molecule (SB216763 (SB2)), annotated as a GSK3 $\beta$  inhibitor, that rescues the disease phenotype (Asimaki et al. 2014). This pharmacological effect was later confirmed in a mouse model of ARVC/AC(M) (Chelko et al. 2016).

Finally, two variants (p.His33N and p.His77Tyr) in integrinlinked kinase (*ILK*), a non-desmosomal gene involved in cell–matrix interactions, were modelled in zebrafish by cardiomyocyte-specific overexpression of variant human *ILK* via the Tol2 method (Brodehl et al. 2019). Both variants were identified in families with ARVC/AC(M) (Brodehl et al. 2019). The p.His77Tyr embryos showed decreased survival after 5 days post fertilisation, with only 20% reaching adulthood (Brodehl et al. 2019). Although fractional shortening appeared to be mildly decreased in the p. His77Tyr line in the embryonic stage, no morphological abnormalities were detected on histology for both lines (at 3 and 12 days post fertilisation) (Brodehl et al. 2019). Patch-clamp studies on ex-vivo embryonic hearts displayed no abnormalities.

#### 3.4.5 Other Conditions and Relevant Genes

#### CACNA1C

The *CACNA1C* gene encodes the alpha subunit of the cardiac L-type calcium channel, which is involved in several inherited cardiac arrhythmia conditions (LQTS, BrS and SQTS) (Bezzina et al. 2015). Similar to humans, the zebrafish AP plateau phase is maintained by calcium current. In zebrafish, this current is the product of both the L-type ( $I_{CaL}$ ) and the T-type ( $I_{CaT}$ ) calcium channels, while in healthy human adults, the T-type calcium current is only found in conductive tissue and the sino-atrial node (Haverinen et al. 2018; Zhang et al. 2011). The sarcolemmal calcium channels also play a role in the excitation-contraction coupling, as well as the action potential upstroke in zebrafish embryos (Alday et al. 2014; Bovo et al. 2013).

Forward mutagenesis screens have yielded zebrafish embryos with a silent ventricle and abnormal and uncoordinated contractions in the atrium, called the *isl* mutants (Table 3). This phenotype was mapped to homozygous nonsense mutations in the *cacna1c* gene (p.(Gln1077\*) and p.(Leu1352\*)) (Rottbauer et al. 2001). Similar observations were made in *cacna1c* knockdown morphants (Ramachandran et al. 2013). Voltage-clamp studies in zebrafish cardiomyocytes demonstrated an absence of the L-type calcium current in *isl* mutants (Rottbauer et al. 2001). Ventricles of *isl* mutants showed hypoplasia and were electrically unresponsive to external pacing (Rottbauer et al. 2001). Knockdown of *cacnb2.1*, the zebrafish orthologue of the main beta subunit of the cardiac L-type calcium channel in humans, resulted in cardiac developmental abnormalities (i.e. reduced cell proliferation and abnormal ventricular cell size and shape), bradycardia and heart failure (Chernyavskaya et al. 2012). These experiments clearly demonstrate that the L-type calcium channel is essential for normal cardiac development and AP generation in zebrafish.

#### SCN5A

The human *SCN5A* gene encodes the main cardiac sodium channel (Nav1.5). Mutations in *SCN5A* are encountered in BrS, cardiac conduction disorders, LQTS type 3 and dilated cardiomyopathy (Bezzina et al. 2015). In zebrafish, the cardiac sodium channel is encoded by two orthologues (*scn5Laa* and *scn5Lab*). The cardiac sodium current density is lower in zebrafish compared to humans, which likely contributes to the lower AP upstroke velocity observed in zebrafish (approximately 90 V/s in the adult zebrafish ventricle compared to 180 V/s in the human ventricle) (Brette et al. 2008; Nemtsas et al. 2010). The zebrafish *scn5Laa* and *scn5Lab* genes appear to play a role in embryonic cardiac differentiation by regulating early cardiac gene expression. Morphological abnormalities with a small heart size due to a reduced number of cardiomyocytes were observed upon morpholino knockdown

of either *scn5Laa* or *scn5Lab*, although these findings need to be confirmed in a stable KO model (Table 3) (Chopra et al. 2010).

The p.(Asp1275Asn) mutation in the *SCN5A* gene, leading to a loss-of-function of the Nav1.5 channel, was reported in multiple families with atrial dysrhythmia, conduction disturbances and dilated cardiomyopathy (Huttner et al. 2013). In order to study the effects of this mutation in zebrafish, stable transgenic lines with expression of either wildtype or mutant human *SCN5A* were generated by the Tol2 method (Table 3) (Huttner et al. 2013). Zebrafish expressing the p.(Asp1275Asn) *SCN5A* construct displayed a higher incidence of mortality, mild bradycardia and episodes of sinus pause, as well as an increased duration of the PR and QRS intervals, compared to non-transgenic controls and transgenic fish injected with the wildtype *SCN5A* construct (Huttner et al. 2013).

Morpholino knockdown of the endogenous *scn5Laa* and *scn5Lab* genes in these transgenic humanised fish led to severe morphological cardiac defects in approximately 79.8% of wildtype *SCN5A* and 86.9% of p.(Asp1275Asn) *SCN5A* embryos (Huttner et al. 2013). This only partial rescue seems to suggest that the endogenous zebrafish genes, rather than human *SCN5A*, remain the main contributors to the sodium current in humanised zebrafish. However, this effect has not yet been replicated in a stable genetic KO model and the lack of rescue could therefore still be attributed to morpholino off-target effects. Moreover, apart from *SCN5A* variant modelling, zebrafish have also been used to identify regulators of the *SCN5A* and *SCN10A* genes in an enhancer assay (Table 3) (van den Boogaard et al. 2012).

#### GSTM3

A recent study aimed at the discovery of novel disease-causing genes by copy number variant analysis identified deletions of the *Glutathione S-transferase* (*GSTM3*) gene as a possible mechanism for BrS in a Taiwanese patient cohort (Juang et al. 2020). This gene is involved in cellular defence against oxidative stress. Adult male *gstm.3* KO zebrafish generated by CRISPR-Cas9 showed no ECG abnormalities at rest (Juang et al. 2020). When exposed to a sodium channel blocking agent (flecainide), both the heterozygous and homozygous *gstm.3* KO zebrafish displayed a pronounced prolongation in the PR and QRS intervals compared to wildtype zebrafish, as well as an increased incidence of ventricular arrhythmia.

The ventricular arrhythmia appeared to subside upon administration of the class I antiarrhythmic agent quinidine (Juang et al. 2020). Although quinidine acts on multiple signalling pathways in the heart, its therapeutic effect in BrS is mainly attributed to inhibition of the transient outward potassium current ( $I_{to}$ ) (Zhou et al. 2010). However, this current is absent in zebrafish cardiomyocytes (Nemtsas et al. 2010). Thus the electrophysiological basis for the beneficial effect observed in *gstm.3* KO zebrafish is not clear. Moreover, both heterozygous and homozygous *gstm.3* KO zebrafish were more likely to develop ventricular arrhythmia when

induced by programmed extra-systolic stimulation compared to wildtype zebrafish (Juang et al. 2020).

#### Nuclear Import Protein MOG1

The *MOG1* gene functions as a regulator of Ran, a small GTPase with an important role in transport through the nuclear pore complex (Zhou et al. 2016). Apart from its main function, *MOG1* has also been found to influence membrane trafficking of the Nav1.5 channel and at least one dominant negative mutation in *MOG1* has been associated with BrS (Zhou et al. 2016). In zebrafish embryos, *mog1* appears to have a role in the regulation of the heart rate and cardiac morphogenesis, as observed in morpholino-induced knockdown and mRNA overexpression experiments (Table 3) (Zhou et al. 2016). Overexpression experiments with human *MOG1* mRNA containing a variant associated with BrS led to a decreased heart rate. Unfortunately, more detailed reports on cardiac functioning in zebrafish *MOG1* models are not available, as the electrophysiological phenotyping in this study was limited to observations of the heart rate.

#### KATP-Associated Genes

In humans,  $K_{ATP}$  is composed of the pore-forming Kir6.x protein (encoded by *KCNJ8* and *KCNJ11* genes) and the sulfonylurea subunit (encoded by the *ABCC9* and *ABCC8* genes). Recently, two families with a loss-of-function splice site mutation in the *ABCC9* gene were identified. Homozygous carriers of this mutation displayed a phenotype with a spectrum of morphological, central nervous system and musculoskeletal abnormalities, as well as cardiac systolic dysfunction (*ABCC9*-related Intellectual disability Myopathy Syndrome, AIMS) (Smeland et al. 2019). *Abcc9* zebrafish KO models generated by CRISPR-Cas9 mimicked the human phenotype with morphological abnormalities, decreased mobility and decreased systolic function (Table 3) (Smeland et al. 2019). Gain-of-function mutations in K<sub>ATP</sub> genes have previously been associated with Cantú syndrome, which is characterised by hypertrichosis, distinctive facial features and cardiovascular abnormalities (Tessadori et al. 2018). Similar to the human phenotype, zebrafish knock-in models of Cantú syndrome mutations showed enlarged hearts and an enhanced cardiac output (Table 3) (Tessadori et al. 2018).

# Sodium-Calcium Exchanger (NCX) and Mitochondrial Calcium Uniporter (MCU)

The cardiac sodium-calcium exchanger, responsible for the extrusion of calcium from the cardiomyocyte after contraction, is encoded by several isoforms, of which NCXI shows the highest expression in the heart. The ncxIh gene has been identified

as the zebrafish *NCX1* orthologue. Both morpholino ncx1h knockdown models and forward screen derived loss-of-function ncx1h mutants (*tremblor* or *tre*) show ventricular and (even more pronounced) atrial fibrillation (Table 3) (Langenbacher et al. 2005). The phenotype could be rescued by injections with wildtype ncx1h mRNA.

In a follow-up study, the synthetic compound efsevin was found to lead to a rescue of the *tre* phenotype through modulation of the mitochondrial calcium uptake (Shimizu et al. 2015). These findings encouraged further research into the zebrafish cardiac calcium homeostasis, which led to the development of a zebrafish line with a TALE-based knockout of the mitochondrial calcium uniporter (*mcu*) (Langenbacher et al. 2020). Adult mutant zebrafish displayed an impaired cardiac function with ECG abnormalities (abnormal QRS morphology, diminished R amplitude and episodes of sinus arrest) (Langenbacher et al. 2020).

Transmembrane Protein 161b (tmem161b)

The grime (uq4ks) mutant was discovered in a forward mutagenesis experiment designed for the identification of genes implicated in the regulation of cardiac rhythm (Koopman et al. 2021). This mutant line displayed skipped ventricular beats, irregular beats, a slower heart rate and lethality by 15 days post fertilisation (Koopman et al. 2021). This phenotype was mapped to a homozygous missense mutation leading to a premature stopcodon in the *tmem161b* gene (p.Cys466\*) (Koopman et al. 2021). The mutation was further confirmed by replicating the phenotype in zebrafish embryos with compound heterozygosity for the p.Cys466\* variant and a CRISPR generated knockout allele (Koopman et al. 2021).

Fluorescent imaging and patch-clamp experiments enabled a more thorough examination of the pathophysiology of the cardiac arrhythmia observed in *grime* mutants, as well as the mechanism of cardiac rhythm regulation by *tmem161b*. GEVI (tg(myl7:chimeric VSFP-butterfly CY zebrafish line) and GECI (tg(myl7:gal4FF; UAS:GCaMP6f zebrafish line) experiments in homozygous embryos revealed sino-atrial and atrio-ventricular abnormalities with a faster and increased calcium release (Koopman et al. 2021). Current-clamp experiments on cardiomyocytes derived from adult heterozygotes (homozygotes were not viable up to adulthood) showed an abnormal AP duration (shorter APD20 but longer APD50 and APD90) and early afterdepolarisations (Koopman et al. 2021). This effect was unravelled by voltage-clamp experiments which revealed increased I<sub>Ks</sub> and I<sub>CaL</sub> currents (Koopman et al. 2021).

## 4 Conclusion

Zebrafish cardiac disease modelling presents several challenges, both in the fields of genetic modelling (non-orthology, duplicated genes) and cardiac anatomy and electrophysiology (single atrium and ventricle, altered  $I_{Ks}$  kinetics, absence of  $I_{to}$ ). Nonetheless, zebrafish models have clearly proven successful in reproducing several human inherited cardiac arrhythmia phenotypes. There is a distinct phenotype in zebrafish models for LQTS, SQTS, AIMS and Cantú syndrome. The zebrafish models for CPVT and ARVC/AC(M) are also promising. However, caution is warranted in the interpretation of findings derived from transient morpholino models, as long as these results have not been confirmed with stable genetic mutants.

The lack of a clear phenotype in some inherited arrhythmia models can be attributed to the use of less in-depth phenotyping tools, e.g. light microscopy video recordings as an assessment of electrophysiological characteristics. However, more recent phenotyping tools, such as ECG and optical mapping with genetically encoded indicators, are very promising as they can be applied relatively easily in vivo and provide biologically relevant information on the electrical properties of the entire heart. We anticipate that future models will closely resemble human disease.

The use of CRISPR-Cas9 to model precise genetic modifications identified in patients will pave the way for research into specific variant based pathological mechanisms and personalised treatments. The use of these techniques will enable the field with detailed characterisation of the electrophysiological alterations in CPVT and ARVC/AC(M) disease models, and most likely demonstrate the zebrafish phenotype of yet unexplored inherited cardiac arrhythmias.

## References

- Abramochkin DV, Hassinen M, Vornanen M (2018) Transcripts of Kv7.1 and MinK channels and slow delayed rectifier K(+) current (IKs) are expressed in zebrafish (Danio rerio) heart. Pflugers Arch 470(12):1753–1764. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00424-018-2193-1
- Adler A, Novelli V, Amin AS, Abiusi E, Care M, Nannenberg EA et al (2020) An international, multicentered, evidence-based reappraisal of genes reported to cause congenital long QT syndrome. Circulation 141(6):418–428. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.119. 043132
- Adli M (2018) The CRISPR tool kit for genome editing and beyond. Nat Commun 9(1):1911. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-04252-2
- Albadri S, De Santis F, Di Donato V, Del Bene F (2017) CRISPR/Cas9-mediated knockin and knockout in zebrafish. In: Jaenisch R, Zhang F, Gage F (eds) Genome editing in neurosciences. Springer, Cham, pp 41–49
- Alday A, Alonso H, Gallego M, Urrutia J, Letamendia A, Callol C et al (2014) Ionic channels underlying the ventricular action potential in zebrafish embryo. Pharmacol Res 84:26–31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phrs.2014.03.011

- Arnaout R, Ferrer T, Huisken J, Spitzer K, Stainier DY, Tristani-Firouzi M et al (2007) Zebrafish model for human long QT syndrome. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104(27):11316–11321. https:// doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0702724104
- Asimaki A, Kapoor S, Plovie E, Karin Arndt A, Adams E, Liu Z et al (2014) Identification of a new modulator of the intercalated disc in a zebrafish model of arrhythmogenic cardiomyopathy. Sci Transl Med 6(240):240ra74. https://doi.org/10.1126/scitranslmed.3008008
- Baker K, Warren KS, Yellen G, Fishman MC (1997) Defective "pacemaker" current (Ih) in a zebrafish mutant with a slow heart rate. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94(9):4554–4559. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.94.9.4554
- Berchtold MW, Zacharias T, Kulej K, Wang K, Torggler R, Jespersen T et al (2016) The arrhythmogenic calmodulin mutation D129G dysregulates cell growth, calmodulin-dependent kinase II activity, and cardiac function in zebrafish. J Biol Chem 291(52):26636–26646. https:// doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M116.758680
- Bezzina CR, Barc J, Mizusawa Y, Remme CA, Gourraud JB, Simonet F et al (2013) Common variants at SCN5A-SCN10A and HEY2 are associated with Brugada syndrome, a rare disease with high risk of sudden cardiac death. Nat Genet 45(9):1044–1049. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng. 2712
- Bezzina CR, Lahrouchi N, Priori SG (2015) Genetics of sudden cardiac death. Circ Res 116 (12):1919–1936. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.304030
- Bill BR, Petzold AM, Clark KJ, Schimmenti LA, Ekker SC (2009) A primer for morpholino use in zebrafish. Zebrafish 6(1):69–77. https://doi.org/10.1089/zeb.2008.0555
- Boel A, De Saffel H, Steyaert W, Callewaert B, De Paepe A, Coucke PJ et al (2018) CRISPR/Cas9mediated homology-directed repair by ssODNs in zebrafish induces complex mutational patterns resulting from genomic integration of repair-template fragments. Dis Model Mech 11(10). https://doi.org/10.1242/dmm.035352
- Bovo E, Dvornikov AV, Mazurek SR, de Tombe PP, Zima AV (2013) Mechanisms of Ca(2)+ handling in zebrafish ventricular myocytes. Pflugers Arch 465(12):1775–1784. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s00424-013-1312-2
- Brette F, Luxan G, Cros C, Dixey H, Wilson C, Shiels HA (2008) Characterization of isolated ventricular myocytes from adult zebrafish (Danio rerio). Biochem Biophys Res Commun 374 (1):143–146. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2008.06.109
- Brodehl A, Rezazadeh S, Williams T, Munsie NM, Liedtke D, Oh T et al (2019) Mutations in ILK, encoding integrin-linked kinase, are associated with arrhythmogenic cardiomyopathy. Transl Res 208:15–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trsl.2019.02.004
- Campuzano O, Sarquella-Brugada G, Cesar S, Arbelo E, Brugada J, Brugada R (2018) Recent advances in short QT syndrome. Front Cardiovasc Med 5:149. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcvm. 2018.00149
- Cerrone M, Remme CA, Tadros R, Bezzina CR, Delmar M (2019) Beyond the one gene-one disease paradigm: complex genetics and pleiotropy in inheritable cardiac disorders. Circulation 140(7):595–610. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.118.035954
- Chablais F, Veit J, Rainer G, Jazwinska A (2011) The zebrafish heart regenerates after cryoinjuryinduced myocardial infarction. BMC Dev Biol 11:21. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-213X-11-21
- Chelko SP, Asimaki A, Andersen P, Bedja D, Amat-Alarcon N, DeMazumder D et al (2016) Central role for GSK3beta in the pathogenesis of arrhythmogenic cardiomyopathy. JCI Insight 1 (5). https://doi.org/10.1172/jci.insight.85923
- Chernyavskaya Y, Ebert AM, Milligan E, Garrity DM (2012) Voltage-gated calcium channel CACNB2 (beta2.1) protein is required in the heart for control of cell proliferation and heart tube integrity. Dev Dyn 241(4):648–662. https://doi.org/10.1002/dvdy.23746
- Chi NC, Shaw RM, Jungblut B, Huisken J, Ferrer T, Arnaout R et al (2008) Genetic and physiologic dissection of the vertebrate cardiac conduction system. PLoS Biol 6(5):e109. https://doi.org/10. 1371/journal.pbio.0060109

- Chopra SS, Stroud DM, Watanabe H, Bennett JS, Burns CG, Wells KS et al (2010) Voltage-gated sodium channels are required for heart development in zebrafish. Circ Res 106(8):1342–1350. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.109.213132
- Da'as SI, Thanassoulas A, Calver BL, Beck K, Salem R, Saleh A et al (2019) Arrhythmogenic calmodulin E105A mutation alters cardiac RyR2 regulation leading to cardiac dysfunction in zebrafish. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1448(1):19–29. https://doi.org/10.1111/nyas.14033
- de Roos AD, van Zoelen EJ, Theuvenet AP (1996) Determination of gap junctional intercellular communication by capacitance measurements. Pflugers Arch 431(4):556–563. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/BF02191903
- Eisen JS, Smith JC (2008) Controlling morpholino experiments: don't stop making antisense. Development 135(10):1735–1743. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.001115
- El-Brolosy MA, Kontarakis Z, Rossi A, Kuenne C, Gunther S, Fukuda N et al (2019) Genetic compensation triggered by mutant mRNA degradation. Nature 568(7751):193–197. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1064-z
- Ficker E, Obejero-Paz CA, Zhao S, Brown AM (2002) The binding site for channel blockers that rescue misprocessed human long QT syndrome type 2 ether-a-gogo-related gene (HERG) mutations. J Biol Chem 277(7):4989–4998. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M107345200
- Giuliodori A, Beffagna G, Marchetto G, Fornetto C, Vanzi F, Toppo S et al (2018) Loss of cardiac Wnt/beta-catenin signalling in desmoplakin-deficient AC8 zebrafish models is rescuable by genetic and pharmacological intervention. Cardiovasc Res 114(8):1082–1097. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/cvr/cvy057
- Gurney AM (2000) Electrophysiological recording methods used in vascular biology. J Pharmacol Toxicol Methods 44(2):409–420. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1056-8719(00)00120-9
- Hassel D, Scholz EP, Trano N, Friedrich O, Just S, Meder B et al (2008) Deficient zebrafish ether-ago-go-related gene channel gating causes short-QT syndrome in zebrafish reggae mutants. Circulation 117(7):866–875. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.752220
- Haverinen J, Hassinen M, Dash SN, Vornanen M (2018) Expression of calcium channel transcripts in the zebrafish heart: dominance of T-type channels. J Exp Biol 221(Pt 10). https://doi.org/10. 1242/jeb.179226
- Heuser A, Plovie ER, Ellinor PT, Grossmann KS, Shin JT, Wichter T et al (2006) Mutant desmocollin-2 causes arrhythmogenic right ventricular cardiomyopathy. Am J Hum Genet 79 (6):1081–1088. https://doi.org/10.1086/509044
- Hoshijima K, Jurynec MJ, Klatt Shaw D, Jacobi AM, Behlke MA, Grunwald DJ (2019) Highly efficient CRISPR-Cas9-based methods for generating deletion mutations and F0 embryos that lack gene function in zebrafish. Dev Cell 51(5):645–657.e4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devcel. 2019.10.004
- Hosseini SM, Kim R, Udupa S, Costain G, Jobling R, Liston E et al (2018) Reappraisal of reported genes for sudden arrhythmic death: evidence-based evaluation of gene validity for Brugada syndrome. Circulation 138(12):1195–1205. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.118. 035070
- Hou JH, Kralj JM, Douglass AD, Engert F, Cohen AE (2014) Simultaneous mapping of membrane voltage and calcium in zebrafish heart in vivo reveals chamber-specific developmental transitions in ionic currents. Front Physiol 5:344. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2014.00344
- Huang CL (2017) Murine electrophysiological models of cardiac arrhythmogenesis. Physiol Rev 97 (1):283–409. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00007.2016
- Huttner IG, Trivedi G, Jacoby A, Mann SA, Vandenberg JI, Fatkin D (2013) A transgenic zebrafish model of a human cardiac sodium channel mutation exhibits bradycardia, conduction-system abnormalities and early death. J Mol Cell Cardiol 61:123–132. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yjmcc. 2013.06.005
- Ingles J, Macciocca I, Morales A, Thomson K (2020) Genetic testing in inherited heart diseases. Heart Lung Circ 29(4):505–511. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hlc.2019.10.014

- Jinek M, Chylinski K, Fonfara I, Hauer M, Doudna JA, Charpentier E (2012) A programmable dual-RNA-guided DNA endonuclease in adaptive bacterial immunity. Science 337 (6096):816–821. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1225829
- Joris M, Schloesser M, Baurain D, Hanikenne M, Muller M, Motte P (2017) Number of inadvertent RNA targets for morpholino knockdown in Danio rerio is largely underestimated: evidence from the study of Ser/Arg-rich splicing factors. Nucleic Acids Res 45(16):9547–9557. https:// doi.org/10.1093/nar/gkx638
- Jou CJ, Spitzer KW, Tristani-Firouzi M (2010) Blebbistatin effectively uncouples the excitationcontraction process in zebrafish embryonic heart. Cell Physiol Biochem 25(4-5):419–424. https://doi.org/10.1159/000303046
- Jou CJ, Barnett SM, Bian JT, Weng HC, Sheng X, Tristani-Firouzi M (2013) An in vivo cardiac assay to determine the functional consequences of putative long QT syndrome mutations. Circ Res 112(5):826–830. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.112.300664
- Juang JJ, Binda A, Lee SJ, Hwang JJ, Chen WJ, Liu YB et al (2020) GSTM3 variant is a novel genetic modifier in Brugada syndrome, a disease with risk of sudden cardiac death. EBioMedicine 57:102843. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ebiom.2020.102843
- Kaese S, Verheule S (2012) Cardiac electrophysiology in mice: a matter of size. Front Physiol 3:345. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2012.00345
- Kamachi Y, Okuda Y, Kondoh H (2008) Quantitative assessment of the knockdown efficiency of morpholino antisense oligonucleotides in zebrafish embryos using a luciferase assay. Genesis 46 (1):1–7. https://doi.org/10.1002/dvg.20361
- Kapoor A, Sekar RB, Hansen NF, Fox-Talbot K, Morley M, Pihur V et al (2014) An enhancer polymorphism at the cardiomyocyte intercalated disc protein NOS1AP locus is a major regulator of the QT interval. Am J Hum Genet 94(6):854–869. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajhg.2014. 05.001
- Kawakami K (2007) Tol2: a versatile gene transfer vector in vertebrates. Genome Biol 8(Suppl 1): S7. https://doi.org/10.1186/gb-2007-8-s1-s7
- Koopman CD, De Angelis J, Iyer SP, Verkerk AO, Da Silva J, Berecki G et al (2021) The zebrafish grime mutant uncovers an evolutionarily conserved role for Tmem161b in the control of cardiac rhythm. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 118(9). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2018220118
- Kopp R, Schwerte T, Pelster B (2005) Cardiac performance in the zebrafish breakdance mutant. J Exp Biol 208(Pt 11):2123–2134. https://doi.org/10.1242/jeb.01620
- Langenbacher AD, Dong Y, Shu X, Choi J, Nicoll DA, Goldhaber JI et al (2005) Mutation in sodium-calcium exchanger 1 (NCX1) causes cardiac fibrillation in zebrafish. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102(49):17699–17704. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0502679102
- Langenbacher AD, Shimizu H, Hsu W, Zhao Y, Borges A, Koehler C et al (2020) Mitochondrial calcium uniporter deficiency in zebrafish causes cardiomyopathy with arrhythmia. Front Physiol 11:617492. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphys.2020.617492
- Langheinrich U, Vacun G, Wagner T (2003) Zebrafish embryos express an orthologue of HERG and are sensitive toward a range of QT-prolonging drugs inducing severe arrhythmia. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 193(3):370–382. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2003.07.012
- Leong IU, Skinner JR, Shelling AN, Love DR (2013) Expression of a mutant kcnj2 gene transcript in zebrafish. ISRN Mol Biol 2013:324839. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/324839
- Lin E, Ribeiro A, Ding W, Hove-Madsen L, Sarunic MV, Beg MF et al (2014) Optical mapping of the electrical activity of isolated adult zebrafish hearts: acute effects of temperature. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 306(11):R823–R836. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu. 00002.2014
- Lin E, Craig C, Lamothe M, Sarunic MV, Beg MF, Tibbits GF (2015) Construction and use of a zebrafish heart voltage and calcium optical mapping system, with integrated electrocardiogram and programmable electrical stimulation. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 308(9): R755–R768. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00001.2015

- Liu CC, Li L, Lam YW, Siu CW, Cheng SH (2016) Improvement of surface ECG recording in adult zebrafish reveals that the value of this model exceeds our expectation. Sci Rep 6:25073. https:// doi.org/10.1038/srep25073
- MacRae CA, Peterson RT (2015) Zebrafish as tools for drug discovery. Nat Rev Drug Discov 14 (10):721–731. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrd4627
- Martin ED, Moriarty MA, Byrnes L, Grealy M (2009) Plakoglobin has both structural and signalling roles in zebrafish development. Dev Biol 327(1):83–96. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ydbio.2008.11.036
- Meder B, Scholz EP, Hassel D, Wolff C, Just S, Berger IM et al (2011) Reconstitution of defective protein trafficking rescues Long-QT syndrome in zebrafish. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 408(2):218–224. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2011.03.121
- Milan DJ, Jones IL, Ellinor PT, MacRae CA (2006) In vivo recording of adult zebrafish electrocardiogram and assessment of drug-induced QT prolongation. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 291(1):H269–H273. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00960.2005
- Milosevic MM, Jang J, McKimm EJ, Zhu MH, Antic SD (2020) In vitro testing of voltage indicators: Archon1, ArcLightD, ASAP1, ASAP2s, ASAP3b, Bongwoori-Pos6, BeRST1, FlicR1, and Chi-VSFP-butterfly. eNeuro 7(5). https://doi.org/10.1523/ENEURO.0060-20.2020
- Moriarty MA, Ryan R, Lalor P, Dockery P, Byrnes L, Grealy M (2012) Loss of plakophilin 2 disrupts heart development in zebrafish. Int J Dev Biol 56(9):711–718. https://doi.org/10. 1387/ijdb.113390mm
- Moro E, Vettori A, Porazzi P, Schiavone M, Rampazzo E, Casari A et al (2013) Generation and application of signaling pathway reporter lines in zebrafish. Mol Gen Genomics 288 (5-6):231–242. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00438-013-0750-z
- Mutoh H, Mishina Y, Gallero-Salas Y, Knopfel T (2015) Comparative performance of a genetically-encoded voltage indicator and a blue voltage sensitive dye for large scale cortical voltage imaging. Front Cell Neurosci 9:147. https://doi.org/10.3389/fncel.2015.00147
- Nemtsas P, Wettwer E, Christ T, Weidinger G, Ravens U (2010) Adult zebrafish heart as a model for human heart? An electrophysiological study. J Mol Cell Cardiol 48(1):161–171. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.yjmcc.2009.08.034
- Nerbonne JM, Nichols CG, Schwarz TL, Escande D (2001) Genetic manipulation of cardiac K(+) channel function in mice: what have we learned, and where do we go from here? Circ Res 89 (11):944–956. https://doi.org/10.1161/hh2301.100349
- Peal DS, Mills RW, Lynch SN, Mosley JM, Lim E, Ellinor PT et al (2011) Novel chemical suppressors of long QT syndrome identified by an in vivo functional screen. Circulation 123 (1):23–30. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.110.003731
- Poon KL, Brand T (2013) The zebrafish model system in cardiovascular research: a tiny fish with mighty prospects. Glob Cardiol Sci Pract 2013(1):9–28. https://doi.org/10.5339/gcsp.2013.4
- Pott A, Bock S, Berger IM, Frese K, Dahme T, Kessler M et al (2018) Mutation of the Na(+)/K(+)-ATPase Atp1a1a.1 causes QT interval prolongation and bradycardia in zebrafish. J Mol Cell Cardiol 120:42–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yjmcc.2018.05.005
- Prykhozhij SV, Fuller C, Steele SL, Veinotte CJ, Razaghi B, Robitaille JM et al (2018) Optimized knock-in of point mutations in zebrafish using CRISPR/Cas9. Nucleic Acids Res 46(17):9252. https://doi.org/10.1093/nar/gky674
- Rafferty SA, Quinn TA (2018) A beginner's guide to understanding and implementing the genetic modification of zebrafish. Prog Biophys Mol Biol 138:3–19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. pbiomolbio.2018.07.005
- Ramachandran KV, Hennessey JA, Barnett AS, Yin X, Stadt HA, Foster E et al (2013) Calcium influx through L-type CaV1.2 Ca2+ channels regulates mandibular development. J Clin Invest 123(4):1638–1646. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI66903
- Ravens U (2018) Ionic basis of cardiac electrophysiology in zebrafish compared to human hearts. Prog Biophys Mol Biol 138:38–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbiomolbio.2018.06.008

- Rossi A, Kontarakis Z, Gerri C, Nolte H, Holper S, Kruger M et al (2015) Genetic compensation induced by deleterious mutations but not gene knockdowns. Nature 524(7564):230–233. https:// doi.org/10.1038/nature14580
- Rottbauer W, Baker K, Wo ZG, Mohideen MA, Cantiello HF, Fishman MC (2001) Growth and function of the embryonic heart depend upon the cardiac-specific L-type calcium channel alpha1 subunit. Dev Cell 1(2):265–275. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1534-5807(01)00023-5
- Sakmann B, Neher E (1984) Patch clamp techniques for studying ionic channels in excitable membranes. Annu Rev Physiol 46:455–472. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.ph.46.030184. 002323
- Shaheen N, Shiti A, Gepstein L (2017) Pluripotent stem cell-based platforms in cardiac disease modeling and drug testing. Clin Pharmacol Ther 102(2):203–208. https://doi.org/10.1002/cpt. 722
- Shen Y, Nasu Y, Shkolnikov I, Kim A, Campbell RE (2020) Engineering genetically encoded fluorescent indicators for imaging of neuronal activity: progress and prospects. Neurosci Res 152:3–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neures.2020.01.011
- Shimizu H, Schredelseker J, Huang J, Lu K, Naghdi S, Lu F et al (2015) Mitochondrial Ca(2+) uptake by the voltage-dependent anion channel 2 regulates cardiac rhythmicity. eLife 4. https:// doi.org/10.7554/eLife.04801
- Shu X, Cheng K, Patel N, Chen F, Joseph E, Tsai HJ et al (2003) Na,K-ATPase is essential for embryonic heart development in the zebrafish. Development 130(25):6165–6173. https://doi. org/10.1242/dev.00844
- Skarsfeldt MA, Bomholtz SH, Lundegaard PR, Lopez-Izquierdo A, Tristani-Firouzi M, Bentzen BH (2018) Atrium-specific ion channels in the zebrafish-a role of IKACh in atrial repolarization. Acta Physiol (Oxf) 223(3):e13049. https://doi.org/10.1111/apha.13049
- Smeland MF, McClenaghan C, Roessler HI, Savelberg S, Hansen GAM, Hjellnes H et al (2019) ABCC9-related intellectual disability myopathy syndrome is a KATP channelopathy with lossof-function mutations in ABCC9. Nat Commun 10(1):4457. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-019-12428-7
- Sondergaard MT, Sorensen AB, Skov LL, Kjaer-Sorensen K, Bauer MC, Nyegaard M et al (2015) Calmodulin mutations causing catecholaminergic polymorphic ventricular tachycardia confer opposing functional and biophysical molecular changes. FEBS J 282(4):803–816. https://doi. org/10.1111/febs.13184
- Stainier DYR, Raz E, Lawson ND, Ekker SC, Burdine RD, Eisen JS et al (2017) Guidelines for morpholino use in zebrafish. PLoS Genet 13(10):e1007000. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. pgen.1007000
- Tanaka Y, Hayashi K, Fujino N, Konno T, Tada H, Nakanishi C et al (2019) Functional analysis of KCNH2 gene mutations of type 2 long QT syndrome in larval zebrafish using microscopy and electrocardiography. Heart Vessel 34(1):159–166. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00380-018-1231-4
- Tessadori F, van Weerd JH, Burkhard SB, Verkerk AO, de Pater E, Boukens BJ et al (2012) Identification and functional characterization of cardiac pacemaker cells in zebrafish. PLoS One 7(10):e47644. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0047644
- Tessadori F, Roessler HI, Savelberg SMC, Chocron S, Kamel SM, Duran KJ et al (2018) Effective CRISPR/Cas9-based nucleotide editing in zebrafish to model human genetic cardiovascular disorders. Dis Model Mech 11(10). https://doi.org/10.1242/dnm.035469
- Tessadori F, de Bakker DEM, Barske L, Nelson N, Algra HA, Willekers S et al (2020) Zebrafish prrx1a mutants have normal hearts. Nature 585(7826):E14–EE6. https://doi.org/10.1038/ s41586-020-2674-1
- Thorsen K, Dam VS, Kjaer-Sorensen K, Pedersen LN, Skeberdis VA, Jurevicius J et al (2017) Loss-of-activity-mutation in the cardiac chloride-bicarbonate exchanger AE3 causes short QT syndrome. Nat Commun 8(1):1696. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-01630-0
- Tsai CT, Wu CK, Chiang FT, Tseng CD, Lee JK, Yu CC et al (2011) In-vitro recording of adult zebrafish heart electrocardiogram - a platform for pharmacological testing. Clin Chim Acta 412 (21–22):1963–1967. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cca.2011.07.002
- Tsutsui H, Higashijima S, Miyawaki A, Okamura Y (2010) Visualizing voltage dynamics in zebrafish heart. J Physiol 588(Pt 12):2017–2021. https://doi.org/10.1113/jphysiol.2010.189126
- van den Boogaard M, Wong LY, Tessadori F, Bakker ML, Dreizehnter LK, Wakker V et al (2012) Genetic variation in T-box binding element functionally affects SCN5A/SCN10A enhancer. J Clin Invest 122(7):2519–2530. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI62613
- van Opbergen CJM, Koopman CD, Kok BJM, Knopfel T, Renninger SL, Orger MB et al (2018) Optogenetic sensors in the zebrafish heart: a novel in vivo electrophysiological tool to study cardiac arrhythmogenesis. Theranostics 8(17):4750–4764. https://doi.org/10.7150/thno.26108
- Varshney GK, Pei W, LaFave MC, Idol J, Xu L, Gallardo V et al (2015) High-throughput gene targeting and phenotyping in zebrafish using CRISPR/Cas9. Genome Res 25(7):1030–1042. https://doi.org/10.1101/gr.186379.114
- Verkerk AO, Remme CA (2012) Zebrafish: a novel research tool for cardiac (patho)electrophysiology and ion channel disorders. Front Physiol 3:255. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fphys.2012.00255
- Vornanen M, Hassinen M (2016) Zebrafish heart as a model for human cardiac electrophysiology. Channels (Austin) 10(2):101–110. https://doi.org/10.1080/19336950.2015.1121335
- Wang YT, Gu S, Rollins AM, Jenkins MW (2013) Optical mapping of optically paced embryonic hearts. Annu Int Conf IEEE Eng Med Biol Soc 2013:1623–1626. https://doi.org/10.1109/ EMBC.2013.6609827
- Warren KS, Baker K, Fishman MC (2001) The slow mo mutation reduces pacemaker current and heart rate in adult zebrafish. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 281(4):H1711–H1719. https://doi. org/10.1152/ajpheart.2001.281.4.H1711
- Weber M, Scherf N, Meyer AM, Panakova D, Kohl P, Huisken J (2017) Cell-accurate optical mapping across the entire developing heart. eLife 6. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.28307
- Wickenden AD (2014) Overview of electrophysiological techniques. Curr Protoc Pharmacol 64:11.1.1–11.1.17. https://doi.org/10.1002/0471141755.ph1101s64
- Wu RS, Lam II, Clay H, Duong DN, Deo RC, Coughlin SR (2018) A rapid method for directed gene knockout for screening in G0 zebrafish. Dev Cell 46(1):112–125.e4. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.devcel.2018.06.003
- Yuan S, Joseph EM (2004) The small heart mutation reveals novel roles of Na+/K+-ATPase in maintaining ventricular cardiomyocyte morphology and viability in zebrafish. Circ Res 95 (6):595–603. https://doi.org/10.1161/01.RES.0000141529.48143.6e
- Zhang PC, Llach A, Sheng XY, Hove-Madsen L, Tibbits GF (2011) Calcium handling in zebrafish ventricular myocytes. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 300(1):R56–R66. https://doi. org/10.1152/ajpregu.00377.2010
- Zhou P, Yang X, Li C, Gao Y, Hu D (2010) Quinidine depresses the transmural electrical heterogeneity of transient outward potassium current of the right ventricular outflow tract free wall. J Cardiovasc Dis Res 1(1):12–18. https://doi.org/10.4103/0975-3583.59979
- Zhou J, Wang L, Zuo M, Wang X, Ahmed AS, Chen Q et al (2016) Cardiac sodium channel regulator MOG1 regulates cardiac morphogenesis and rhythm. Sci Rep 6:21538. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/srep21538

Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol (2023) 184: 69–120 https://doi.org/10.1007/112\_2021\_67 © The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021 Published online: 22 January 2022

# The Biochemistry and Physiology of A Disintegrin and Metalloproteinases (ADAMs and ADAM-TSs) in Human Pathologies



#### Deepti Sharma and Nikhlesh K. Singh

#### Contents

| 1   | Introduction  | 71  |
|-----|---|-----|
| 2   | Structure of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs Proteins                                | 73  |
|     | 2.1 The Pro-Domain  | 75  |
|     | 2.2 The Metalloprotease Domain  | 76  |
|     | 2.3 The Disintegrin Domain  | 76  |
|     | 2.4 The Cysteine-Rich and EGF-Like Domain                               | 77  |
|     | 2.5 The Transmembrane Domain, Cytoplasmic Tail and Ancillary Domain     | 77  |
| 3   | Activation, Inhibition, and Regulation of ADAMs                         | 78  |
|     | 3.1 Activation  | 78  |
|     | 3.2 Inhibition  | 81  |
|     | 3.3 Regulation  | 83  |
| 4   | ADAM-TSs Regulation   | 84  |
|     | 4.1 Activation  | 87  |
|     | 4.2 Inhibition  | 88  |
|     | 4.3 Regulation  | 89  |
| 5   | ADAMs and ADAM-TSs Role in Cardiovascular Diseases                      | 89  |
| 6   | ADAMs and ADAM-TSs Role in Colorectal Cancer                            | 94  |
| 7   | ADAMs and ADAM-TSs Role in Autoinflammatory Diseases (Sepsis/Rheumatoid |     |
|     | Arthritis)  | 96  |
| 8   | ADAMs and ADAM-TSs Role in Alzheimer's Disease                          | 98  |
| 9   | ADAMs and ADAM-TSs Role in Proliferative Retinopathies                  | 100 |
| 10  | ADAMs Role in Infectious Diseases                                       | 102 |
| 11  | Conclusion and Future Perspectives                                      | 103 |
| Ref | ferences  | 104 |

**Abstract** Metalloproteinases are a group of proteinases that plays a substantial role in extracellular matrix remodeling and its molecular signaling. Among these

D. Sharma and N. K. Singh (🖂)

Department of Ophthalmology, Visual and Anatomical Sciences, Integrative Biosciences Center (IBio), Wayne State University School of Medicine, Detroit, MI, USA e-mail: nsingh2@wayne.edu

metalloproteinases, ADAMs (a disintegrin and metalloproteinases) and ADAM-TSs (ADAMs with thrombospondin domains) have emerged as highly efficient contributors mediating proteolytic processing of various signaling molecules. ADAMs are transmembrane metalloenzymes that facilitate the extracellular domain shedding of membrane-anchored proteins, cytokines, growth factors, ligands, and their receptors and therefore modulate their biological functions. ADAM-TSs are secretory, and soluble extracellular proteinases that mediate the cleavage of non-fibrillar extracellular matrix proteins. ADAMs and ADAM-TSs possess pro-domain. metalloproteinase, disintegrin, and cysteine-rich domains in common, but ADAM-TSs have characteristic thrombospondin motifs instead of the transmembrane domain. Most ADAMs and ADAM-TSs are activated by cleavage of pro-domain via pro-protein convertases at their N-terminus, hence directing them to various signaling pathways. In this article, we are discussing not only the structure and regulation of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs, but also the importance of these metalloproteinases in various human pathophysiological conditions like cardiovascular diseases, colorectal cancer, autoinflammatory diseases (sepsis/rheumatoid arthritis), Alzheimer's disease, proliferative retinopathies, and infectious diseases. Therefore, based on the emerging role of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs in various human pathologies, as summarized in this review, these metalloproteases can be considered as critical therapeutic targets and diagnostic biomarkers.

**Keywords** A disintegrin and metalloproteinases · ADAM-TSs · Cardiovascular diseases · Colorectal cancer · Proliferative retinopathies

# Abbreviations

| ACE-2    | Angiotensin-converting enzyme 2       |
|----------|---------------------------------------|
| AD       | Alzheimer's disease                   |
| APC      | Adenomatous polyposis coli            |
| APP      | Amyloid-beta precursor protein        |
| COVID-19 | Coronavirus disease 2019              |
| CYS1     | Cystin1                               |
| EGF      | Epidermal growth factor               |
| EGFR     | Epidermal growth factor receptor 2    |
| EGR1     | Early growth response 1               |
| ER       | Endoplasmic reticulum                 |
| ERK      | Extracellular signal-regulated kinase |
| GPCR     | G protein-coupled receptor            |
| GRP      | Gastrin releasing peptide             |
| HSCs     | Hepatic stellate cells                |
| HVR      | Hyper variable region                 |
| IL-6     | Interleukin 6                         |
| iRhom    | Inactive rhomboid protein             |

| LPS       | Lipopolysaccharides  |
|-----------|--|
| MI        | Myocardial ischemia  |
| miR-342   | Micro RNA 342  |
| MMPs      | Matrix metalloproteinases                                      |
| NFκB      | Nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells |
| PKC       | Protein Kinase C   |
| SARS-CoV2 | Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2                |
| SNP       | Single-nucleotide polymorphism                                 |
| SVMPs     | Snake venom metalloproteases                                   |
| TGF-α     | Transforming growth factor- $\alpha$                           |
| TIMPs     | Tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases                        |
| TNFR2     | Tumor necrosis factor receptor 2                               |
| TNF-α     | Tumor necrosis factor $\alpha$                                 |
| TrkA      | Tropomyosin receptor kinase A                                  |
| TSP1      | Thrombospondin 1   |
| VEGF      | Vascular endothelial growth factor                             |
| VEGFR2    | Vascular endothelial growth factor receptor 2                  |
|           |  |

## 1 Introduction

The extracellular matrix (ECM) is an essential scaffold for the cellular components that initiate biomechanical signals necessary for cellular differentiation, tissue homeostasis, and morphogenesis (Frantz et al. 2010). ECM is important for cellto-cell and cell-to-matrix interactions for the normal growth and functioning of the organism. Changes in physiological or pathological conditions induce ECM remodeling by enzymes called proteases. ECM remodeling is a sequence of alterations that occur in ECM components which is important for regulation of ECM structure and composition, as well as for expression and secretion of bioactive molecules to affect DNA synthesis, cell differentiation, inflammation, angiogenesis, fertilization, blood coagulation, wound repair, neurogenesis, apoptosis, senescence, and necrosis (Cui et al. 2017). Among various proteases, matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) or matrixins are the most studied proteases and their proteolytic actions on ECM is important for organogenesis and branching angiogenesis (Cui et al. 2017; Wang and Khalil 2018; Egeblad and Werb 2002). MMPs or matrixins are zincdependent metallopeptidases that belong to the metzincin superfamily, other family members include adamalysins, astacins, serralysins, and pappalysins (Djuric and Zivkovic 2017).

A disintegrin and metalloproteinase (ADAMs) and a disintegrin and metalloproteinase with thrombospondin-like motif (ADAM-TSs) belong to the adamalysin family, which are often termed as MDC proteins (metalloproteinase-like, disintegrin-like, cysteine-rich proteins) (Edwards et al. 2008). ADAMs and ADAM-TSs are similar to the MMPs in their metalloprotease domains, except they

have a unique disintegrin domain. The molecular structure of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs is similar, both have a pro-domain, a metalloprotease domain, disintegrin domain, and a cysteine-rich domain. ADAMs have both membrane-associated and secreted forms (due to alternative splicing or cleavage), whereas ADAM-TSs have only secreted forms (as they lack the transmembrane domain and cytoplasmic tail) (Takeda et al. 2012). ADAMs display their proteolytic activity via their metalloproteinase domain that regulates the cleavage of membrane-anchored receptors, growth factors, and cytokines. ADAMs disintegrin domain regulates their adhesive activity, particularly of its binding to integrins (Edwards et al. 2008). The metalloprotease domain of ADAM-TSs processes procollagens I, II, and II and is important for depositing collagen on to the ECM in a tissue-specific manner (Bonnans et al. 2014). ADAM-TSs also cleave various proteoglycans such as aggrecan, versican, brevocan, and neurocan. ADAM-TSs, particularly ADAMTS13 cleaves von Willebrand factor (vWF) and regulates coagulation and thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura (TPP) (Bonnans et al. 2014).

ADAMs group comprises around 38 members, found in various species (Edwards et al. 2008). The evolution and diversification studies have also found the homologs of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs in other organisms, including fruit fly (*Drosophila melanogaster*), nematodes (*Caenorhabditis elegans*) (Edwards et al. 2008; Souza et al. 2020; Nicholson et al. 2005). Until now 21 ADAMs (13 are proteolytically active) and 19 ADAM-TSs have been classified in the human genome (Zhong and Khalil 2019). In addition to humans, 37 and 34 ADAMs are present in rats and mice, respectively (Takeda et al. 2012; Zhong and Khalil 2019). Most of the ADAMs (1–7, 18, 20, 20–22, 24–30, 32, and 33) express in reproductive tissues, except ADAM-8-12, 15, 17, and 19, which are present in other human tissues. ADAM-TSs 1, 2, 4, 5, 9, and 16 have a wider human tissue distribution and extensive connection with various biological processes. ADAM-TSs 3, 8, 10, and 13 are present in heart, placenta, and brain. ADAM-TSs 7, 10, 13, and 14 are expressed in liver, whereas ADAM-TSs 16, 17, and 20 are mostly expressed in ovary (Porter et al. 2005).

To date, many studies have uncovered the crucial role of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs in tumor formation and embryonic development and pathologies of the eye, lung, heart, liver, kidneys, muscles, and joints. Besides it, ADAMs and ADAM-TSs are considered as potential biomarkers for various pathophysiological conditions such as cancer, inflammation, autoimmune diseases, and cardiovascular diseases (Seals and Courtneidge 2003). Presently, considerable interest is growing to understand the pivotal role of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs family members in human pathology and physiology. In the present manuscript, we are summarizing the biochemistry, regulation, and prospective role of ADAM and ADAM-TSs in various human pathological conditions (Fig. 1), such as Alzheimer's disease, proliferative retinopathies, rheumatoid arthritis, cardiovascular and colon cancer. Despite the implications of many ADAMs and ADAM-TSs in colon cancer. Lastly, we will discuss how we can employ ADAMs and ADAM-TSs as potential biomarkers for the detection and management of various human pathologies.



Fig. 1 Role of various ADAMs and ADAM-TSs in various human pathologies

# 2 Structure of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs Proteins

The adamalysins subfamily members ADAMs and ADAM-TSs have many similarities with snake venom metalloproteases (SVMPs) in protein sequences, spatial structures, and domain organization (Takeda 2016). The basic structure of all adamalysin family members (ADAMs, ADAM-TSs) is similar, as they have pro-domain, metalloproteinase, disintegrin, and cysteine-rich domains (Zhong and Khalil 2019). Despite many structural similarities ADAMs and ADAM-TSs individually possess a lot of structural and domain-specific variability exhibiting their function and tissue-specificity (Fig. 2). Furthermore, the ADAMs and ADAM-TSs are characterized based on their sequence differences within the domains (Table. 1).

| M-TSs Domains | Signal peptide | Convertase recognition | A Metalloprotease domain | Disintegrin domain              | Thrombospondin type 1- S<br>like repeat | Cysteine-rich region R | Spacer region S | EGF-like domain | Transmembrane domain Tr | Cytoplasmic domain |
|---------------|----------------|------------------------|--------------------------|---------------------------------|---|------------------------|-----------------|-----------------|-------------------------|--------------------|
| ADAMs ADAI    |                |                        |                          | NH <sub>2</sub> NH <sub>2</sub> | ANH                                     |                        | Extracellular   |                 | Intracellular           | СООН               |



| Metalloproteases | Members   | Туре | Structural domains (sequence difference)  |
|------------------|---|------|---|
| ADAMs            | 1, 8, 9, 12, 13, 16, 19,<br>20, 21, 24, 26, 28, 30,<br>33, 40 | I    | Catalytically active Zn <sup>2+</sup> binding signature<br>sequence (HExGHxxGxxHD) in<br>M-domain and xCD sequence in D-domain                            |
|                  | 2, 7, 11, 18, 22, 23, 27, 29, 32                              | П    | Highly variable catalytical site in M-domain  |
|                  | 15  | ш    | Catalytically active Zn <sup>2+</sup> binding signature sequence, RGD sequence in D-domain instead of xCD sequence in most ADAMs members                  |
|                  | 10, 17  | IV   | Catalytically active Zn <sup>2+</sup> binding signature<br>sequence, xCD sequence in D-domain,<br>unlike type I, II, and III EGF-like region is<br>absent |
| ADAM-TSs         | 1, 4, 5, 8, 15  | Ι    | Comprise of all basic domains   |
|                  | 9, 20   | П    | TSR modules connected to unique GON-1 domain  |
|                  | 2, 3, 14  | Ш    | TSR modules connected to procollagen <i>N</i> -Propeptidase   |
|                  | 13  | IV   | TSR modules connected to complement<br>C1r/C1s, Uegf, Bmp1 (CUB) domain   |
|                  | 7, 12   | V    | TSR modules connected to mucin/proteo-<br>glycan domain and protease and lacunin<br>(PLAC) structure  |
|                  | 6, 10, 16, 17, 18, 19   | VI   | TSR modules connected to only PLAC domain   |

Table 1 Types of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs based on sequence differences within the domains

## 2.1 The Pro-Domain

ADAMs and ADAM-TSs metalloproteases consist of an N-terminus peptide sequence which signals the metalloprotease to enter into a secretory pathway to execute its function. The pro-domain follows this signal sequence and is crucial for enzyme maturation. The pro-domain consists of a conserved cysteine residue that interacts with zinc ion  $(Zn^{2+})$  present at the catalytic site, thereby blocking the active site for substrate-binding and cleavage. The pro-domain also remains non-covalently associated with some mature ADAMs and keeps them in an inactive state via the "cysteine-switch" mechanism. In addition to maintaining metalloprotease (ADAMs and ADAM-TSs) enzyme latency, the pro-domain also exhibits multiple subordinate functions such as ensuring stability and proper folding of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs and their entry into the secretory pathway (Edwards et al. 2008; Takeda et al. 2012; Zhang et al. 2016).

## 2.2 The Metalloprotease Domain

ADAMs and ADAM-TSs enzymes possess their proteolytic activity in the metalloprotease domain adjacent to the pro-domain. The metalloprotease domain retains the highest sequence homology between the metalloproteinases (Djuric and Zivkovic 2017). This domain includes the zinc and water atoms within the catalytic active site required for the hydrolytic processing of protein substrates. This catalytic domain consists of a  $Zn^{2+}$  binding motif (HExGHxxGxxHD; where "H" is for histidine, "E" is for glutamic acid, "x" is for variable amino acid, "G" is for glycine, and "D" is for aspartic acid), which comprises three histidine residues and a downstream conserved methionine, which forms a methionine loop or "Met-turn" (Edwards et al. 2008; Blobel 2005). This conservative motif is responsible for the proteolytic cleavage of several receptors, ligands, and ion channels present on the same cell or neighboring cells' membranes. Due to the catalytic activity of the metalloprotease domain, ADAMs and ADAM-TSs can act as sheddases and upstream regulators of various cell signaling pathways. ADAMs and ADAM-TSs not only regulate cell proliferation or apoptosis but also have a role in cell differentiation and tissue remodeling (Arribas et al. 2006).

# 2.3 The Disintegrin Domain

The disintegrin domain is a ~90 amino-acid long protein fragment of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs. The disintegrin protein is first isolated from snake venom and found to be present in the snake venom metalloproteases (SVMPs). In general, disintegrin protein binds with integrin receptors, thereby preventing its interaction with matrix protein (fibrinogen) and subsequently inhibiting platelet aggregation (Cominetti et al. 2009). The disintegrin domains of SVMPs and ADAMs/ADAM-TSs possess structural similarities (Macêdo et al. 2010). The disintegrin domain not only contributes to the protease activity but also helps in substrate recognition by ADAM and ADAM-TSs. The disintegrin domain in ADAM15 has a characteristic consensus Arg-Gly-Asp (RGD) sequence, which facilitates the binding of ADAMs to integrin receptors ( $\alpha$ IIb $\beta$ 3 and  $\alpha\nu\beta$ 3) (Lu et al. 2006). Unlike ADAM15, most ADAMs lack the highly conserved RGD recognition sequence and instead have an ECD or xCD sequence (Blobel 1997). Although ADAM-TSs have disintegrin-like domains, there are no reports to show that they interact with integrin receptors (Jones and Riley 2005).

#### 2.4 The Cysteine-Rich and EGF-Like Domain

ADAMs possess the cysteine-rich domain just next to the disintegrin domain, whereas ADAM-TSs comprise a series of thrombospondin type 1 repeat (TSP1) motifs between the disintegrin domain and cysteine-rich domain. In ADAM-TSs, the TSP1 motifs have high sequence homology to that of the region I of thrombospondin 1 and 2 (Lu et al. 2006). This TSP1 motif mediates the binding of ADAM-TSs to the extracellular matrix and contributes to apoptosis and angiogenesis (Kuno and Matsushima 1998; Guo et al. 1997). The function of the cysteine-rich domain present in ADAM and ADAM-TSs structure is not fully known. The ADAM12 cysteine-rich and disintegrin domain promotes the adhesion of myoblasts and fibroblasts (Zolkiewska 1999). Besides it, the cysteine-rich domain of ADAM12 interacts with cell surface syndecan to mediate the cell adhesion process (Iba et al. 2000). Furthermore, the interaction of ADAM13 with extracellular matrix protein fibronectin exhibits the adhesive property of both disintegrin and cysteine-rich domains (Gaultier et al. 2002). The cysteine-rich domain of ADAMs also contains a variable sized loop of 27-55 amino acids with hyper-variable region (HVR). Therefore, the structural information and the involvement of cysteine-rich and disintegrin domains in a cell to matrix or cell to cell interactions suggests them to represent as one functional entity: the "adhesive" domain. In addition, the X-ray crystal structural analysis of ADAM10 has shown that the cysteine-rich domain of ADAM10 blocks the enzyme active site after the pro-domain release, thereby suggesting an additional mode of enzyme regulation (Seegar et al. 2017).

The cysteine-rich domain is succeeded by an epidermal growth factor (EGF)-like region in ADAMs, whereas in ADAM-TSs, it is followed by a spacer region. The EGF-like region connects the extracellular region of ADAMs (that form a characteristic "C-shaped" arm structure) to the transmembrane domain (Takeda et al. 2006). The C-shape arm includes the M (metalloprotease), D (disintegrin), C (cysteine-rich) domain, and a highly variable region of cysteine-rich domain. The spacer region in ADAM-TSs family members is responsible for its interaction with the substrate (de Groot et al. 2009). Therefore, the C-shape architecture of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs structure is essential for their vital functions such as target identification, protein interaction, and proteolytic activity.

# 2.5 The Transmembrane Domain, Cytoplasmic Tail and Ancillary Domain

Most of the ADAMs are membrane-anchored proteins and thus possess a transmembrane domain located next to the EGF-like region. Due to the absence of the transmembrane domain, ADAM-TSs are mostly secretory proteins. ADAMs C-terminal region consists of an intracellular cytoplasmic tail, whereas ADAM-TSs have an extracellular spacer region followed by 0 to 14 TSP1 motifs. The cytoplasmic tail is the most variable protein part among the ADAMs family members, both in size and in amino-acid sequence. Proline-rich (PXXP) motifs present within the cytoplasmic tail of ADAMs (ADAMs 7, 8, 9, 10, 12, 15, 17, 19, 22, 29, and 33) facilitate its binding to the proteins containing SH3 (Src homology region-3)-domain (Kang et al. 2000). Besides this, the cytoplasmic tail also contains several (tyrosine, serine, and threonine) residues that are possible sites for phosphorylation (Poghosyan et al. 2002). The transmembrane domain and the cytoplasmic tail of ADAMs interact with proteins that are involved in cell trafficking and intracellular signaling (Stone et al. 1999).

The ADAM-TSs members possess a unique ancillary domain that consists of Thrombospondin type 1 repeats (TSP1) that plays a vital role in enzymes' interaction with ECM components, substrate selection or recognition, and regulation of its enzyme activity. The ADAM-TSs C-terminus ancillary domain is connected to four different domains described (Table 1; Fig. 3) as GON-1 domain, Complement-Uegf-BMP-1 (CUB) domain, protease and lacunin (PLAC) domain, and Mucin-like domain (Porter et al. 2005; Kim and Nishiwaki 2015; Somerville et al. 2003; Bork and Beckmann 1993; Nardi et al. 1999; Somerville et al. 2004).

## 3 Activation, Inhibition, and Regulation of ADAMs

#### 3.1 Activation

ADAMs family members are generated as inactive pro-enzymes in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), where the N-terminal pro-domain inhibits the enzymatic cleavage activity via the "cysteine-switch" mechanism (Van Wart and Birkedal-Hansen 1990). Various stimulants such as G-protein coupled receptor (GPCR) ligands, protein kinase C (PKC) activators, Ca<sup>2+</sup> ionophores, cytokines, and proteinases activate ADAMs. The intracellular enzymatic cleavage of pro-domain via pro-protein convertases (Fig. 4) during their transit through the trans-Golgi network results in the maturation of enzyme (Lum et al. 1998). However, some ADAMs such as ADAM8 and ADAM28 are processed auto-catalytically to their mature form (Schlomann et al. 2002; Howard et al. 2000). The activation process of MMPs is different from ADAMs, as the pro-domain separation and activation occur outside the cell surface (Takawale et al. 2015). The pro-protein convertases, a specialized serine endoproteinase, are primarily responsible for the activation of ADAMs. These pro-protein convertases (furin) predominantly cleave the di-basic consensus RXXR motif at the boundary of the catalytic domain and pro-domain (Wong et al. 2015). Consequently, the  $Zn^{2+}$  coordination gets switch toward the metalloprotease domain resulting in the activation of ADAMs which enable it to perform its physiological function and sheddase activity (Anders et al. 2001). Conversely, for some ADAMs like ADAM12, pro-domain remains non-covalently associated with the mature protease following cleavage, thereby influence the functional activity of ADAM12 (Wewer et al. 2006).



Fig. 3 Basic structure of the prototypical ADAM-TSs prior to proteolytic removal of the pro-domain at the N-terminus

Phosphorylation at the cytoplasmic domain of several membrane-associated proteins is an essential posttranslational modification that is of utmost importance for their activation. Therefore, tyrosine or serine/threonine phosphorylation of various putative residues within the intracellular cytoplasmic tail of ADAMs modulates its activation, adaptor interaction, or trafficking of proteins for substrate identification and interfacing. The cleavage of ADAM12 by furin-peptidase makes it a constitutively active protein that remains intracellular, and the phosphorylation of its cytoplasmic domain helps in its translocation to the cell membrane (Sundberg et al. 2004). Nevertheless, some reports have suggested that ADAM17 and ADAM19 activity depend on their transmembrane domain rather than their cytoplasmic domain (Reddy et al. 2000; Wakatsuki et al. 2004). Some studies have shown that phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA) induces ADAM17 phosphorylation at Ser819, but neither its mutation nor deletion of the cytoplasmic domain affected



Fig. 4 Activation of ADAMs enzyme through cleavage of the N-terminal pro-domain by pro-protein convertases such as furin. Active ADAMs cleave various membranous substrates

ADAM17 catalytic activity (Fan et al. 2003; Doedens et al. 2003). On the contrary, a critical involvement of the ADAM17 cytoplasmic domain in GPCR-mediated epidermal growth factor receptor activation and signaling is observed in squamous cell carcinoma (Fischer et al. 2003). The gastrin-releasing peptide (GRP)-induced GPCR stimulation results in activation of cSrc-PI3K (phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase)-PDK1 (phosphatidyl inositol-dependent kinase-1) signaling, which leads to phosphorylation and translocation of ADAM17 (Zhang et al. 2006). Furthermore, studies have shown that ADAM17 phosphorylation at threonine 735 (Thr735) residue enhances cleavage of the tropomyosin receptor kinase A (TrkA) neurotrophin receptor in cardiomyocytes and tumor cells (Diaz-Rodriguez et al. 2002; Xu and Derynck 2010; Patel et al. 2014a). Additionally, ADAM17 phosphorylation at Thr735 is

considered necessary for its protein trafficking and maturation (Soond et al. 2005). Recently, a study has reported that src-mediated phosphorylation of ADAM17 at Tyrosine 702 residue is reported as a bona fide phosphorylation site in skeletal myoblasts and mechanically stressed cardiomyocytes, resulting in increased TNF- $\alpha$ -shedding (Niu et al. 2013; Niu et al. 2015).

## 3.2 Inhibition

ADAMs and ADAM-TSs family members are regulated by physiological and endogenous protein regulators known as TIMPs (tissue inhibitors metalloproteinases). There are 4 TIMP family members in mammals and one in lower eukaryotes. The inhibitory amino-terminal domain of TIMPs binds non-covalently to the active site of MMPs and forms a tight 1:1 complex (Murphy 2011). TIMPs exhibit a wide range of similarities in their inhibitory function for MMPs, but for ADAMs they are more specific. TIMP1 and TIMP3 inhibit the catalytic activity of ADAM10 in vitro, whereas none of the TIMPs can inhibit ADAM8, 9, and 19 (Amour et al. 2000; Amour et al. 2002; Chesneau et al. 2003). TIMP3 can inhibit the activity of ADAM17, but it requires dimerization of ADAM17 so that it can interact with TIMP3 (Amour et al. 1998). Likewise, TIMP2 and N-TIMP3 exhibited potent inhibition for ADAM12-S (secreted splice variant) and transmembrane ADAM12-L (full-length) form (Jacobsen et al. 2008). ADAM33 shows an inhibitory profile distinct from other ADAMs, as its catalytic activity is inhibited weakly by TIMP2 and moderately by TIMP3 and TIMP4 but not by TIMP1 (Zou et al. 2004).

The mechanism of inhibition by TIMPs involves the (1) chelation of  $Zn^{2+}$  ion at the enzyme (ADAMs) active site by the  $\alpha$ -amino and carbonyl groups present on the amino-terminal Cys1 of the TIMPs; (2) interaction of Ser/Thr (OH group) with the nucleophilic Glu of the metalloproteinase catalytic cleft, causing displacement of a water molecule, necessary for peptide hydrolysis (Murphy 2011). The mode of inhibition of TIMPs described for MMPs was found to vary among ADAMs family of metalloproteases. In contrast to MMPs, where interaction with the N-terminal domain of TIMPs is required for MMPs inhibition, the c-terminal domains of TIMP1 and TIMP3 interact and inhibit ADAM10 (Rapti et al. 2008; Schlondorff and Blobel 1999). The full-length TIMP3 and its N-terminal domain inhibit the isolated catalytic domain of ADAM17 (Lee et al. 2002, 2003; Wei et al. 2005). However, the addition of C-terminal domains and subsequently only cysteine-rich domains of ADAM17 significantly attenuated the inhibitory potency of the TIMP3 (Moss et al. 2007; Gonzales et al. 2004; Muraguchi et al. 2007). The phosphorylation of ADAM17 cytoplasmic domain by p38MAPK or ERK resulted in the reduction of its dimers, and thus inhibition by TIMP3 (Xu et al. 2012). Other than the TIMPs, some ADAMs (ADAM10 and ADAM17) demonstrate specific and selective inhibition via their isolated pro-domain, which is independent of the "cysteine-switch" mechanism (Moss et al. 2007; Gonzales et al. 2004). RECK (a reversion-inducing cysteinerich protein with Kazal motifs) is also an inhibitor of the ADAM10 activity during embryonic brain development (Muraguchi et al. 2007). Also, several pharmacological inhibitors have been developed to target the catalytic  $Zn^{2+}$  ion, but these are highly non-specific and unselective for both ADAMs and MMPs inhibition. Among them, some  $Zn^{2+}$  chelators such as hydroxamate and 1,10-phenanthroline are considered potent inhibitors of ADAMs proteolytic activity (Seals and Courtneidge 2003).

In addition, some small synthetic compounds have been reported that show specific inhibition to ADAMs activity. The hydroxamate-based inhibitors such as INCB3619 and INCB7839 inhibit ADAM10 and ADAM17 activity in cell-based experiments with better selectivity and bioavailability (Duffy et al. 2011; Fridman et al. 2007; Zhou et al. 2006). The knockout cell studies have found that INCB4298. a selective inhibitor of ADAM-17 blocks the shedding of heregulin, transforming growth factor-alpha (TGF $\alpha$ ), heparin-binding epidermal growth factor (HB-EGF), and androgen receptor (AR). However, the ADAM10-selective inhibitor INCB8765 blocks EGF ligand processing (Hundhausen et al. 2003; Zocchi et al. 2016). TAPI-1, TAPI-2, and Batimastat (BB-94) and GW280264X have been reported as potential inhibitors of ADAM-17 (TACE) and mediate their inhibitory effect by blocking the shedding of cytokine receptors, but also affect the activity of MMPs and ADAM10 (Wetzel et al. 2017). Another small molecule inhibitor GI254023X is considered a selective inhibitor of ADAM10, but it additionally targets ADAM17, MMP2, and MMP9 (Zhou et al. 2006; Mathews et al. 2011). Zocchi et al. have recently reported that newly synthesized hydroxamate inhibitors, LT4 and MN8, have higher specificity for ADAM10 over ADAM17 and MMPs in a Hodgkin lymphoma (HL) cell line. The in vitro and cell-based assays used to study the inhibitory profile of ADAM8 demonstrated that BB-94, GW280264, FC387, and FC143 exhibit an inhibitory effect on ADAM8 activity, whereas GM6001, TAPI2 and BB2516 (Marimastat) and GI254023 showed significantly low and negligible inhibition (Schlomann et al. 2019). Furthermore, monoclonal antibodies (mAb 8C7) raised against the substrate-binding pocket within the ADAM10 C-domain demonstrated the specific blocking of Ephrin uptake and cleavage in a cell-based model (Atapattu et al. 2012). The monoclonal antibodies (mAb 8C7) based blocking was more efficient than the GM6001 (Atapattu et al. 2012).

In addition to synthetic compounds, some natural compounds such as Rapamycin and Triptolide have also been shown to inhibit ADAM10. Zhang et al. demonstrated that rapamycin treatment significantly decreases the activation of ADAM10, thereby increases the levels of the  $\beta$ -carboxyl-terminal fragment of  $\beta$ -amyloid precursor protein in vitro and in vivo (Zhang et al. 2010a). Furthermore, natural compound Triptolide (diterpenoid epoxide) obtained from Tripterygium wilfordii also significantly decreases the ADAM10 expression upon treatment in U937 and MCF-7 cells (Soundararajan et al. 2009).

## 3.3 Regulation

The posttranslational modifications such as phosphorylation and glycosylation regulate the function and structure of ADAMs family members. ADAM8 contains three *N*-glycosylation sites, which are necessary for its processing, cell surface localization, stability, and activity (Srinivasan et al. 2014). In breast cancer cells, the splice variants of ADAM9, such as transmembrane (ADAM9-L), and the secreted variant (ADAM9-S) were found to possess glycosylation sites (Fry and Toker 2010). Although one N-glycosylation sites in ADAM12 and 5N-glycosylation sites in ADAM15 have been reported, neither of the glycosylation sites in ADAM12 and ADAM15 exhibits any functional significance (Kodama et al. 2004; Krätzschmar et al. 1996). Conversely, substrate and inhibitor binding along with the catalytic activity of ADAM17 have been extremely influenced by glycosylation. Human ADAM17 exhibits a high level of glycosylation in the mammalian cell which potentially reduces its sheddase activity towards various  $TNF\alpha$ -based substrates along with its significant inhibition by non-zinc binding inhibitor (Chavaroche et al. 2014). In addition, some ADAMs (ADAM8, 9, 10, 12, and 17) substrates also exhibit various degrees of glycosylation which influence their physiological functions (Minond et al. 2012).

Furthermore, the gene expression of ADAMs is regulated epigenetically, primarily in cancer cells. In general, the known developmental effects of epigenetic regulation (DNA methylation) involve long-term silencing of gene expression. Likewise, Z-DNA-mediated epigenetic silencing of ADAM12 has been observed in breast cancer cells (Ray et al. 2013; Nakao et al. 2014). Histone deacetylation has been found essential for the TGF $\beta$ 1-induced expression of ADAM19 in ovarian cancer (Chan et al. 2008), whereas inhibition of histone deacetylation induces expression of ADAM19 in monocytic THP-1 cells (Ehrnsperger et al. 2005). Also, the methylation status of the promoter region of the ADAM33 gene has been shown to tightly regulate its expression in a cell type-specific manner (Yang et al. 2008).

The interaction of ADAMs with MMPs also regulates their function. Therefore, ADAMs act as substrates for MMPs or sheddases. For instance, it has been reported that ADAM12 influences the redistribution and activity of MT1-MMP (membrane-tethered MMP), thus forming a ternary protein complex with integrin  $\alpha\nu\beta3$  at the cell surface (Albrechtsen et al. 2013). Furthermore, MT1-MMP has been stated as a critical negative modulator of ADAM9 proteolytic activity as it forms a complex with ADAM9 and FGFR2, thus protecting ADAM9-mediated FGFR2 ectodomain shedding. Also, loss of ADAM9 completely restores the defective FGFR2 signaling and largely rescued the impaired calvarial osteogenesis in MT1-MMP-deficient mice embryos (Chan et al. 2012). Likewise, MMP-7 processes proADAM28s (65 kDa) into active ADAM28s of 42- and 40-kDa forms, which selectively digest insulin-like growth factor binding protein-3 (Mochizuki et al. 2004).

It has been revealed that MMP7 controls the transcription of ADAM12 downstream of the angiotensin II-induced signaling pathway, resulting in the development of hypertension and cardiovascular hypertrophy (Wang et al. 2009a). Also, ADAM17 has a role in cancer (prostate) cell invasion by shedding of TGF- $\alpha$ , which consequently results in activation of the EGFR-MEK-ERK pathway and increased levels of MMP-2 and MMP-9 (Xiao et al. 2012). In addition, the lentiviral RNAi-mediated silencing of the ADAM17 gene inhibits the TNF- $\alpha$ /NF- $\kappa$ B signaling along with the MMP9 expression in LPS treated A549 lung epithelial cells (Li et al. 2013a). During cardiovascular disease development, ADAM17 regulates MMP2, a mediator of angiotensin II-induced hypertension (Odenbach et al. 2011).

The tetraspanins and rhomboids, a superfamily of multi-transmembrane proteins, are associated with ADAM10 and ADAM17, respectively (Matthews et al. 2017). These proteins regulate their maturation, trafficking to the cell membrane, and activity (Matthews et al. 2017). Among all, only six tetraspanins (Tspan5, 10, 14, 15, 17, and 33) have been co-immunoprecipitated with ADAM10 in stringent lysis buffers (Dornier et al. 2012; Haining et al. 2012). The catalytic activity of ADAM10 is regulated by anti-tetraspanin mAbs that further stimulate the shedding of epidermal growth factor (EGF) and tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$  (TNF- $\alpha$ ) (Arduise et al. 2008). In vitro studies involving the knockdown of highly expressed tetraspanins in various primary cells and cell lines showed a reduction in ADAM10 enzyme activity and its trafficking to the plasma membrane (Dornier et al. 2012; Haining et al. 2012; Prox et al. 2012). Furthermore, six different tetraspanins reported till now exhibit different subcellular localizations. In addition, each tetraspanin regulates ADAM10 differently, such as some are involved in stimulation or suppression of ADAM10 sheddase activity and some in trafficking to intracellular compartments, and others to the plasma membrane (Dornier et al. 2012). iRhom1 and iRhom2, two non-protease rhomboids, have been reported as the regulators of ADAM17. iRhom2 is expressed majorly in hematopoietic cells, however, iRhom1 is more widely expressed except hematopoietic cells (Issuree et al. 2013; Christova et al. 2013). Studies using iRhom2 knockout mice have reported a reduced release of the proinflammatory cytokine, TNF-α upon LPS stimulation (Adrain et al. 2012; McIlwain et al. 2012). In addition, these mice failed to control Listeria monocytogenes infection (Adrain et al. 2012; McIlwain et al. 2012). These results indicate that iRhom2 directly regulates the catalytic activity of ADAM17, a major sheddase of  $TNF-\alpha$ . Furthermore, iRhom1/2 double knockout mice have shown a considerable reduction in the mature ADAM17 levels and EGFR phosphorylation (Li et al. 2015). Lastly, the regulatory mechanisms of ADAMs, as briefly illustrated in Fig. 5, enhance our understanding of their role and mode of action in health and disease conditions.

#### 4 ADAM-TSs Regulation

The ADAM-TSs are secreted as extracellular metalloproteases that do not contain EGF-like, cytoplasmic, and transmembrane domains. ADAM-TSs has a multidomain structure that includes N-terminal signal peptide, a pro-domain, metalloprotease domain, disintegrin domain, a thrombospondin type 1 repeat, spacer region, and cysteine-rich domain. Their C-terminal region is composed of ancillary





**Fig. 5** (continued) receptor after binding to one of its ligands located on a neighboring cell. The resulting membrane-anchored stub further undergoes cleavage by the  $\gamma$ -secretase complex. ADAMs also get inhibited by endogenous inhibitors (TIMPs)

domain following thrombospondin type 1 repeat domains that determine its substrate specificity, localization, and interaction of the protease. Unlike ADAMs, ADAM-TSs do not demonstrate any binding with integrins, despite having a disintegrin-like domain.

#### 4.1 Activation

Like ADAMs, the ADAM-TSs metalloprotease zymogens get activated after cleavage of N-terminal pro-domain by pro-protein convertase (Fig. 6) at consensus sequence RX(K/R)R in trans-Golgi or at the cell surface (Colige et al. 2005; Somerville et al. 2004; Koo and Apte 2010). Unlike other ADAM-TSs, the ADAM-TS13 pro-domain is unusually short, poorly conserved, and lacks cysteine-switch motif, indicating that the pro-domain is not required for folding or secretion and enzyme latency (Majerus et al. 2003). Furthermore, the processing of proADAM-TS1 and proADAM-TS4 to their mature form occurs intracellularly in the trans-Golgi network, involving two separate proteolytic actions that affect their localization, ECM binding, and activity (Rodriguez-Manzaneque et al. 2000; Wang et al. 2004). The proADAM-TS5 is processed extracellularly, whereas proADAM-TS9 is processed at the cell surface by pro-protein convertase, thus distinct from those of other ADAM-TS5 proteases (Longpre et al. 2009; Koo et al. 2007). Studies have shown that pro ADAM-TS2 not only gets activated via conventional N-terminal cleavage by pro-protein convertase but also through the autocatalytic



Fig. 6 Activation process ADAM-TSs enzyme through cleavage of the N-terminal pro-domain by pro-protein convertases such as furin. Active ADAM-TSs cleave various extracellular proteins as substrates

cleavage of its C-terminal end (Colige et al. 2005; Bekhouche and Colige 2015). The autocatalytic activation by C-terminal cleavage has also been reported for ADAM-TS1, 4, 8, 9, and 12, however, best characterized in ADAM-TS1 and -4 (Porter et al. 2005).

## 4.2 Inhibition

ADAM-TSs are inhibited by TIMPs, where ADAM-TS4 and ADAM-TS5 are potently inhibited by TIMP3, similar to ADAM17 (Lim et al. 2010). TIMP3 has also been shown to be an effective inhibitor of ADAM-TS2 and ADAM-TS4 (Wang et al. 2006; Hashimoto et al. 2001). TIMP2 and TIMP3 catalytically inhibit ADAM-TS1, but not TIMP1 or TIMP4 (Rodriguez-Manzaneque et al. 2002). In addition to TIMP3,  $\alpha$ 2-macroglobulin is also shown to inhibit ADAM-TS4 and ADAM-TS5 (Tortorella et al. 2004).

It was also reported that the use of chondroitin sulfate E and heparan sulfate increases the inhibitory affinity of TIMP-3 towards ADAM-TS5 (Troeberg et al. 2014). Paplilin, an extracellular matrix glycoprotein has also been shown to inhibit ADAM-TS proteinase (Kramerova et al. 2000). Furthermore, the anti-ADAM-TS5 monoclonal antibody, GSK2394002, was used as a therapeutic agent for osteoar-thritis (OA) (Larkin et al. 2015; Apte 2016).

In addition, a series of cis-1(S)2(R)-amino-2-indanol-based compounds have been reported as selective inhibitors for the catalytic domain of aggrecanases, ADAM-TS4 and -5 over other metalloproteases (Tortorella et al. 2009). Calcium pentosan polysulfate (CaPPS), from beechwood, reported as a multifaceted exosite inhibitor of aggrecanases, interacts with the noncatalytic spacer domain of ADAM-TS4 and the cysteine-rich domain of ADAM-TS5. CaPPS also increased the cartilage level and affinity of TIMP-3 for ADAM-TS4 and -5 (Troeberg et al. 2008; Takizawa et al. 2008). In addition, a series of cis-1(S)2(R)-amino-2-indanol-based compounds have been reported to selectively bind to the catalytic domain and inhibit aggrecanases, ADAM-TS4 and ADAM-TS5 (Tortorella et al. 2009). Calcium pentosan polysulfate (CaPPS), from beechwood, is a multifaceted exosite inhibitor of aggrecanases that interacts with the noncatalytic spacer domain of ADAM-TS4 and the cysteine-rich domain of ADAM-TS5. CaPPS also increased the cartilage level and affinity of TIMP-3 for ADAM-TS4 and -5 (Troeberg et al. 2008; Takizawa et al. 2008). Also, granulin-epithelin precursor (GEP), a secreted growth factor, binds to ADAM-TS7 and ADAM-TS12 and inhibits the cleavage of cartilage oligomeric matrix protein. In addition, GEP inhibits the expression of these aggrecanases (Guo et al. 2010). Furthermore, hypermethylation of ADAM-TS1, 8, 9, 12, 18, and 19 leads to silencing of its activity in tumor cells (Lind et al. 2006; Moncada-Pazos et al. 2009; Lung et al. 2008; Jin et al. 2007).

# 4.3 Regulation

The posttranslational modifications of ADAM-TSs, such as glycosylation and proteolytic cleavage of ancillary domains, regulate their localization, secretion, activation, and catalytic functions (Kelwick et al. 2015). All ADAM-TSs except ADAM-TS4 exhibit N-terminal glycosylation, with *N*-glycosylation of ADAM-TS9 pro-domain is essential for its secretion (Apte 2009). Unlike other ADAM-TSs, ADAM-TS13 has thrombospondin type 1 repeats which contain a consensus sequence for O-fucosylation, which is functionally significant for ADAM-TS13 secretion and ensures proper protein folding (Ricketts et al. 2007). Also, proteolytic processing by membrane-type 4-matrix metalloproteinase within the C-terminal domains of ADAM-TS4 is essential for its activation (Gao et al. 2004).

## 5 ADAMs and ADAM-TSs Role in Cardiovascular Diseases

The ADAMs and ADAM-TSs play a crucial role in cardiovascular diseases (CVD) such as atherosclerosis, hypertension, coronary artery disease, myocardial infarction, and heart failure.

The ADAMs and ADAM-TSs play a crucial role in cardiovascular diseases (CVD) such as atherosclerosis (Table 2). Atherosclerosis is a chronic inflammatory disease in which narrowing of arteries occurs due to the abnormal deposition of lipids and inflammatory cytokines in blood vessels. During atherogenesis, ADAMs not only promote the recruitment and differentiation of inflammatory cells, but also act as sheddases for various crucial mediators such as growth factors, cytokines, chemokines, and adhesion molecules. For instance, junctional adhesion molecule-A (JAM-A) and vascular endothelial (VE)-cadherin, which regulates leukocyte transendothelial migration and vascular permeability, are a substrate for ADAM10 or ADAM17 (Ponnuchamy and Khalil 2008; Koenen et al. 2009; Schulz et al. 2008). Furthermore, CX3CL1 (fractalkine) and CXCL16, described as substrates for ADAM10 and ADAM17, mediate adhesion and migration of leukocytes through the vascular wall (Hundhausen et al. 2007; Ludwig and Weber 2007). ADAM17 is responsible for ectodomain shedding of adhesion molecules like vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 and intercellular adhesion molecule 1 (Tsakadze et al. 2006; Garton et al. 2003). These adhesion molecules play critical roles during different stages of atherosclerosis development. Recently, a distinct association between ADAM17 substrates and recurring atherosclerosis in human subjects has been reported, emphasizing the positive role of ADAM17 activity in predicting cardiovascular events (Rizza et al. 2015). Also, in atherosclerotic cerebral infarction (ACI) patients, the rs653765 polymorphism is positively correlated with ADAM10 promoter activity and expression (Li et al. 2013b). Furthermore, ADAM10 role in vascular diseases has been elucidated, where a significant increase in ADAM10 expression was observed during plaque development from early to advanced, and to

|  | Pathological effect in  |  |
|--|---|--|
| Substrates   | cells/tissues   | Reference  |
| L-selectin, PSGL-1,<br>TNF-α, TNFR-1,<br>VCAM-1  | ↑ Expression in athero-<br>sclerotic development and<br>myocardial infarction<br>(MI), neutrophils, and<br>macrophages<br>Diagnostic/prognostic<br>biomarker  | (Sun et al. 2012;<br>Holloway et al. 2010;<br>Levula et al. 2009;<br>Raitoharju et al. 2011;<br>Kessler et al. 2015)   |
| TNF-α, EGF, HB-EGF   | Interaction with integrin<br>Monocyte homing, migra-<br>tion, or proliferation in<br>aorta, carotid, and femoral<br>arteries  | (van der Vorst et al. 2017)  |
| VE-cadherin, JAM-A,<br>Fractalkine, CXCL16   | ↑ Vascular permeability<br>↑ Leukocyte adhesion and<br>trans-endothelial migra-<br>tion, plaque fibrosis, con-<br>tribute to atrial dilation  | (Gao et al. 2004;<br>Ponnuchamy and Khalil<br>2008; Koenen et al. 2009;<br>Schulz et al. 2008; Rizza<br>et al. 2015; Li et al.<br>2013b; Donners et al.<br>2010; Eerenberg et al.<br>2016)   |
| HB-EGF   | ↑ Levels in arteriovenous fistula (AVF) patients  | (Arndt et al. 2002)  |
| EGF, TGF-α, HB-EGF,<br>BTC and EPR   | Interaction with integrin<br>Monocyte homing, migra-<br>tion, or proliferation in<br>aorta, carotid, and femoral<br>arteries contribute to atrial<br>dilation   | (van der Vorst et al. 2017;<br>Oksala et al. 2009;<br>Bültmann et al. 2011; Sun<br>et al. 2010; Eerenberg<br>et al. 2016)  |
| ICAM-1, VCAM-1,<br>TNF-α, TNF receptors I<br>and II, TGF-α, L-selectin,<br>IL-6 receptor, M-CSF<br>receptor 1, | <ul> <li>↑ Inflammation, leukocyte recruitment</li> <li>Monocyte homing, migration, or proliferation in aorta, carotid, and femoral arteries</li> <li>Atheroprotective in myeloid and</li> <li>Atheroprogressive in epithelial cells</li> <li>↑ Hypertension, role in post-MI repair</li> </ul>   | (Gao et al. 2004; Schulz<br>et al. 2008; Hundhausen<br>et al. 2007; Ludwig and<br>Weber 2007; Tsakadze<br>et al. 2006; Garton et al.<br>2003; van der Vorst et al.<br>2015; Holdt et al. 2008;<br>Nicolaou et al. 2017;<br>Zheng et al. 2016; Fan<br>et al. 2015; Canault et al.<br>2006; Zhao et al. 2015;<br>Wang et al. 2009b; Zhu<br>et al. 2018; Vuohelainen<br>et al. 2011)  |
| KL-1, tumor necrosis<br>factor-related activation-<br>induced cytokine   | ↑ Expression by VSMC in<br>the arterial wall (including<br>the intima, media, and<br>adventitia), inflammatory  | (Sun et al. 2012;<br>Holloway et al. 2010)   |
|  | Substrates         L-selectin, PSGL-1,         TNF-α, TNFR-1,         VCAM-1         TNF-α, EGF, HB-EGF         VE-cadherin, JAM-A,         Fractalkine, CXCL16         HB-EGF         EGF, TGF-α, HB-EGF,         BTC and EPR         ICAM-1, VCAM-1,         TNF-α, TNF receptors I and II, TGF-α, L-selectin,         IL-6 receptor, M-CSF receptor 1,         KL-1, tumor necrosis factor-related activation-induced cytokine | SubstratesPathological effect in<br>cells/tissuesL-selectin, PSGL-1,<br>TNF-α, TNFR-1,<br>VCAM-1↑ Expression in athero-<br>sclerotic development and<br>myocardial infarction<br>(MI), neutrophils, and<br>macrophages<br>Diagnostic/prognostic<br>biomarkerTNF-α, EGF, HB-EGFInteraction with integrin<br>Monocyte homing, migra-<br>tion, or proliferation in<br>aorta, carotid, and femoral<br>arteriesVE-cadherin, JAM-A,<br>Fractalkine, CXCL16↑ Vascular permeability<br>↑ Leukocyte adhesion and<br>trans-endothelial migra-<br>tion, plaque fibrosis, con-<br>tribute to atrial dilationHB-EGF↑ Levels in arteriovenous<br>fistula (AVF) patientsEGF, TGF-α, HB-EGF,<br>BTC and EPRInteraction with integrin<br>Monocyte homing, migra-<br>tion, or proliferation in<br>aorta, carotid, and femoral<br>arteries contribute to atrial<br>dilationICAM-1, VCAM-1,<br>TNF-α, TNF receptors I<br>and II, TGF-α, L-selectin,<br>IL-6 receptor, M-CSF<br>receptor 1,↑ Inflammation, leukocyte<br>recruitment<br>Monocyte homing, migra-<br>tion, or proliferation in<br>aorta, carotid, and femoral<br>arteries<br>Atheroprotective in mye-<br>loid and<br>Atheroprotective in mye-<br>loid and<br>atterial wall (including<br>the intima, media, and<br>adventitia), inflammatory |

Table 2 Functions of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs involved in cardiovascular disease (CVD)

(continued)

| ADAMs/<br>ADAM-<br>TSs | Substrates                               | Pathological effect in cells/tissues  | Reference  |
|------------------------|--|---|--|
|                        |  | cells and in atherosclerotic lesions  |  |
| ADAM-<br>TS1           | Versican                                 | Promotes aortic VSMC<br>migration, ↑ serum levels<br>in acute myocardial<br>infarction (AMI)  | (Theodorou et al. 2017;<br>Jönsson-Rylander et al.<br>2005; Wågsäter et al.<br>2008; Norata et al. 2004;<br>Fan et al. 2015)   |
| ADAM-<br>TS2           | Fibrillar procollagens                   | ↑ Levels in AMI and fail-<br>ing human hearts and<br>hypertrophic murine<br>hearts  | (Hirohata et al. 2017;<br>Mishra et al. 2010)  |
| ADAM-<br>TS4           | Versican, aggrecan, α2-<br>macroglobulin | <ul> <li>↑ Expression in macrophages</li> <li>Expression upregulated</li> <li>during the development of</li> <li>atherosclerosis in LDLR<sup>-/</sup></li> <li>¬ApoB<sup>100/100</sup> mice</li> <li>↑ Plasma levels in coronary artery disease (CAD).</li> </ul> | (Theodorou et al. 2017;<br>Jönsson-Rylander et al.<br>2005; Rizza et al. 2015)   |
| ADAM-<br>TS5           | Biglycan, versican                       | Proteoglycan turnover and lipoprotein retention   | (Didangelos et al. 2012)   |
| ADAM-<br>TS7           | СОМР                                     | VSMC migration and inti-<br>mal thickening after vas-<br>cular injury<br>↑ Plasma levels in CAD<br>and AMI. Inhibits<br>re-endothelialization   | (Bongrazio et al. 2000;<br>Chen et al. 2011; Yu et al.<br>2016; Mead and Apte<br>2018; Reilly et al. 2011;<br>Lee et al. 2012) |
| ADAM-<br>TS8           | Aggrecan                                 | Expressed in macrophage<br>enrich areas of human<br>atherosclerotic carotid<br>plaques and coronary<br>unstable plaques   | (Theodorou et al. 2017;<br>Jönsson-Rylander et al. 2005)   |
| ADAM-<br>TS13          | Von Willebrand factor<br>(VWF)           | Low activity in<br>intramyocardial<br>hemorrhage  | (Wu et al. 2015)   |
| ADAM-<br>TS18          | Aggrecan                                 | ADAM-TS18 deficiency causes increase  | (Shen et al. 2017)   |

Table 2 (continued)

ruptured atherosclerotic plaques (Donners et al. 2010). Due to the embryonic lethality of ADAM10 full knockout mice, the effect of ADAM10 deletion on atherosclerosis has been evaluated using myeloid-specific ADAM10-knockout mice. The myeloid-specific deletion of the Adam10 gene increases plaque fibrosis and reduces macrophage accumulation but has a negligible effect on plaque size (van der Vorst et al. 2015). The metalloprotease ADAM17 has been attributed as a unique genetic factor of atherosclerosis vulnerability. Quantitative trait locus mapping in

mice demonstrated that elevated levels of ADAM17 are associated with decreased lesion formation (Holdt et al. 2008). Additionally, an atheroprotective role of ADAM17 has been observed in ADAM17-deficient mice, in which the endogenous TNFR2 signaling in vascular cells has been overactivated due to reduced shedding of membrane-anchored TNF $\alpha$  and TNFR2 (Nicolaou et al. 2017). However, in rats elevated level of ADAM17 along with increased expression of TNF- $\alpha$  has been found associated with cardiac remodeling after acute myocardial infarction (Zheng et al. 2016). Cardiomyocyte-specific ADAM17 knockdown in mice subjects demonstrated that ADAM17 plays an important role in post-myocardial infarction (MI) repair by suppressing activation of VEGFR2 and impairing angiogenesis, thus limiting left ventricular dilation and dysfunction (Fan et al. 2015). In mice, ADAM17 expression is found to be linked with lesions in atherosclerosis-prone sites (aortic sinus and arch), thereby contributing to the increased levels of soluble TNF receptors (TNFR1 and TNFR2) in the plasma, parallel to atherosclerosis progression (Canault et al. 2006). Also, lentiviral-mediated ADAM17 gene silencing in abdominal aortic plaques of rabbits enhances plaque stability via down-regulating ERK-NF- $\kappa$ B signaling and upregulating TGF- $\beta$ 1 signaling (Zhao et al. 2015). Recently, cell-type-specific and curative effects of ADAM17 deficiency on atherosclerosis have been demonstrated in myeloid and epithelial cells. The authors used ApoE<sup>-/-</sup>LysMCreADAM17<sup>fl/fl</sup>, and ApoE<sup>-/-</sup>BmxCreADAM17<sup>fl/fl</sup> mice to demonstrate that ADAM17 expression in myeloid cells is atheroprotective and atheroprogressive in endothelial cells (van der Vorst et al. 2017). The above results suggest the cell-specific role of ADAM17 in cardiovascular diseases.

In addition to ADAM17, high levels of ADAM9 and ADAM15 have been reported in macrophages present in advanced atherosclerotic plaques (Oksala et al. 2009). In addition, overexpression of ADAM15 in western diet-fed rabbits attenuates the progression of atherosclerosis (Bültmann et al. 2011). In contrast, some reports have shown that enhanced expression of ADAM15 in endothelial cells induces endothelial permeability, promoting monocyte and neutrophil transmigration (Sun et al. 2010, 2012). These observations indicate the physiological significance of ADAM15 in atherosclerosis progression, even though the underlying mechanisms are yet unclear. Moreover, ADAM33 expression has been found in the inflammatory cells of human atherosclerotic lesions, and single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNP) of both ADAM8 and ADAM33 genes are shown to be associated with pathogenesis and development of atherosclerosis (Holloway et al. 2010; Levula et al. 2009). Likewise, ADAM8 polymorphism (rs2275725) is associated with elevated ADAM8 serum levels and myocardial infarctions (MI) risk (Raitoharju et al. 2011). Recently, a study reported that although a significant increase in ADAM8 expression was observed in the active human plaques lesion area, no significant change in atherosclerotic lesion area was observed in hematopoietic or whole-body ADAM8 deficient mice (Theodorou et al. 2017).

The presence of ADAM-TSs is reported in intimal thickenings and advanced atherosclerotic lesions. ADAM-TSs contribute to lipid retention and affect the adhesion and recruitment of macrophages. ADAM-TS1 exhibits its potential role in atherogenesis by cleaving extracellular matrix (ECM) proteins and inducing vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMC) migration and neointima formation (Jönsson-Rylander et al. 2005). The expression of the ADAM-TS proteases, particularly ADAM-TS1 and ADAM-TS4 have shown their importance in atherosclerosis by inducing the cleavage of versican, a vital constituent of the vascular ECM. Furthermore, ADAM-TS4, 5, and 8 expressions were also observed in human carotid artery lesions and advanced coronary plaques. The ADAM-TS4, 5, and 8 are highly expressed in macrophage populated areas of atherosclerotic plaques, while ADAM-TS1 expresses predominantly in endothelial and smooth muscle cells (Wågsäter et al. 2008; Norata et al. 2004). ADAM-TS1 mediates tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$  (TNF- $\alpha$ ) and lipopolysaccharide (LPS) induced inflammation in endothelial cells (Bongrazio et al. 2000). Also, shear stress-dependent induction of ADAM-TS1 expression suggests a potential role for ADAM-TS1 vessel structure maintenance under normal flow conditions (Bongrazio et al. 2000). An atheroprotective role of ADAM-TS5 has been observed in ADAM-TS5-deficient mice, where its deficiency leads to the accumulation of proteoglycans (biglycan and versican) and its binding to lipoproteins in atherosclerosis (Didangelos et al. 2012). ADAM-TS7 is involved in VSMC migration and neointima development in response to vascular injury during atherogenesis (Wang et al. 2009b).

Hypertension is considered a primary risk factor for CVD. ADAMs and ADAM-TSs have shown their association with hypertension. In vitro and in vivo studies showed that ADAM17-knockdown suppressed the angiotensin II-induced hypertension and end-organ damage (Shen et al. 2017). On the contrary, ADAM-TS18 deficient mice showed augmented metabolic disorders and a higher risk of cardiovascular disease and hypertension (Zhu et al. 2018).

ADAMs and ADAM-TSs also play a significant role in coronary artery disease, myocardial infarction, and heart failure. Increased circulating levels of ADAM17 substrates have been detected in patients with established atherosclerosis (Rizza et al. 2015). High plasma levels of ADAM-TS4 were observed in patients with coronary artery disease (Zha et al. 2010), and statin therapy reduces it (Zha et al. 2010; Chen et al. 2011). Elevated plasma ADAM-TS7 levels were observed in patients with coronary artery disease, which subsequently promotes atherosclerosis (Yu et al. 2016; Mead and Apte 2018). Furthermore, Ser<sup>214</sup>Pro substitution in the ADAMTS-7 pro-peptide reduced ADAM-TS7 proteolytic activity and was associated with coronary artery disease (Reilly et al. 2011). Studies using ADAM-TS7 knockout mice showed the potential role of ADAM-TS7 in post-injury vascular intimal hyperplasia (Kessler et al. 2015).

Rat cardiac transplantation model showed an elevated expression of ADAM8 in myocardial infarction (MI) over controls (Vuohelainen et al. 2011). In cardiomyocyte-specific ADAM17 deficient mice, lower survival, higher cardiac rupture rates, increased left ventricular dilation, and decreased ejection fraction have been observed over control mice, demonstrating the protective role of ADAM17 in post-MI repair (Fan et al. 2015). ADAM-TS1 is expressed optimally in normal tissues, but its serum levels were found elevated in patients with acute myocardial infarction (Hirohata et al. 2017). Tissue samples from patients with acute myocardial infarction (AMI) showed augmented expression of ADAM-TS2, -3,

and -13 in culprit plaques and most likely in endothelial cells and macrophages (Lee et al. 2012). Furthermore, elevated plasma levels of ADAM-TS7 show an association of ADAM-TS7 with ventricular remodeling after AMI (Wu et al. 2015). Studies performed using patients with intramyocardial hemorrhage (IMH) showed significantly lower activity of ADAM-TS13. However, no significant change in infarct size or IMH has been observed after the intracoronary administration of recombinant ADAM-TS13, indicating a negative correlation between ADAM-TS13 and infarct size (Eerenberg et al. 2016).

An increased expression of ADAM10 and ADAM15 at both the transcript and protein levels has been observed in patients with atrial fibrillation (AF), demonstrating their role in structural remodeling of the fibrillating atria (Arndt et al. 2002). ADAM12 levels increased significantly in arteriovenous fistula (AVF) mice model under oxidative stress conditions. Furthermore, ADAM12 levels were significantly decreased after treatment of AVF mice with hydrogen sulfide donor molecule (NaHS) (Mishra et al. 2010). In addition, an increased expression of ADAM-TS2 was observed in failing human hearts and hypertrophic murine hearts. The deletion of ADAMTS2 in mice significantly enhanced pressure overload-induced cardiac hypertrophy, and ADAMTS2 overexpression in cardiac tissues attenuated this phenotype, suggesting a protective function of ADAM-TS2 in the development of cardiac hypertrophy under pathological conditions (Wang et al. 2017).

## 6 ADAMs and ADAM-TSs Role in Colorectal Cancer

Several reports have suggested a role for ADAMs and ADAM-TS families in the etiopathogenesis of colorectal cancer (Table 3). The hepatic stellate cells (HSCs) secrete a spliced variant of ADAM9 (ADAM9-S), which promotes colon carcinoma cell invasion. Furthermore, the colon carcinoma cell invasion depends on both the protease activity of ADAM9 and its binding to the  $\alpha$ 6 $\beta$ 4 and  $\alpha$ 2 $\beta$ 1 integrins on the plasma membrane of colon carcinoma cells (Mazzocca et al. 2005). The ADAM9 overexpression enhances growth factor-mediated VE-cadherin internalization and cell-cell contact disruption in HT29 human colon cancer cells (Hirao et al. 2006). The tissue microarray analysis of colorectal cancer (CRC) showed a significant correlation of Adam10 gene expression with late stage of cancer (Knosel et al. 2005). Also, proteomic characterization of the tetraspanin web identified ADAM10 as one of the components of the tetraspanin network (Le Naour et al. 2006). Furthermore, expression of ADAM10 along with L1-CAM (neuronal cell adhesion receptor) in human CRC cells confers to the metastatic capacity in CRC cells to the liver, thus significantly contributing to the development of the invasive stage of colon cancer (Gavert et al. 2007). The overexpression of ADAM 10 and C-erbB-2 in gastric cancer lesions plays a key role in gastric cancer invasion and metastasis (Wang et al. 2011a). The increased expression of ADAM17 in liver metastases than primary colorectal tumor cells has revealed the potential role of ADAM17 in the metastatic process (Lin et al. 2007). Also, ADAM17 has shown a

| ADAMs/        |                                      |  |   |
|---------------|--------------------------------------|--|---|
| ADAM-         | Substrates                           | Pathological affact in calle/ticques   | Deference   |
| 155           | Substrates                           | Pathological effect in cells/tissues   |   |
| ADAM9         | Laminin, gel-                        | Promotes carcinoma invasion and  | (Wang et al. 2017;  |
|               | E-cadherin                           | colonizes the liver  | Mazzocca et al. 2005)   |
| ADAM10        | L1-CAM                               | Adam10 gene correlates with a late<br>stage of cancer<br>Component of tetraspanin web<br>Enhanced metastasis in colon can-<br>cer cells<br>Tumor progression and prognostic<br>biomorfor | (Hirao et al. 2006; Knosel<br>et al. 2005; Le Naour et al.<br>2006; Gavert et al. 2007) |
| ADAM17        | TGF-α,<br>amphiregulin,<br>heregulin | Promotes metastatic invasion, col-<br>onization, tumor progression and<br>drug resistance in CRC tumors  | (Wang et al. 2011a; Lin<br>et al. 2007; Kyula et al.<br>2010)                           |
| ADAM23        | No protease<br>activity<br>available | Gene down-regulated in CRC cells   | (Schmidt et al. 2018; Choi<br>et al. 2009)  |
| ADAM29        | No protease<br>activity<br>available | Gene undergoes mutation  | (Wang et al. 2011b)   |
| ADAM-<br>TS1  | No protease<br>activity<br>available | Gene epigenetically deregulated,<br>early tumorigenesis biomarker  | (Sjoblom et al. 2006; Lind<br>et al. 2006)  |
| ADAM-<br>TS5  | No protease<br>activity<br>available | Gene epigenetically deregulated,<br>mRNA expression down-regulated   | (Ahlquist et al. 2008)  |
| ADAM-<br>TS9  | No protease<br>activity<br>available | Tumor-suppressor protease  | (Kim et al. 2011)   |
| ADAM-<br>TS12 | No protease<br>activity<br>available | Tumor-suppressor protease, prog-<br>nostic biomarker   | (Zhang et al. 2010b;<br>Moncada-Pazos et al. 2009)                                      |
| ADAM-<br>TS15 | No protease<br>activity<br>available | Tumor-suppressor protease  | (Wang et al. 2011c)   |

 Table 3
 Functions of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs involved in colorectal cancer

significant role in drug resistance mechanisms during colorectal cancer chemotherapy (5-fluorouracil) treatment. The in vitro and in vivo studies have shown an increase in ADAM17 activity after chemotherapy treatments, therefore, blocking ADAM17 activity using siRNA in conjunction with chemotherapy may have therapeutic potential for the treatment of CRC (Kyula et al. 2010). Furthermore, the study using APC<sup>Min/+</sup> and ADAM17<sup>ex/ex</sup> mouse models demonstrated that shedding of IL-6 via ADAM17 is a prerequisite for IL-6 trans-signaling that induces  $\beta$ -catenin–dependent tumorigenesis in CRC. Therefore, knockdown of ADAM17 activity resulted in abrogation of tumor formation (Schmidt et al. 2018). In colorectal cancer cell lines, an aberrant silencing of Adam23 gene has been reported due to epigenetic modification, resulting in abnormal cell–cell interactions, and increased cell migration and metastasis (Choi et al. 2009). However, in another study downregulation of DNA-methyltransferase-1 (DNMT1) by restoring the expression of miR-342 resulted in ADAM23 reactivation (Wang et al. 2011b). The elucidation of the genome sequence of human CRC tissues revealed that Adam29 gene undergoes mutations that probably affect the cellular functions, including transcription, adhesion, and invasion (Sjoblom et al. 2006).

The microarray screening has identified ADAM-TS1 as one of the genes deregulated epigenetically in colorectal tumorigenesis (Lind et al. 2006). Therefore, methylated ADAM-TS1 is considered a suitable marker for the early detection of colorectal cancer (Ahlquist et al. 2008). The methylation profiling-based studies on bead-chip arrays have exhibited hypermethylation of ADAM-TS5 gene promoter in CRC (Kim et al. 2011). A large group study of CRCs conducted using a highresolution melting method showed a significant correlation between ADAM-TS9 promoter methylation and its decreased expression (Zhang et al. 2010b). ADAM-TS12, a novel anti-tumor protease with an anti-proliferative effect on tumor cells, is epigenetically silenced in colon cancer cell lines and tumor tissues (Moncada-Pazos et al. 2009). Furthermore, ADAM-TS12 plays a vital role in inhibiting tumor progression and has been considered a potential prognostic biomarker for colorectal cancer (Wang et al. 2011c). The presence of genetically inactive ADAM-TS15 in various in vitro and in vivo colon cancer studies revealed that ADAM-TS15 markedly promotes tumor growth and invasion. Further, microarrays analysis showed a negative correlation between ADAM-TS15 expression and histopathologic differentiation grade of colon carcinomas (Viloria et al. 2009).

# 7 ADAMs and ADAM-TSs Role in Autoinflammatory Diseases (Sepsis/Rheumatoid Arthritis)

The ADAMs and ADAM-TSs also influence various autoinflammatory diseases like sepsis and rheumatoid arthritis (Table 4), caused by an abnormal innate immune system. The role of ADAM17 in sepsis is shown in mice, where conditional deletion of ADAM17 in myeloid cells protects the mice from endotoxin shock and has considerably low serum TNF levels compared to control animals (Horiuchi et al. 2007). However, in the acute pulmonary inflammation model of mice, ADAM10 has been reported essential for chemokine-induced migration of monocytic cells and neutrophils, thereby stimulating accumulation of leukocytes in alveoli and the development of pulmonary edema (Pruessmeyer et al. 2014). The ADAM10 variant with rs653765 polymorphism in the promoter region is associated with the progression of severe sepsis in humans (Cui et al. 2015). This polymorphism functionally activates ADAM10 gene expression and concomitantly elevates relevant substrates (Cui et al. 2015). Also, the above ADAM10 functional variant confers the

| ADAMs/<br>ADAM- |   | Pathological effect in  | -   |
|-----------------|---|---|---|
| TSs             | Substrates  | cells/tissues   | Reference   |
| ADAM10          | TNF-α, Fractalkine<br>(CCL2, CXCL1,<br>CX3CL1 and CXCL16),<br>sIL6R, JAM-A, JAM-C | Promotes leukocyte<br>recruitment and edema<br>formation in a mice model<br>of acute pulmonary<br>inflammation<br>ADAM10 genetic poly-<br>morphism associated with<br>progression of sepsis<br>↑ Expression in RA | (Horiuchi et al. 2007;<br>Pruessmeyer et al. 2014;<br>Cui et al. 2015; Moss et al.<br>2008)   |
| ADAM17          | TNF-α, TGF-α  | Sheddase activity pro-<br>motes rheumatoid arthritis<br>and endotoxin shock<br>↑ Expression in RA   | (Viloria et al. 2009; Chen<br>et al. 2019; Dreymueller<br>et al. 2012; Lin et al. 2016;<br>Patel et al. 1998;<br>Charbonneau et al. 2007) |
| ADAM-<br>TS7    | COMP  | ↑ Expression in cartilage<br>and synovium of patients<br>with RA  | (Isozaki et al. 2013)   |
| ADAM-<br>TS12   | COMP  | ↑ Expression in cartilage<br>and synovium of patients<br>with RA<br>Genetic polymorphisms<br>are associated with RA   | (Isozaki et al. 2013; Liu<br>2009)  |
| ADAM-<br>TS13   | vWF   | Significantly lower levels<br>in patients with sepsis and<br>pediatric sepsis syndrome<br>Prognostic biomarker  | (Liu et al. 2020; Levi et al.<br>2018)  |

 
 Table 4
 Functions of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs involved in autoinflammatory diseases (sepsis/ rheumatoid arthritis)

progression of sepsis in a large group of patients, modulates the EGR1/ADAM10 pathway, and influences the severity of sepsis (Chen et al. 2019). These results illustrate the clinical significance of ADAM10 in the pathogenesis and development of sepsis. ADAM17 also plays a critical role in endotoxin-mediated acute pulmonary inflammation. An increased ADAM17 expression in endotoxin-treated lung microvascular endothelial cells enhances the ectodomain shedding of chemokines and the junctional adhesion molecules. Furthermore, endotoxin-triggered vascular permeability, edema formation, pulmonary leukocyte recruitment, and the release of TNF-a & IL-6 have also been abrogated in endothelial-specific adam17-knockout mice (Dreymueller et al. 2012). ADAM12 is expressed in naïve T-cells and acts as a costimulatory molecule to activate and induce the proliferation of T-helper 1 (Th1) cells (Liu et al. 2020).

The decreased level of ADAM-TS13 in sepsis patients leads to thrombotic microangiopathy, clinically manifesting as a syndrome with multiple organ dysfunction, most importantly brain and kidneys, and potentially influencing almost all organs (Levi et al. 2018). Furthermore, a decrease in ADAM-TS13 activity has

been reported in different pediatric sepsis syndromes, including sepsis, severe sepsis, and septic shock. The ADAM-TS13 activity is negatively correlated with the severity of pediatric sepsis, whereas decreased ADAM-TS13 activity on day 1 has been found related to increased risk of mortality (Lin et al. 2016).

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is an autoimmune and chronic inflammatory disease that causes joint inflammation and tissue destruction that results in functional damage. The first evidence associating ADAMs in RA has demonstrated the upregulation of ADAM17 mRNA in arthritis-affected cartilage compared to normal cartilage (Patel et al. 1998). Furthermore, hypoxia-inducible factor-1  $\alpha$  (HIF-1  $\alpha$ ) and TNF-α mediated enhancement of ADAM17 mRNA levels have been reported in RA-affected joints (Charbonneau et al. 2007). The high efficacy in the treatment of preclinical mouse models of RA with specific ADAM17 inhibitors, such as TMI-2 (Wyeth) and BMS-561392 (Bristol Myers Squibb), further supports the role of ADAM17 in arthritis (Moss et al. 2008). Significantly elevated levels of ADAM10 mRNA and protein in human rheumatoid arthritis synovial tissue suggest the involvement of ADAM10 in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis (Isozaki et al. 2013). ADAM-TS7 and ADAM-TS12 are found associated with cartilage oligomeric matrix protein (COMP) degradation in vitro and are also overexpressed in the synovium and cartilage of rheumatoid arthritis patients. The  $\alpha$ 2-macroglobulin and granulin-epithelin precursors (GEP) were reported as endogenous inhibitors of ADAM-TS7 and ADAM-TS12 (Liu 2009). Furthermore, rs10461703 genetic polymorphisms of ADAM-TS12 are associated with the development of RA (Nah et al. 2012).

#### 8 ADAMs and ADAM-TSs Role in Alzheimer's Disease

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a progressive brain disorder in which toxic amyloid- $\beta$ (A $\beta$ ) peptides get accumulated in the brain. Amyloid- $\beta$  (A $\beta$ ) peptide is produced when  $\beta$ - and  $\gamma$ -secretase cleave amyloid precursor protein (APP). Alternative cleavage of the APP by the  $\alpha$ -secretases (i.e., ADAMs) is neuroprotective and hence prevents the development of AD (Table 5). Several ADAMs, including ADAM9, ADAM10, and ADAM17 are suggested to possess the  $\alpha$ -secretase activity and may consequently contribute to neuroprotection (Asai et al. 2003; Kuhn et al. 2010). Furthermore, while ADAM10 has both constitutive and regulated α-secretase activity, ADAM9 and ADAM17 have only regulated secretase activity (Lammich et al. 1999; Postina et al. 2004). The in vivo studies have shown that even a moderate neuronal overexpression of ADAM10 strongly enhanced a-secretase cleavage of APP, delays formation of plaque, and reduces cognitive defects observed in a transgenic AD mouse model (Endres et al. 2014). A small clinical study reported an enhanced ADAM10  $\alpha$ -secretase activity and a significant increase in APPs- $\alpha$ levels in patients receiving oral administration of synthetic retinoid acitretin (Endres et al. 2014). A declined ADAM10 levels in patients with AD indicates the importance of ADAM10 in the molecular pathogenesis of AD (Colciaghi et al. 2002).

| ADAMs/<br>ADAM- |  |   |  |
|-----------------|--|---|--|
| TSs             | Substrates                               | Pathological effect in cells/tissues  | Reference  |
| ADAM9           | Amyloid<br>precursor<br>protein<br>(APP) | Regulated $\alpha$ -secretase activity,<br>neuroprotective  | (Nah et al. 2012; Kuhn et al. 2010; Bernstein et al. 2003)   |
| ADAM10          | APP, notch                               | Constitutive $\alpha$ -secretase activity,<br>neuroprotective<br>Delays plaque formation and alle-<br>viates cognitive defects        | (Asai et al. 2003; Kuhn et al.<br>2010; Lammich et al. 1999;<br>Postina et al. 2004; Endres<br>et al. 2014; Colciaghi et al.,<br>2002) |
| ADAM12          | APP                                      | Interacts with FISH protein,<br>influenced susceptibility to late-<br>onset AD  | (Slack et al. 2001; Malinin<br>et al. 2005)  |
| ADAM15          |  | Expresses in few diffuse plaques<br>Linked via interaction with integrin<br>and/or Src protein tyrosine kinases                       | (Colciaghi et al. 2002)  |
| ADAM17          | APP                                      | Role in regulated and constitutive $\alpha$ -secretase activity in cultured cells   | (Asai et al. 2003; Kuhn et al.<br>2010; Lammich et al. 1999;<br>Hotoda et al. 2002; Buxbaum<br>et al. 1998)                            |
| ADAM-<br>TS1    | Aggrecan,<br>Versican                    | Overexpression of ADAM-TS1 as<br>marker protein for<br>neurodegeneration  | (Satoh et al. 2000)  |
| ADAM-<br>TS3    | Reelin                                   | Protease cleaves and inactivates<br>Reelin in the cerebral cortex and<br>hippocampus  | (Krstic et al. 2012)   |
| ADAM-<br>TS4    | Reelin,<br>APP                           | Facilitates large fraction of insolu-<br>ble Aβ peptides generation<br>Protease cleaves Reelin  | (Clark et al. 2001; Miguel et al. 2005; Ogino et al. 2017)   |
| ADAM-<br>TS5    | Reelin                                   | Protease cleaves Reelin   | (Miguel et al. 2005)   |
| ADAM-<br>TS9    |  | Remodeling the basement mem-<br>brane and ECM   | (Harold et al. 2007)   |
| ADAM-<br>TS13   | vWF                                      | Overexpression of ADAM-TS13<br>attenuates BBB disruption,<br>increased micro-vessels, capillary<br>perfusion, and cerebral blood flow | (Walter et al. 2019)   |

Table 5 Functions of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs involved in Alzheimer's disease

Immunoreactive staining showed that ADAM10 is associated with diffuse and neuritic plaques, whereas ADAM15 is observed in diffuse plaques. These findings suggest a direct involvement of ADAM10 in the pathology of AD, whereas ADAM 15 might be influencing the disease through its interaction with integrins and/or tyrosine kinases, particularly src tyrosine kinases (Bernstein et al. 2003). The overexpression of soluble and an alternatively spliced form of ADAM9 in COS cells results in enhanced phorbol ester-mediated digestion of APPs- $\alpha$ , suggesting  $\alpha$ -secretase-like activity of ADAM9 (Hotoda et al. 2002). Additionally, in vitro

studies reported ADAM17 as an  $\alpha$ -secretase, where disruption of the Adam17 gene and inhibition of ADAM17 enzyme activity eliminates regulated and constitutive  $\alpha$ -cleavage of APP, respectively, in cultured cells (Buxbaum et al. 1998; Slack et al. 2001). Amyloid- $\beta$  peptide (A $\beta$ ) is a causative agent for Alzheimer's disease (AD), and various in vitro studies have shown that ADAM12 mediate the neurotoxic effect of A $\beta$  and influenced susceptibility to late-onset of AD (Malinin et al. 2005; Harold et al. 2007).

Unlike ADAMs, little is known regarding the role of the ADAM-TS in neurodegenerative disorders such as AD. Cloning and characterization of rat ADAM-TS9 fragment from a beta amyloid-treated astrocyte cDNA library indicate the possible role of ADAM-TS9 in the events leading to Alzheimer's disease (Clark et al. 2001). The Aβ induces the expression of ADAM-TS4 in cultured rat astrocytes indicating induced ECM degradation in the AD brain (Satoh et al. 2000). The frontal cortex of adult brains from AD patients showed more than five-fold overexpression of ADAM-TS1, but ADAM-TS5 levels were comparable to controls (Miguel et al. 2005). ADAM-TS4 and ADAM-TS5 have been recognized as Reelin (extracellular signaling protein) cleaving enzymes in a mouse model of AD (Krstic et al. 2012). Recently, it has been observed that ADAM-TS3 cleaves the N-terminal site of Reelin in the cerebral cortex and hippocampus, thereby negatively regulating Reelin. Therefore, for the prevention or treatment of AD, inhibition of ADAM-TS3 could be considered as a potential therapeutic strategy (Ogino et al. 2017). In autopsy brain samples from AD patients, metalloprotease ADAM-TS4 has been reported for the generation of a large fraction of insoluble  $A\beta$  peptides truncated at the N-terminus with  $A\beta4-x$  peptides (Walter et al. 2019). Furthermore, virus-mediated expression of ADAM-TS13 in the brain of APPPS1 mice is beneficial, as it reverses the vascular phenotype, AD-type pathologies, and behavioral deficits (Cao et al. 2019). These effects may be due to increased A $\beta$  clearance from the brain to plasma, which may be due to improved blood-brain barrier (BBB) function (Bradley et al. 2007).

# 9 ADAMs and ADAM-TSs Role in Proliferative Retinopathies

The development of new blood vessels from existing vasculature is a critical process involved during tissue repair and any abnormality in the above process leads to pathological conditions such as retinal neovascularization. Retinal neovascularization is a leading cause of blindness in humans and is a clinical manifestation of several eye diseases including hypoxia-induced neovascularization, proliferative diabetic retinopathy, retinopathy of prematurity, and macular degeneration (Bradley et al. 2007; Chen and Smith 2007).

Several studies have shown the role of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs (Table 6) in pathological retinal neovascularization. The ADAM9 contribution to pathological neovascularization has been evaluated using a murine model of retinopathy of

| ADAMs/       |  |   |   |
|--------------|--|---|---|
| ADAM-        |  | Pathological effect in cells/   |   |
| TSs          | Substrates   | tissues   | Reference   |
| ADAM8        | CD31, Tie-2, Flk-1, Flt-1,<br>EphrinB2, EphB4,<br>VE-cadherin, KL-1,<br>E-selectin, neuregulin-1β2 | ADAM8 negatively regulates<br>retinal neovascularization  | (Horiuchi et al. 2003)  |
| ADAM9        | EphB4, Tie-2, Flk-1, CD40,<br>VCAM, VE-cadherin  | †Expression in endothelial<br>cells in pathological vascular<br>tufts in the OIR model<br>Important role in ischemia-<br>induced retinal<br>neovascularization              | (Chen and Smith 2007)   |
| ADAM10       | Notch  | ADAM10-deficient mice died<br>at 9.5 days of embryogenesis<br>Adam10 gene deletion in<br>endothelial cells affects vas-<br>cular structures in developing<br>and adult mice | (Edwards et al.<br>2008; Guaiquil<br>et al. 2010;<br>Hartmann et al.<br>2002) |
| ADAM15       | Notch1 and -4, PECAM-1,<br>VE-cadherin, TIE-2, mem-<br>brane-type 1 MMP,<br>Kit-ligand             | <i>adam15<sup>-/-</sup></i> mice show a<br>strongly reduced angiogenic<br>response in a model of<br>hypoxia-induced proliferative<br>retinopathy                            | (Guaiquil et al.<br>2009)   |
| ADAM17       | VE-cadherin, V-CAM,<br>EphB4, EMMPRIN, IGFR1<br>or PECAM, HB-EGF                                   | ADAM17 inactivation in<br>endothelial cells significantly<br>reduced pathological<br>neovascularization in a mouse<br>model for retinopathy of<br>prematurity               | (Glomski et al.<br>2011)  |
| ADAM-<br>TS1 |  | ADAM-TS1, an endogenous<br>regulator of endothelial cell<br>proliferation<br>Inhibits angiogenesis in vivo<br>and suppresses endothelial<br>cell proliferation in vitro     | (Weskamp et al. 2010)   |

Table 6 Functions of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs involved in proliferative retinopathies

prematurity where the level of ADAM9 expression predominantly increased in endothelial cells of the pathological vascular tufts. Also, the upregulated ADAM9 sheddase activity was largely dependent on reactive oxygen species production (Guaiquil et al. 2009). Likewise, in the oxygen-induced retinopathy (OIR) model, elevated levels of ADAM15 were observed in endothelial cells compared to the wild-type controls, and mice deficient in ADAM15 showed a significant reduction in neovascularization (Horiuchi et al. 2003). On the contrary, ADAM8-deficient mice showed enhanced neovascularization in retinas following the OIR model, which suggests that ADAM8 inhibits neovascularization (Guaiquil et al. 2010). The ADAM10-deficient mice died at 9.5 days of embryogenesis with numerous defects in the cardiovascular system and vasculogenesis, indicating the importance of ADAM10 on Notch signaling and (neo)vessel formation (Edwards et al. 2008; Hartmann et al. 2002). Furthermore, mice (ADAM10-Tie2-Cre) with endothelial cell-specific inactivation of ADAM10 showed severe vascular abnormalities in the retina and various specialized vascular compartments during development (Glomski et al. 2011). Similarly, endothelial cell-specific inactivation of ADAM17 resulted in a significant reduction in tube formation and retinal neovascularization in a mouse model of retinopathy of prematurity (Weskamp et al. 2010).

In the OIR mice model, VEGF rapidly and strongly stimulates the expression of ADAM-TS1 in an endothelial cell in a PKC-dependent manner, thereby inhibiting endothelial cell proliferation and angiogenesis. Also, the deletion of endogenous ADAM-TS1 in endothelial cells results in increased endothelial cell proliferation indicating its role as a negative regulator of retinal neovascularization (Zhenhua et al. 2006).

#### 10 ADAMs Role in Infectious Diseases

ADAMs have a prominent role in infectious diseases via pathogen/viral recognition and clearance, along with cytokine release and leukocyte recruitment (Table 7). ADAMs are mainly involved in infectious diseases through catalytic ectodomain

| ADAMs/       |   |   |  |
|--------------|---|---|--|
| ADAM-<br>TSs | Substrates  | tissues   | Reference  |
| ADAM8        |   | ADAM8 promotes leuko-<br>cytes recruitment  | (Kononchik et al. 2018;<br>Dreymueller et al. 2017)  |
| ADAM9        |   | Upregulated during hepa-<br>titis B virus-related hepa-<br>tocellular carcinoma<br>metastases | (Olvera-Garcia et al. 2016)  |
| ADAM10       | Notch1, pattern-<br>recognition recep-<br>tors (PRRs), viral<br>receptors | Uptake and clearance of<br>pathogens, promotes viral<br>recognition and entry                 | (Aljohmani and Yildiz 2020;<br>Kneidl et al. 2012; Etzerodt<br>et al. 2010; Gopal et al. 2015;<br>Cappenberg et al. 2019;<br>Kondratowicz et al. 2011;<br>Mikulicic et al. 2019; Oliviero<br>et al. 2017)  |
| ADAM17       | Notch1, viral<br>receptors, ACE2,<br>TNF-α, IL-6R                         | Uptake and clearance of<br>pathogens, promotes viral<br>recognition and entry                 | (Aljohmani and Yildiz 2020;<br>Kneidl et al. 2012; Etzerodt<br>et al. 2010; Gopal et al. 2015;<br>Cappenberg et al. 2019;<br>Kondratowicz et al. 2011;<br>Mikulicic et al. 2019; Oliviero<br>et al. 2017; Yan et al. 2020;<br>Lambert et al. 2005) |

Table 7 Functions of ADAMs involved in infectious diseases

shedding of their numerous substrates such as adhesion molecules, junction molecules, chemokines, and cytokines (Aljohmani and Yildiz 2020). ADAM10 and ADAM17 influence the uptake and clearance of pathogens by shedding of patternrecognition receptors (PRRs), particularly receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE), CD163, and L-selectin (Kneidl et al. 2012; Etzerodt et al. 2010; Gopal et al. 2015; Cappenberg et al. 2019). In addition to bacterial entry, ADAM10 and ADAM17 are involved in viral recognition and entry via shedding of various viral receptors facilitating their cell/nuclear entry and replication (Kondratowicz et al. 2011; Mikulicic et al. 2019; Oliviero et al. 2017; Kononchik et al. 2018). Furthermore, ADAM8 and ADAM9 protein expression was found to be upregulated during viral infection (Dreymueller et al. 2017; Ma et al. 2009; Olvera-Garcia et al. 2016: Xiang et al. 2017). Besides this, ADAMs are shown to protective against the severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV2) infection. During SARS-CoV2 infection, angiotensin-converting enzyme II (ACE2) is a cellular receptor for the virus' spike (S) protein (Yan et al. 2020). ACE2 is a critical shedding substrate for ADAM17 and is highly expressed in the lung and myocardium (Lambert et al. 2005). Therefore, overexpression of ADAM17 might protect us against SARS-CoV2 infection via shedding of ACE2. ACE2 inhibition prevents SARS-CoV2 entry and blocks the circulation of virus particles (Patel et al. 2014b).

There are clear shreds of evidence available that SARS-CoV2 virus entry is facilitated by proteolytic cleavage of the S glycoprotein via furin, an endoprotease, just after the binding of virus spike proteins with ACE2 (Walls et al. 2020). Notch1, a key regulator of furin expression at the transcriptional level and is a direct substrate of both ADAM10 and ADAM17 (Weskamp et al. 2010). Therefore, activation of Notch 1 via ADAM10/ADAM17 shedding results in upregulation of Notch targeting genes such as furin (Qiu et al. 2015). Consequently, blocking of Notch1 signaling via inhibition of ADAM10/ADAM17 sheddase activity may downregulate the furin expression and might provide a potential approach to prevent SARS-CoV2 entry and infection (Rizzo et al. 2020). Furthermore, high serum levels of TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-6 are reported as predictive biomarkers for COVID-19 patients (Del Valle et al. 2020). Both TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-6R are the potent substrates of ADAM17. Hence inhibition of ADAM17 sheddase activity might serve as a critical preventive measure against SARS-CoV2 infection. In vitro and in vivo studies have shown that inhibition of ADAM17 markedly decreases the SARS-CoV2 infection and also attenuates its severe clinical outcome (Haga et al. 2010). The role of ADAM proteases during SARS-CoV2 infection is still in its infancy, therefore careful evaluation is required for its potential therapeutics.

#### **11** Conclusion and Future Perspectives

ADAMs and ADAM-TSs are the metalloproteases involved in the extracellular matrix remodeling and degradation, but in recent years they are also shown to regulate the development and pathology of various diseases. They are structurally
related to MMPs in terms of their domains except for ADAM-TSs, which have thrombospondin motifs instead of a transmembrane domain. The ADAMs regulate cell phenotype and behavior by ectodomain shedding and influence cell–cell communication via adhesive interactions. The ADAMs are widely related to various human pathologies, as they regulate multiple cellular functions and physiological conditions. Unlike ADAMs, our fundamental understanding of ADAM-TS proteins' functions in human development and pathologies is still in its infancy. The association of ADAM-TS proteases with various diseases will continue to emerge, and we might understand their significance in days to come.

Although the in vitro regulation and functions of the ADAMs are known, further research is needed to confirm the physiological relevance of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs in vivo. Despite satisfactory evidence presented on the role of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs enzymes, further studies are greatly required to determine their complete mechanism of action, their activators, and inhibitors. Studies are needed to understand the significance of their downstream signaling molecules in disease development and progression. Although a reduction in ADAMs or ADAM-TSs levels causes adverse outcomes, abnormal upregulation or overexpression of these enzymes can lead to detrimental effects. Therefore, enormously competent and promising approaches are required to design novel therapeutics targeting ADAMs and ADAM-TSs. There are redundancy and overlap in the function of ADAMs and ADAM-TSs due to their crosstalk with various other proteins. Therefore, targeting multiple members of these families may exhibit sufficient effects. Consequently, cell- and tissue-specific functions and their physiological levels along with the activation process of these enzymes should also be considered in designing therapies.

Acknowledgments The present work was supported by grants from National Institutes of Health (EY029709 to NKS). Supported by a Research to Prevent Blindness unrestricted grant to Kresge Eye Institute, and by P30EY04068 (LDH) at Wayne State University. The figures are created with BioRender.com.

Conflict of Interest The authors declare no conflict of interest.

# References

- Adrain C, Zettl M, Christova Y, Taylor N, Freeman M (2012) Tumor necrosis factor signaling requires iRhom2 to promote trafficking and activation of TACE. Science 335:225–228
- Ahlquist T, Lind GE, Costa VL, Meling GI, Vatn M, Hoff GS, Rognum TO, Skotheim RI, Thiis-Evensen E, Lothe RA (2008) Gene methylation profiles of normal mucosa, and benign and malignant colorectal tumors identify early onset markers. Mol Cancer 7:94–104
- Albrechtsen R, Kveiborg M, Stautz D, Vikesa J, Noer JB, Kotzsh A, Nielsen FC, Wewer UM, Frohlich C (2013) ADAM12 redistributes and activates MMP-14, resulting in gelatin degradation, reduced apoptosis and increased tumor growth. J Cell Sci 126:4707–4720
- Aljohmani A, Yildiz D (2020) A disintegrin and metalloproteinase-control elements in infectious diseases. Front Cardiovasc Med 7:608281–608294

- Amour A, Slocombe PM, Webster A, Butler M, Knight CG, Smith BJ, Stephens PE, Shelley C, Hutton M, Knäuper V, Docherty AJ, Murphy G (1998) TNF-α converting enzyme (TACE) is inhibited by TIMP-3. FEBS Lett 435:39–44
- Amour A, Knight CG, Webster A, Slocombe PM, Stephens PE, Knauper V, Docherty AJ, Murphy G (2000) The in vitro activity of ADAM-10 is inhibited by TIMP-1 and TIMP-3. FEBS Lett 473:275–279
- Amour A, Knight CG, English WR, Webster A, Slocombe PM, Knauper V, Docherty AJ, Becherer JD, Blobel CP, Murphy G (2002) The enzymatic activity of ADAM8 and ADAM9 is not regulated by TIMPs. FEBS Lett 524:154–158
- Anders A, Gilbert S, Garten W, Postina R, Fahrenholz F (2001) Regulation of the alpha-secretase ADAM10 by its prodomain and proprotein convertases. FASEB J 15:1837–1839
- Apte SS (2009) A disintegrin-like and metalloprotease (reprolysin-type) with thrombospondin type 1 motif (ADAMTS) superfamily: functions and mechanisms. J Biol Chem 284:31493–31497
- Apte SS (2016) Anti-ADAMTS5 monoclonal antibodies: implications for aggrecanase inhibition in osteoarthritis. Biochem J 473:e1-e4
- Arduise C, Abache T, Li L, Billard M, Chabanon A, Ludwig A, Mauduit P, Boucheix C, Rubinstein E, Le Naour F (2008) Tetraspanins regulate ADAM10-mediated cleavage of TNF-alpha and epidermal growth factor. J Immunol 181:7002–7013
- Arndt M, Lendeckel U, Rocken C, Nepple K, Wolke C, Spiess A, Huth C, Ansorge S, Klein HU, Goette A (2002) Altered expression of ADAMs (a disintegrin and metalloproteinase) in fibrillating human atria. Circulation 105:720–725
- Arribas J, Bech-Serra JJ, Santiago-Josefat B (2006) ADAMs, cell migration and cancer. Cancer Metastasis Rev 25:57–68
- Asai M, Hattori C, Szabó B, Sasagawa N, Maruyama K, Tanuma S, Ishiura S (2003) Putative function of ADAM9, ADAM10, and ADAM17 as APP alpha-secretase. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 301:231–235
- Atapattu L, Saha N, Llerena C, Vail ME, Scott AM, Nikolov DB, Lackmann M, Janes PW (2012) Antibodies binding the ADAM10 substrate recognition domain inhibit Eph function. J Cell Sci 125:6084–6093
- Bekhouche M, Colige A (2015) The procollagen N-proteinases ADAMTS2, 3 and 14 in pathophysiology. Matrix Biol 44–46:46–53
- Bernstein HG, Bukowska A, Krell D, Bogerts B, Ansorge S, Lendeckel U (2003) Comparative localization of ADAMs 10 and 15 in human cerebral cortex normal aging, Alzheimer disease and down syndrome. J Neurocytol 32:153–160
- Blobel CP (1997) Metalloprotease-disintegrins: links to cell adhesion and cleavage of TNF alpha and notch. Cell 90:589–592
- Blobel CP (2005) ADAMs: key components in EGFR signalling and development. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 6:32–43
- Bongrazio M, Baumann C, Zakrzewicz A, Pries A, Gaehtgens P (2000) Evidence for modulation of genes involved in vascular adaptation by prolonged exposure of endothelial cells to shear stress. Cardiovasc Res 47:384–393
- Bonnans C, Chou J, Werb Z (2014) Remodelling the extracellular matrix in development and disease. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 15:786–801
- Bork P, Beckmann G (1993) The CUB domain. A widespread module in developmentally regulated proteins. J Mol Biol 231:539–545
- Bradley J, Ju M, Robinson GS (2007) Combination therapy for the treatment of ocular neovascularization. Angiogenesis 10:141–148
- Bültmann A, Li Z, Wagner S, Gawaz M, Ungerer M, Langer H, May AE, Münch G (2011) Loss of protease activity of ADAM15 abolishes protective effects on plaque progression in atherosclerosis. Int J Cardiol 152:382–385
- Buxbaum JD, Liu KN, Luo Y, Slack JL, Stocking K, Peschon JJ, Johnson RS, Castner BJ, Cerretti DP, Black RA (1998) Evidence that tumor necrosis factor converting enzyme is involved in

regulated alpha-secretase cleavage of the Alzheimer amyloid protein precursor. J Biol Chem 273:27765-27767

- Canault M, Peiretti F, Kopp F, Bonardo B, Bonzi M-F, Coudeyre J-C, Alessi M-C, Juhan-Vague I, Nalbone G (2006) The TNF alpha converting enzyme (TACE/ADAM17) is expressed in the atherosclerotic lesions of apolipoprotein E-deficient mice: possible contribution to elevated plasma levels of soluble TNF alpha receptors. Atherosclerosis 187:82–91
- Cao Y, Xu H, Zhu Y, Shi M-J, Wei L, Zhang J, Cheng S, Shi Y, Tong H, Kang L, Lu L, Luo H, Yang X, Bai X, Wang R, Ma Y, Wang Y, Wang Z, Zhong K, Zhao B-Q, Fan W (2019) ADAMTS13 maintains cerebrovascular integrity to ameliorate Alzheimer-like pathology. PLoS Biol 17:e3000313–e3000339
- Cappenberg A, Margraf A, Thomas K, Bardel B, Mccreedy DA, Van Marck V, Mellmann A, Lowell CA, Zarbock A (2019) L-selectin shedding affects bacterial clearance in the lung: a new regulatory pathway for integrin outside-in signaling. Blood 134:1445–1457
- Chan MW, Huang YW, Hartman-Frey C, Kuo CT, Deatherage D, Qin H, Cheng AS, Yan PS, Davuluri RV, Huang TH, Nephew KP, Lin HL (2008) Aberrant transforming growth factor Beta1 signaling and SMAD4 nuclear translocation confer epigenetic repression of ADAM19 in ovarian cancer. Neoplasia 10:908–919
- Chan KM, Wong HL, Jin G, Liu B, Cao R, Cao Y, Lehti K, Tryggvason K, Zhou Z (2012) MT1-MMP inactivates ADAM9 to regulate FGFR2 signaling and calvarial osteogenesis. Dev Cell 22:1176–1190
- Charbonneau M, Harper K, Grondin F, Pelmus M, McDonald PP, Dubois CM (2007) Hypoxiainducible factor mediates hypoxic and tumor necrosis factor alpha induced increases in tumor necrosis factor-alpha converting enzyme/ADAM17 expression by synovial cells. J Biol Chem 282:33714–33724
- Chavaroche A, Cudic M, Giulianotti M, Houghten RA, Fields GB, Minond D (2014) Glycosylation of a disintegrin and metalloprotease 17 affects its activity and inhibition. Anal Biochem 449:68– 75
- Chen J, Smith LE (2007) Retinopathy of prematurity. Angiogenesis 10:133-140
- Chen L, Yang L, Zha Y, Cui L (2011) Association of serum a disintegrin and metalloproteinase with thrombospodin motif 4 levels with the presence and severity of coronary artery disease. Coron Artery Dis 22:570–576
- Chen F, Wang Y, Zhang W, Cai Y, Zhao T, Mai H, Tao S, Wei W, Li J, Chen X, Li X, Tang P, Fan W, Yang J, Ou M, Lu F, Lai Z, Chen H, Zou T, Sun F, Shao Y, Cui L (2019) A functional polymorphism-mediated disruption of EGR1/ADAM10 pathway confers the risk of sepsis progression. MBio 10:e01663-19
- Chesneau V, Becherer JD, Zheng Y, Erdjument-Bromage H, Tempst P, Blobel CP (2003) Catalytic properties of ADAM19. J Biol Chem 278:22331–22340
- Choi J-S, Kim K-H, Jeon Y-K, Kim S-H, Jang S-G, Ku J-L, Park J-G (2009) Promoter hypermethylation of the ADAM23 gene in colorectal cancer cell lines and cancer tissues. Int J Cancer 124:1258–1262
- Christova Y, Adrain C, Bambrough P, Ibrahim A, Freeman M (2013) Mammalian iRhoms have distinct physiological functions including an essential role in TACE regulation. EMBO Rep 14: 884–890
- Clark ME, Kelner GS, Turbeville LA, Boyer A, Arden KC, Maki RA (2001) ADAMTS9, a novel member of the ADAM-TS/Metallospondin gene family. Genomics 67:343–350
- Colciaghi F, Borroni B, Pastorino L, Marcello E, Zimmermann M, Cattabeni F, Padovani A, Luca MD (2002) [alpha]-Secretase ADAM10 as well as [alpha]APPs is reduced in platelets and CSF of Alzheimer disease patients. Mol Med 8:67–74
- Colige A, Ruggiero F, Vandenberghe I, Dubail J, Kesteloot F, Van Beeumen J, Beschin A, Brys L, Lapière CM, Nusgens B (2005) Domains and maturation processes that regulate the activity of ADAMTS-2, a metalloproteinase cleaving the aminopropeptide of fibrillar procollagens types I-III and V. J Biol Chem 280:34397–34408

- Cominetti MR, Martin AC, Ribeiro JU, Djaafri I, Fauvel-Lafeve F, Crepin M, Selistre-de-Araujo HS (2009) Inhibition of platelets and tumor cell adhesion by the disintegrin domain of human ADAM9 to collagen I under dynamic flow conditions. Biochimie 91:1045–1052
- Cui L, Gao Y, Xie Y, Wang Y, Cai Y, Shao X, Ma X, Li Y, Ma G, Liu G, Cheng W, Liu Y, Liu T, Pan Q, Tao H, Liu Z, Zhao B, Shao Y, Li K (2015) An ADAM10 promoter polymorphism is a functional variant in severe sepsis patients and confers susceptibility to the development of sepsis. Crit Care 19:73–83
- Cui N, Hu M, Khalil RA (2017) Biochemical and biological attributes of matrix metalloproteinases. Prog Mol Biol Transl Sci 147:1–73
- de Groot R, Bardhan A, Ramroop N, Lane DA, Crawley JT (2009) Essential role of the disintegrinlike domain in ADAMTS13 function. Blood 113:5609–5616
- Del Valle DM, Kim-Schulze S, Huang HH, Beckmann ND, Nirenberg S, Wang B, Lavin Y, Swartz TH, Madduri D, Stock A, Marron TU, Xie H, Patel MK, Tuballes K, Oekelen OV, Rahman A, Kovatch P, Aberg JA, Schadt E, Jagannath S, Mazumdar M, Charney AW, Firpo-Betancourt A, Mendu DR, Jhang J, Reich D, Sigel K, Cordon-Cardo C, Feldmann M, Parekh S, Merad M, Gnjatic S (2020) An inflammatory cytokine signature predicts COVID-19 severity and survival. Nat Med 26:1636–1643
- Diaz-Rodriguez E, Montero JC, Esparis-Ogando A, Yuste L, Pandiella A (2002) Extracellular signal-regulated kinase phosphorylates tumor necrosis factor alpha-converting enzyme at threonine 735: a potential role in regulated shedding. Mol Biol Cell 13:2031–2044
- Didangelos A, Mayr U, Monaco C, Mayr M (2012) Novel role of ADAMTS-5 protein in proteoglycan turnover and lipoprotein retention in atherosclerosis. J Biol Chem 287:19341– 19345
- Djuric T, Zivkovic M (2017) Overview of MMP biology and gene associations in human diseases. Role Matrix Met Hum Body Pathol 1:3
- Doedens JR, Mahimkar RM, Black RA (2003) TACE/ADAM-17 enzymatic activity is increased in response to cellular stimulation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 308:331–338
- Donners MM, Wolfs IM, Olieslagers S, Mohammadi-Motahhari Z, Tchaikovski V, Heeneman S, van Buul JD, Caolo V, Molin DG, Post MJ, Waltenberger J (2010) A disintegrin and metalloprotease 10 is a novel mediator of vascular endothelial growth factor-induced endothelial cell function in angiogenesis and is associated with atherosclerosis. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 30:2188–2195
- Dornier E, Coumailleau F, Ottavi JF, Moretti J, Boucheix C, Mauduit P, Schweisguth F, Rubinstein E (2012) TspanC8 tetraspanins regulate ADAM10/Kuzbanian trafficking and promote notch activation in flies and mammals. J Cell Biol 199:481–496
- Dreymueller D, Martin C, Kogel T, Pruessmeyer J, Hess FM, Horiuchi K, Uhlig S, Ludwig A (2012) Lung endothelial ADAM17 regulates the acute inflammatory response to lipopolysaccharide. EMBO Mol Med 4:412–423
- Dreymueller D, Pruessmeyer J, Schumacher J, Fellendorf S, Hess FM, Seifert A, Babendreyer A, Bartsch JW, Ludwig A (2017) The metalloproteinase ADAM8 promotes leukocyte recruitment in vitro and in acute lung inflammation. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 313:L602–L614
- Duffy MJ, Mullooly M, O'Donovan N, Sukor S, Crown J, Pierce A, McGowan PM (2011) The ADAMs family of proteases: new biomarkers and therapeutic targets for cancer? Clin Proteomics 8:9–21
- Edwards DR, Handsley MM, Pennington CJ (2008) The ADAM metalloproteinases. Mol Asp Med 29:258–289
- Eerenberg ES, Teunissen PFA, van den Born BJ, Meijers JCM, Hollander MR, Jansen M, Tijssen R, Beliën JAM, van de Ven PM, Aly MF, Kamp O, Niessen HW, Kamphuisen PW, Levi M, van Royen N (2016) The role of ADAMTS13 in acute myocardial infarction: cause or consequence? Cardiovasc Res 111:194–203
- Egeblad M, Werb Z (2002) New functions for the matrix metalloproteinases in cancer progression. Nat Rev Cancer 2:161–174

- Ehrnsperger A, Rehli M, Thu-Hang P, Kreutz M (2005) Epigenetic regulation of the dendritic cellmarker gene ADAM19. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 332:456–464
- Endres K, Fahrenholz F, Lotz J, Hiemke C, Teipel S, Lieb K, Tüscher O, Fellgiebel A (2014) Increased CSF APPs-α levels in patients with Alzheimer disease treated with Acitretin. Neurology 83:1930–1935
- Etzerodt A, Maniecki MB, Moller K, Moller HJ, Moestrup SK (2010) Tumor necrosis factor alphaconverting enzyme (TACE/ADAM17) mediates ectodomain shedding of the scavenger receptor CD163. J Leukoc Biol 88:1201–1205
- Fan H, Turck CW, Derynck R (2003) Characterization of growth factor-induced serine phosphorylation of tumor necrosis factor-alpha converting enzyme and of an alternatively translated polypeptide. J Biol Chem 278:18617–18627
- Fan D, Takawale A, Shen M, Wang W, Wang X, Basu R, Oudit GY, Kassiri Z (2015) Cardiomyocyte A disintegrin and metalloproteinase 17 (ADAM17) is essential in postmyocardial infarction repair by regulating angiogenesis. Circ Heart Fail 8:970–979
- Fischer OM, Hart S, Gschwind A, Ullrich A (2003) EGFR signal transactivation in cancer cells. Biochem Soc Trans 31:1203–1208
- Frantz C, Stewart KM, Weaver VM (2010) The extracellular matrix at a glance. J Cell Sci 123: 4195–4200
- Fridman JS, Caulder E, Hansbury M, Liu X, Yang G, Wang Q, Lo Y, Zhou BB, Pan M, Thomas SM, Grandis JR, Zhuo J, Yao W, Newton RC, Friedman SM, Scherle PA, Vaddi K (2007) Selective inhibition of ADAM metalloproteases as a novel approach for modulating ErbB pathways in cancer. Clin Cancer Res 13:1892–1902
- Fry JL, Toker A (2010) Secreted and membrane-bound isoforms of protease ADAM9 have opposing effects on breast cancer cell migration. Cancer Res 70:8187–8198
- Gao G, Plaas A, Thompson VP, Jin S, Zuo F, Sandy JD (2004) ADAMTS4 (Aggrecanase-1) activation on the cell surface involves c-terminal cleavage by glycosylphosphatidyl inositolanchored membrane type 4-matrix metalloproteinase and binding of the activated proteinase to chondroitin sulfate and heparan sulfate on Syndecan-1. J Biol Chem 279:10042–10051
- Garton KJ, Gough PJ, Philalay J, Wille PT, Blobel CP, Whitehead RH, Dempsey PJ, Raines EW (2003) Stimulated shedding of vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1) is mediated by tumor necrosis factor-alpha-converting enzyme (ADAM 17). J Biol Chem 278:37459–37464
- Gaultier A, Cousin H, Darribere T, Alfandari D (2002) ADAM13 disintegrin and cysteine-rich domains bind to the second heparin-binding domain of fibronectin. J Biol Chem 277:23336– 23344
- Gavert N, Sheffer M, Raveh S, Spaderna S, Shtutman M, Brabletz T, Barany F, Paty P, Notterman D, Domany E, Ben-Ze'ev A (2007) Expression of L1-CAM and ADAM10 in human colon cancer cells induces metastasis. Cancer Res 67:7703–7712
- Glomski K, Monette S, Manova K, De Strooper B, Saftig P, Blobel CP (2011) Deletion of Adam10 in endothelial cells leads to defects in organ-specific vascular structures. Blood 118:1163–1174
- Gonzales PE, Solomon A, Miller AB, Leesnitzer MA, Sagi I, Milla ME (2004) Inhibition of the tumor necrosis factor-alpha-converting enzyme by its pro domain. J Biol Chem 279:31638– 31645
- Gopal P, Gosker HR, Theije CC, Eurlings IM, Sell DR, Monnier VM, Reynaert NL (2015) Effect of chronic hypoxia on RAGE and its soluble forms in lungs and plasma of mice. Biochim Biophys Acta 1852:992–1000
- Guaiquil V, Swendeman S, Yoshida T, Chavala S, Campochiaro PA, Blobel CP (2009) ADAM9 is involved in pathological retinal neovascularization. Mol Cell Biol 29:2694–2703
- Guaiquil VH, Swendeman S, Zhou W, Guaiquil P, Weskamp G, Bartsch JW, Blobel CP (2010) ADAM8 is a negative regulator of retinal neovascularization and of the growth of heterotopically injected tumor cells in mice. J Mol Med (Berl) 88:497–505
- Guo N-H, Krutzsch HC, Inman JK, Roberts DD (1997) Thrombospondin 1 and type I repeat peptides of thrombospondin 1 specifically induce apoptosis of endothelial cells. Cancer Res 57: 1735–1742

- Guo F, Lai Y, Tian Q, Lin EA, Kong L, Liu C (2010) Granulin-epithelin precursor binds directly to ADAMTS-7 and ADAMTS-12 and inhibits their degradation of cartilage oligomeric matrix protein. Arthritis Rheum 62:2023–2036
- Haga S, Nagata N, Okamura T, Yamamoto N, Sata T, Yamamoto N, Sasazuki T, Ishizaka Y (2010) TACE antagonists blocking ACE2 shedding caused by the spike protein of SARS-CoV are candidate antiviral compounds. Antivir Res 85:551–555
- Haining EJ, Yang J, Bailey RL, Khan K, Collier R, Tsai S, Watson SP, Frampton J, Garcia P, Tomlinson MG (2012) The TspanC8 subgroup of tetraspanins interacts with a disintegrin and metalloprotease 10 (ADAM10) and regulates its maturation and cell surface expression. J Biol Chem 287:39753–39765
- Harold D, Jehu L, Turic D, Hollingworth P, Moore P, Summerhayes P, Moskvina V, Foy C, Archer N, Hamilton BA, Lovestone S, Powell J, Brayne C, Rubinsztein DC, Jones L, O'Donovan MC, Owen MJ, Williams J (2007) Interaction between the ADAM12 and SH3MD1 genes may confer susceptibility to late-onset Alzheimer's disease. Am J Med Genet B Neuropsychiatr Genet 144:448–452
- Hartmann D, de Strooper B, Serneels L, Craessaerts K, Herreman A, Annaert W, Umans L, Lübke T, Illert AL, Figura K, Saftig P (2002) The disintegrin/metalloprotease ADAM 10 is essential for notch Signalling but not for alpha-secretase activity in fibroblasts. Hum Mol Genet 11:2615–2624
- Hashimoto G, Aoki T, Nakamura H, Tanzawa K, Okada Y (2001) Inhibition of ADAMTS4 (Aggrecanase-1) by tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMP-1, 2, 3 and 4). FEBS Lett 494:192–195
- Hirao T, Nanba D, Tanaka M, Ishiguro H, Kinugasa Y, Doki Y, Yano M, Matsuura N, Monden M, Higashiyama S (2006) Overexpression of ADAM9 enhances growth factor-mediated recycling of E-cadherin in human colon cancer cell line HT29 cells. Exp Cell Res 312:331–339
- Hirohata S, Inagaki J, Ohtsuki T (2017) Diverse functions of a disintegrin and metalloproteinase with thrombospondin motif-1. Yakugaku Zasshi 137:811–814
- Holdt LM, Thiery J, Breslow JL, Teupser D (2008) Increased ADAM17 mRNA expression and activity is associated with atherosclerosis resistance in LDL-receptor deficient mice. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 28:1097–1103
- Holloway JW, Laxton RC, Rose-Zerilli MJ, Holloway JA, Andrews AL, Riaz Z, Wilson SJ, Simpson IA, Ye S (2010) ADAM33 expression in atherosclerotic lesions and relationship of ADAM33 gene variation with atherosclerosis. Atherosclerosis 211:224–230
- Horiuchi K, Weskamp G, Lum L, Hammes HP, Cai H, Brodie TA, Ludwig T, Chiusaroli R, Baron R, Preissner KT, Manova K, Blobel CP (2003) Potential role for ADAM15 in pathological neovascularization in mice. Mol Cell Biol 23:5614–5624
- Horiuchi K, Kimura T, Miyamoto T, Takaishi H, Okada Y, Toyama Y, Blobel CP (2007) Cutting edge: TNF-alpha-converting enzyme (TACE/ADAM17) inactivation in mouse myeloid cells prevents lethality from endotoxin shock. J Immunol 179:2686–2689
- Hotoda N, Koike H, Sasagawa N, Ishiura S (2002) A secreted form of human ADAM9 has an -secretase activity for APP. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 293:800–805
- Howard L, Maciewicz RA, Blobel CP (2000) Cloning and characterization of ADAM28: evidence for autocatalytic pro-domain removal and for cell surface localization of mature ADAM28. Biochem J 348:21–27
- Hundhausen C, Misztela D, Berkhout TA, Broadway N, Saftig P, Reiss K, Hartmann D, Fahrenholz F, Postina R, Matthews V, Kallen KJ, Rose-John S, Ludwig A (2003) The disintegrin-like metalloproteinase ADAM10 is involved in constitutive cleavage of CX3CL1 (fractalkine) and regulates CX3CL1-mediated cell-cell adhesion. Blood 102:1186–1195
- Hundhausen C, Schulte A, Schulz B, Andrzejewski MG, Schwarz N, Hundelshausen P, Winter U, Paliga K, Reiss K, Saftig P, Weber C, Ludwig A (2007) Regulated shedding of transmembrane chemokines by the disintegrin and metalloproteinase 10 facilitates detachment of adherent leukocytes. J Immunol 178:8064–8072

- Iba K, Albrechtsen R, Gilpin B, Frohlich C, Loechel F, Zolkiewska A, Ishiguro K, Kojima T, Liu W, Langford JK, Sanderson RD, Brakebusch C, Fassler R, Wewer UM (2000) The cysteinerich domain of human ADAM 12 supports cell adhesion through Syndecans and triggers signaling events that lead to beta1 integrin-dependent cell spreading. J Cell Biol 149:1143–1155
- Isozaki T, Rabquer BJ, Ruth JH, Haines GK III, Koch AE (2013) ADAM-10 is overexpressed in rheumatoid arthritis synovial tissue and mediates angiogenesis. Arthritis Rheum 65:98–108
- Issuree PD, Maretzky T, McIlwain DR, Monette S, Qing X, Lang PA, Swendeman SL, Park-Min KH, Binder N, Kalliolias GD, Yarilina A, Horiuchi K, Ivashkiv LB, Mak TW, Salmon JE, Blobel CP (2013) iRHOM2 is a critical pathogenic mediator of inflammatory arthritis. J Clin Invest 123:928–932
- Jacobsen J, Visse R, Sorensen HP, Enghild JJ, Brew K, Wewer UM, Nagase H (2008) Catalytic properties of ADAM12 and its domain deletion mutants. Biochemistry 47:537–547
- Jin H, Wang X, Ying J, Wong AH, Li H, Lee KY, Srivastava G, Chan ATC, Yeo W, Ma BBY, Putti TC, Lung ML, Shen ZY, Xu LY, Langford C, Tao Q (2007) Epigenetic identification of ADAMTS18 as a novel 16q23.1 tumor suppressor frequently silenced in esophageal, nasopharyngeal and multiple other carcinomas. Oncogene 26:7490–7498
- Jones GC, Riley GP (2005) ADAMTS proteinases: a multi-domain, multi-functional family with roles in extracellular matrix turnover and arthritis. Arthritis Res Ther 7:160–169
- Jönsson-Rylander A, Nilsson T, Fritsche-Danielson R, Hammarström A, Behrendt M, Andersson J, Lindgren K, Andersson A, Wallbrandt P, Rosengren B, Brodin P, Thelin A, Westin A, Hurt-Camejo E, Lee-Søgaard CH (2005) Role of ADAMTS-1 in atherosclerosis: remodeling of carotid artery, immunohistochemistry, and proteolysis of versican. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 25:180–185
- Kang Q, Cao Y, Zolkiewska A (2000) Metalloprotease-disintegrin ADAM12 binds to the SH3 domain of Src and activates Src tyrosine kinase in C2C12 cells. Biochem J 352:883–892
- Kelwick R, Desanlis I, Wheeler GN, Edwards DR (2015) The ADAMTS (a Disintegrin and metalloproteinase with thrombospondin motifs) family. Genome Biol 16:113–129
- Kessler T, Zhang L, Liu Z, Yin X, Huang Y, Wang Y, Fu Y, Mayr M, Ge Q, Xu Q, Zhu Y, Wang X, Schmidt K, de Wit C, Erdmann J, Schunkert H, Aherrahrou Z, Kong W (2015) ADAMTS-7 inhibits re-endothelialization of injured arteries and promotes vascular remodeling through cleavage of thrombospondin-1. Circulation 131:1191–1201
- Kim HS, Nishiwaki K (2015) Control of the basement membrane and cell migration by ADAMTS proteinases: lessons from C. elegans genetics. Matrix Biol 44–46:64–69
- Kim YH, Lee HC, Kim SY, Yeom YI, Ryu KJ, Min BH, Kim DH, Son HJ, Rhee PL, Kim JJ, Rhee JC, Kim HC, Chun HK, Grady WM, Kim YS (2011) Epigenomic analysis of aberrantly methylated genes in colorectal cancer identifies genes commonly affected by epigenetic alterations. Ann Surg Oncol 18:2338–2347
- Kneidl J, Loffler B, Erat MC, Kalinka J, Peters G, Roth J, Barczyk K (2012) Soluble CD163 promotes recognition, phagocytosis and killing of staphylococcus aureus via binding of specific fibronectin peptides. Cell Microbiol 14:914–936
- Knosel T, Emde A, Schluns K, Chen Y, Jurchott K, Krause M, Dietel M, Petersen I (2005) Immuno profiles of 11 biomarkers using tissue microarrays identify prognostic subgroups in colorectal cancer. Neoplasia 7:741–747
- Kodama T, Ikeda E, Okada A, Ohtsuka T, Shimoda M, Shiomi T, Yoshida K, Nakada M, Ohuchi E, Okada Y (2004) ADAM12 is selectively overexpressed in human glioblastomas and is associated with glioblastoma cell proliferation and shedding of heparin-binding epidermal growth factor. Am J Pathol 165:1743–1753
- Koenen RR, Pruessmeyer J, Soehnlein O, Fraemohs L, Zernecke A, Schwarz N, Reiss K, Sarabi A, Lindbom L, Hackeng TM, Weber C, Ludwig A (2009) Regulated release and functional modulation of junctional adhesion molecule a by disintegrin metalloproteinases. Blood 113: 4799–4809
- Kondratowicz AS, Lennemann NJ, Sinn PL, Davey RA, Hunt CL, Moller-Tank S, Meyerholz DK, Rennert P, Mullins RF, Brindley M, Sandersfeld LM, Quinn K, Weller M, McCray PB Jr,

Chiorini J, Maury W (2011) T-cell immunoglobulin and mucin domain 1 (TIM-1) is a receptor for Zaire Ebolavirus and Lake Victoria Marburgvirus. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108:8426– 8431

- Kononchik J, Ireland J, Zou Z, Segura J, Holzapfel G, Chastain A, Wang R, Spencer M, He B, Stutzman N, Kano D, Arthos J, Fischer E, Chun T-W, Moir S, Sun P (2018) HIV-1 targets L-selectin for adhesion and induces its shedding for viral release. Nat Commun 9:2825–2839
- Koo BH, Apte SS (2010) Cell-surface processing of the metalloprotease pro-ADAMTS9 is influenced by the chaperone GRP94/gp96. J Biol Chem 285:197–205
- Koo BH, Longpre JM, Somerville RPT, Alexander JP, Leduc R, Apte SS (2007) Regulation of ADAMTS9 secretion and enzymatic activity by its Propeptide. J Biol Chem 282:16146–16154
- Kramerova IA, Kawaguchi N, Fessler LI, Nelson RE, Chen Y, Kramerov AA, Kusche-Gullberg M, Kramer JM, Ackley BD, Sieron AL, Prockop DJ, Fessler JH (2000) Papilin in development; a Pericellular protein with a homology to the ADAMTS metalloproteinases. Development 127: 5475–5485
- Krätzschmar J, Lum L, Blobel CP (1996) Metargidin, a membrane-anchored metalloproteasedisintegrin protein with an RGD integrin binding sequence. J Biol Chem 271:4593–4596
- Krstic D, Rodriguez M, Knuesel I (2012) Regulated proteolytic processing of reelin through interplay of tissue plasminogen activator (tPA), ADAMTS-4, ADAMTS-5, and their modulators. PLoS One 7:e47793–e477103
- Kuhn PH, Wang H, Dislich B, Colombo A, Zeitschel U, Ellwart JW, Kremmer E, Rossner S, Lichtenthaler SF (2010) ADAM10 is the physiologically relevant, constitutive alpha secretase of the amyloid precursor protein in primary neurons. EMBO J 29:3020–3032
- Kuno K, Matsushima K (1998) ADAMTS-1 protein anchors at the extracellular matrix through the thrombospondin type I motifs and its spacing region. J Biol Chem 273:13912–13917
- Kyula JN, Van Schaeybroeck S, Doherty J, Fenning CS, Longley DB, Johnston PG (2010) Chemotherapy-induced activation of ADAM-17: a novel mechanism of drug resistance in colorectal cancer. Clin Cancer Res 16:3378–3389
- Lambert DW, Yarski M, Warner FJ, Thornhill P, Parkin ET, Smith AI, Hooper NM, Turner AJ (2005) Tumor necrosis factor-alpha convertase (ADAM17) mediates regulated ectodomain shedding of the severe-acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus (SARS-CoV) receptor, angiotensin-converting enzyme-2 (ACE2). J Biol Chem 280:30113–30119
- Lammich S, Kojro E, Postina R, Gilbert S, Pfeiffer R, Jasionowski M, Haass C, Fahrenholz F (1999) Constitutive and regulated alpha-secretase cleavage of Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein by a disintegrin metalloprotease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96:3922–3927
- Larkin J, Lohr TA, Elefante L, Shearin J, Matico R, Su J-L, Xue Y, Liu F, Genell C, Miller RE, Tran PB, Malfait A-M, Maier CC, Matheny CJ (2015) Translational development of an ADAMTS-5 antibody for osteoarthritis disease modification. Osteoarthr Cartil 23:1254–1266
- Le Naour F, Andre M, Greco C, Billard M, Sordat B, Emile JF, Lanza F, Boucheix C, Rubinstein E (2006) Profiling of the tetraspanin web of human colon cancer cells. Mol Cell Proteomics 5: 845–857
- Lee MH, Verma V, Maskos K, Becherer JD, Knäuper V, Dodds P, Amour A, Murphy G (2002) The C-terminal domains of TACE weaken the inhibitory action of N-TIMP-3. FEBS Lett 520:102–106
- Lee MH, Dodds P, Verma V, Maskos K, Knauper V, Murphy G (2003) Tailoring tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases-3 to overcome the weakening effects of the cysteine-rich domains of tumour necrosis factor-alpha converting enzyme. Biochem J 371:369–376
- Lee CW, Hwang I, Park CS, Lee H, Park DW, Kang SJ, Lee S-W, Kim Y-H, Park S-W, Park S-J (2012) Expression of ADAMTS-2, -3, -13, and -14 in culprit coronary lesions in patients with acute myocardial infarction or stable angina. J Thromb Thrombolysis 33:362–370
- Levi M, Scully M, Singer M (2018) The role of ADAMTS-13 in the coagulopathy of sepsis. J Thromb Haemost 16:646–651
- Levula M, Airla N, Oksala N, Hernesniemi JA, Pelto-Huikko M, Salenius J-P, Zeitlin R, Järvinen O, Huovila A-P, Nikkari ST, Jaakkola O, Ilveskoski E, Mikkelsson J, Perola M,

Laaksonen R, Kytömäki L, Soini JT, Kähönen M, Parkkinen J, Karhunen PJ, Lehtimäki T (2009) ADAM8 and its single nucleotide polymorphism 2662 T/G are associated with advanced atherosclerosis and fatal myocardial infarction: Tampere vascular study. Ann Med 41:497–507

- Li YQ, Yan JP, Xu WL, Wang H, Xia YJ, Wang HJ, Zhu YY, Huang XJ (2013a) ADAM17 mediates MMP9 expression in lung epithelial cells. PLoS One 8:e51701–e51709
- Li Y, Liao F, Yin XJ, Cui LL, Ma GD, Nong XX, Zhou HH, Chen YF, Zhao B, Li KS (2013b) An association study on ADAM10 promoter polymorphisms and atherosclerotic cerebral infarction in a Chinese population. CNS Neurosci Ther 19:785–794
- Li X, Maretzky T, Weskamp G, Monette S, Qing X, Issuree PD, Crawford HC, McIlwain DR, Mak TW, Salmon JE, Blobel CP (2015) iRhoms 1 and 2 are essential upstream regulators of ADAM17-dependent EGFR signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 112:6080–6085
- Lim NH, Kashiwagi M, Visse R, Jones J, Enghild JJ, Brew K, Nagase H (2010) Reactive-site mutants of N-TIMP-3 that selectively inhibit ADAMTS-4 and ADAMTS-5: biological and structural implications. Biochem J 431:113–122
- Lin HM, Chatterjee A, Lin YH, Anjomshoaa A, Fukuzawa R, McCall JL, Reeve AE (2007) Genome wide expression profiling identifies genes associated with colorectal liver metastasis. Oncol Rep 17:1541–1549
- Lin JJ, Chan OW, Hsiao HJ, Wang Y, Hsia SH, Chiu CH (2016) Decreased ADAMTS 13 activity is associated with disease severity and outcome in pediatric severe sepsis. Medicine (Baltimore) 95:e3374–e3379
- Lind GE, Kleivi K, Meling GI, Teixeira MR, Thiis-Evensen E, Rognum TO, Lothe RA (2006) ADAMTS1, CRABP1, and NR3C1 identified as epigenetically deregulated genes in colorectal tumorigenesis. Cell Oncol 28:259–272
- Liu C (2009) The role of ADAMTS-7 and ADAMTS-12 in the pathogenesis of arthritis. Nat Rev Rheumatol 5:38–45
- Liu Y, Bockermann R, Hadi M, Safari I, Carrion B, Kveiborg M, Issazadeh-Navikas S (2020) ADAM12 is a costimulatory molecule that determines Th1 cell fate and mediates tissue inflammation. Cell Mol Immunol 18:1904–1919. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41423-020-0486-8
- Longpre JM, McCulloch DR, Koo BH, Alexander JP, Apte SS, Leduc R (2009) Characterization of ProADAMTS5 processing by proprotein convertases. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 41:1116–1126
- Lu D, Chung KF, Xia M, Lu X (2006) Integrin binding characteristics of the disintegrin-like domain of ADAM-15. J Throm Haemost 96:642–651
- Ludwig A, Weber C (2007) Transmembrane chemokines: versatile 'special agents' in vascular inflammation. Thromb Haemost 97:694–703
- Lum L, Reid MS, Blobel CP (1998) Intracellular maturation of the mouse metalloprotease disintegrin MDC15. J Biol Chem 273:26236–26247
- Lung HL, Lo PH, Xie D, Apte SS, Cheung AKL, Cheng Y, Law EWL, Chua D, Zeng YX, Tsao S (2008) Characterization of a novel epigenetically-silenced, growth-suppressive gene, ADAMTS9, and its association with lymph node metastases in nasopharyngeal carcinoma. Int J Cancer 123:401–408
- Ma GF, Miettinen S, Porola P, Hedman K, Salo J, Konttinen YT (2009) Human parainfluenza virus type 2 (HPIV2) induced host ADAM8 expression in human salivary adenocarcinoma cell line (HSY) during cell fusion. BMC Microbiol 9:55–61
- Macêdo JKA, Fox JW, de Souza CM (2010) Disintegrins from snake venoms and their applications in cancer research and therapy. Toxins 2:2606–2621
- Majerus EM, Zheng X, Tuley EA, Sadler JE (2003) Cleavage of the ADAMTS13 propeptide is not required for protease activity. J Biol Chem 278:46643–46648
- Malinin NL, Wright S, Seubert P, Schenk D, Prenner IG (2005) Amyloid-β neurotoxicity is mediated by FISH adapter protein and ADAM12 metalloprotease activity. Pro Nat Aca Sci 102:3058–3063
- Mathews JA, Ford J, Norton S, Kang D-J, Dellinger A, Gibb DR, Ford AQ, Massay H, Kepley CL, Scherle P, Keegan AD, Conrad DH (2011) A potential new target for asthma therapy: a

disintegrin and metalloprotease 10 (ADAM10) involvement in murine experimental asthma. Allergy 66:1193–1200

- Matthews AL, Noy PJ, Reyat JS, Tomlinson MG (2017) Regulation of a disintegrin and metalloproteinase (ADAM) family sheddases ADAM10 and ADAM17: the emerging role of tetraspanins and rhomboids. Platelets 28:333–341
- Mazzocca A, Coppari R, De Franco R, Cho JY, Libermann TA, Pinzani M, Toker A (2005) Secreted form of ADAM9 promotes carcinoma invasion through tumor-stromal interactions. Cancer Res 65:4728–4738
- McIlwain DR, Lang PA, Maretzky T, Hamada K, Ohishi K, Maney SK, Berger T, Murthy A, Duncan G, Xu HC, Lang KS, Häussinger D, Wakeham A, Itie-Youten A, Khokha R, Ohashi PS, Blobel CP, Mak TW (2012) iRhom2 regulation of TACE controls TNF-mediated protection against listeria and responses to LPS. Science 335:229–232
- Mead TJ, Apte SS (2018) ADAMTS proteins in human disorders. Matrix Biol 71-72:225-239
- Miguel RF, Pollak A, Lubec G (2005) Metalloproteinase ADAMTS-1 but not ADAMTS-5 is manifold overexpressed in neurodegenerative disorders as down syndrome, Alzheimer's and Pick's disease. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 133:1–5
- Mikulicic S, Finke J, Boukhallouk F, Wustenhagen E, Sons D, Homsi Y, Reiss K, Lang T, Florin L (2019) ADAM17-dependent signaling is required for oncogenic human papillomavirus entry platform assembly. elife 8:e44345–e44373
- Minond D, Cudic M, Bionda N, Giulianotti M, Maida L, Houghten RA, Fields GB (2012) Discovery of novel inhibitors of a disintegrin and metalloprotease 17 (ADAM17) using glycosylated and non-glycosylated substrates. J Biol Chem 287:36473–36487
- Mishra PK, Tyagi N, Sen U, Givvimani S, Tyagi SC (2010) H2S ameliorates oxidative and proteolytic stresses and protects the heart against adverse remodeling in chronic heart failure. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 298:H451–H456
- Mochizuki S, Shimoda M, Shiomi T, Fujii Y, Okada Y (2004) ADAM28 is activated by MMP-7 (Matrilysin-1) and cleaves insulin-like growth factor binding protein-3. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 315:79–84
- Moncada-Pazos A, Obaya AJ, Fraga MF, Viloria CG, Capella G, Gausachs M, Esteller M, Lopez-Otin C, Cal S (2009) The ADAMTS12 metalloprotease gene is epigenetically silenced in tumor cells and transcriptionally activated in the stroma during progression of colon cancer. J Cell Sci 122:2906–2913
- Moss ML, Bomar M, Liu Q, Sage H, Dempsey P, Lenhart PM, Gillispie PA, Stoeck A, Wildeboer D, Bartsch JW, Palmisano R, Zhou P (2007) The ADAM10 prodomain is a specific inhibitor of ADAM10 proteolytic activity and inhibits cellular shedding events. J Biol Chem 282:35712–35721
- Moss ML, Sklair-Tavron L, Nudelman R (2008) Drug insight: tumor necrosis factor-converting enzyme as a pharmaceutical target for rheumatoid arthritis. Nat Clin Pract Rheumatol 4:300–309
- Muraguchi T, Takegami Y, Ohtsuka T, Kitajima S, Chandana EP, Omura A, Miki T, Takahashi R, Matsumoto N, Ludwig A, Noda M, Takahashi C (2007) RECK modulates notch signaling during cortical neurogenesis by regulating ADAM10 activity. Nat Neurosci 10:838–845
- Murphy G (2011) Tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases. Genome Biol 12:233-240
- Nah S-S, Lee S, Joo J, Kim H-K, Sohn D-R, Kwon J-T, Woo K-M, Hong S-J, Kim H-J (2012) Association of ADAMTS12 polymorphisms with rheumatoid arthritis. Mol Med Rep 6:227– 231
- Nakao K, Miyaaki H, Ichikawa T (2014) Antitumor function of microRNA-122 against hepatocellular carcinoma. J Gastroenterol 49:589–593
- Nardi JB, Martos R, Walden KKO, Lampe DJ, Robertson HM (1999) Expression of lacunin, a large multidomain extracellular matrix protein, accompanies morphogenesis of epithelial monolayers in Manduca Sexta. Insect Biochem Mol Biol 29:883–897
- Nicholson AC, Malik SB, Logsdon JM Jr, Van Meir EG (2005) Functional evolution of ADAMTS genes: evidence from analyses of phylogeny and gene organization. BMC Evol Biol 5:11

- Nicolaou A, Zhao Z, Northoff BH, Sass K, Herbst A, Kohlmaier A, Chalaris A, Wolfrum C, Weber C, Steffens S, Rose-John S, Teupser D, Holdt LM (2017) Adam17 deficiency promotes atherosclerosis by enhanced TNFR2 signaling in mice. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 37:247– 257
- Niu A, Wen Y, Liu H, Zhan M, Jin B, Li YP (2013) Src mediates the mechanical activation of Myogenesis by activating TNFalpha-converting enzyme. J Cell Sci 126:4349–4357
- Niu A, Wang B, Li YP (2015) TNFalpha shedding in mechanically stressed cardiomyocytes is mediated by Src activation of TACE. J Cell Biochem 116:559–565
- Norata G, Björk H, Hamsten A, Catapano A, Eriksson P (2004) High-density lipoprotein subfraction 3 decreases ADAMTS-1 expression induced by lipopolysaccharide and tumor necrosis factor-alpha in human endothelial cells. Matrix Biol 22:557–560
- Odenbach J, Wang X, Cooper S, Chow FL, Oka T, Lopaschuk G, Kassiri Z, Fernandez-Patron C (2011) MMP-2 mediates angiotensin II-induced hypertension under the transcriptional control of MMP-7 and TACE. Hypertension 57:123–130
- Ogino H, Hisanaga A, Kohno T, Kondo Y, Okumura K, Kamei T, Sato T, Asahara H, Tsuiji H, Fukata, Hattori M (2017) Secreted metalloproteinase ADAMTS-3 inactivates reelin. J Neurosci 37:3181–3191
- Oksala N, Levula M, Airla N, Pelto-Huikko M, Ortiz RM, Järvinen O, Salenius J-P, Ozsait B, Komurcu-Bayrak E, Erginel-Unaltuna N, Huovila A-P, Kytömäki L, Soini JT, Kähönen M, Karhunen PJ, Laaksonen R, Lehtimäki T (2009) ADAM-9, ADAM-15, and ADAM17 are upregulated in macrophages in advanced human atherosclerotic plaques in aorta and carotid and femoral arteries–tampere vascular study. Ann Med 41:279–290
- Oliviero B, Mantovani S, Varchetta S, Mele D, Grossi G, Ludovisi S, Nuti E, Rossello A, Mondelli MU (2017) Hepatitis C virus-induced NK cell activation causes metzincin-mediated CD16 cleavage and impaired antibody-dependent cytotoxicity. J Hepatol 66:1130–1137
- Olvera-Garcia G, Aguilar-Garcia T, Gutierrez-Jasso F, Imaz-Rosshandler I, Rangel-Escareno C, Orozco L, Aguilar-Delfín I, Vázquez-Pérez JA, Zúñiga J, Pérez-Patrigeon S, Espinosa E (2016) A transcriptome-based model of central memory CD4 T cell death in HIV infection. BMC Genomics 17:956–969
- Patel IR, Attur MG, Patel RN, Stuchin SA, Abagyan RA, Abramson SB, Amin AR (1998) TNF-alpha convertase enzyme from human arthritis-affected cartilage: isolation of cDNA by differential display, expression of the active enzyme, and regulation of TNF-alpha. J Immunol 160:4570–4579
- Patel VB, Clarke N, Wang Z, Fan D, Parajuli N, Basu R, Putko B, Kassiri TAJ, Oudit GY (2014a) Angiotensin II induced proteolytic cleavage of myocardial ACE2 is mediated by TACE/ ADAM-17: a positive feedback mechanism in the RAS. J Mol Cell Cardiol 66:167–176
- Patel VB, Clarke N, Wang Z, Fan D, Parajuli N, Basu R, Putko B, Kassiri Z, Turner AJ, Oudit GY (2014b) Angiotensin II induced proteolytic cleavage of myocardial ACE2 is mediated by TACE/ADAM-17: a positive feedback mechanism in the RAS. J Mol Cell Cardiol 66:167–176
- Poghosyan Z, Robbins SM, Houslay MD, Webster A, Murphy G, Edwards DR (2002) Phosphorylation dependent interactions between ADAM15 cytoplasmic domain and Src family proteintyrosine kinases. J Biol Chem 277:4999–5007
- Ponnuchamy B, Khalil RA (2008) Role of ADAMs in endothelial cell permeability. Cadherin shedding and leukocyte rolling. Circ Res 102:1139–1142
- Porter S, Clark IM, Kevorkian L, Edwards DR (2005) The ADAMTS metalloproteinases. Biochem J 386:15–27
- Postina R, Schroeder A, Dewachter I, Bohl J, Schmitt U, Kojro E, Prinzen C, Endres K, Hiemke C, Blessing M, Flamez P, Dequenne A, Godaux E, van Leuven F, Fahrenholz F (2004) A disintegrin-metalloproteinase prevents amyloid plaque formation and hippocampal defects in an Alzheimer disease mouse model. J Clin Invest 113:1456–1464
- Prox J, Willenbrock M, Weber S, Lehmann T, Schmidt-Arras D, Schwanbeck R, Saftig P, Schwake M (2012) Tetraspanin15 regulates cellular trafficking and activity of the ectodomain sheddase ADAM10. Cell Mol Life Sci 69:2919–2932

- Pruessmeyer J, Hess FM, Alert H, Groth E, Pasqualon T, Schwarz N, Nyamoya S, Kollert J, van der Vorst E, Donners M, Martin C, Uhlig S, Saftig P, Dreymueller D, Ludwig A (2014) Leukocytes require ADAM10 but not ADAM17 for their migration and inflammatory recruitment into the alveolar space. Blood 123:4077–4088
- Qiu H, Tang X, Ma J, Shaverdashvili K, Zhang K, Bedogni B (2015) Notch1 autoactivation via transcriptional regulation of furin, which sustains Notch1 signaling by processing notch1activating proteases ADAM10 and membrane type 1 matrix metalloproteinase. Mol Cell Biol 35:3622–3632
- Raitoharju E, Seppälä I, Levula M, Kuukasjärvi P, Laurikka J, Nikus K, Huovila A-PJ, Oksala N, Klopp N, Illig T, Laaksonen R, Karhunen PJ, Viik J, Lehtinen R, Pelto-Huikko M, Tarkka M, Kähönen M, Lehtimäki T (2011) Common variation in the ADAM8 gene affects serum sADAM8 concentrations and the risk of myocardial infarction in two independent cohorts. Atherosclerosis 218:127–133
- Rapti M, Atkinson SJ, Lee MH, Trim A, Moss M, Murphy G (2008) The isolated N-terminal domains of TIMP-1 and TIMP-3 are insufficient for ADAM10 inhibition. Biochem J 411:433– 439
- Ray BK, Dhar S, Henry C, Rich A, Ray A (2013) Epigenetic regulation by Z-DNA silencer function controls cancer-associated ADAM-12 expression in breast cancer: crosstalk between MeCP2 and NF1 transcription factor family. Cancer Res 73:736–744
- Reddy P, Slack JL, Davis R, Cerretti DP, Kozlosky CJ, Blanton RA, Shows D, Peschon JJ, Black RA (2000) Functional analysis of the domain structure of tumor necrosis factor-alpha converting enzyme. J Biol Chem 275:14608–14614
- Reilly MP, Li M, He J, Ferguson JF, Stylianou IM, Mehta NN, Burnett MS, Devaney JM, Knouff CW, Thompson JR, Horne BD, Stewart AF, Assimes TL, Wild PS, Allayee H, Nitschke PL, Patel RS, Myocardial Infarction Genetics Consortium, Wellcome Trust Case Control Consortium, Martinelli N, Girelli D, Quyyumi AA, Anderson JL, Erdmann J, Hall AS, Schunkert H, Quertermous T, Blankenberg S, Hazen SL, Roberts R, Kathiresan S, Samani NJ, Epstein SE, Rader DJ (2011) Identification of ADAMTS7 as a novel locus for coronary atherosclerosis and association of ABO with myocardial infarction in the presence of coronary atherosclerosis: two genome-wide association studies. Lancet 377:383–392
- Ricketts LM, Dlugosz M, Luther KB, Haltiwanger RS, Majerus EM (2007) O-fucosylation is required for ADAMTS13 secretion. J Biol Chem 282:17014–17023
- Rizza S, Copetti M, Cardellini M, Menghini R, Pecchioli C, Luzi A, Cola GD, Porzio O, Ippoliti, Romeo F, Pellegrini F, Federici M (2015) A score including ADAM17 substrates correlates to recurring cardiovascular event in subjects with atherosclerosis. Atherosclerosis 239:459–464
- Rizzo P, Vieceli Dalla Sega F, Fortini F, Marracino L, Rapezzi C, Ferrari R (2020) COVID-19 in the heart and the lungs: could we "notch" the inflammatory storm? Basic Res Cardiol 115:31–38
- Rodriguez-Manzaneque JC, Milchanowski AB, Dufour EK, Leduc R, Iruela-Arispe ML (2000) Characterization of METH-1/ADAMTS1 processing reveals two distinct active forms. J Biol Chem 275:33471–33479
- Rodriguez-Manzaneque JC, Westling J, Thai SN, Luque A, Knauper V, Murphy G, Sandy JD, Iruela-Arispe ML (2002) ADAMTS1 cleaves Aggrecan at multiple sites and is differentially inhibited by metalloproteinase inhibitors. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 293:501–508
- Satoh K, Suzuki N, Yokota H (2000) ADAMTS-4 (a disintegrin and metalloproteinase with thrombospondin motifs) is transcriptionally induced in beta-amyloid treated rat astrocytes. Neurosci Lett 289:177–180
- Schlomann U, Wildeboer D, Webster A, Antropova O, Zeuschner D, Knight CG, Docherty AJP, Lambert M, Skelton L, Jockusch H, Bartsch JW (2002) The metalloprotease disintegrin ADAM8. Processing by autocatalysis is required for proteolytic activity and cell adhesion. J Biol Chem 277:48210–48219
- Schlomann U, Dorzweiler K, Nuti E, Tuccinardi T, Rossello A, Bartsch JW (2019) Metalloprotease inhibitor profiles of human ADAM8 in vitro and in cell-based assays. Biol Chem 400:801–810

- Schlondorff J, Blobel CP (1999) Metalloprotease-disintegrins: modular proteins capable of promoting cell-cel interactions and triggering signals by protein-ectodomain shedding. J Cell Sci 112:3603–3617
- Schmidt S, Schumacher N, Schwarz J, Tangermann S, Kenner L, Schlederer M, Sibilia M, Linder M, Altendorf-Hofmann A, Knösel T, Gruber ES, Oberhuber G, Bolik J, Rehman A, Sinha A, Lokau J, Arnold P, Cabron A-S, Zunke F, Becker-Pauly C, Preaudet A, Nguyen P, Huynh J, Afshar-Sterle S, Chand AL, Westermann J, Dempsey PJ, Garbers C, Schmidt-Arras D, Rosenstiel P, Putoczki T, Ernst M, Rose-John S (2018) ADAM17 is required for EGF-R– induced intestinal tumors via IL-6 trans-signaling. J Exp Med 215:1205–1225
- Schulz B, Pruessmeyer J, Maretzky T, Ludwig A, Blobel CP, Saftig P, Reiss K (2008) ADAM10 regulates endothelial permeability and T-cell transmigration by proteolysis of vascular endothelial cadherin. Circ Res 102:1192–1201
- Seals DF, Courtneidge SA (2003) The ADAMs family of metalloproteases: multidomain proteins with multiple functions. Genes Dev 17:7–30
- Seegar TCM, Killingsworth LB, Saha N, Meyer PA, Patra D, Zimmerman B, Janes PW, Rubinstein E, Nikolov DB, Skiniotis G, Kruse AC, Blacklow SC (2017) Structural basis for regulated proteolysis by the α-secretase ADAM10. Cell 171:1638–1648
- Shen M, Morton J, Davidge ST, Kassiri Z (2017) Loss of smooth muscle cell disintegrin and metalloproteinase 17 transiently suppresses angiotensin II-induced hypertension and end-organ damage. J Mol Cell Cardiol 103:11–21
- Sjoblom T, Jones S, Wood LD, Parsons DW, Lin J, Barber TD, Mandelker D, Leary RJ, Ptak J, Silliman N, Szabo S, Buckhaults P, Farrell C, Meeh P, Markowitz SD, Willis J, Dawson D, Willson JKV, Gazdar AF, Hartigan J, Wu L, Liu CS, Parmigiani G, Park BH, Bachman KE, Papadopoulos N, Vogelstein B, Kinzler KW, Velculescu VE (2006) The consensus coding sequences of human breast and colorectal cancers. Science 314:268–274
- Slack BE, Ma LK, Seah CC (2001) Constitutive shedding of the amyloid precursor protein ectodomain is up-regulated by tumour necrosis factor-converting enzyme. Biochem J 357: 787–794
- Somerville RP, Longpre JM, Jungers KA, Engle JM, Ross M, Evanko S, Wight TN, Leduc R, Apte SS (2003) Characterization of ADAMTS-9 and ADAMTS-20 as a distinct ADAMTS subfamily related to caenorhabditis elegans GON-1. J Biol Chem 278:9503–9513
- Somerville RP, Longpre JM, Apel ED, Lewis RM, Wang LW, Sanes JR, Leduc R, Apte SS (2004) ADAMTS7B, the full-length product of the ADAMTS7 gene, is a chondroitin sulfate proteoglycan containing a mucin domain. J Biol Chem 279:35159–35175
- Soond SM, Everson B, Riches DW, Murphy G (2005) ERK-mediated phosphorylation of Thr735 in TNFalpha-converting enzyme and its potential role in TACE protein trafficking. J Cell Sci 118: 2371–2380
- Soundararajan R, Sayat R, Robertson GS, Marignani PA (2009) Triptolide: an inhibitor of a disintegrin and metalloproteinase 10 (ADAM10) in cancer cells. Cancer Biol Ther 8:2054–2062
- Souza JSM, Lisboa ABP, Santos TM, Andrade MVS, Neves VBS, Teles-Souza J, Jesus HNR, Bezerra TG, Falcao VGO, Oliveira RC, Del-Bem LE (2020) The evolution of ADAM gene family in eukaryotes. Genomics 112:3108–3116
- Srinivasan S, Romagnoli M, Bohm A, Sonenshein GE (2014) N-glycosylation regulates ADAM8 processing and activation. J Biol Chem 289:33676–33688
- Stone AL, Kroeger M, Sang QX (1999) Structure-function analysis of the ADAM family of disintegrin-like and metalloproteinase-containing proteins (review). J Protein Chem 18:447– 465
- Sun C, Wu MH, Guo M, Day ML, Lee ES, Yuan SY (2010) ADAM15 regulates endothelial permeability and neutrophil migration via Src/ERK1/2 signalling. Cardiovasc Res 87:348–355
- Sun C, Wu MH, Lee ES, Yuan SY (2012) A disintegrin and metalloproteinase 15 contributes to atherosclerosis by mediating endothelial barrier dysfunction via Src family kinase activity. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 32:2444–2451

- Sundberg C, Thodeti CK, Kveiborg M, Larsson C, Parker P, Albrechtsen R, Wewer UM (2004) Regulation of ADAM12 cell-surface expression by protein kinase C epsilon. J Biol Chem 279: 51601–51611
- Takawale A, Sakamuri SS, Kassiri Z (2015) Extracellular matrix communication and turnover in cardiac physiology and pathology. Compr Physiol 5:687–719
- Takeda S (2016) ADAM and ADAMTS family proteins and snake venom metalloproteinases. A structural overview. Toxins 8:155–189
- Takeda S, Igarashi T, Mori H, Araki S (2006) Crystal structures of VAP1 reveal ADAMs' MDC domain architecture and its unique C-shaped scaffold. EMBO J 25:2388–2396
- Takeda S, Takeya H, Iwanaga S (2012) Snake venom metalloproteinases: structure, function and relevance to the mammalian ADAM/ADAMTS family proteins. Biochim Biophys Acta 1824: 164–176
- Takizawa M, Yatabe T, Okada A, Chijiiwa M, Mochizuki S, Ghosh P, Okada Y (2008) Calcium pentosan polysulfate directly inhibits enzymatic activity of ADAMTS4 (aggrecanase-1) in osteoarthritic chondrocytes. FEBS Lett 582:2945–2949
- Theodorou K, van der Vorst EPC, Gijbels MJ, Wolfs IMJ, Jeurissen M, Theelen TL, Sluimer JC, Wijnands E, Cleutjens JP, Li Y, Jansen Y, Weber C, Ludwig A, Bentzon JF, Bartsch JW, Biessen EA, Donners MM (2017) Whole body and hematopoietic ADAM8 deficiency does not influence advanced atherosclerotic lesion development, despite its association with human plaque progression. Sci Rep 7:11670–11680
- Tortorella MD, Amer EC, Hills R, Easton A, Korte-Sarfaty J, Fok K, Wittwer AJ, Liu RQ, Malfait AM (2004) Alpha2-macroglobulin is a novel substrate for ADAMTS-4 and ADAMTS-5 and represents an endogenous inhibitor of these enzymes. J Biol Chem 279:17554–17561
- Tortorella MD, Tomasselli AG, Mathis KJ, Schnute ME, Woodard SS, Munie G, Williams JM, Caspers N, Wittwer AJ, Malfait A-M, Shieh H-S (2009) Structural and inhibition analysis reveals the mechanism of selectivity of a series of Aggrecanase inhibitors. J Biol Chem 284: 24185–24191
- Troeberg L, Fushimi K, Khokha R, Emonard H, Ghosh P, Nagase H (2008) Calcium pentosan polysulfate is a multifaceted exosite inhibitor of Aggrecanases. FASEB J 22:3515–3524
- Troeberg L, Lazenbatt C, Anower EKMF, Freeman C, Federov O, Habuchi H, Habuchi O, Kimata K, Nagase H (2014) Sulfated glycosaminoglycans control the extracellular trafficking and the activity of the metalloprotease inhibitor TIMP-3. Chem Biol 21:1300–1309
- Tsakadze NL, Sithu SD, Sen U, English WR, Murphy G, D'Souza SE (2006) Tumor necrosis factor-alpha-converting enzyme (TACE/ADAM17) mediates the ectodomain cleavage of intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1). J Biol Chem 281:3157–3164
- van der Vorst EP, Jeurissen M, Wolfs IM, Keijbeck A, Theodorou K, Wijnands E, Schurgers L, Weber S, Gijbels MJ, Hamers AA, Dreymueller D, Rose-John S, de Winther MP, Ludwig A, Saftig P, Biessen EA, Donners MM (2015) Myeloid a disintegrin and metalloproteinase domain10 deficiency modulates atherosclerotic plaque composition by shifting the balance from inflammation toward fibrosis. Am J Pathol 185:1145–1155
- van der Vorst EP, Zhao Z, Rami M, Holdt LM, Teupser D, Steffens S, Weber C (2017) Contrasting effects of myeloid and endothelial ADAM17 on atherosclerosis development. Thromb Haemost 117:644–646
- Van Wart HE, Birkedal-Hansen H (1990) The cysteine switch: a principle of regulation of metalloproteinase activity with potential applicability to the entire matrix metalloproteinase gene family. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 87:5578–5582
- Viloria CG, Obaya AJ, Moncada-Pazos A, Llamazares M, Astudillo A, Capella G, Cal S, LopezOtin C (2009) Genetic inactivation of ADAMTS15 metalloprotease in human colorectal cancer. Cancer Res 69:4926–4934
- Vuohelainen V, Raitoharju E, Levula M, Lehtimaki T, Pelto-Huikko M, Honkanen T, Huovila A, Paavonen T, Tarkka M, Mennander A (2011) Myocardial infarction induces early increased remote ADAM8 expression of rat hearts after cardiac arrest. Scand J Clin Lab Invest 71:553– 562

- Wågsäter D, Björk H, Zhu C, Björkegren J, Valen G, Hamsten A, Eriksson P (2008) ADAMTS-4 and -8 are inflammatory regulated enzymes expressed in macrophage-rich areas of human atherosclerotic plaques. Atherosclerosis 196:514–522
- Wakatsuki S, Kurisaki T, Sehara-Fujisawa A (2004) Lipid rafts identified as locations of ectodomain shedding mediated by Meltrin beta/ADAM19. J Neurochem 89:119–123
- Walls AC, Park YJ, Tortorici MA, Wall A, Mcguire AT, Veesler D (2020) Structure, function, and antigenicity of the SARS-CoV2 spike glycoprotein. Cell 181:281–292.e6
- Walter S, Jumpertz T, Huttenrauch M, Ogorek I, Gerber H, Storck SE, Zampar S, Dimitrov M, Lehmann S, Lepka K, Berndt C, Wiltfang J, Becker-Pauly C, Beher D, Pietrzik C, Fraering PC, Wirths O, Weggen S (2019) The metalloprotease ADAMTS4 generates N-truncated Abeta4-x species and marks oligodendrocytes as a source of amyloidogenic peptides in Alzheimer's disease. Acta Neuropathol 137:239–257
- Wang X, Khalil RA (2018) Matrix metalloproteinases, vascular remodeling, and vascular disease. Adv Pharmacol 81:241–330
- Wang P, Tortorella M, England K, Malfait AM, Thomas G, Arner EC, Pei D (2004) Proprotein convertase furin interacts with and cleaves pro-ADAMTS4 (Aggrecanase-1) in the trans-Golgi network. J Biol Chem 279:15434–15440
- Wang WM, Ge G, Lim NH, Nagase H, Greenspan DS (2006) TIMP-3 inhibits the procollagen N-proteinase ADAMTS-2. Biochem J 398:515–519
- Wang X, Chow FL, Oka T, Hao L, Lopez-Campistrous A, Kelly S, Cooper S, Odenbach J, Finegan BA, Schulz R, Kassiri Z, Lopaschuk GD, Fernandez-Patron C (2009a) Matrix metalloproteinase-7 and ADAM-12 (a disintegrin and metalloproteinase-12) define a signaling Axis in agonist-induced hypertension and cardiac hypertrophy. Circulation 119:2480–2489
- Wang L, Zheng J, Bai X, Liu B, Liu CJ, Xu Q, Zhu Y, Wang N, Kong W, Wang X (2009b) ADAMTS-7 mediates vascular smooth muscle cell migration and neointima formation in balloon-injured rat arteries. Circ Res 104:688–698
- Wang YY, Ye ZY, Li L, Zhao ZS, Shao QS, Tao HQ (2011a) ADAM 10 is associated with gastric cancer progression and prognosis of patients. J Surg Oncol 103:116–123
- Wang H, Wu J, Meng X, Ying X, Zuo Y, Liu R, Pan Z, Kang T, Huang W (2011b) MicroRNA-342 inhibits colorectal cancer cell proliferation and invasion by directly targeting DNA methyltransferase 1. Carcinogenesis 32:1033–1042
- Wang D, Zhu T, Zhang FB, He C (2011c) Expression of ADAMTS12 in colorectal cancerassociated stroma prevents cancer development and is a good prognostic indicator of colorectal cancer. Dig Dis Sci 56:3281–3287
- Wang X, Chen W, Zhang J, Khan A, Li L, Huang F, Qiu Z, Wang L, Chen X (2017) Critical role of ADAMTS2 (a disintegrin and metalloproteinase with thrombospondin motifs 2) in cardiac hypertrophy induced by pressure overload. Hypertension 69:1060–1069
- Wei S, Kashiwagi M, Kota S, Xie Z, Nagase H, Brew K (2005) Reactive site mutations in tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase-3 disrupt inhibition of matrix metalloproteinases but not tumor necrosis factor-alpha-converting enzyme. J Biol Chem 280:32877–32882
- Weskamp G, Mendelson K, Swendeman S, Le Gall S, Ma Y, Lyman S, Hinoki A, Eguchi S, Guaiquil V, Horiuchi K, Blobel CP (2010) Pathological neovascularization is reduced by inactivation of ADAM17 in endothelial cells but not in pericytes. Circ Res 106:932–940
- Wetzel S, Seipold L, Saftig P (2017) The metalloproteinase ADAM10: a useful therapeutic target? BBA – Mol Cell Res 1864:2071–2081
- Wewer UM, Morgelin M, Holck P, Jacobsen J, Lydolph MC, Johnsen AH, Kveiborg M, Albrechtsen R (2006) ADAM12 is a four-leafed clover - the excised prodomain remains bound to the mature enzyme. J Biol Chem 281:9418–9422
- Wong E, Maretzky T, Peleg Y, Blobel CP, Sagi I (2015) The functional maturation of a disintegrin and metalloproteinase (ADAM) 9, 10, and 17 requires processing at a newly identified proprotein convertase (PC) cleavage site. J Biol Chem 290:12135–12146

- Wu W, Zhou Y, Li Y, Li J, Ke Y, Wang Y, Zheng J (2015) Association between plasma ADAMTS-7 levels and ventricular remodeling in patients with acute myocardial infarction. Eur J Med Res 20:27–32
- Xiang LY, Ou HH, Liu XC, Chen ZJ, Li XH, Huang Y, Yang DH (2017) Loss of tumor suppressor miR-126 contributes to the development of hepatitis B virus-related hepatocellular carcinoma metastasis through the upregulation of ADAM9. Tumour Biol 39:1–11
- Xiao LJ, Lin P, Lin F, Liu X, Qin W, Zou HF, Guo L, Liu W, Wang SJ, Yu XG (2012) ADAM17 targets MMP-2 and MMP-9 via EGFR–MEK–ERK pathway activation to promote prostate cancer cell invasion. Int J Oncol 40:1714–1724
- Xu P, Derynck R (2010) Direct activation of TACE-mediated ectodomain shedding by p38 MAP kinase regulates EGF receptor-dependent cell proliferation. Mol Cell 37:551–566
- Xu P, Liu J, Sakaki-Yumoto M, Derynck R (2012) TACE activation by MAPK-mediated regulation of cell surface dimerization and TIMP3 association. Sci Signal 5:ra34
- Yan R, Zhang Y, Li Y, Xia L, Guo Y, Zhou Q (2020) Structural basis for the recognition of SARS-CoV2 by full-length human ACE2. Science 367:1444–1448
- Yang Y, Haitchi HM, Cakebread J, Sammut D, Harvey A, Powell RM, Holloway JW, Howarth P, Holgate ST, Davies DE (2008) Epigenetic mechanisms silence a disintegrin and metalloprotease 33 expression in bronchial epithelial cells. J Allergy Clin Immunol 121:1393–1399
- Yu J, Zhou B, Yu H, Han J, Cui M, Zhang F, Wang G, Guo L, Gao W (2016) Association between plasma ADAMTS-7 levels and severity of disease in patients with stable obstructive coronary artery disease. Medicine 95:e5523–e5529
- Zha Y, Chen Y, Xu F, Li T, Zhao C, Cui L (2010) ADAMTS4 level in patients with stable coronary artery disease and acute coronary syndromes. Biomed Pharmacother 64:160–164
- Zhang Q, Thomas SM, Lui VWY, Xi S, Siegfried JM, Fan H, Smithgall TE, Mills GB, Grandis JR (2006) Phosphorylation of TNF-alpha converting enzyme by gastrin-releasing peptide induces amphiregulin release and EGF receptor activation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103:6901–6906
- Zhang S, Salemi J, Hou H, Zhu Y, Mori T, Giunta B, Obregon D, Tan J (2010a) Rapamycin promotes β-amyloid production via ADAM-10 inhibition. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 398: 337–341
- Zhang C, Shao Y, Zhang W, Wu Q, Yang H, Zhong Q, Zhang J, Guan M, Yu B, Wan J (2010b) High-resolution melting analysis of ADAMTS9 methylation levels in gastric, colorectal, and pancreatic cancers. Cancer Genet Cytogenet 196:38–44
- Zhang P, Shen M, Fernandez-Patron C, Kassiri Z (2016) ADAMs family and relatives in cardiovascular physiology and pathology. J Mol Cell Cardiol 93:186–199
- Zhao X, Kong J, Zhao Y, Wang X, Peili B, Zhang C, Zhang Y (2015) Gene silencing of TACE enhances plaque stability and improves vascular remodeling in a rabbit model of atherosclerosis. Sci Rep 5:17939–17951
- Zheng DY, Zhao J, Yang JM, Wang M, Zhang XT (2016) Enhanced ADAM17 expression is associated with cardiac remodeling in rats with acute myocardial infarction. Life Sci 151:61–69
- Zhenhua X, Yilin Y, Elia JD (2006) Vascular endothelial growth factor upregulates expression of ADAMTS1 in endothelial cells through protein kinase C signaling. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 47:4059–4066
- Zhong S, Khalil RA (2019) A disintegrin and metalloproteinase (ADAM) and ADAM with thrombospondin motifs (ADAMTS) family in vascular biology and disease. Biochem Pharmacol 164:188–204
- Zhou BB, Peyton M, He B, Liu C, Girard L, Caudler E, Lo Y, Baribaud F, Mikami I, Reguart N, Yang G, Li Y, Yao W, Vaddi K, Gazdar AF, Friedman SM, Jablons DM, Newton RC, Fridman JS, Minna JD, Scherle PA (2006) Targeting ADAM-mediated ligand cleavage to inhibit HER3 and EGFR pathways in non-small cell Lung cancer. Cancer Cell 10:39–50

- Zhu R, Cheng M, Lu T, Yang N, Ye S, Pan YH, Hong T, Dang S, Zhang W (2018) A disintegrin and metalloproteinase with thrombospondin motifs 18 deficiency leads to visceral adiposity and associated metabolic syndrome in mice. Am J Pathol 188:461–473
- Zocchi MR, Camodeca C, Nuti E, Rossello A, Vene R, Tosetti F, Dapino I, Costa D, Musso A, Poggi A (2016) ADAM10 new selective inhibitors reduce NKG2D ligand release sensitizing Hodgkin lymphoma cells to NKG2D-mediated killing. Onco Targets Ther 5:e1123367-10
- Zolkiewska A (1999) Disintegrin-like/cysteine-rich region of ADAM12 is an active cell adhesion domain. Exp Cell Res 252:423–431
- Zou J, Zhu F, Liu J, Wang W, Zhang R, Garlisi CG, Liu YH, Wang S, Shah H, Wan Y, Umland SP (2004) Catalytic activity of human ADAM33. J Biol Chem 279:9818–9830

Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol (2023) 184: 121–158 https://doi.org/10.1007/112\_2021\_69 © The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2021 Published online: 10 March 2022

# A Review: Uses of Chitosan in Pharmaceutical Forms



Olimpia Daniela Frenț, Laura Vicaș, Tunde Jurca, Stefania Ciocan, Narcis Duteanu, Annamaria Pallag, Mariana Muresan, Eleonora Marian, Adina Negrea, and Otilia Micle

# Contents

| 1  | Intro  | duction  | 122 |  |
|--|--|--|-----|--|
| 2  | Synthesis of Chitosan                        |  |     |  |
| 3  | Chemical Structure                           |  |     |  |
| 4  | Physicochemical Properties of Chitosan       |  |     |  |
|  | 4.1  | Degree of Deacetylation                                      | 127 |  |
|  | 4.2  | Molecular Mass   | 127 |  |
|  | 4.3  | Solubility   | 128 |  |
|  | 4.4  | Mucoadhesion   | 129 |  |
|  | 4.5  | Pseudoplastic Properties                                     | 130 |  |
| 5  | Safet  | y of the Chitosan Usage in Pharmaceutical Practice           | 132 |  |
| 6  | Antii  | Antimicrobial Activity 1                                     |     |  |
| 7  | Uses of Chitosan in the Pharmaceutical Field |  |     |  |
| 8 Methods Used to Obtain Particulate Systems Based on Chitosan |  | ods Used to Obtain Particulate Systems Based on Chitosan     | 137 |  |
|  | 8.1  | Chemical or Thermal (Crosslinking) Denaturing Method         | 137 |  |
|  | 8.2  | Ionotropic Gelation Method                                   | 138 |  |
|  | 8.3  | Methods Based on the Use of Solvents                         | 140 |  |
|  | 8.4  | Microencapsulation by Interfacial Polycondensation Reactions | 143 |  |
|  | 8.5  | Coacervation   | 143 |  |

Vicaș Laura, Jurca Tunde, Ciocan Stefania, Pallag Annamaria, Muresan Mariana, Marian Eleonora, Negrea Adina and Micle Otilia contributed equally with all other contributors.

O. D. Frenț, L. Vicaș, T. Jurca, A. Pallag, and E. Marian

Department of Pharmacy, Faculty of Medicine and Pharmacy, University of Oradea, Oradea, Romania

e-mail: emarian@uoradea.ro

S. Ciocan, N. Duteanu (⊠), and A. Negrea Politehnica University of Timisoara, Timisoara, Romania e-mail: roxana.birjovanu@student.upt.ro; narcis.duteanu@upt.ro; adina.negrea@upt.ro

Department of Preclinical Discipline, Faculty of Medicine and Pharmacy, University of Oradea, Oradea, Romania

M. Muresan and O. Micle

|               | 8.6 | Spray Method (Aerosolization) with Drying and Spray with Solidification | 146 |
|---------------|-----|---|-----|
|               | 8.7 | Extrusion and Spheronization  | 148 |
| 9 Conclusions |     | lusions   | 148 |
| References    |     |   | 149 |

**Abstract** Chitosan is a natural polysaccharide widespread in nature. It has many unique and attractive properties for the pharmaceutical field: it is biodegradable, safe, hypoallergenic, biocompatible with the body, free of toxicity, with proven anticholesterolemic, antibacterial, and antimycotic action. In this review we highlighted the physical, chemical, mechanical, mucoadhesive, etc. properties of chitosan to be taken into account when obtaining various pharmaceutical forms. The methods by which the pharmaceutical forms based on chitosan are obtained are very extensive, and in this study only the most common ones were presented.

 $\label{eq:comparison} \begin{array}{l} \textbf{Keywords} \hspace{0.1cm} Biocompatible \cdot Biodegradable \cdot Chitosan \cdot Pharmaceutical forms \cdot Polysaccharide \end{array}$ 

# Abbreviations

| DNA   | Deoxyribonucleic acid                  |
|-------|--|
| HMWC  | High molecular weight chitosan         |
| HPLC  | High-performance liquid chromatography |
| IR    | InfraRed                               |
| LD    | Lethal dose                            |
| LMWC  | Low molecular weight chitosan          |
| MMWC  | Medium molecular weight chitosan       |
| MRI   | Magnetic resonance imaging             |
| O/W   | Oil/water                              |
| PVA   | Polyvinyl alcohol                      |
| PVP   | Polyvinylpyrrolidone                   |
| RNA   | Ribonucleic acid                       |
| UV    | Ultraviolet                            |
| W/O   | Water/oil                              |
| W/O/W | Water/oil/water                        |

# 1 Introduction

Chitosan is a biopolymer discovered in 1859 by Rouget, in 1894, Hoppe Seyler gave it the name *chitosan*, and in 1950 its chemical structure was elucidated (Baldrick 2010; Khor 2001). Chitosan can be used in pharmaceutical field because it is a



**Fig. 1** Chitosan usage (Buşilă et al. 2015; Crini 2005; Jayakumar et al. 2010b; Kashyap et al. 2015; Kim et al. 2005; Malerba and Cerana 2018; Mendes et al. 2016; Quiñones et al. 2010; Yağız et al. 2016)

nonallergenic, biocompatible, nontoxic, biodegradable biopolysaccharide with antimicrobial, antitumor, anticholesterolemic action (Dong et al. 2015; Hamed et al. 2016b; Ozcelik et al. 2014; Schneiderman and Hillmyer 2017). Chitosan has a high capacity to release the drug due to the cationic character and primary amino groups (Salomon et al. 2017). Amino groups are also responsible for other properties: mucoadesion and gelling "in situ" (Andersen et al. 2015; Chen et al. 2004; Elgadir et al. 2015).

The properties of chitosan make it useful in different fields as it is shown in Fig. 1.

## 2 Synthesis of Chitosan

The source of chitosan is chitin, a mucopolysaccharide, widespread in nature (Khor 2001; Ko et al. 2002; Muzzarelli et al. 2012; Periayah et al. 2016). Chitin has an orderly, fibrillated structure, a high degree of crystallinity and polymorphism due to intra- and intermolecular hydrogen bonds (Xu et al. 2015).

Chitosan is the major component of tendons, arthropods, of the outer shell of insects, echinoids, annelids, molluscs, non-mathelmints lining their digestive, excretory, and respiratory systems and the cell wall of brown algae, *Chlorella* green algae, filamentous fungi and *Mucor rouxii* yeasts (Ahmed and Ikram 2015; Dev et al. 2010; Muzzarelli et al. 2012; Peniche et al. 2008; Raafat and Sahl 2009).

The greatest amount of chitosan is obtained from chitin, isolated from the shells of marine crustaceans, resulting from the processing of seafood (Heidari et al. 2018; Safari et al. 2016). After obtaining chitosan, it is purified in three stages using chemical (deproteinization, demineralization, and depigmentation/depigmentation) or biological (enzymatic, fermentation) treatments (Ahmed and Ikram 2015; Heidari et al. 2018; Rasti et al. 2016).

Several steps are taken in the process of obtaining chitosan to achieve a high degree of deacetylation and due to the harsh reaction conditions, severe depolymerizations of chitosan can also occur (Fiamingo et al. 2016).

Jorge A by M. Delezuk et al. obtained chitosan with superior mechanical properties, from  $\beta$ -chitin by ultrasonic irradiation. Processing was carried out in a single stage lasting 30 min at a temperature of 50–80°C (Delezuk et al. 2011).

Y. S. Puvvada et al. synthesized low molecular weight chitosan suitable for pharmaceutical use in shrimp exoskeleton, as is depicted in Fig. 2 (Puvvada et al. 2012; Weska et al. 2007).

In order to obtain high-quality chitosan Pranee Lertsutthiwong et al. found that it is necessary to take into account during the process of its extraction from chitin: of chemicals used, soaking time, demineralization concentration time (deproteinization), and temperature. A higher concentration of NaOH 5% or a longer treatment with 4% HCl leads to stronger hydrolysis and lower viscosity. The solubility of chitosan after 1 day of deacetylation with NaOH 5% was greater than 90%. After 3 days of deacetylation at  $40^{\circ}$ C, a chitosan with 70% degree of deacetylation was obtained. After 8 days of deacetylation, the degree of deacetylation of chitosan was 80% (Rojsitthisak et al. 2002). Therefore, if the period of deacetylation is increased and the temperature is constant and the concentration of NaOH is taken into account, then the degree of deacetylation of the chitosan increases (Viarsagh et al. 2010). A degree of deacetylation greater than 80% at low temperature (40°C) cannot be achieved in a single stage (Rojsitthisak et al. 2002). If deacetylation is carried out twice, then a deacetylation degree of 88% at 40°C could be achieved. Deacetylation of chitin with NaOH 5% at 90°C at a stage for 5 h resulted in an 88% degree of deacetylation (Rojsitthisak et al. 2002).



Fig. 2 Chitosan preparation starting from chitin (Puvvada et al. 2012; Weska et al. 2007)

# **3** Chemical Structure

Chitosan with the chemical name poly- $\beta$ -(1,4)-2-amino-2-deoxy-D-glucose is a linear chain copolymer, consisting of glucosamine and N-acetylglucosamine groups, available in varying degrees of deacetylation (Dash et al. 2011; Ko et al. 2002; Ojagh et al. 2010; Sheskey et al. 2017). Chitosan has a crystalline and rigid structure, consisting of two repetitive units, joined by glycosamidic  $\beta$  (1  $\rightarrow$  4) bonds, N-acethyl-2-amino-2-D-glucopiranosis, and 2-amino-2-deoxy-D-glucopiranosis (Fig. 3) (Dash et al. 2011; Shukla et al. 2013).

The crystallinity of chitosan is inversely proportional to the kinetics of biodegradation. The distribution of acetyl groups along the chain affects its crystallinity and



Fig. 3 Chemical structure of chitin and chitosan

| Physical modification |                      |                                     |                    |  |  |  |
|-----------------------|----------------------|-------------------------------------|--------------------|--|--|--|
| Method                |                      |                                     |                    |  |  |  |
| used                  | Polymer used         | Newly obtained compound             | Reference          |  |  |  |
| Mixing                | Polyvinyl alcohol    | Nanoparticles of Ag wrapped in      | (Abdelgawad et al. |  |  |  |
|                       | (PVA)                | chitosan mixed with PVA (antimicro- | 2014)              |  |  |  |
|                       |                      | bial effect)                        |                    |  |  |  |
| Mixing                | Polyvinylpyrrolidone | Chitosan, ZnO, and PVP              | (Karpuraranjith    |  |  |  |
|                       | (PVP)                | nanocomposite                       | and Thambidurai    |  |  |  |
|                       |                      |                                     | 2017)              |  |  |  |
| Mixing                | Polyethylene oxide   | Chitosan films                      | (Alexeev et al.    |  |  |  |
|                       |                      |                                     | 2000)              |  |  |  |

Table 1 Physical modification of chitosan

biodegradation rate, so that smaller chains will be degraded more rapidly than chains with higher molecular mass (Croisier and Jérôme 2013). Studies on chitosan have highlighted its crystalline, orthorhombic structure which depends on the different preparation of chitosan films (Naito et al. 2016). E. L. Mogilevskaya et al. have highlighted by X-ray diffraction that chitosan has a very high degree of deacetylation and lower crystalline regions, if the chitin from which it is obtained is subjected to the process of plastic deformation (grinding) (Mogilevskaya et al. 2006).

Due to the presence of the primary amino group, from position C-2 of each deacetylated unit, chitosan has a helical, hydrophile structure that helps to achieve inter- and intramolecular interactions (Lee et al. 2013). In positions C-6 and C-3, there are two primary and secondary, functional, reactive and repetitive hydroxyl groups that allow the physical (e.g. Table 1) or chemically chitosan to be modified, under mild conditions to improve its physical, chemical, mechanical, or biological properties (Periayah et al. 2016; Raafat and Sahl 2009; Safari et al. 2016; Shukla et al. 2013).

Chitosan may undergo several chemical modification in amino grouping such as: acetylation, alkylation, grafting, metal chelation, condensation with aldehydes and ketones, etc. and in hydroxyl grouping: O-acetylation, etherification, esterification, etc. with formation of chitosan derivatives (Cheung et al. 2015; Xu et al. 2015). By chemical modification of the structure of chitosan in the primary amino grouping, chitosan derivatives have been obtained so far: phosphorylated chitosan, hydroxyalchil chitosan, chitosan thiolate, chitosan sulfate, trimethylated chitosan, carboxyalchil chitosan, chitosan compounds with sulfonamide structure (with anti-oxidant action superior to chitosan) etc.

The major component of chitosan is glucosamine which is synthesized in the body from glucose, and then is taken over by cells using glucose transporters (Baldrick 2010; Reine et al. 2016). Glucosamine is essential for the cartilage synthesis of glycoproteins and glycosaminoglycans (chondroitin sulfate, hyaluronic acid, and keratin sulfate) that help maintain the health of cartilage and synovial fluid (Dahmer and Schiller 2008; Huskisson 2008; Jerosch 2011; Kirkham and Samarasinghe 2009). Glucosamine should be supplemented in the body at the time of installation of osteoporosis (Martel-Pelletier et al. 2008).

# 4 Physicochemical Properties of Chitosan

# 4.1 Degree of Deacetylation

The degree of deacetylation of chitosan refers to the ratio (number) of groups D-glucosamine and N-acetyl-D-glucosamine (Gámiz-González et al. 2017). The degree of deacetylation of chitosan must be greater than 50% if it is intended to be used in the medical or pharmaceutical field (Cho et al. 2005). This degree of deacetylation depends on the other physicochemical and mechanical properties: solubility, molecular weight, viscosity, etc. (Hafdani and Sadeghinia 2011; Heidari et al. 2018; Ravi Kumar 2000).

There are many analytical methods used to determine the degree of deacetylation: spectroscopic (IR, MRI, UV), conventional (titrations, conductometry, potentiometry, ninhydrin analysis, absorption of free amino grouping using picric acid), destructive (elemental analysis, acid or enzyme hydrolysis followed by colorimetry or HPLC chromatography and thermal analysis) (Heidari et al. 2018).

Infrared technique (IR) is the most widely used method of qualitative evaluation and comparison because the results of other methods can be influenced by certain factors. An inconvenience to destructive methods is that it requires long periods of time for measurements (Kasaai 2009). Determination of the degree of deacetylation for several chitosan samples by derived ultraviolet spectrometry using several solvents confirmed good method accuracy, with the variation of typical coefficients being around 1% (da Silva et al. 2008). The deacetylation of chitosan determined by the thermal analysis method was 76.2  $\pm$  0.36 for the temperature of 35°C (Martínez-Camacho et al. 2010). The molecular mass of chitosan is between 10 and 1,000 kDa (Malafaya et al. 2007).

#### 4.2 Molecular Mass

Chitosan by molecular mass can be divided into three categories: low molecular weight chitosan (LMWC) < 100 kDa, chitosan with medium molecular weight (MMWC) 100–1,000 kDa, and chitosan with high molecular weight (HMWC) > 1,000 kDa. Molecular mass may affect its antimicrobial properties (Hafdani and Sadeghinia 2011) and physicochemical properties (Raafat and Sahl 2009).

Chitosan, which has a high molecular mass, cannot cross the biological membrane of bacterial cell but is adsorbed to surface of the cell by blocking the transport of nutrients through the membrane, so producing cellular lysis. Chitosan with low molecular mass (<5,000 kDa) penetrates the bacterial cell, inhibits the messenger RNA synthesis, arrives with the bacterial nutrients where it bounded to bacterial DNA, disrupts the bacterial membrane by facilitating the flow of DNA from cells and so causes cell death (Divya et al. 2017; Huang et al. 2004). Chitosan with a low molecular weight of between 3.5 and 15.8 kDa can be used to obtain water-soluble chitosan nanoparticles loaded with protein-based active substances. Medium molecular mass chitosans are suitable for the administration of medicinal products as they have increased mucoadesion and ensure controlled release of active substances from the pharmaceutical form. High molecular weight chitosan has poor mucosal adhesion and controlled release of the drug (Kumirska et al. 2011). Many studies show that the high molecular weight of chitosan affects its solubility in water. The higher the amount of organic or inorganic acid used to hydrolyze chitosan, the lower molecular weight of the hydrolyzed chitosan and the higher water solubility. J Santoso et al. obtained chitosan with an average molecular weight of 166.34 kDa with a dissolution capacity of 53.66% and a degree of 92.92% deacetylation by chemical hydrolysis at 60°C for 90 min using 5% acetic acid (Santoso et al. 2020).

Nidal A. Qinna, et al. have shown that the molecular mass of chitosan and the degree of deacetylation play an important role in choosing the way of administration of the pharmaceutical form, in the absorption of a drug passing through the intestinal epithelium, without causing adverse reactions on the stomach (Qinna et al. 2015). So, lower the degree of deacetylation and molecular mass, lower the toxicity, faster the action is installed and the absorption is higher (Abdul Khalil et al. 2016; Qian et al. 2006; Schipper et al. 1996).

# 4.3 Solubility

Pure chitosan has pKa = 6.3, is positively charged and insoluble in water, alkaline medium or organic solvents, but is soluble in acidic medium (Ahmed and Ikram 2015; Hong-liang et al. 2010; Raafat and Sahl 2009; Yadav and Chauhan 2017). Low solubility in water can be improved by: modification of the chemical structure, amino and hydroxyl groups from chitosan structure are sites capable of forming many bonds (amide, ester, and Schiff bases with other compounds) or by shaking with various organic acids (acetic acid, pyruvic acid, citric acid, malic acid, glycoxal acid, glycolic acid, ascorbic acid, formic acid) or inorganic (nitric acid, hydrochloric acid, perchloric acid, phosphoric acid) for the formation of soluble salts with pseudoplastic and viscoelastic properties (Ahmed and Ikram 2015; Anitha et al. 2009; Benhabiles et al. 2012; Dev et al. 2010; Fan et al. 2009; Raafat and Sahl 2009; Yadav and Chauhan 2017).

Viscosity of chitosan salts increases with increased concentration, decreases with temperature, and increases with its deacetylation (Sheskey et al. 2017). Chitosan sulfate is a water-soluble salt that exhibits anticoagulant and antioxidant activity (due to the chelating capacity of free radicals) (Abraham et al. 2018). The solubility of chitosan in water depends on: the degree of deacetylation, the distribution of the acetyl groups, and the degree of polymerization. By properly controlling these parameters solubility can be improved. Min Fan et al. improved the solubility of chitosan compared to that of chitin and commercial chitosan by using a process of

ice-thawing and deacetylation in an aqueous solution of lithium hydroxide and urea (Fan et al. 2009).

Another way to increase the solubility of chitosan in water is to change its molecular weight. Chito-oligosaccharides obtained by depolymerization have increased solubility in water and antimicrobial, anti-inflammatory, neuroprotective, antioxidant, etc. (Ojagh et al. 2010).

There are studies showing that the derivative of chitosan with polyethylene glycol increases its solubility in water, but polyethylene glycol can prevent the active groups of chitosan from being prevented, thus blocking its intrinsic properties (Anitha et al. 2011). Meenakshi Malhotraşi et al. modified the method of preparation of chitosan nanoparticles grafted with polyethylene glycol, protected the amino groups in position C2 of chitosan, by the use of phthalic anhydride, and for the etherification reaction they used sodium hydride. Tests on neural cells have suggested that nanoparticles are nontoxic and have the ability to carry genes (Kim et al. 2013).

Solubility may also be increased by chemical reticulation with glutaraldehyde, formal aldehyde, sodium tripolyphosphate, vanillin, or other reticulation chemical agents. The use of vanillin as a reticulation agent is beneficial because, unlike other chemical agents, it is not toxic to organism (Benhabiles et al. 2012). Reticulation of chitosan with glutaraldehyde leads to the production of toxic chitosan hydrogels that limit their medical use. By replacing glutaraldehyde with monoaldehyde, e.g. cinamil-imina, biocompatible hydrogels of cinamil-imino-chitosan are obtained, which absorb large amounts of water and encapsulate large amounts of the medicinal substance (Craciun 2018).

Another advantageous method of increasing water solubility is by introducing the carboxymethyl grouping into the structure of chitosan and increasing pH to neutral or alkaline, without influencing its other characteristics. So O-carboxymethyl chitosan obtained is an amphiprotic, nontoxic, biodegradable, biocompatible compound with antimicrobial and antifungal properties (Ahmed and Ikram 2016).

#### 4.4 Mucoadhesion

Chitosan is bioadhesive and easily binds to negative loaded surfaces such as mucous membranes (Puvvada et al. 2012). Chitosan mucoadhesion is the property that is taken into account in oral forms of administration to solve bioavailability problems. The stay of the drug in the body can be prolonged if the drug has adhesion to the membranes (Hanif et al. 2019). Increasing the stay time of chitosan-based medicinal products systems at places of application or absorption is advantageous, as it prolongs the action of the active substance and ensures the sustained release of the drug substance (Ways et al. 2018).

Mucoadhesion is carried out in two stages, by binding to mucin glycoproteins through weak ion bonds (Hanif et al. 2019; Roy et al. 2009):

- wetting of the polymer and the mucosa membrane when contact with mucin is initiated and
- activation and plasticization of the mucoadhesive system under the influence of moisture, allowing mucoadhesive molecules to release.

Chitosan intensifies penetration by opening junctions of the intestinal epithelium (Wu et al. 2005), making possible both paracellular and transcellular transport (Mohammed et al. 2017). The mucoadhesion of chitosan (Pusateri et al. 2003) is due to the presence of protonable amino groups in its structure, which in acidic medium are positively charged and interact with negatively charged sialic acid (Croisier and Jérôme 2013).

Claus-Michael Lehrsi et al. tested mucoadhesive properties in various polymers and observed that chitosan has superior mucoadhesion to hydroxypropyl cellulose and carboxymethyl cellulose (Lehr et al. 1992). For a polymer to have mucoadhesive properties it must have large cohesive properties. In chitosan, cohesion is quite poor, but can be improved by forming complexes with anionic compounds (Elgadir et al. 2015) or by obtaining hydrophilic thiomers, with free thiol groups, capable of forming intra- and intermolecular disulfuric bonds within the polymeric network. This greatly increases the cohesion and stability of drug distribution systems (tablets, micro and nanoparticles, hydrogels, etc.). Thiomers make covalent, strong bonds with mucus glycoproteins. Into the thiomers class are included: iminotiolanchitosan, chitosan-thioglycolic acid, chitosan-tioethylamine, etc. (Shah et al. 2017).

# 4.5 Pseudoplastic Properties

Due to its structure, chitosan together with his derivatives can be used in the preparation of hydrogels (Ahmed 2015; Badwan et al. 2015). Hydrogels are prepared from macromolecular substances, forming three-dimensional reticulated networks, being, soluble or not in water, hydrophiles, but which swell in water, due to the ability to absorb water (Ahmadi et al. 2015; Huang et al. 2017; Muț et al. 2018).

Hydrogels intended for topical application have many advantages: the effect is located at the site of application, allows the use of drug substances with short halflife or which if administrated orally have poor absorption and low bioavailability. The main advantage of topical administration of drugs that have increased oral toxicity is the concentration of the drug substance in the affected area without producing adverse effects on other organs. The benefits of topical formulations can also be given by the properties of the excipients used: biocompatibility, biode-gradability, non-irritability, innocuity, and low cost (Anitha et al. 2009; Iurciuc-Tincu et al. 2020; Muţ et al. 2018; Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017). The therapeutic efficacy of a topical formulation depends on both the nature of the vehicle and the physicochemical properties of the active substance (Bharat et al. 2003).

Chitosan has a high molecular weight, has pseudoplastic properties being a good viscosity-raising agent in the acidic environment. Chitosan hydrogels have the

ability to absorb water, to present themselves in the form of three-dimensional, hydrophilic reticulated networks (Anitha et al. 2009; El-Leithy et al. 2010). The release of the medicinal substance from the hydrogel is carried out by means of diffusion and swelling control processes (Agnihotri et al. 2004). The release of the active substance from the gel matrix is rapid, especially for hydrophilic medicines, due to the high water content of the hydrogel (Aiedeh et al. 1997).

Hydrogels made up of natural polymers and hydrophiles such as chitosan can be frequently used as ointment bases, in the formulation of dermatological and cosmetic preparations. Chitosan-based hydrogels have been extensively studied over the past decade and have attracted attention due to the benefits of their specific characteristics: biocompatibility, low toxicity, biodegradation, hydrophilic character, the presence of amino groups and cationic character, these characteristics make chitosan a perfect polymer for successful production of hydrogels or other pharmaceutical forms (Huang et al. 2017; Muţ et al. 2018). Hydrogels generally have a higher degree of permeability than creams and ointments. The vast majority of drugs incorporated in hydrogels do not pass through the skin, but act locally, on the surface of the skin or throughout the epidermis. Hydrogels have good viscosity, satisfactory bioadhesion and do not irritate or sensitize the skin (Bharat et al. 2003). Chitosan hydrogel can be used for the preparation of controlled-release gels, on the skin of drug substances or for the preparation of gels intended for application to the oral or rectal mucosa (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

Chitosan can be successfully used together with gelatin and glycerol phosphate when obtaining thermosensitive hydrogels with controlled release of latanoprost to treat glaucoma in rabbits. Intraocular pressure decreased significantly over 8 days and then remained within normal limits (Cheng et al. 2014).

By modifying the structure of the chitosan with the catechol Xu J. et al. obtained a derivative of catechol-chitosan which they reticulated with genipine (genipine is a nontoxic reticulation agent). As a model drug substance they used lidocaine. In vivo studies have shown that this hydrogel adheres to the oral mucosa of the rabbit, and lidocaine was detected in the rabbit serum at a concentration of 1 ng/ml. It has also been shown that hydrogel did not cause inflammation of the rabbit's oral mucosa. So, this study demonstrated that chitosan can be used for the production of mucoadhesive and biocompatible hydrogels intended for the administration of drug substances on the oral mucosa (Fonseca-Santos and Chorilli 2018; Xu et al. 2015).

Diclofenac/chitosan hydrogel has been shown to be used successfully on the rectal mucosa without producing irritation. Encapsulation of diclofenac in chitosan microspheres before its incorporation into the hydrogel administration system is effective because it reduces irritation in the rectal mucosa (El-Leithy et al. 2010).

The mechanism of hydrogel formation is carried out by physical processes involving reversible interactions between polymers or chemicals where polymers are formed established by irreversible interactions (Ahmadi et al. 2015; Croisier and Jérôme 2013).

The ability to form gels may or may not be influenced by pH and temperature. The inflating properties of chitosan are dependent on pH so the rate of its swelling decreases sharply with the increase in pH (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017). Temperature can also influence the physicochemical and rheological properties of the gel, so Jaepyoung Cho et al. studied the structure of chitosan gel formed at high temperature. Obtained structure was partially thermoreversible at low temperature. The increase in temperature did not influence the pH values of the system, but increased conductivity. Increased ion strength, in the presence of glycerophosphate, increased the hydrophobic effect, creating favorable conditions for the formation of gel (Cho et al. 2005). Salicylaldehyde is a nontoxic, temperature-sensitive reticulation agent that reticulates with chitosan forms salicylaldehyde/chitosan hydrogels with antimicrobial and antifungal properties. This hydrogel has good mechanical and thixotropic properties and rapid swelling capacity (Iftime et al. 2017).

The ability to form the gel can be influenced by other polymeric macromolecules which by interpenetration with chitosan form the gel. New studies have shown that chitosan can be used successfully to obtain semi-permanent networks of chitosan and polyethylene oxide. The hydrogel obtained has an increased swelling capability, but it can be modified according to the mass fraction and molecular mass of polyethylene oxide (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

# 5 Safety of the Chitosan Usage in Pharmaceutical Practice

Chitosan has biological properties, for example it is biodegradable, biocompatible, and safe for human body. By chemically modifying the fundamental skeleton of chitosan, it is derived from biodegradable, biocompatible, and safe derivatives that can be used in the pharmaceutical and biomedical industries (Ahmed and Ikram 2015; Raafat and Sahl 2009). Chitosan can be easily degraded by a large number of enzymes and degradation products are nontoxic. Chitosan is biocompatible with living tissues and does not cause allergic reactions. Under action of ferments chitosan degraded, forming different oligosacgharides, which are completely absorbed by human body (Agnihotri et al. 2004). Degradation of chitosan to oligosaccharides can be achieved by: ionizing radiation, ultrasound, acid hydrolase, oxidoreductive and enzymatic degradation (Aranaz et al. 2009).

Chitosan is well tolerated by the human body, does not cause local side effects (skin, on the eye membrane, and nasal) or unwanted systemic effects. This property is very important when it is intended to be used as an implantable biomaterial (Raafat and Sahl 2009) or in various applications of the medical field (Raafat and Sahl 2009). Both biodegradation and biocompatibility depend on the degree of deacetylation of chitosan, when the degree of deacetylation varies between 50 and 60% its biodegradation is disrupted and when the degree of deacetylation is more than 90% it can be used for anticancer applications (Ramasamy et al. 2017).

Compared to other natural polysaccharides, chitosan has lower toxicity (Agnihotri et al. 2004). In vivo toxicity studies have shown that ORAL LD = 50 (lethal dose) in mice is 16 g/kg body/day, higher than sodium chloride (Fang and Bhandari 2010) or sucrose and is contraindicated for people allergic to shellfish

(Raafat and Sahl 2009). Kirk H. Waibesi et al. have proved its possible local administration of hemostatic bandages based on chitosan to people allergic to shellfish. All patients who had a history of shrimp or clam allergy did not show positive results when testing skin diseases, chitosan powder, nor did they experience any adverse reactions while wearing the bandage (Waibel et al. 2011).

#### 6 Antimicrobial Activity

Studies show that even if it has low oral toxicity, special attention should be paid when used for long periods of time in order not to cause disturbance of the intestinal microflora (Raafat and Sahl 2009). Sarbani Dey Ray pointed out in his study that systemic exposure to chitosan should be limited, requiring thorough studies of its safety as an excipient in parenteral preparations (Ray 2011).

In culture media, chitosan has antimicrobial activity on bacteria: *Staphylococcus aureus, Listeria monocytogenes, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Escherichia coli, Shigella dysenteriae*, and *Vibrio cholerae* (Martínez-Camacho et al. 2010). The action may be influenced by the type, molecular mass, degree of polymerization of chitosan, microbial organism, and environmental and pH conditions (Hafdani and Sadeghinia 2011).

Chitosan in free polymer form exhibits antifungal activity that can be influenced by molecular mass, degree of substitution, concentration, mushroom types, and types of functional groupings of chitosan derivatives chains. Therefore, chitosan exhibits natural antimycotic activity without the need for chemical changes (Ing et al. 2012).

Antimicrobial action can be increased by associating chitosan with essential oils, which have phenolic groups in their structure and which, in turn, exhibit antibacterial action (essential oils of cloves, thyme, rosemary, sage, cinnamon) (Szymańska and Winnicka 2015).

#### 7 Uses of Chitosan in the Pharmaceutical Field

Chitosan is used in various dietary supplements for weight loss, because many studies made on animals and humans have reported that it reduces both body weight and cholesterol, it has the ability to bind and to absorb fat in the digestive tract and it has characteristics similar to dietary fiber because digestive enzymes are not able to degrade it (Jin et al. 2017; Neyrinck et al. 2009). It is currently only marketed for weight and cholesterol reduction (Batista et al. 2018).

Chitosan belongs to the category of biodegradable polymers with beneficial and safe properties for the body (Goycoolea et al. 2016; Kashyap et al. 2015; Wang et al. 2018; Yuan et al. 2015). The most important characteristics of a biopolymer when it is intended for use in the pharmaceutical or medical field are: biocompatibility and biodegradability, antimicrobial activity, nontoxic and non-carcinogenic, ensuring

the delivery of medicinal products to the target, being economical and harmless (Gopi and Amalraj 2016; Abdul Khalil et al. 2016; Pérez-Recalde et al. 2018; Periayah et al. 2016; Yadav et al. 2015; Yuan et al. 2015).

Chitosan unlike many synthetic polymers is not immunogenic, does not interact with the active substance and can be used in various oral preparations as an excipient (George and Abraham 2006). It can be used for the administration of colon-acting medicines in combination with other polymers, when obtaining chitosan microspheres that have a lower density than gastric fluids and which float in the stomach without affecting the rate of emptying of the stomach for a long period of time, when obtaining tablets, granules, gels, emulsions, microspheres, microcapsules, nanoparticles (Jain and Tiwari 2011; Jayakumar et al. 2010a; Kaushik et al. 2015; Sheskey et al. 2017). Zeeshan Ahmed et al. were able to design chitosan nanoplates on which they inserted various fatty acids (oleic acid, palmitic acid, stearic) and  $\alpha$ -cyclodextrin (Ahmed et al. 2018). The antifungal effect of nanoplatelet (oleoyl-chitosan and  $\alpha$ -cyclodextrin) with amphotericin B deoxycholate was also highlighted. Studies in vivo and in vitro demonstrated complete healing of the vaginal mucosa of mice infected with *Candida albicans* and *Candida glabrata* (Grisin et al. 2017a, b).

Chitosan can be used as a pharmaceutical excipient because it "has technologicalpharmaceutical and biopharmaceutical qualities superior to microencapsulation materials" (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

In the pharmaceutical field, chitosan use of excipient for the production of vector systems of generation I and II medicinal products (transport and target disposal drugs) is studied. In these vector systems the active substance is dispersed into the biodegradable auxiliary substance which is intended to protect the drug substance from degradation and ensures its controlled release from the system (Hamed et al. 2016a; Ines et al. 2008; Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017; Puvvada et al. 2012).

Microparticles and nanoparticles belong to the category of vector sites of drugs. Microparticles are spherical polymer particles, in which one or more drug substances can be dispersed and have a diameter of between 1 and 1,000  $\mu$ m. Nanoparticles are small colloidal particles, second generation vector therapeutic systems, with a diameter of 10–10,000 nm (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017; Tiyaboonchai 2003; Zimmer and Kreuter 1995).

Microparticle systems are graded by structural characteristics in microspheres and microcapsules, and nanoparticle systems in: nanospheres or nanopellets and nanocapsules (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

Structure of micro- and nanocapsules is of the tank type, in which active substance particles may be present in liquid or solid state (in microcapsules), dissolved or suspended in a watery or oily environment (at nanocapsules), covered with a polymer membrane (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017; Tiyaboonchai 2003; Zimmer and Kreuter 1995).

Structure of micro- and nanospheres is of a monolith type (made up of heterogeneous particles), in which the active substance is dissolved or dispersed in the natural/synthetic polymeric matrix, matrix type, without cavities and without distinct walls in which the medicinal substance is included in the polymeric matrix (at nanospheres) (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017; Tiyaboonchai 2003; Zimmer and Kreuter 1995). Advantages of microspheres usage are presented in Fig. 4.





Chitosan can be used as a microencapsulation material in the development of microparticles because in comparison with synthetic polymers it has several properties (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

Microencapsulation method has many advantages and is one of the most important forms of controlled release of drug substances, so by microencapsulation the unpleasant taste and smell of some active substances (furantoin) can be masked and the adverse effects and toxicity of drug can be minimized by obtaining a form of oral dosing (microcapsules) with sustained (Hari et al. 1996), slow and controlled (Bakry et al. 2016) release.

The nanoparticles are intended to ensure the delivery of the drug substance to the target and exhibit almost all the properties of liposomes, including particle size (Wu et al. 2005). Advantages of usage of nanoparticles over liposomes, as drug carriers are presented in Fig. 5.

Factors affecting the formation of nanoparticles, their size and surface load are: molecular mass and degree of deacetylation of chitosan. Effectiveness of the capture of the drug is dependent on p*K*a and the solubility of the drugs caught (Agnihotri et al. 2004; Ines et al. 2008; Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017; Tiyaboonchai 2003). Advantages of usage of nanoparticles over microspheres, as drug carriers are presented in Fig. 6.

In microparticles and nanoparticles chitosan can be used as drug delivery substance for: antibiotics, sulfamides, antiparasitic substances, chemotherapy, cytostatics, antivirals, nonsteroidal and steroidal anti-inflammatory agents, antiasthmatics, peptides



Fig. 5 The advantages of nanoparticles over liposomes (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017; Wu et al. 2005)



Fig. 6 The advantages of nanoparticles over microspheres (Wu et al. 2005)

and proteins, nucleic acids, calcium channel blockers, beta blockers, fat-soluble vitamins, etc.

Chitosan is a natural, hydrophilous, and biodegradable auxiliary substance, a constituent of the wall of microcapsules and nanocapsules or the mold of micro-spheres and nanospheres (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

It is very important to know the physicochemical properties of chitosan when obtaining micro or nanoparticles in order to avoid interactions between the active substance and chitosan, to obtain pharmaceutical forms with the desired characteristics and to choose the correct method of obtaining. Chitosan-based microparticles and nanoparticles can be administered orally in various pharmaceutical forms (tablets, capsules, suspensions) with modified, parenteral, mucous, and dermal release (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

Methods by which micro and nanoparticles are obtained are vast and have developed a lot in recent years and this paper has focused on the following: chemical or thermal crosslinking method, ionotropic gelation method, solvent-based methods (solvent injection and solvent evaporation method), methods based on interfacial polycondensation reactions, coacervation (simple and complex), spray method (aerosols) with drying and spraying with solidification, extrusion and spheronization (Ines et al. 2008; Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017; Tiyaboonchai 2003).

# 8 Methods Used to Obtain Particulate Systems Based on Chitosan

# 8.1 Chemical or Thermal (Crosslinking) Denaturing Method

The process used for preparation of nano/microparticles is presented schematically in Fig. 7.

Mechanism of the method of chemical crosslinking of chitosan with glutaraldehyde is based on the conjugation of the free amino group of chitosan with glutaraldehyde (Agnihotri et al. 2004). Crosslinking with glutaraldehyde leads to the formation of a stable H/L emulsion. Removal of the organic solvent is done by evaporation at low temperature, the surfactant excess by precipitation with CaCl<sub>2</sub>, and precipitate by centrifugation. The final nanoparticles freeze (Ines et al. 2008; Tiyaboonchai 2003). During emulsion formation, the size of the final particles, the degree of crosslinking of the agent used, and the mixing speed must be checked (Agnihotri et al. 2004).

In Table 2 are presented some examples of different products obtained from chitosan using different crosslinking methods. At the same time are depicted the practical advantages presented by produced compounds.



**Fig. 7** Preparation of micro and nanoparticles by chemical or thermal denaturation (Agnihotri et al. 2004; Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017)

# 8.2 Ionotropic Gelation Method

It is a simple, reversible, easy to achieve method of physical reticulation, that avoids side effects, the use of toxic reagents, and is carried out by electrostatic interactions compared to the chemical crosslinking method with glutaraldehyde. The complexing reaction occurs between the positive amino groups of chitosan and the negative

| Pharmaceutical |  |   |
|----------------|--|---|
| forms          | Incorporated substance with chitosan   | Advantages  |
| Nanoparticles  | <ul> <li>Propolis nanoparticles by gelation<br/>chitosan with Arabic gum and<br/>crosslinking with glutaraldehyde<br/>(Cavalu et al. 2019)</li> </ul>  | <ul> <li>Have improved bioavailability,<br/>stability at encapsulation and a con-<br/>trolled release of propolis from the<br/>polymer matrix into gastric juice and<br/>simulated intestinal fluids</li> </ul>   |
| Microspheres   | - Theophylline, griseofulvin, and<br>acetylsalicylic acid, by reticulation<br>with glutaraldehyde. An aqueous dis-<br>persion of chitosan acetate was pre-<br>pared in paraffin oil, using dioctyl<br>sulfosuccinate as a surfactant (Thanoo<br>et al. 1992)   | <ul> <li>Crosslinking density, particles size, active substance may influence the release rates of active substance from the microspheres</li> <li>Studies in vitro on release rates of microencapsulated active substances have shown that it occurs after a zero-order kinetics</li> <li>They may be useful for intravenous administration of chemotherapy agents as well as in chemoembolization.</li> </ul> |
| Microspheres   | - Crosslinking of chitosan with glutaraldehyde (Shah et al. 2009)  | <ul> <li>Increase resistance to chemical degradation of chitosan, but may confer toxicity</li> <li>This can be reduced by using another, less toxic crosslinking agent, e.g. tripolyphosphate</li> </ul>  |
| Microspheres   | – Citric acid is used as crosslinking<br>agent in preparation of microspheres<br>by thermal crosslinking. Citric acid is<br>added to an aqueous solution of<br>chitosan that is solubilized into acetic<br>acid. The crosslinking solution of<br>chitosan is cooled and then added to<br>corn oil, maintained at 120°C, under<br>vigorous shaking for 40 min and then<br>filter. Obtained microspheres shall be<br>washed with diethyl ether and dried<br>(Ines et al. 2008) | <ul> <li>To obtain the microparticles with<br/>specific properties and performances</li> </ul>  |

 Table 2
 Some examples of products obtained by chemical or thermal (crosslinking) denaturing method

groups of tripolyphosphate anion, according to Fig. 8 (Dev et al. 2010; Hashad et al. 2016; Koukaras et al. 2012; Nagpal et al. 2010).

In Table 3 are presented some examples of different gelation methods used for different particle preparation.


**Fig. 8** Preparation of chitosan–tripolyphosphate microparticles by ionotropic gelation (Ines et al. 2008; Mitra and Dey 2011; Tiyaboonchai 2003; Tiyaboonchai and Ritthidej 2003)

#### 8.3 Methods Based on the Use of Solvents

The methods are used to obtain pharmaceutical forms from drug substances with unstable molecules or with bioavailability problems, but due to the toxicity of some solvents used, the methods have limited use.

An advantage of this method is the low temperature at which work is carried out, beneficial for the processing of thermosensitive substances. These methods are divided into: solvent injection and solvent evaporation (Nair et al. 2012).

#### 8.3.1 Solvent Injection Method

This method uses water-miscible (ethanol) or water non-miscible (ether) solvents that are injected into the hydrophile phase (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

The method of injection with miscible solvents with water consists of dissolving/ dispersing the drug substance and the lipid substance into an organic solvent miscible with water (ethanol, acetone, isopropanol, etc.) then this solution/dispersion is injected by a needle of a syringe into the water, under shaking. When it comes into contact with water, lipid substances precipitate in the form of nanoparticles by capturing the drug substance. The size of the nanoparticles can be controlled by taking into account: type of lipid, surfactant, solvent and viscosity of the external

| Pharmaceutical  |   |   |  |
|-----------------|---|---|--|
| forms           | Incorporated substance with chitosan  | Advantages  |  |
| Microparticles  | <ul> <li>When preparing chitosan micro-<br/>particles tripolyphosphate is used as<br/>an ion crosslinking agent. The<br/>dimensions of microparticles (500–<br/>710 mm), lead to a 90% increase in the<br/>efficiency of felodipine encapsulate<br/>(Ko et al. 2002)</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>The low pH and high concentra-<br/>tion of the tripolyphosphate solution<br/>cause the slow release of felodipine<br/>from microparticles</li> </ul>   |  |
| Nanoparticles   | <ul> <li>The bovine serum albumin can be<br/>incorporated into controlled-release<br/>nanoparticles if they are between<br/>200 and 400 nm in size (Hong-liang<br/>et al. 2010)</li> </ul>  | <ul> <li>Various drug substances, even<br/>proteins and peptides, can be incor-<br/>porated into nanoparticles</li> <li>The spherical shape with a<br/>smooth surface was demonstrated by<br/>in vitro tests</li> </ul>   |  |
| Nanoparticles   | <ul> <li>It was incorporated venlafaxine<br/>hydrochloride into a suspension of<br/>chitosan nanoparticles by crosslinking<br/>with tripolyphosphate and coated with<br/>polyethylene glycol (Shah et al. 2009)</li> </ul>  | <ul> <li>Polyethylene glycol is used as a coating material because it is a safe and non-toxic compound that helps the drug substance to be transported to the target in the body</li> <li>Polyethylene glycol allows the medicinal substance to be put into circulation for longer in physiological fluids and makes the nanoparticle suspension stable for more than 6 months at room temperature</li> </ul> |  |
| Hydrogel pearls | <ul> <li>Chitosan with polyethylene glycol<br/>by crosslinking with tripolyphosphate,<br/>using diclofenac sodium as a drug<br/>substance (Buranachai et al. 2010)</li> </ul>   | <ul> <li>The ionotropic crosslinking process with sodium tripolyphosphate leads to encapsulation levels</li> <li>An efficiency of more than 90% while maintaining a prolonged release of the drug substance (8 h)</li> </ul>  |  |
| Nanoparticles   | <ul> <li>Chitosan particles with metal ions,<br/>in particular Cu<sup>2+</sup>, Zn<sup>2+</sup> using<br/>tripolyphosphate (Du et al. 2009)</li> </ul>  | <ul> <li>In vitro studies have demon-<br/>strated that they increase the antimi-<br/>crobial properties of chitosan</li> </ul>  |  |

 Table 3
 Some example of ionotropic gelation method

phase (Schubert and Müller-Goymann 2003). This technique mainly uses physiological lipids, which are in solid condition at room temperature and surfactants for emulsification (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

Rahul Nair et al. made an aqueous suspension of solid lipid nanoparticles (SLN) of chitosan and carbamazepine, using the technique of injection with organic solvent (ethanol) using tristearin and phospholipon R as lipid substances and tween 80 as surfactant. The obtained solid lipid nanoparticles of carbamazepine showed high encapsulation efficiency, high physical stability and ensured a controlled release of carbamazepine for a long period of time. The advantage of this method is that physiological lipids are used so we can avoid the use of toxic organic solvents in the preparation process and the scope is vast (cutaneous, oral, intravenous) (Nair et al. 2012).

This method can also be prepared by lecithin nanoparticles using insulin as an active substance. Insulin is a hydrophile substance with a high molecular weight, which must first undergo a physical complexation with phospholipids (e.g., lipoid S75) in order to increase its permeability through the mucous membranes, stability to the enzymatic degradation and to increase its solubility in ethanol so that it can be successfully encapsulated in lecithin chitosan nanoparticles. Insulin encapsulation in chitosan multilayer nanoparticles improved insulin release after oral administration to diabetic rats by 5%, lowering blood glucose levels (Liu et al. 2016).

#### 8.3.2 Solvent Evaporation Method

Micro/nanoencapsulation by solvent escape technique is rapid, helps to obtain small and porous microspheres. This method also has some disadvantages: the organic solvent is responsible for the occurrence of the phenomenon of agglomeration or aggregation of microparticles, large amounts of active substance may be lost in the aqueous phase, and crystals of the drug substance can form on the surface of the microparticles (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

- Microparticles are obtained by dispersing the polymer and the drug substance into a volatile or partially miscible organic solvent with water. The emulsions to be prepared are type O/W for lipophilic drug substance or type W/O/W for hydrophilic drug substances (Trotta et al. 2003).
- If the active substance is hydrophobic, e.g. partially soluble/insoluble in the organic solvent used: the active substance and chitosan is dissolved in a volatile organic solvent and then the solution obtained is added to an aqueous phase in which the polymer is not soluble and contains the emulsifier, under shaking to obtain an O/W emulsion. Continue shaking at a lower speed than at the previous stage to allow evaporation of the solvent from the drops of the internal phase of the emulsion and to allow the formation of microparticles which are suspended in the aqueous phase. Then the microparticles are separated by filtration.
- If the active substance is hydrophile, e.g. soluble in the organic solvent used: the
  aqueous solution of the active substance is emulsified in the first stage in the
  volatile organic solvent solution in which chitosan is dissolved. In the next stage
  the previously obtained W/O emulsion shall be emulsified with a large quantity of
  aqueous phase which may or may not contain a surfactant resulting in a W/O/W
  emulsion which is subjected to agitation for evaporation of the volatile solvent,
  separation by centrifugation several times and then freeze-off (Mohammed et al.
  2017; Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

Microspheres containing metformin have been prepared by the solvent evaporation method, using a non-aqueous solvent (acetone). The active substance and polymer were mixed with acetone resulting in a suspension. The suspension was then introduced into paraffin oil, under shaking at room temperature, stirring for 4 h to allow the solvent to evaporate. The formed microspheres are repeatedly washed with ether until all the oil is removed and then dried at room temperature (Garud 2012).

# 8.4 Microencapsulation by Interfacial Polycondensation Reactions

This method involves the condensation of two complementary polymers, each soluble in one of the phases of the biphasic system which consists of two non-miscible liquids. The polycondensation reaction occurs at the interface of the two phases. The formation of dispersion is carried out in the presence of an appropriate stabilization agent.

Steps in the process of obtaining microparticles:

- initial polycondensation
- formation of the primary membrane
- deposition of oligomeric molecules on primary membranes and strengthening the final wall of microcapsules (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

K. Aiedeh et al. incorporated insulin into chitosan microcapsules by interfacial reticulation with ascorbyl palmitate. Chitosan is a hydrophilic polymer and ascorbyl palmitate is the fat-soluble form of vitamin C, which has amphiphilic properties that allow it to be disposed at the H/L emulsion interface. The aqueous solution of chitosan containing insulin is added to 50 ml of paraffin oil. The obtained A/U emulsion is shaken at room temperature 15 min after which 25 ml butanol and 1 g ascorbyl palmitate are added. Continue stirring for another 24 h at room temperature, after which the microcapsules are separated by centrifugation, washed with diethyl ether, and desiccated at constant weight. This method is suitable to produce biodegradable controlled-release systems, as it avoids alteration of the physicochemical characteristics of drug products (Aiedeh et al. 1997).

#### 8.5 Coacervation

Coacervation is a physicochemical process (Agnihotri et al. 2004) "which consists of separating the dispersions of macromolecular colloids into two liquid phases, one of which contains most of the colloidal dispersed phase, and the other is devoid or very poor in colloidal particles" (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

Coacervation is a physicochemical process (Agnihotri et al. 2004) that consists in separating the initial dispersion of one or more macromolecular hydrocolloids into two liquid phases, where a phase containing the largest amount of colloidal particles will surround the active substance and will form the coacervate, and the other phase is missing or very poor in colloidal particles (Kailasapathy 2009). Liquid substances (in the form of emulsion), solids (in suspension form) or live cells may be included in microparticles, provided that the active substances are insoluble or very little soluble in the coacervation medium and are compatible with the polymer used in microencapsulation.

Coacervation according to the factor that determines desolvation is of two kinds: simple or complex coacervation (Agnihotri et al. 2004).

In simple coacervation, the desolvation can take place by

- addition of electrolytes/salting
- · addition of non-solvent in the colloidal solution of the polymer
- · changing osmotic reports
- change pH
- temperature change (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

Simple coacervation (salting) can obtain microspheres as follows: the particles of drug substances are dispersed in a low pH chitosan solution. A solution with a high pH of 8.5–9.0 ammonium hydroxide is added to the colloidal system in order to form the coacervation drops which are then adsorbed to the surface of the particles of the drug substance. The process of formation of microspheres is carried out under shaking, with high mixing speed, to avoid sticking and forming agglomerates and filtration. This method can produce microparticles up to 10 nm in size (Mohammed et al. 2017; Sahil et al. 2011).

In complex coacervation, desolvation is carried out by the interaction between two polymers incompatible with sodium alginate as it is shown in Fig. 9, carboxymethyl cellulose, gelatin or polyethylene glycol, etc., with different electrical loads (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017). By this method it is possible to prepare microcapsules (Tiyaboonchai 2003; Tiyaboonchai and Ritthidej 2003), microspheres (Basu et al. 2011), hydrogels (El-Leithy et al. 2010), microparticles (Aelenei et al. 2009).

Some examples of pharmaceutical forms obtained by coacervation are given in Table 4.



Fig. 9 Procedure for preparing chitosan microspheres by complex coacervation with sodium alginate (Li et al. 2008)

| Pharmaceutical               |   |   |
|------------------------------|---|---|
| forms                        | Incorporated substance  | Advantages  |
| Microparticles               | <ul> <li>Curcumin and polysaccharides of<br/>chitosan with gellan and carrageenan<br/>(Fang and Bhandari 2010; Iurciuc-<br/>Tincu et al. 2020)</li> </ul>   | <ul> <li>A controlled release of curcumin<br/>from the polymeric matrix</li> <li>Could be administered orally<br/>without gastric juice degrading or<br/>influencing the activity of curcumin</li> <li>Increase the plasma half-life</li> <li>Bioavailability of curcumin<br/>in vivo and in vitro</li> </ul>   |
| Microcapsules                | <ul> <li>Indomethacin in two colloids<br/>chitosan and carboxymethyl cellulose<br/>and glutaraldehyde to facilitate the<br/>strengthening of microcapsules of<br/>chitosan–carboxymethyl cellulose<br/>(Tiyaboonchai 2003)</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>They increase the patient's acceptance</li> <li>Reduce adverse effects, plasma concentration fluctuations and frequency of dosages</li> </ul>  |
| Complex<br>microspheres      | <ul> <li>Tramadol hydrochloride using<br/>chitosan and gelatin B (Basu et al.<br/>2011)</li> </ul>  | <ul> <li>It increases the patient's compli-<br/>ance and helps to overcome the<br/>shortcomings of tramadol</li> </ul>  |
| Microparticles               | <ul> <li>Tannic acid incorporated in<br/>chitosan (Aelenei et al. 2009)</li> </ul>  | <ul> <li>The particle size obtained is<br/>much smaller, on the order of<br/>nanomers, the incorporated tannic<br/>acid is much larger than in the other<br/>two samples and has a much better<br/>thermal stability</li> </ul>   |
| Nanoparticles                | <ul> <li>Chitosan by complexation with<br/>alginates, cellulose, pectin, carra-<br/>geenan, acrylic acid, etc. (Buranachai<br/>et al. 2010; Ines et al. 2008;<br/>Tiyaboonchai 2003)</li> </ul>                                       | <ul> <li>The size of the complexes formed<br/>can vary between 50 and 700 nm</li> </ul>   |
| Microcapsules                | <ul> <li>Amoxicillin powder was<br/>suspended in an aqueous solution of<br/>sodium alginate with the aid of<br/>sodium diethyl-sulfosuccinate used as<br/>surfactant (Arora and Budhiraja 2012)</li> </ul>                            | -   |
| Nanoparticles                | <ul> <li>Insulin with chitosan complexing<br/>with alginate (Sarmento et al. 2007)</li> </ul>   | <ul> <li>A size adequate for absorption in the gastrointestinal tract to diabetic rats</li> <li>Oral administration of concentrations of 50 and 100 I.U./kg decreased the level of basal glucose by more than 40%, maintaining the state of hypoglycemia over 18 h</li> </ul>   |
| Hydrophilic<br>nanoparticles | <ul> <li>Nifedipine with chitosan and alginate (Li et al. 2008)</li> </ul>  | <ul> <li>The diameter of the nanoparticles obtained was suitable for absorption in the gastrointestinal tract</li> <li>The release of nifedipine from nanoparticles is thus pH sensitive in the simulated intestinal fluid (pH 6.8) and in phosphate buffer (pH 7.4) the release was rapid and in the simulated gastric fluid (pH 1.5) it was slow</li> </ul> |

 Table 4
 Some examples of products obtained by coacervation

(continued)

| Pharmaceutical |   |  |
|----------------|---|--|
| forms          | Incorporated substance  | Advantages   |
| Microspheres   | <ul> <li>Chitosan-controlled alginate-<br/>based nano-selenium microspheres<br/>(Cavalu et al. 2019; Cavalu et al.<br/>2017)</li> </ul> | <ul> <li>The degree of crystallinity was<br/>low, which is an advantage for con-<br/>trolled release</li> <li>The matrix of alginate and<br/>chitosan prolongs the release time of<br/>selenium being a convenient matrix<br/>for the delivery of selenium in the<br/>duodenum, cecum, and colon</li> <li>Following the FRAP analysis, it<br/>was shown that alginate potentiated<br/>the antioxidant effect of nanoparticles</li> </ul> |

Table 4 (continued)

# 8.6 Spray Method (Aerosolization) with Drying and Spray with Solidification

The difference between these two techniques is that "in the case of spray drying, the rapid hardening of the microparticles is obtained by the rapid evaporation of the solvent from a stream of hot air," and in the case of the solidification spray process "a thermal solidification is achieved, at low temperature values, of a pulverized molten mass" (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

The principle of this method is to convert a liquid (solution, emulsion, or suspension) into a solid (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

The technological process of spray drying takes place in a continuous flow, in a closed circuit, in a single stage, it is economical, flexible, and adapted to prepare particles with various sizes and shapes: powders, granules, suspensions, or agglomerates (Bhise et al. 2008). Microparticles can be produced, prior to dispersion preparation, to retain their special properties, increased solubility, and ability to target the final product (Vehring 2008).

The preparation technique consists first of dissolving chitosan in an aqueous solution of acetic acid. The solid drug substance is dissolved or dispersed in the polymer solution under rapid stirring and then added to a suitable crosslinking agent. This solution or dispersion is atomized in a stream of hot air. Atomization leads to the formation of small free-flowing particles, from which the solvent evaporates instantly. The quality characteristics of the microparticles obtained depend on "nozzle size, spray rate, active substance/coating ratio, degree of dispersion of the active substance, viscosity of the liquid introduced into the spray system, temperature and size of the drying chamber and collecting channel." The separation of the microparticles from the hot air is done with the help of the cyclone separator, and the removal of the solvent is done by vacuum drying (Table 5) (Agnihotri et al. 2004; Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017; Sahil et al. 2011).

| Pharmaceutical |  |   |
|----------------|--|---|
| forms          | Incorporated substance   | Advantages pharmaceutical forms   |
| Nanoparticles  | Calcitonin-loaded chitosan<br>(Sinsuebpol et al. 2013)   | – Following intratracheal adminis-<br>tration in rats with a nanoparticles,<br>quantitative analyses of plasma and<br>pharmacokinetic parameters obtained<br>demonstrated that the system is able<br>to release calcitonin-loaded chitosan<br>nanoparticles through the deep lung<br>region into the systemic circulation   |
| Microparticles | Ionic gelated chitosan can be used to<br>obtain scopolamine microparticles by<br>spray drying technique (Lee et al.<br>2013) | <ul> <li>Orodispersible tablets have the advantage of complete dissolution in 45 s</li> <li>Scopolamine is released more slowly by microencapsulation with chitosan than if it's not encapsulated</li> <li>Microencapsulation can control the rate of release of scopolamine from orodispersible tablets, the drug is protected from premature destruction and avoids the unpleasant taste given by it</li> </ul> |
| Microparticles | Chitosan microparticles with aloe-<br>vera and vitamin E (Pereira et al.<br>2014)  | - The microparticles obtained have<br>mucoadhesive properties, good<br>adhesion to the burned surface due to<br>the large contact surface<br>(as demonstrated by the in vivo scar-<br>ring test) and ensure the efficient<br>release of components in the injured<br>area   |
| Microcapsules  | Chitosan with aqueous extract of<br>Eugenia dysenterica (Mazutti da Silva<br>et al. 2020)                                    | <ul> <li>The microparticles showed good<br/>physical and chemical stability for<br/>60 days in the refrigerator</li> <li>Increased the penetration of cate-<br/>chol (active ingredient of the plant)<br/>through the skin facilitating wound<br/>healing</li> </ul>  |

**Table 5** Some examples of products obtained by spray method with drying and spray withsolidification

Organic chitosan salts (acetate, lactate, and citrate) are amorphous solids that show better sphericity when subjected to high temperatures of the spray drying process (Cervera et al. 2011). This technique has some advantages when it is desired to mask the unpleasant taste of a drug substance (Bora et al. 2008). Chitosan increases the dispersal and pulmonary deposition capacity (demonstrated in vitro) of micron-sized powders that are spray dried (Li and Birchall 2006).

## 8.7 Extrusion and Spheronization

It is a physical process used mainly for obtaining pellets (small spherical particles with a diameter of 0.2–2 mm, whether or not covered with films, for internal use, obtained from fine powders or granules) and granules (small agglomerated solid particles with irregular, vermicular, cylindrical, spherical shape, with a diameter of 0.2–4 mm, intended for oral administration) (Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

The phases of the technological process for pre-release of controlled-release pellets consist in: mixing active and auxiliary substances to obtain a homogeneous powder mixture, wetting, kneading, extrusion, spheronization, drying, coating, conditioning (Chukwumezie et al. 2002; Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017). The obtaining process is simple and fast (Bhaskaran and Lakshmi 2010).

In the extrusion process to obtain pellets the most used excipient is microcrystalline carboxymethyl cellulose. Despite its advantages: the structure of "fringed crystal aggregates," internal porosity, large surface, its ability to prolong the release of drug substances that are poorly soluble, it has also some disadvantages that limit its usage: does not disintegrate, can be chemically incompatible with the drug substance. In recent years, many polymers have been studied to be used instead of carboxymethyl cellulose for the formulation of pellets: chitosan, starch, pectin, dextran, carrageenan, tragacanth, etc. (Chukwumezie et al. 2002; Popovici and Lupuleasa 2017).

Chitosan has some advantages if used as a coating material in the formulation of microcapsules by extrusion: it increases the microencapsulation of alginate, improves the survival of encapsulated probiotic bacteria and keeps the prebiotic intact when it comes into contact with the contents of the gastrointestinal tract (gastric and intestinal juice). Maria Chavarri et al. incorporated the probiotic medium and quercetin (prebiotic) into a sodium alginate solution, which was previously extruded into the chitosan solution. The beads obtained were then subjected to sieving, washing with sterile distilled water and lyophilization (Chávarri et al. 2010).

#### 9 Conclusions

Currently, more and more attempts are being made to use chitosan as a polymer in the pharmaceutical field to obtain microcapsules, microparticles, microspheres, nanocapsules, nanoparticles, films, hydrogels, etc. The methods by which these pharmaceutical forms are obtained are very complex. In order to obtain the safest, long-term, stable, and effective pharmaceutical forms of chitosan, the stability problems of chitosan must also be taken into account. The chitosan molecule can be included in pharmaceutical formulations because it corresponds to the characteristics of biopolymers used in the pharmaceutical field and the chemical structure of chitosan can be physically or chemically modified under mild conditions, improving it is physical, chemical, mechanical, and biological properties.

#### References

- Abdelgawad AM, Hudson SM, Rojas OJ (2014) Antimicrobial wound dressing nanofiber mats from multicomponent (chitosan/silver-NPs/polyvinyl alcohol) systems. Carbohydr Polym 100: 166–178. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2012.12.043
- Abdul Khalil HPS et al (2016) A review on chitosan-cellulose blends and nanocellulose reinforced chitosan biocomposites: properties and their applications. Carbohydr Polym 150:216–226. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2016.05.028
- Abraham S, Rajamanick D, Srinivasan B (2018) Preparation, characterization and cross-linking of chitosan by microwave assisted synthesis. Sci Int 6:18–30. https://doi.org/10.17311/sciintl. 2018.18.30
- Aelenei N, Popa MI, Novac O, Lisa G, Balaita L (2009) Tannic acid incorporation in chitosan-based microparticles and in vitro controlled release. J Mater Sci Mater Med 20:1095–1102. https://doi. org/10.1007/s10856-008-3675-z
- Agnihotri SA, Mallikarjuna NN, Aminabhavi TM (2004) Recent advances on chitosan-based micro- and nanoparticles in drug delivery. J Control Release 100:5–28. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.jconrel.2004.08.010
- Ahmadi F, Oveisi Z, Samani SM, Amoozgar Z (2015) Chitosan based hydrogels: characteristics and pharmaceutical applications. Res Pharm Sci 10:1–16
- Ahmed EM (2015) Hydrogel: preparation, characterization, and applications: a review. J Adv Res 6:105–121. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jare.2013.07.006
- Ahmed S, Ikram S (2015) Chitosan & its derivatives: a review in recent innovations International. J Pharm Sci Res 6. https://doi.org/10.13040/IJPSR.0975-8232.6(1).14-30
- Ahmed S, Ikram S (2016) Chitosan based scaffolds and their applications in wound healing achievements in the. Life Sci 10:27–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.als.2016.04.001
- Ahmed Z et al (2018) New insights on the structure of hexagonally faceted platelets from hydrophobically modified chitosan and  $\alpha$ -cyclodextrin. Int J Pharm 548:23–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2018.06.035
- Aiedeh K, Gianasi E, Orienti I, Zecchi V (1997) Chitosan microcapsules as controlled release systems for insulin. J Microencapsul 14:567–576. https://doi.org/10.3109/02652049709006810
- Alexeev VL, Kelberg EA, Evmenenko GA, Bronnikov SV (2000) Improvement of the mechanical properties of chitosan films by the addition of poly(ethylene oxide). Polym Eng Sci 40:1211– 1215. https://doi.org/10.1002/pen.11248
- Andersen T, Bleher S, Eide Flaten G, Tho I, Mattsson S, Škalko-Basnet N (2015) Chitosan in mucoadhesive drug delivery: focus on local vaginal therapy. Mar Drugs 13:222–236. https:// doi.org/10.3390/md13010222
- Anitha A et al (2009) Synthesis, characterization, cytotoxicity and antibacterial studies of chitosan, O-carboxymethyl and N,O-carboxymethyl chitosan nanoparticles. Carbohydr Polym 78:672– 677. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2009.05.028
- Anitha A, Maya S, Deepa N, Chennazhi KP, Nair SV, Tamura H, Jayakumar R (2011) Efficient water soluble O-carboxymethyl chitosan nanocarrier for the delivery of curcumin to cancer cells. Carbohydr Polym 83:452–461. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2010.08.008
- Aranaz I et al (2009) Functional characterization of chitin and chitosan. Curr Chem Biol 3:203–230. https://doi.org/10.2174/187231309788166415
- Arora S, Budhiraja RD (2012) Chitosan-alginate microcapsules of amoxicillin for gastric stability and mucoadhesion. J Adv Pharm Technol Res 3:68–74. https://doi.org/10.4103/2231-4040. 93555
- Badwan AA, Rashid I, Omari MMHA, Darras FH (2015) Chitin and chitosan as direct compression excipients in pharmaceutical applications. Mar Drugs 13:1519–1547. https://doi.org/10.3390/ md13031519
- Bakry AM, Abbas S, Ali B, Majeed H, Abouelwafa MY, Mousa A, Liang L (2016) Microencapsulation of oils: a comprehensive review of benefits, techniques, and applications. Compr Rev Food Sci Food Saf 15:143–182. https://doi.org/10.1111/1541-4337.12179

- Baldrick P (2010) The safety of chitosan as a pharmaceutical excipient. Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 56:290–299. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yrtph.2009.09.015
- Basu SK, Kavitha K, Rupeshkumar M (2011) Evaluation of ionotropic cross-linked chitosan/gelatin B microspheres of tramadol hydrochloride. AAPS PharmSciTech 12:28–34. https://doi.org/10. 1208/s12249-010-9537-2
- Batista ACL, Souza Neto FE, Paiva WS (2018) Review of fungal chitosan: past, present and perspectives in Brazil. Polímeros 28:275–283
- Benhabiles MS, Salah R, Lounici H, Drouiche N, Goosen MFA, Mameri N (2012) Antibacterial activity of chitin, chitosan and its oligomers prepared from shrimp shell waste. Food Hydrocoll 29:48–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodhyd.2012.02.013
- Bharat P, Paresh M, Patil VR, Es TV (2003) A review: novel advances in semisolid dosage forms & patented technology in semisolid dosage forms
- Bhaskaran S, Lakshmi PK (2010) Extrusion spheronization a review. Int J Pharm Tech Res 2: 2429–2433
- Bhise KS, Dhumal RS, Paradkar AR, Kadam SS (2008) Effect of drying methods on swelling, erosion and drug release from chitosan-naproxen sodium complexes. AAPS PharmSciTech 9:1– 12. https://doi.org/10.1208/s12249-007-9001-0
- Bora D, Borude P, Bhise K (2008) Taste masking by spray-drying technique. AAPS PharmSciTech 9:1159–1164. https://doi.org/10.1208/s12249-008-9154-5
- Buranachai T, Praphairaksit N, Muangsin N (2010) Chitosan/polyethylene glycol beads crosslinked with tripolyphosphate and glutaraldehyde for gastrointestinal drug delivery. AAPS PharmSciTech 11:1128–1137. https://doi.org/10.1208/s12249-010-9483-z
- Buşilă M, Muşat V, Textor T, Mahltig B (2015) Synthesis and characterization of antimicrobial textile finishing based on Ag:ZnO nanoparticles/chitosan biocomposites. RSC Adv 5:21562– 21571. https://doi.org/10.1039/C4RA13918F
- Cavalu S, Joe P, Vasile L, Vicas L (2017) Preparation, structural characterisation and release study of novel hybrid microspheres entrapping nano-selenium, produced by green synthesis. IET Nanobiotechnol 11:426–432. https://doi.org/10.1049/iet-nbt.2016.0107
- Cavalu S et al (2019) Novel formulation based on chitosan-Arabic gum nanoparticles entrapping propolis extract production, physico-chemical and structural characterization. Rev Chim 69: 3756–3760. https://doi.org/10.37358/RC.18.12.6836
- Cervera MF et al (2011) Effects of spray drying on physicochemical properties of chitosan acid salts. AAPS PharmSciTech 12:637–649. https://doi.org/10.1208/s12249-011-9620-3
- Chávarri M, Marañón I, Ares R, Ibáñez FC, Marzo F, Villarán MDC (2010) Microencapsulation of a probiotic and prebiotic in alginate-chitosan capsules improves survival in simulated gastrointestinal conditions. Int J Food Microbiol 142:185–189. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro. 2010.06.022
- Chen L, Tian Z, Du Y (2004) Synthesis and pH sensitivity of carboxymethyl chitosan-based polyampholyte hydrogels for protein carrier matrices. Biomaterials 25:3725–3732. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2003.09.100
- Cheng YH et al (2014) Sustained delivery of latanoprost by thermosensitive chitosan-gelatin-based hydrogel for controlling ocular hypertension. Acta Biomater 10:4360–4366. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.actbio.2014.05.031
- Cheung RC, Ng TB, Wong JH, Chan WY (2015) Chitosan: an update on potential biomedical and pharmaceutical applications. Mar Drugs 13:5156–5186. https://doi.org/10.3390/md13085156
- Cho J, Heuzey M-C, Bégin A, Carreau PJ (2005) Physical gelation of chitosan in the presence of  $\beta$ -glycerophosphate: the effect of temperature. Biomacromolecules 6:3267–3275. https://doi.org/10.1021/bm050313s
- Chukwumezie BN, Wojcik M, Malak P, Adeyeye MC (2002) Feasibility studies in spheronization and scale-up of ibuprofen microparticulates using the rotor disk fluid-bed technology. AAPS PharmSciTech 3:E2. https://doi.org/10.1208/pt030102
- Craciun AM (2018) Cinnamyl-imine-chitosan hydrogels. Morphol Control Acta Chem 26:221– 232. https://doi.org/10.2478/achi-2018-0014

- Crini G (2005) Recent developments in polysaccharide-based materials used as adsorbents in wastewater treatment. Prog Polym Sci 30:38–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.progpolymsci.2004. 11.002
- Croisier F, Jérôme C (2013) Chitosan-based biomaterials for tissue engineering. Eur Polym J 49: 780–792. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eurpolymj.2012.12.009
- da Silva RMP, Mano JF, Reis RL (2008) Straightforward determination of the degree of N-acetylation of chitosan by means of first-derivative UV spectrophotometry. Macromol Chem Phys 209:1463–1472. https://doi.org/10.1002/macp.200800191
- Dahmer S, Schiller RM (2008) Glucosamine. Am Fam Physician 78:471-476
- Dash M, Chiellini F, Ottenbrite RM, Chiellini E (2011) Chitosan a versatile semi-synthetic polymer in biomedical applications. Prog Polym Sci 36:981–1014. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. progpolymsci.2011.02.001
- Delezuk JADM, Cardoso MB, Domard A, Campana-Filho SP (2011) Ultrasound-assisted deacetylation of beta-chitin: influence of processing parameters. Polym Int 60:903–909. https://doi.org/10.1002/pi.3037
- Dev A, Binulal NS, Anitha A, Nair SV, Furuike T, Tamura H, Jayakumar R (2010) Preparation of poly(lactic acid)/chitosan nanoparticles for anti-HIV drug delivery applications. Carbohydr Polym 80:833–838. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2009.12.040
- Divya K, Vijayan S, George TK, Jisha MS (2017) Antimicrobial properties of chitosan nanoparticles: mode of action and factors affecting activity. Fibers Polym 18:221–230. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s12221-017-6690-1
- Dong R, Zhou Y, Huang X, Zhu X, Lu Y, Shen J (2015) Functional supramolecular polymers for biomedical applications. Adv Mater 27:498–526. https://doi.org/10.1002/adma.201402975
- Du W-L, Niu S-S, Xu Y-L, Xu Z-R, Fan C-L (2009) Antibacterial activity of chitosan tripolyphosphate nanoparticles loaded with various metal ions. Carbohydr Polym 75:385–389. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2008.07.039
- Elgadir MA, Uddin MS, Ferdosh S, Adam A, Chowdhury AJK, Sarker MZI (2015) Impact of chitosan composites and chitosan nanoparticle composites on various drug delivery systems: a review. J Food Drug Anal 23:619–629. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfda.2014.10.008
- El-Leithy ES, Shaker DS, Ghorab MK, Abdel-Rashid RS (2010) Evaluation of mucoadhesive hydrogels loaded with diclofenac sodium-chitosan microspheres for rectal administration. AAPS PharmSciTech 11:1695–1702. https://doi.org/10.1208/s12249-010-9544-3
- Fan M, Hu Q, Shen K (2009) Preparation and structure of chitosan soluble in wide pH range. Carbohydr Polym 78:66–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2009.03.031
- Fang Z, Bhandari B (2010) Encapsulation of polyphenols a review. Trends Food Sci Technol 21: 510–523. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2010.08.003
- Fiamingo A, Delezuk JAM, Trombotto S, David L, Campana-Filho SP (2016) Extensively deacetylated high molecular weight chitosan from the multistep ultrasound-assisted deacetylation of beta-chitin. Ultrason Sonochem 32:79–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ultsonch. 2016.02.021
- Fonseca-Santos B, Chorilli M (2018) An overview of polymeric dosage forms in buccal drug delivery: state of art, design of formulations and their in vivo performance evaluation. Mater Sci Eng C 86:129–143. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.msec.2017.12.022
- Gámiz-González MA, Correia DM, Lanceros-Mendez S, Sencadas V, Gómez Ribelles JL, Vidaurre A (2017) Kinetic study of thermal degradation of chitosan as a function of deacetylation degree. Carbohydr Polym 167:52–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2017.03.020
- Garud A (2012) Preparation and in-vitro evaluation of metformin microspheres using non-aqueous solvent evaporation technique. Trop J Pharm Res 11:577–583. https://doi.org/10.4314/tjpr. v11i4.8
- George M, Abraham TE (2006) Polyionic hydrocolloids for the intestinal delivery of protein drugs: alginate and chitosan – a review. J Control Release 114:1–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jconrel. 2006.04.017

- Gopi S, Amalraj A (2016) Effective drug delivery system of biopolymers based on nanomaterials and hydrogels a review. Drug Des 5. https://doi.org/10.4172/2169-0138.1000129
- Goycoolea FM et al (2016) Physical properties and stability of soft gelled chitosan-based nanoparticles. Macromol Biosci 16:1873–1882. https://doi.org/10.1002/mabi.201600298
- Grisin T et al (2017a) Supramolecular chitosan micro-platelets synergistically enhance anti-Candida albicans activity of amphotericin B using an immunocompetent murine model. Pharm Res 34:1067–1082. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11095-017-2117-3
- Grisin T, Bories C, Loiseau PM, Bouchemal K (2017b) Cyclodextrin-mediated self-associating chitosan micro-platelets act as a drug booster against Candida glabrata mucosal infection in immunocompetent mice. Int J Pharm 519:381–389. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2017. 01.048
- Hafdani F, Sadeghinia N (2011) A review on application of chitosan as a natural antimicrobial. World Acad Sci Eng Technol 74:257–261
- Hamed I, Ozogul F, Regenstein J (2016a) Industrial applications of crustacean by-products (chitin, chitosan, and chitooligosaccharides): a review. Trends Food Sci Technol 48:40–50. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.tifs.2015.11.007
- Hamed I, Özogul F, Regenstein JM (2016b) Industrial applications of crustacean by-products (chitin, chitosan, and chitooligosaccharides): a review. Trends Food Sci Technol 48:40–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2015.11.007
- Hanif M, Zaman M, Qureshi S (2019) Thiomers: a blessing to evaluating era of pharmaceuticals
- Hari PR, Chandy T, Sharma CP (1996) Chitosan/calcium alginate microcapsules for intestinal delivery of nitrofurantoin. J Microencapsul 13:319–329. https://doi.org/10.3109/ 02652049609026019
- Hashad RA, Ishak RAH, Fahmy S, Mansour S, Geneidi AS (2016) Chitosan-tripolyphosphate nanoparticles: optimization of formulation parameters for improving process yield at a novel pH using artificial neural networks. Int J Biol Macromol 86:50–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ijbiomac.2016.01.042
- Heidari F, Razavi M, Bahrololoom ME, Tahriri M, Rasoulianboroujeni M, Koturi H, Tayebi L (2018) Preparation of natural chitosan from shrimp shell with different deacetylation degree. Mater Res Innov 22:177–181. https://doi.org/10.1080/14328917.2016.1271591
- Hong-liang Z, Si-hui W, Yi T, Lin-quan Z, Zheng-quan S (2010) Preparation and characterization of water-soluble chitosan nanoparticles as protein delivery syste. J Nanomater:2010. https://doi. org/10.1155/2010/898910
- Huang M, Khor E, Lim L-Y (2004) Uptake and cytotoxicity of chitosan molecules and nanoparticles: effects of molecular weight and degree of deacetylation. Pharm Res 21:344– 353. https://doi.org/10.1023/B:PHAM.0000016249.52831.a5
- Huang G, Liu Y, Chen L (2017) Chitosan and its derivatives as vehicles for drug delivery. Drug Deliv 24:108–113. https://doi.org/10.1080/10717544.2017.1399305
- Huskisson EC (2008) Glucosamine and chondroitin for osteoarthritis. J Int Med Res 36:1161–1179. https://doi.org/10.1177/147323000803600602
- Iftime M-M, Morariu S, Marin L (2017) Salicyl-imine-chitosan hydrogels: supramolecular architecturing as a crosslinking method toward multifunctional hydrogels. Carbohydr Polym 165:39–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2017.02.027
- Ines P, Niuris A, Angeles H (2008) New drug delivery systems based on chitosan. Curr Drug Discov Technol 5:333–341. https://doi.org/10.2174/157016308786733528
- Ing LY, Zin NM, Sarwar A, Katas H (2012) Antifungal activity of chitosan nanoparticles and correlation with their physical properties. Int J Biomater 2012:632698. https://doi.org/10.1155/ 2012/632698
- Iurciuc-Tincu C-E, Atanase LI, Ochiuz L, Jérôme C, Sol V, Martin P, Popa M (2020) Curcuminloaded polysaccharides-based complex particles obtained by polyelectrolyte complexation and ionic gelation. I. Particles obtaining and characterization. Int J Biol Macromol 147:629–642. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2019.12.247

- Jain V, Tiwari A (2011) Carbohydrate polymers: applications and recent advances in delivering drugs to the colon. Carbohydr Polym 88:399–416. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2011. 12.021
- Jayakumar R, Chennazhi KP, Muzzarelli RAA, Tamura H, Nair SV, Selvamurugan N (2010a) Chitosan conjugated DNA nanoparticles in gene therapy. Carbohydr Polym 79:1–8. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2009.08.026
- Jayakumar R, Menon D, Manzoor K, Nair SV, Tamura H (2010b) Biomedical applications of chitin and chitosan based nanomaterials – a short review. Carbohydr Polym 82:227–232. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2010.04.074
- Jerosch J (2011) Effects of glucosamine and chondroitin sulfate on cartilage metabolism in OA: outlook on other nutrient partners especially Omega-3 fatty acids. Int J Rheumatol 2011: 969012. https://doi.org/10.1155/2011/969012
- Jin Q, Yu H, Wang X, Li K, Li P (2017) Effect of the molecular weight of water-soluble chitosan on its fat-/cholesterol-binding capacities and inhibitory activities to pancreatic lipase. PeerJ 5: e3279–e3279. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.3279
- Kailasapathy K (2009) Encapsulation technologies for functional foods and nutraceutical product development. Cab Rev Perspect Agric Vet Sci Nutr Nat Resour 4. https://doi.org/10.1079/ PAVSNNR20094033
- Karpuraranjith M, Thambidurai S (2017) Chitosan/zinc oxide-polyvinylpyrrolidone (CS/ZnO-PVP) nanocomposite for better thermal and antibacterial activity. Int J Biol Macromol 104:1753–1761. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2017.02.079
- Kasaai MR (2009) Various methods for determination of the degree of N-acetylation of chitin and chitosan: a review. J Agric Food Chem 57:1667–1676. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf803001m
- Kashyap PL, Xiang X, Heiden P (2015) Chitosan nanoparticle based delivery systems for sustainable agriculture. Int J Biol Macromol 77:36–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2015.02.039
- Kaushik AY, Tiwari AK, Gaur A (2015) Role of excipients and polymeric advancements in preparation of floating drug delivery systems. Int J Pharm Investig 5:1–12. https://doi.org/10. 4103/2230-973X.147219
- Khor E (2001) Chitin: fulfilling a biomaterials promise. Biomaterials 23:3913-3915
- Kim H-J, Chen F, Wang X, Rajapakse NC (2005) Effect of chitosan on the biological properties of sweet basil (Ocimum basilicum L). J Agric Food Chem 53:3696–3701. https://doi.org/10.1021/ jf0480804
- Kim K, Ryu JH, Lee DY, Lee H (2013) Bio-inspired catechol conjugation converts water-insoluble chitosan into a highly water-soluble, adhesive chitosan derivative for hydrogels and LbL assembly. Biomater Sci 1:783–790. https://doi.org/10.1039/C3BM00004D
- Kirkham SG, Samarasinghe RK (2009) Review article: glucosamine. J Orthop Surg 17:72–76. https://doi.org/10.1177/230949900901700116
- Ko JA, Park HJ, Hwang SJ, Park JB, Lee JS (2002) Preparation and characterization of chitosan microparticles intended for controlled drug delivery. Int J Pharm 249:165–174. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/S0378-5173(02)00487-8
- Koukaras EN, Papadimitriou SA, Bikiaris DN, Froudakis GE (2012) Insight on the formation of chitosan nanoparticles through ionotropic gelation with tripolyphosphate. Mol Pharm 9:2856– 2862. https://doi.org/10.1021/mp300162j
- Kumirska J et al (2011) Influence of the chemical structure and physicochemical properties of chitin- and chitosan-based materials on their biomedical activity. https://doi.org/10.5772/13481
- Lee DW, Lim C, Israelachvili JN, Hwang DS (2013) Strong adhesion and cohesion of chitosan in aqueous solutions. Langmuir 29:14222–14229. https://doi.org/10.1021/la403124u
- Lehr C-M, Bouwstra JA, Schacht EH, Junginger HE (1992) In vitro evaluation of mucoadhesive properties of chitosan and some other natural polymers. Int J Pharm 78:43–48. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/0378-5173(92)90353-4
- Lengyel M, Kállai N, Antal V, Laki A, Antal I (2019) Microparticles, microspheres, and microcapsules for advanced drug delivery. Sci Pharm 87:20. https://doi.org/10.3390/ scipharm87030020

- Li HY, Birchall J (2006) Chitosan-modified dry powder formulations for pulmonary gene delivery. Pharm Res 23:941–950. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11095-006-0027-x
- Li P, Dai Y-N, Zhang J-P, Wang A-Q, Wei Q (2008) Chitosan-alginate nanoparticles as a novel drug delivery system for nifedipine Int. J Biomed Sci 4:221–228
- Liu L, Zhou C, Xia X, Liu Y (2016) Self-assembled lecithin/chitosan nanoparticles for oral insulin delivery: preparation and functional evaluation. Int J Nanomedicine 11:761–769. https://doi. org/10.2147/ijn.s96146
- Malafaya PB, Silva GA, Reis RL (2007) Natural–origin polymers as carriers and scaffolds for biomolecules and cell delivery in tissue engineering applications. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 59:207– 233. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addr.2007.03.012
- Malerba M, Cerana R (2018) Recent advances of chitosan applications in plants. Polymers (Basel) 10:118. https://doi.org/10.3390/polym10020118
- Martel-Pelletier J, Boileau C, Pelletier J-P, Roughley PJ (2008) Cartilage in normal and osteoarthritis conditions. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol 22:351–384. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.berh. 2008.02.001
- Martínez-Camacho AP et al (2010) Chitosan composite films: thermal, structural, mechanical and antifungal properties. Carbohydr Polym 82:305–315. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2010. 04.069
- Mazutti da Silva SM et al (2020) Emulsion incorporating Eugenia dysenterica aqueous extract entrapped in chitosan microparticles as a novel topical treatment of cutaneous infections. J Drug Deliv Sci Technol 55:101372. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jddst.2019.101372
- Mendes JF et al (2016) Biodegradable polymer blends based on corn starch and thermoplastic chitosan processed by extrusion. Carbohydr Polym 137:452–458. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. carbpol.2015.10.093
- Mitra A, Dey B (2011) Chitosan microspheres in novel drug delivery systems. Indian J Pharm Sci 73:355–366. https://doi.org/10.4103/0250-474x.95607
- Mogilevskaya EL, Akopova TA, Zelenetskii AN, Ozerin AN (2006) The crystal structure of chitin and chitosan. Polym Sci Ser A 48:116–123. https://doi.org/10.1134/S0965545X06020039
- Mohammed MA, Syeda JTM, Wasan KM, Wasan EK (2017) An overview of chitosan nanoparticles and its application in non-parenteral drug delivery. Pharmaceutics:9. https://doi.org/10.3390/pharmaceutics9040053
- Mut AM et al (2018) Chitosan/HPMC-based hydrogels containing essential oils for topical delivery of fluconazole: preliminary studies. Farmacia 66:248–256
- Muzzarelli RAA, Boudrant J, Meyer D, Manno N, DeMarchis M, Paoletti MG (2012) Current views on fungal chitin/chitosan, human chitinases, food preservation, glucans, pectins and inulin: a tribute to Henri Braconnot, precursor of the carbohydrate polymers science, on the chitin bicentennial. Carbohydr Polym 87:995–1012. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2011. 09.063
- Nagpal K, Singh SK, Mishra DN (2010) Chitosan nanoparticles: a promising system in novel drug delivery. Chem Pharm Bull 58:1423–1430. https://doi.org/10.1248/cpb.58.1423
- Nair R, Kumar AC, Priya VK, Yadav CM, Raju PY (2012) Formulation and evaluation of chitosan solid lipid nanoparticles of carbamazepine. Lipids Health Dis 11:72. https://doi.org/10.1186/ 1476-511x-11-72
- Naito P-K, Ogawa Y, Sawada D, Nishiyama Y, Iwata T, Wada M (2016) X-ray crystal structure of anhydrous chitosan at atomic resolution. Biopolymers 105:361–368. https://doi.org/10.1002/ bip.22818
- Neyrinck AM, Bindels LB, De Backer F, Pachikian BD, Cani PD, Delzenne NM (2009) Dietary supplementation with chitosan derived from mushrooms changes adipocytokine profile in dietinduced obese mice, a phenomenon linked to its lipid-lowering action. Int Immunopharmacol 9: 767–773. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intimp.2009.02.015
- Ojagh SM, Rezaei M, Razavi SH, Hosseini SMH (2010) Development and evaluation of a novel biodegradable film made from chitosan and cinnamon essential oil with low affinity toward water. Food Chem 122:161–166. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2010.02.033

- Ozcelik E, Uslu S, Musmul A (2014) Chitosan and blueberry treatment induces arginase activity and inhibits nitric oxide production during acetaminophen-induced hepatotoxicity. Pharmacogn Mag 10:S217–S224. https://doi.org/10.4103/0973-1296.133234
- Peniche C, Argüelles-Monal W, Goycoolea FM (2008) Chapter 25 chitin and chitosan: major sources, properties and applications. In: Belgacem MN, Gandini A (eds) Monomers, polymers and composites from renewable resources. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 517–542. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/B978-0-08-045316-3.00025-9
- Pereira GG et al (2014) Microparticles of Aloe vera/vitamin E/chitosan: microscopic, a nuclear imaging and an in vivo test analysis for burn treatment. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 86:292–300. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejpb.2013.10.011
- Pérez-Recalde M, Ruiz Arias IE, Hermida ÉB (2018) Could essential oils enhance biopolymers performance for wound healing? A systematic review. Phytomedicine 38:57–65. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.phymed.2017.09.024
- Periayah MH, Halim AS, Saad AZM (2016) Chitosan: a promising marine polysaccharide for biomedical research. Pharmacogn Rev 10:39–42. https://doi.org/10.4103/0973-7847.176545
- Popovici I, Lupuleasa D (2017) Tehnologie farmaceutica editia a IV-a. Polirom, Bucharest
- Pusateri AE, McCarthy SJ, Gregory KW, Harris RA, Cardenas L, McManus AT, Goodwin CW Jr (2003) Effect of a chitosan-based hemostatic dressing on blood loss and survival in a model of severe venous hemorrhage and hepatic injury in swine. J Trauma 54:177–182. https://doi.org/ 10.1097/00005373-200301000-00023
- Puvvada Y, Vankayalapati S, Sukhavasi S (2012) Extraction of chitin and chitosan from exoskeleton of shrimp for application in the pharmaceutical industry International Current. Pharm J 1. https://doi.org/10.3329/icpj.v1i9.11616
- Qian F, Cui F, Ding J, Tang C, Yin C (2006) Chitosan graft copolymer nanoparticles for oral protein drug delivery: preparation and characterization. Biomacromolecules 7:2722–2727. https://doi. org/10.1021/bm060065f
- Qinna NA et al (2015) Influence of molecular weight and degree of deacetylation of low molecular weight chitosan on the bioactivity of oral insulin preparations. Mar Drugs 13:1710–1725. https://doi.org/10.3390/md13041710
- Quiñones JP, García YC, Curiel H, Covas CP (2010) Microspheres of chitosan for controlled delivery of brassinosteroids with biological activity as agrochemicals. Carbohydr Polym 80: 915–921. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.carbpol.2010.01.006
- Raafat D, Sahl HG (2009) Chitosan and its antimicrobial potential a critical literature survey. J Microbial Biotechnol 2:186–201. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1751-7915.2008.00080.x
- Ramasamy P, Subhapradha N, Thinesh T, Selvin J, Selvan KM, Shanmugam V, Shanmugam A (2017) Characterization of bioactive chitosan and sulfated chitosan from Doryteuthis singhalensis (Ortmann, 1891). Int J Biol Macromol 99:682–691. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ijbiomac.2017.03.041
- Rasti H, Parivar K, Baharara J, Iranshahi M, Namvar F (2016) Chitosan extracted from the Persian Gulf chiton shells: induction of apoptosis in liver cancer cell line. Iran J Fish Sci 15:1362–1378
- Ravi Kumar MNV (2000) A review of chitin and chitosan applications. React Funct Polym 46:1– 27. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1381-5148(00)00038-9
- Ray SD (2011) Potential aspects of chitosan as pharmaceutical excipient. Acta Pol Pharm 68:619– 622
- Reine TM, Jenssen TG, Kolset SO (2016) Glucosamine exposure reduces proteoglycan synthesis in primary human endothelial cells in vitro Food. Nutr Res 60:32615–32615. https://doi.org/10. 3402/fnr.v60.32615
- Rojsitthisak P, How N, Chandrkrachang S, Stevens W (2002) Effect of chemical treatment on the characteristics of shrimp chitosan. J Met Mater Miner 12:11–18
- Roy S, Pal K, Anis A, Pramanik K, Prabhakar B (2009) Polymers in Mucoadhesive drug-delivery systems: a brief note. Des Monomers Polym 12:483–495. https://doi.org/10.1163/ 138577209X12478283327236

- Safari J, Abedi-Jazini Z, Zarnegar Z, Sadeghi M (2016) Nanochitosan: a biopolymer catalytic system for the synthesis of 2-aminothiazoles. Cat Com 77:108–112. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. catcom.2016.01.007
- Sahil K, Akanksha M, Premjeet Singh S, Bilandi A, Kapoor B (2011) Microsphere: a review. Int J Res Pharm Chem 1
- Salomon C, Goycoolea FM, Moerschbacher B (2017) Recent trends in the development of chitosan-based drug delivery systems. AAPS PharmSciTech 18:933–935. https://doi.org/10. 1208/s12249-017-0764-7
- Santoso J, Adiputra K, Soedirga L, Tarman K (2020) Effect of acetic acid hydrolysis on the characteristics of water soluble chitosan. IOP Conf Ser Earth Environ Sci 414:012021. https:// doi.org/10.1088/1755-1315/414/1/012021
- Sarmento B, Ribeiro A, Veiga F, Sampaio P, Neufeld R, Ferreira D (2007) Alginate/chitosan nanoparticles are effective for oral insulin delivery. Pharm Res 24:2198–2206. https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s11095-007-9367-4
- Schipper NGM, Vårum KM, Artursson P (1996) Chitosans as absorption enhancers for poorly absorbable drugs. 1: influence of molecular weight and degree of acetylation on drug transport across human intestinal epithelial (Caco-2) cells. Pharm Res 13:1686–1692. https://doi.org/10. 1023/A:1016444808000
- Schneiderman DK, Hillmyer MA (2017) 50th anniversary perspective: there is a great future in sustainable polymers. Macromolecules 50:3733–3749. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.macromol. 7b00293
- Schubert MA, Müller-Goymann CC (2003) Solvent injection as a new approach for manufacturing lipid nanoparticles – evaluation of the method and process parameters. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 55:125–131. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0939-6411(02)00130-3
- Shah S, Pal A, Kaushik VK, Devi S (2009) Preparation and characterization of venlafaxine hydrochloride-loaded chitosan nanoparticles and in vitro release of drug. J Appl Polym Sci 112:2876–2887. https://doi.org/10.1002/app.29807
- Shah KU, Shah SU, Dilawar N, Khan GM, Gibaud S (2017) Thiomers and their potential applications in drug delivery. Expert Opin Drug Deliv 14:601–610. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 17425247.2016.1227787
- Sheskey PJ, Cook WG, Gable CG (2017) Hadbook of pharmaceutical excipients, 8th edn. APhA/ Pharmaceutical Press, London
- Shukla SK, Mishra AK, Arotiba OA, Mamba BB (2013) Chitosan-based nanomaterials: a state-ofthe-art review. Int J Biol Macromol 59:46–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2013.04.043
- Sinsuebpol C, Chatchawalsaisin J, Kulvanich P (2013) Preparation and in vivo absorption evaluation of spray dried powders containing salmon calcitonin loaded chitosan nanoparticles for pulmonary delivery. Drug Des Devel Ther 7:861–873. https://doi.org/10.2147/DDDT.S47681
- Szymańska E, Winnicka K (2015) Stability of chitosan-a challenge for pharmaceutical and biomedical applications. Mar Drugs 13:1819–1846. https://doi.org/10.3390/md13041819
- Thanoo BC, Sunny MC, Jayakrishnan A (1992) Cross-linked chitosan microspheres: preparation and evaluation as a matrix for the controlled release of pharmaceuticals. J Pharm Pharmacol 44: 283–286. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2042-7158.1992.tb03607.x
- Tiyaboonchai W (2003) Chitosan nanoparticles: a promising system for drug delivery. Naresuan Univ J 11:51–66
- Tiyaboonchai W, Ritthidej G (2003) Development of indomethacin sustained release microcapsules using chitosan-carboxymethylcellulose complex coacervation. Songklanakarin J Sci Technol:25
- Trotta M, Debernardi F, Caputo O (2003) Preparation of solid lipid nanoparticles by a solvent emulsification-diffusion technique. Int J Pharm 257:153–160. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0378-5173(03)00135-2
- Vehring R (2008) Pharmaceutical particle engineering via spray drying. Pharm Res 25:999–1022. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11095-007-9475-1

- Viarsagh M, Janmaleki M, Falahatpisheh H, Jafar M (2010) Chitosan preparation from Persian gulf shrimp shells and investigating the effect of time on the degree of deacetylation. J Paramed Sci 1:2–7
- Waibel KH, Haney B, Moore M, Whisman B, Gomez R (2011) Safety of chitosan bandages in shellfish allergic patients. Mil Med 176:1153–1156. https://doi.org/10.7205/milmed-d-11-00150
- Wang H, Qian J, Ding F (2018) Emerging chitosan-based films for food packaging applications. J Agric Food Chem 66:395–413. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jafc.7b04528
- Ways TMM, Lau WM, Khutoryanskiy VV (2018) Chitosan and its derivatives for application in mucoadhesive drug delivery systems. Polymers (Basel) 10:267. https://doi.org/10.3390/ polym10030267
- Weska RF, Moura JM, Batista LM, Rizzi J, Pinto LAA (2007) Optimization of deacetylation in the production of chitosan from shrimp wastes: use of response surface methodology. J Food Eng 80:749–753. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfoodeng.2006.02.006
- Wu Y, Yang W, Wang C, Hu J, Fu S (2005) Chitosan nanoparticles as a novel delivery system for ammonium glycyrrhizinate. Int J Pharm 295:235–245. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpharm.2005. 01.042
- Xu J, Strandman S, Zhu JXX, Barralet J, Cerruti M (2015) Genipin-crosslinked catechol-chitosan mucoadhesive hydrogels for buccal drug delivery. Biomaterials 37:395–404. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.biomaterials.2014.10.024
- Yadav R, Chauhan M (2017) Pharmaceutical diversity of chitin and chitosan: a review. Int J Pharm Sci Res 2:2455–4685
- Yadav P, Yadav H, Shah VG, Shah G, Dhaka G (2015) Biomedical biopolymers, their origin and evolution in biomedical sciences: a systematic review. J Clin Diagn Res 9:21–25. https://doi. org/10.7860/jcdr/2015/13907.6565
- Yağız A, Cavalu S, Goller G (2016) Development of chitosan-hydroxyapatite-fibrinogen 3D scaffolds for bone tissue regeneration. J Aust Ceram Soc 52:34–41
- Yuan G, Lv H, Yang B, Chen X, Sun H (2015) Physical properties, antioxidant and antimicrobial activity of chitosan films containing carvacrol and pomegranate peel extract. Molecules 20: 11034–11045. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules200611034
- Zimmer A, Kreuter J (1995) Microspheres and nanoparticles used in ocular delivery systems. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 16:61–73. https://doi.org/10.1016/0169-409X(95)00017-2

Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol (2023) 184: 159–180 https://doi.org/10.1007/112\_2022\_70 © The Author(s), under exclusive license to Springer Nature Switzerland AG 2022 Published online: 6 April 2022

# Cell-to-Cell Crosstalk: A New Insight into Pulmonary Hypertension



Yan Zhang and Yun Wang

#### Contents

| Introduction   | 162  |
|--|--|
| 2 Fundamental Pathogenesis in the Progression of PH 1        |  |
| Pulmonary ECs Crosstalk with SMCs                            | 164  |
| 3.1 EC Regulation of SMC Proliferation                       | 164  |
| 3.2 SMC Regulation of EC Proliferation and Migration         | 165  |
| Pulmonary ECs Crosstalk with Non-SMCs                        | 166  |
| 4.1 Fibroblasts  | 166  |
| 4.2 Pericytes  | 166  |
| 4.3 Inflammatory Cells                                       | 167  |
| Alveolar Epithelial Cells Crosstalk with SMCs                | 167  |
| 5.1 Alveolar Epithelial Cell Regulation of SMC Proliferation | 167  |
| 5.2 SMC Regulation of AEC Proliferation                      | 168  |
| Alveolar Epithelial Cells Crosstalk with Non-SMCs            | 169  |
| 6.1 Fibroblast   | 169  |
| 6.2 Macrophages  | 169  |
| 7 Macrophages Crosstalk with SMCs                            |  |
| 8 Fibroblasts Crosstalk with Macrophages                     |  |
| 9 Concluding Remarks   |  |
| References   |  |
|  | Introduction       Fundamental Pathogenesis in the Progression of PH         Pulmonary ECs Crosstalk with SMCs |

**Abstract** Pulmonary hypertension (PH) is a disease with high pulmonary arterial pressure, pulmonary vasoconstriction, pulmonary vascular remodeling, and microthrombosis in complex plexiform lesions, but it has been unclear of the exact mechanism of PH. A new understanding of the pathogenesis of PH is occurred and focused on the role of crosstalk between the cells on pulmonary vessels and pulmonary alveoli. It was found that the crosstalks among the endothelial cells, smooth muscle cells, fibroblasts, pericytes, alveolar epithelial cells, and macrophages play important roles in cell proliferation, migration, inflammation, and so

Y. Zhang and Y. Wang (⊠)

Department of Clinical Pharmacology, School of Pharmacy, China Medical University, Shenyang, Liaoning, People's Republic of China e-mail: ywang28@cmu.edu.cn on. Therefore, the heterogeneity of multiple pulmonary blood vessels and alveolar cells and tracking the transmitters of cell communication could be conducive to the further insights into the pathogenesis of PH to discover the potential therapeutic targets for PH.

Keywords Alveolar epithelial cell  $\cdot$  Crosstalk  $\cdot$  Endothelial cells  $\cdot$  Fibroblasts  $\cdot$  Inflammation  $\cdot$  Macrophages  $\cdot$  Pericytes  $\cdot$  Pulmonary hypertension  $\cdot$  Remodeling  $\cdot$  Smooth muscle cells

# Abbreviations

| 15-HETE | 15-Hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid                  |
|---------|--|
| 5-HTT   | Serotonin transporter                            |
| 5-LO    | 5-Lipoxygenase                                   |
| AASMCs  | Aortic artery smooth cells                       |
| ADAM17  | A disintegrin and metalloproteinase 17           |
| AECs    | Alveolar epithelial cells                        |
| AKT     | Protein kinase B                                 |
| AT1     | Alveolar type I                                  |
| AT2     | Alveolar type II                                 |
| BMPR2   | Bone morphogenic protein receptor 2              |
| C/EBPβ  | CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein beta              |
| CCR2    | C-C chemokine receptor types 2                   |
| CCR5    | C-C chemokine receptor types 5                   |
| CTGF    | Connective tissue growth factor                  |
| CXCL1   | Murine chemokine 1                               |
| CXCL12  | Chemokine 12                                     |
| CXCL8   | Chemokine 8                                      |
| Ecs     | Endothelial cells                                |
| EGFR    | Epidermal growth factor receptor                 |
| EndoMT  | Endothelial-to mesenchymal transition            |
| ERK     | Extracellular signal-regulated kinase            |
| ERK1/2  | Signal-regulated kinase 1/2                      |
| ET-1    | Endothelin-1                                     |
| FoxM1   | Forkhead box M1                                  |
| FOXO3a  | Forkhead box protein O3a                         |
| GM-CSF  | Granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor |
| GSK-3β  | Glycogen synthase kinase-3β                      |
| H2O2    | Hydrogen peroxide                                |
| HIF1a   | Hypoxia-inducible factor-1alpha                  |
| HIMF    | Hypoxia-induced mitogenic factor                 |
| HIV     | Human immunodeficiency virus                     |
| HMGB1   | High mobility group box 1                        |

| hPAH       | Hereditary pulmonary arterial hypertension            |
|------------|---|
| HPH        | Hypoxic pulmonary hypertension                        |
| IL-6       | Interleukin 6   |
| IL-8       | Interleukin 8   |
| ILK        | Integrin-linked kinase                                |
| IPF        | Idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis                         |
| JAK2       | Janus kinase 2  |
| LTB4       | Leukotriene B4  |
| LVEF       | Left ventricular ejection fraction                    |
| MIF        | Macrophage migration inhibitory factor                |
| MiR-143    | microRNA-143  |
| MiR-92a-3p | microRNA-92a-3p                                       |
| MMP-2      | Matrix metalloproteinase-2                            |
| MMP-9      | Matrix metalloproteinase-9                            |
| mPAP       | Mean pulmonary artery pressure                        |
| NF-ĸB      | Nuclear factor-Kb                                     |
| Notch1     | Notch receptor 1                                      |
| Nox4       | NADPH oxidase 4                                       |
| NRGs       | Neuregulins   |
| OPN        | Osteopontin   |
| p38MAPK    | p38 mitogen-activated protein kinases                 |
| PAECs      | Pulmonary artery endothelial cells                    |
| PAH        | Pulmonary arterial hypertension                       |
| PASMCs     | Pulmonary artery smooth muscle cells                  |
| РСН        | Pulmonary capillary hemangiomatosis                   |
| PDGF-B     | Platelet-derived growth factor BB                     |
| PDK4       | Pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase 4                       |
| PFKFB3     | 6-Phosphofructo-2-kinase/fructose-2,6-biphosphatase 3 |
| PI3K       | Phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase                         |
| PMVECs     | Pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells             |
| PS1        | Presenilin 1  |
| PTEN       | Phosphatase and tensin homolog                        |
| PVOD       | Pulmonary veno-occlusive disease                      |
| RAGE       | Receptor for advanced glycation end products          |
| ROS        | Reactive oxygen species                               |
| Shh        | Sonic hedgehog  |
| SMCs       | Smooth muscle cells                                   |
| SOD2       | Superoxide dismutase 2                                |
| Stamp2     | Six-transmembrane protein of prostate 2               |
| STAT3      | Transcription 3                                       |
| TGFα       | Transforming growth factor-alpha                      |
| TNF-α      | Tumor necrosis factor-alpha                           |
| TSP1       | The secreted protein thrombospondin 1                 |
| Wnt5a      | Wnt family member 5A                                  |
| WSPH       | World symposium on pulmonary hypertension             |
|            |   |

#### 1 Introduction

PH is defined as the mean pulmonary artery pressure (mPAP) is 20 mmHg or higher in the resting state. PH is an unwanted disease with the rising incidence rate and death rate, so the researchers pay more and more attention to explore the mechanism and effective treatment of PH (Hansmann 2017). The World Symposium on Pulmonary Hypertension (WSPH) divides PH into five groups according to its symptoms, pathological mechanisms, hemodynamic features, and treatment methods: Group 1: pulmonary arterial hypertension (PAH); Group 2: PH due to left heart disease; Group 3: PH due to lung diseases and/or hypoxia; Group 4: PH due to pulmonary artery obstructions and Group 5: PH with unclear and/or multifactorial mechanisms. The latest PH clinical classification and its causes are presented in Table 1 (Simonneau et al. 2019). The main pathological characteristics of PH include pulmonary vascular contraction and remodeling, inflammation, and microthrombosis. Specially, pulmonary vascular remodeling is becoming more and more important in PH, but there is still a lack of the effective therapy for pulmonary vascular remodeling (Zhao et al. 2021). Endothelin-1, prostacyclin, and nitric oxide are three pathological factors involved in PAH based on the dysfunction of endothelial cells and have been taken as the directions to PAH treatment (Pulido et al. 2016). However, these immediate treatments can't markedly improve the morbidity and the mortality of PH, except lung transplantation (Evans et al. 2021). With the progression of cellular and molecular biology, it is believed that the therapeutic targets for alleviating vascular remodeling, pulmonary contraction, and pulmonary inflammation would be constantly discovered.

In addition, it is gradually recognized of the impacts of the changes on the pulmonary vascular microenvironment of PH, especially the role of the interactions between the cells of the pulmonary vascular wall in the development of PH (Pasha 2014). PH includes abnormalities of vascular cells (endothelial cells, smooth muscle cells, and fibroblasts) and inflammatory cells (Southgate et al. 2020). More and more reports are proved of the roles of endothelial cells (ECs), smooth muscle cells (SMCs), and fibroblasts, as well as platelets and inflammatory cells in PH (Stenmark et al. 2018). However, the role of the interaction between alveolar epithelial cells and other cells in PH is unclear. It should be furtherly explored whether alveolar epithelial cells are involved in pulmonary vascular remodeling, pulmonary vascular contraction, and pulmonary inflammation. The purpose of this review is focused on the roles of crosstalk between cells in the pathogenesis of PH and to explore the potential therapeutic targets to improve the survival rates.

| Group | Clinical classification                               | Causes   |
|-------|---|--|
| 1     | РАН   | <ol> <li>1.1 Idiopathic PAH</li> <li>1.2 Heritable PAH</li> <li>1.3 Drug- and toxin-induced PAH</li> <li>1.4 PAH associated with:</li> </ol>   |
|       |   | 1.4.1 Connective tissue disease<br>1.4.2 HIV infection   |
|       |   | 1.4.3 Portal hypertension<br>1.4.4 Congenital heart disease<br>1.4.5 Schistosomiasis   |
|       |   | 1.5 PAH long-term responders to calcium channel  |
|       |   | blockers<br>1.6 PAH with overt features of venous/capillaries<br>(PVOD/PCH) involvement<br>1.7 Persistent PH of the newborn syndrome   |
| 2     | PH due to left heart disease                          | <ul> <li>2.1 PH due to heart failure with preserved LVEF</li> <li>2.2 PH due to heart failure with reduced LVEF</li> <li>2.3 Valvular heart disease</li> <li>2.4 Congenital/acquired cardiovascular conditions leading to post-capillary PH</li> </ul>     |
| 3     | PH due to lung diseases and/or<br>hypoxia             | <ul> <li>3.1 Obstructive lung disease</li> <li>3.2 Restrictive lung disease</li> <li>3.3 Other lung disease with mixed restrictive/<br/>obstructive pattern</li> <li>3.4 Hypoxia without lung disease</li> <li>3.5 Developmental lung disorders</li> </ul> |
| 4     | PH due to pulmonary artery obstructions               | <ul><li>4.1 Chronic thromboembolic PH</li><li>4.2 Other pulmonary artery obstructions</li></ul>  |
| 5     | PH with unclear and/or multifac-<br>torial mechanisms | <ul><li>5.1 Hematological disorders</li><li>5.2 Systemic and metabolic disorders</li><li>5.3 Others</li><li>5.4 Complex congenital heart disease</li></ul>   |

Table 1 Updated clinical classification and causes of PH

*PAH* pulmonary arterial hypertension, *PH* pulmonary hypertension, *HIV* human immunodeficiency virus, *PVOD* pulmonary veno-occlusive disease, *PCH* pulmonary capillary hemangiomatosis, *LVEF* left ventricular ejection fraction

#### 2 Fundamental Pathogenesis in the Progression of PH

PH is a cardiopulmonary illness that can influence the pulmonary arterial and venous circulation and induce right ventricle hypertrophy (Hoeper et al. 2017; Kim and George 2019). The pathogenic factors of PH include pulmonary endothelial cell disorders, abnormal vascular wall cell proliferation, inflammation, and multiple gene mutations, which finally lead to right ventricular hypertrophy, cardio myocytes damage, and death (Makino et al. 2011; Tuder 2017; Montani et al. 2016) (Fig. 1). Despite different forms of PH exhibit diverse pathological mechanisms, the previous research results indicated that the crosstalks between the blood vessel wall cells (i.e., SMCs, fibroblasts, and Ecs) are the corporative features of the molecules and the



Fig. 1 Basic pathogenesis in the progression of PH. The basic pathogenesis of PH includes vasoconstriction, vascular remodeling, inflammation and gene mutation, which results in pulmonary arterial hypertension and right ventricular hypertrophy

cells involved in pulmonary vascular remodeling, pulmonary vascular contraction, and pulmonary inflammation (Pasha 2014). Therefore, exploring these molecular and cellular pathogenesis of PH will help to find more effective therapeutic targets to control the progression of PH.

## **3** Pulmonary ECs Crosstalk with SMCs

## 3.1 EC Regulation of SMC Proliferation

ECs can adjust and control the vascular function. EC dysfunction means the imbalance between vasoconstrictors and vasodilators produced by EC, between activators and inhibitors of SMC growth and migration, and between proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory signals in the PAH (Perros et al. 2015). Specifically, when EC dysfunction, PAH has the following characteristics: pulmonary inflammation, accumulation of inflammatory cells, oxidative/nitrifying stress, changes in vascular cell viability, and proliferation (Evans et al. 2021; Huertas et al. 2014). These characteristics of PAH support the key role of EC dysfunction in the pathogenesis of PAH. It is worth exploring whether the proliferation of SMC is an inherent sign or is caused by the dysfunction of ECs. In the homeostasis of the pulmonary circulation, the interaction between EC and SMC plays an important role (Gao et al. 2016). Under a pathological status, the interaction of the two cells leads to an increase in pulmonary blood vessel tension, which in turn results in a series of pathological manifestations such as increased pulmonary artery pressure, vascular remodeling, and right ventricular hypertrophy (Guignabert et al. 2015). Hypoxia-induced mitogenic factor (HIMF) plays an important role in EC-SMC crosstalk. HIMF stimulated pulmonary artery ECs (PAECs) to generate and release high mobility group box-1 (HMGB1) by the regulation of autophagy and bone morphogenic protein receptor 2 (BMPR2), and finally made pulmonary artery smooth muscle cells (PASMCs) proliferation (Gao et al. 2016). Dysfunctional PAECs deliver a variety of mediators, for instance, platelet-derived growth factor-BB (PDGF-B), endothelin-1 (ET-1), chemokine 12 (CXCL12), and macrophage migration inhibitory factor (MIF), which can induce forkhead box M1 (FoxM1) expression in PASMCs and activate FoxM1-related to PASMCs proliferation, resulting in pulmonary vascular remodeling and PH (Dai et al. 2018). There is an evidence that ECs can communicate with SMCs through micro-RNA195 to regulate serotonin transporter (5-HTT) to induce the proliferation of SMCs (Gu et al. 2017). Previous studies have shown that the proliferative endothelial cell phenotype is the prominent feature of PAH. The studies suggested that changes in EC phenotype contribute to the occurrence of PAH (Awad et al. 2016). For example, long-term smoking can change the phenotype of human lung microvascular EC. Thereby, inducing EC apoptosis or inherited epigenetic EC dysfunction is related to pulmonary artery remodeling and PH (Petrusca et al. 2014). This crosstalk between ECs and SMCs leads to SMC proliferation and an increase in the thickness of the inner wall of blood vessels.

#### 3.2 SMC Regulation of EC Proliferation and Migration

Recent studies provide a few fascinating findings of SMC regulation of EC proliferation. In SMC-EC co-culture, it was found that BMPR2 activated notch receptor 1 (Notch1) to induce EC proliferation (Miyagawa et al. 2019). Both cells required BMPR2 to produce type IV collagen to activate integrin-linked kinase and result in stabilization of presenilin 1 (PS1) and activation of Notch1. And Notch1 kept the EC proliferative capacity by fortifying mitochondrial mass and tempting 6-phosphofructo-2-kinase/fructose-2, 6-biphosphatase 3 (PFKFB3). Loss of Notch1 aggravated hypoxia-induced PH, which was related to damaged EC proliferation and regeneration, leading to loss of anterior capillary arteries (Miyagawa et al. 2019). This research offered the direct evidence that SMC promoted EC proliferation and rebirth to keep monolayer integrity and vascular homeostasis. Some factors released by SMC entice EC migration. The important factors mediating cell-cell communication are cytokines, chemokines, and cell surface receptors (Hwang 2013). New research reports indicated that exosomes were also significant mediators of cell-cell interactions. A lot of diverse molecules existed in exosomes can be absorbed by recipient cells (Jiao et al. 2018). There is an evidence that microRNA-143 (miR-143) plays an important role in PAH patients and PAH animal models. The exosome miR-143 secreted from PASMCs facilitated the migration of PAECs (Deng et al. 2015). This shows that the exosome-mediated intercellular communication between PASMC and PAEC is of significance in PH.

#### 4 Pulmonary ECs Crosstalk with Non-SMCs

#### 4.1 Fibroblasts

The EC-fibroblast crosstalk acts a specific role in the pathogenesis of PAH as well. Endothelial to mesenchymal transition (EndoMT) is involved in the pathogenesis of many human illnesses such as PAH (Jimenez and Piera-Velazquez 2016). ECs can turn into fibroblast-like cells through EndoMT and have an effect on PAH. ECs polarized fibroblasts into myofibroblasts by releasing ET-1and interleukin 6 (IL-6) and then obtained collagen and extracellular matrix proteins to accelerate pulmonary vascular remodeling (Thenappan et al. 2018; Evans et al. 2021). Adventitia fibroblasts take a part in pulmonary vascular remodeling by means of multiple mechanisms. For instance, the augment of myofibroblasts increased the rigidity of the extracellular matrix, which directly caused the activation of PAEC proliferation (Thenappan et al. 2018). Fibroblast-originated matrix metalloproteinase-2 (MMP-2), matrix metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9), and 15-hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid (15-HETE) can regulate PAEC proliferation (Liu et al. 2018). The secreted protein thrombospondin-1 (TSP1) in lung fibroblasts disrupted EC–fibroblasts interactions to promote vascular remodeling in PAH (Labrousse-Arias et al. 2016).

#### 4.2 Pericytes

In PAH, the number of pericytes is reduced and pericyte-EC crosstalk is also attributed to pulmonary vascular remodeling. Abnormal pericyte recruitment contributes to the pathogenesis of PAH (Ricard et al. 2014). Studies have shown that Wnt family member 5A (Wnt5a) plays a key role in the crosstalk between pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells (PMVECs) and pericytes, and also contributes to pulmonary vascular remodeling in PAH. The recruitment of pericytes in small blood vessels needed Wnt5a produced by healthy PMVECs. But defects of Wnt5a in PAH PMVECs can cause persistent pulmonary hypertension and right heart failure after hypoxia recovery (Yuan et al. 2019). As a result, PMVECs lack of Wnt5a had a decreasing capacity to recruit pericytes and resulted in a loss of small blood vessels in PAH (Yuan et al. 2019). In addition, Pyruvate Dehydrogenase Kinase 4 (PDK4), which is a gene encoding a mitochondrial enzyme responsible for inhibiting glucose oxidation, is related to the excessive proliferation of pericytes in PAH and improved EC-pericyte crosstalk. The decrease of PDK4 contributes to promote EC-pericyte crosstalk (Yuan et al. 2016). Therefore, genes that regulate and control pericyte-EC crosstalk may become a new therapeutic target to cure the loss of small blood vessels in PAH.

## 4.3 Inflammatory Cells

The main structural change of PAH is pulmonary vascular remodeling (Liang et al. 2020). And there have been definite reports showing that inflammation plays a major pathogenic factor in pulmonary vascular remodeling (Oliveira et al. 2017). At the same time, the recruitment of inflammatory cells and EC proliferation play an equally important effect in the pathogenesis of PAH (Mumby et al. 2017). It can be seen that inflammatory cells and ECs are inseparable from the development of PAH (Kuebler et al. 2018). Hence, the role of inflammation in PAH is getting more and more attention. Cytokines and chemokines are certain to be the driving factors and contributing factors of the perivascular inflammation in PAH (Le Hiress et al. 2015). Macrophages and lymphocytes may be referred to the course of pulmonary blood vessel remodeling. The recruitment and accumulation of leukocytes were facilitated by granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) (Sawada et al. 2014), CXCL12 (Dai et al. 2016), connective tissue growth factor (CTGF) (Pi et al. 2018), IL-6 (Van Hung et al. 2014), and leptin (Xue et al. 2017) released by activated ECs. Other factors released from accumulated leukocytes such as leukotriene B4 (LTB4) derived from macrophages can cause EC apoptosis (Tian et al. 2013), and MIF derived from T cell lymphocytes can cause inflammation of the EC and recruit inflammatory cells (Le Hiress et al. 2015).

#### 5 Alveolar Epithelial Cells Crosstalk with SMCs

#### 5.1 Alveolar Epithelial Cell Regulation of SMC Proliferation

Apart from damage and dysfunction of EC in the pathogenesis of PH, more and more people realize that the alveolar epithelial cells (AECs) play an equally significant role in the development of PH. Some studies found that the activation of endoplasmic reticulum stress after long-term high-altitude exposure accelerates the apoptosis of AECs, which may induce the occurrence and development of high-altitude pulmonary hypertension (Pu et al. 2020). CTGF over-expressed in epithelial cells activates the integrin-linked kinase (ILK)/glucose synthesis kinase-38 (GSK-3β)/β-catenin pathway, resulting in dysfunction of epithelial cell and PASMC remodeling, which finally leads to the occurrence of PH (Chen et al. 2011). Recently, it has also been found that AECs take part in the pulmonary vascular contraction and remodeling of hypoxic pulmonary hypertension (Wang et al. 2021). The function of alveolar epithelial cells is not only a component of gas exchange but also a vital barrier to protect the human body from harm. AECs can quickly repair and regenerate cells to restore a complete alveolar epithelial barrier and then respond to acute lung injury (Zhang et al. 2019). Alveolar type I (AT1) and alveolar type II (AT2) cells are two types of AECs. The main function of AT2 cells is to synthesize and secrete pulmonary surfactants. Furthermore, AT2 cells can be

differentiated into AT1 cells in the homeostasis of the alveoli and the repair process after injury. The AT1 cells constitute the thin air-blood barrier, which is the epithelial component, and the coverage rate reaches 95% of the alveolar surface area (Chen and Liu 2020). According to previous reports, in hypoxic pulmonary hypertension (HPH), the response of pulmonary blood vessels to hypoxia was not like the expansion of blood vessels in the systemic circulation but vasoconstriction (Böger and Hannemann 2020). The alveoli will not make a rise in systemic pressure after being hypoxic, but only made an increase in pulmonary artery pressure. After the alveoli sense hypoxia, it was primarily felt on the alveolar capillary membrane. The alveolar capillary membrane is composed of epithelial and endothelial membranes on the alveolar wall. The hypoxia signal propagated from the alveolar capillaries to the small arteries and then caused the contraction of PASMCs (Hough et al. 2018). Both AECs and ECs show tolerance to hypoxia, but AECs were more sensitive (Wang et al. 2021). It was reported that hypoxia increased the concentration of reactive oxygen species (ROS) in AECs (Grimmer and Kuebler 2017). Hydrogen peroxide  $(H_2O_2)$  from AECs dependent on the ROS/superoxide dismutase 2 (SOD2) pathway regulated pulmonary vascular remodeling and contraction. In vitro, it was manifested that AECs not only facilitated the proliferation of PASMCs but also facilitated the proliferation of aortic artery smooth cells (AASMCs) in hypoxia (Wang et al. 2021). Therefore, the pulmonary vascular microenvironment formed by AECs and SMCs was involved in the remodeling and contraction of pulmonary vessels.

#### 5.2 SMC Regulation of AEC Proliferation

In acute lung inflammation, the spread of this inflammation relied on the immunologic function of lung interstitial cells, for example, SMCs (Udjus et al. 2019). SMC released a mass of proinflammatory factors, for instance, cytokines (Tumor Necrosis Factor-alpha [TNF- $\alpha$ ], IL-6), chemokines (Chemokine 8 [CXCL8]/Interleukin 8 [IL-8]/murine Chemokine 1 [CXCL1]), and growth factors (neuregulins [NRGs] and transforming growth factor alpha [TGF $\alpha$ ]) (Tliba and Panettieri 2009). These inflammatory responses need a disintegrin and metalloproteinase 17 (ADAM 17)mediated transactivation of ErbB receptors after the application of exogenous TGFa or NRG1. Transactivation of cells mediated by ErbB via binding to epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR)/ErbB1 or ErbB3 and ErbB4 receptors and shed TGF $\alpha$  or NRGs. Furthermore, ErbB4 has developmental functions and is involved in the synthesis and proliferation of surface active substances in AECs. Therefore, in the pulmonary inflammation, decreased ADAM 17-mediated growth factor in SMC accelerated the transactivation of ErbB4 by means of NRGs, for example, NRG1 activation facilitated the proliferation of AECs and keeps the homeostasis of the cellular environment (Dreymueller et al. 2014). It is worth attention of the crosstalk between AECs and SMCs in pulmonary inflammation of PH.

#### 6 Alveolar Epithelial Cells Crosstalk with Non-SMCs

## 6.1 Fibroblast

Idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis (IPF), pathologically common interstitial pneumonia, is a long-term disease with unclear etiology (Larson-Casey et al. 2020). The pathogenesis of the disease includes alveolar epithelial injury, abnormal vascular repair, and pulmonary vascular remodeling. The main complications of IPF patient survival include lung cancer and pulmonary hypertension. There were a lot of evidence that one of the important factors leading to IPF is the dysfunction and continuous damage of AECs (Lee et al. 2018; Wang et al. 2020). The migration, proliferation, and activation of mesenchymal cells are caused by active AECs and are accompanied by the formation of fibroblasts/myofibroblasts foci and excessive accumulation of extracellular matrix. Just like that DNA harm in AEC II resulted in osteopontin (OPN) expression via activating extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK)dependent signaling pathways. The induced OPN boosts the proliferation of AEC II and the migration of fibroblasts (Kato et al. 2014). Therefore, the integrity of the alveolar epithelial barrier was ultimately maintained due to the interaction between AECs and fibroblasts, which indicated that crosstalk between AECs and fibroblasts will be closely associated with the development of PH.

#### 6.2 Macrophages

Similarly, the interactions between AECs and macrophages play an equally important regulatory role in the development of pulmonary diseases (Young et al. 2016; Byrne et al. 2016). Macrophages are one of the important regulators of pulmonary inflammatory disease. Macrophages plasticity, specificity, and ability to interact with other cells make them a pivotal factor in the pathogenesis of pulmonary inflammatory disease (Wang et al. 2019). In addition, the crosstalk between macrophages and AECs is a key factor in the pathological process of pulmonary inflammation and fibrosis, which is directly attributed to the contact between macrophages and AECs. AT2 cells can secrete sonic hedgehog (Shh), and its signal transduction facilitated the secretion of OPN in macrophages. OPN acted on macrophages through autocrine or paracrine mode. And OPN fortified the expression of arginase-1 by means of activating the Janus kinase-2/transcription 3 (JAK2/STAT3) signaling pathway, and caused pulmonary fibrosis to occur (Hou et al. 2021). Similarly, the interaction between AECs and macrophages also plays an important role in regulating the progression of lung injury, which is becoming a new research hotspot. Exosomes from AECs can cause pulmonary inflammation and enable the migration and activation of macrophages. MicroRNA-92a-3p (miR-92a-3p) in AECs-derived exosomes mediated cellular communication between AECs and macrophages and facilitated the activation of macrophages by means of controlling Phosphatase and

tensin homolog (PTEN) expression and adjusting the activation of nuclear factor- $\kappa B$  (NF- $\kappa B$ ) signaling pathways (Liu et al. 2021). Therefore, the crosstalks between AECs and macrophages probably take part in PH by regulating pulmonary inflammation.

#### 7 Macrophages Crosstalk with SMCs

The accumulation of inflammatory cells is an important feature in vascular injury during PAH. Inflammatory cells (T, B lymphocytes, mast cells, monocytes, and macrophages) take a key part in the PAH process. Macrophages are innate immune cells, composed of recruited/infiltrated monocytes, which are essential for keeping homeostasis and repairing ability. Polarized macrophages may be generally classified into three genres: classically activated macrophages (M1), alternating activated macrophages (M2), and regulatory macrophages (M2b) (Huang et al. 2020). So it is worth noting that macrophages are involved in the pathogenesis of PAH (Bordenave et al. 2020). Early recruitment and replacement activation of macrophages are of great significance in the pathogenesis of PAH (Bai et al. 2019). Macrophagemediated inflammation is intricate, and the interaction between macrophages and PASMCs can regulate the internal microenvironment of the lung. In the co-culture of m2-macrophages and PASMC in direct contact, we understand that it facilitates the proliferation and migration of PASMC by relying on C-C chemokine receptor types 2/C-C chemokine receptor types 5 (CCR2/CCR5) (Abid et al. 2019). Furthermore, we found that M2b macrophages can also adjust the proliferation, migration, and apoptosis of PASMC by adjusting and controlling the phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase/ protein kinase B/forkhead box protein O3a (PI3K/Akt/FoxO3a) pathway (Huang et al. 2020). Six-transmembrane protein of prostate 2 (Stamp2) has been reported to be an important anti-inflammatory protein in macrophages. The lack of Stamp2 can directly affect the interaction between macrophages and SMCs, resulting in aggravation of pulmonary hypertension caused by hypoxia (Batool et al. 2020). And a recent study showed that LTB4 (5-lipoxygenase [5-LO] metabolite) derived from macrophages plays an important effect in causing pulmonary vascular remodeling in PAH (Tian et al. 2013; Peters-Golden and Henderson 2007). 5-LO and LTB4 are related to the evolution of PAH (Peters-Golden and Henderson 2007). In the lung lesions of hPAH patients with Bmpr2 mutations, 5-LO-mediated inflammation similarly converts PAEC into a diseased neointimal phenotype. In rats and patients with Bmpr2 mutations, 5-lo-expressing neointimal lesions might facilitate vascular inflammation and vascular remodeling (Tian et al. 2019). Pulmonary vascular remodeling is featured by the progress of distinct neointimal lesions, covering concentric laminar intima fibrosis and plexiform lesions (Dickinson et al. 2011). These neointimal lesions give rise to intraluminal obstruction due to EC and SMC proliferation, fibrosis, and inflammation, which ultimately leads to irreversible PAH (Steffes et al. 2020; Chan and Loscalzo 2008). Studies showed that activation of PI3K/Akt and extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2 (ERK1/2) pathways mediates

LTB 4 through regulating the GSK- $3\beta/\beta$ -catenin/cyclin D1 axis to induce PASMCs proliferation, and indicated that this pathway was involved in alleviating vascular remodeling and was beneficial to PAH treatment (Li et al. 2020). The above conclusions proved that the interactions between macrophages and SMCs played an equally significant effect in the pathogenesis and development of PAH.

#### 8 Fibroblasts Crosstalk with Macrophages

Communication mediated by adventitia cells acts a potential role in vascular inflammation and pathogenesis. The adventitia contains many innate immune cells, especially macrophages, fibroblasts, and DCs. The number of fibroblasts accounts for the majority of adventitia cells. The interaction of fibroblasts and macrophages in the adventitia of blood vessels facilitates the transmission of inflammatory signals and the progression of PH (Li et al. 2021). Studies have reported that fibroblasts have the ability to recruit and activate macrophages, leading to vascular inflammation and vascular remodeling, in which lactate and IL-6 play a significant role. Fibroblasts in a large number of animal models and humans with PH regulate macrophage activation (El Kasmi et al. 2014). For example, previous studies have shown that fibroblast paracrine IL-6 and macrophage STAT3 united with hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha (HIF1 $\alpha$ ) and CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein beta (C/EBP $\beta$ ) caused the pathogenesis of PH, which directly led to the occurrence of vascular inflammation and remodeling (El Kasmi et al. 2014). At the same time, studies have found that macrophages can receive and combine the signals sent by fibroblasts and then carry out disparate transcriptomics and metabolomics programming to keep a more stable lung microenvironment during the pathogenesis of PH (Li et al. 2021). LTB4 derived from macrophages aggravated the proliferation, migration, and differentiation of human pulmonary artery adventitia fibroblasts in a dosedependent manner via its homologous G protein-coupled receptor, BLT1. LTB4 stimulated human pulmonary artery adventitia fibroblasts by up-regulating p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) and NADPH oxidase 4 (Nox4) signaling pathway to promote PH development (Qian et al. 2015). The crosstalks between fibroblasts and macrophages in the microenvironment of the adventitia of blood vessels are expected to play a great therapeutic significance in improving the process of pulmonary vascular remodeling.

#### 9 Concluding Remarks

PH is considered to be a cardiopulmonary disease with pulmonary vascular inflammation, vascular remodeling, and cardiac cell damage (Yeo et al. 2020; Hsu et al. 2020). Cell-to-Cell Crosstalk has been taken as a new and further understanding of the physiology and pathology of PH (Rafikova et al. 2019). Phenotypic changes resulted in pulmonary vascular remodeling, pulmonary vasoconstriction, and pulmonary inflammation contain: (a) the crosstalk between pulmonary ECs and SMCs that generate a lung microenvironment of proliferation, anti-apoptosis, and vasoconstriction (b) the crosstalk between pulmonary ECs and non-SMCs that generate a lung microenvironment of proliferation, anti-apoptosis, and vasoconstriction (c) the crosstalk between AECs and SMCs that cause a lung microenvironment of proliferation, anti-apoptosis, and vasoconstriction (d) the crosstalk between AECs and non-SMCs that create a lung microenvironment of proliferation, anti-apoptosis, and vasoconstriction (e) the crosstalk between macrophages and SMCs to promote a lung microenvironment of proliferation, anti-apoptosis, and vasoconstriction (f) the crosstalk between macrophages and fibroblasts to promote a lung microenvironment of proliferation, anti-apoptosis, and vasoconstriction. As a result, the imbalance between proliferation and apoptosis, between vasoconstriction and vasodilation, as well as proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory resulted in pathological changes in the inner, middle, and adventitia of the pulmonary blood vessels, narrowing of the vascular lumen, vascular remodeling, pulmonary inflammation, and finally increased pulmonary artery pressure.

The morbidity rate of PH is still very high. Some patients are asymptomatic during the onset of the disease, which is the disadvantage of the early diagnosis and treatment (Strauss et al. 2019). The damage and repair of cells and the complex crosstalk between multiple cells have been added to the pathogenesis of PH (Voelkel et al. 2012). If the intricate interactions between vascular cells and their regulatory signaling pathways are enough realized and are applied in clinic, the pathological state of PH can be changed to the greatest extent and the mortality can be reduced. Therefore, the signaling pathways emphasized in the crosstalk between multiple cells play an important role in many diseases, especially PH. It is summarized of the crosstalk between cells in the pathogenesis of PH (Fig. 2).

In human and rodents PH, there exist the crosstalks between ECs and SMCs (Lin et al. 2019), ECs and pericytes (Yuan et al. 2019), ECs and Macrophages (Sawada et al. 2014), AECs and fibroblasts (Kato et al. 2014), AECs and macrophages (Hou et al. 2021), macrophages and SMCs (Abid et al. 2019), fibroblasts and macrophages (El Kasmi et al. 2014), ECs and fibroblasts (Labrousse-Arias et al. 2016). However, the crosstalk between AECs and SMCs has been studied only in rodent models until now (Wang et al. 2021). In comparison, the researches in rodent models of PH are more involved in cell-to-cell crosstalk than Human PH disease. And other studies found that in HIMF-induced PH, HMGB1-receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE) signal transduction is essential for mediating EC and SMC crosstalk, which was confirmed from idiopathic PH patients and rodent PH. However, data from humanized mice were found to further confirm the clinical significance of the HIMF/HMGB1 signal axis (Lin et al. 2019). Therefore, in future research, humanized mice should be more used in the crosstalk between cells for the development of biomedical research and clinical treatment of PH.

Nowadays, the research focused on network medicine can expand the opportunities for personalized treatment of PH (Wang and Loscalzo 2021). Network medicine is the use of effective genomic instruments as well as biostatistics,



Fig. 2 Cell-to-cell crosstalk in the pathogenesis of PH. The crosstalk between cells (Endothelial cell, Smooth muscle cell, Alveolar Epithelial cell, Fibroblast, Pericyte, and Macrophage) and the regulated signal pathways are involved in the pathogenesis of PH. NF- $\kappa B$  nuclear factor- $\kappa B$ , ET-1 Endothelin-1, BMPR bone morphogenic protein receptor, FoxM1 forkhead box M1, MIF macrophage migration inhibitory factor, BMPR2 bone morphogenic protein receptor 2, HIMF hypoxiainduced mitogenic factor, PDGF-B platelet-derived growth factor-BB, CXCL12 Chemokine 12, HMGB1 high mobility group box-1, 5-HTT Serotonin transporter, MMP-9 matrix metalloproteinase-9, TSP1 The secreted protein thrombospondin-1, IL-6 Interleukin 6, 15-HETE 15-hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid, PDK4 Pyruvate Dehydrogenase Kinase 4, GM-CSF granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor, CTGF Connective Tissue Growth Factor, LTB4 leukotriene B4, MMP-2 matrix metalloproteinase-2, PFKFB3 6-phosphofructo-2-kinase/fructose-2,6biphosphatase3,  $H_2O_2$  hydrogen peroxide, SOD2 superoxide dismutase 2, TNF- $\alpha$  Tumor Necrosis Factor alpha, CXCL8 Chemokine 8, IL-8 Interleukin 8, CXCL1 murine Chemokine 1, NRG1 neuregulin1,  $TGF\alpha$  Transforming growth factor alpha, *adam17* a disintegrin and metalloproteinase 17, Notch1 notch receptor 1, ERK extracellular signal-regulated kinase, OPN osteopontin, PTEN Phosphatase and tensin homolog, CCR2 C-C chemokine receptor types 2, CCR5 C-C chemokine receptor types 5, PI3K phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase, AKT protein kinase B, FoxO3a Forkhead box protein O3a, Stamp2 Six-transmembrane protein of prostate 2, HIF1α Hypoxia-inducible factor-1 alpha, C/EBPβ CCAAT/enhancer-binding protein beta, JAK2 Janus kinase-2, STAT3 transcription 3, Wnt5a Wnt family member 5A, PS1 presenilin 1, Shh Sonic hedgehog, MiR-143 microRNA-143, ROS reactive oxygen species, miR-92a-3p microRNA-92a-3p, ERK1/2 signal-regulated kinase 1/2, GSK-3*β* glycogen synthase kinase-3*β*, *p38 MAPK* p38 mitogen-activated protein kinases, Nox4 NADPH oxidase 4

bioinformatics, and dynamic system analysis to find the way of the prevention and treatment of PH (Napoli et al. 2019; Fiscon et al. 2018). For instance, in future research, computational modeling techniques can be used to enhance the interpretation of the relationship between the cells on the pulmonary vessels and the

pulmonary alveoli, and their interaction with neighboring cells. In conclusion, a full understanding of cell-to-cell crosstalk can bring more therapeutic options to the pathogenesis of PH. The important signals in cell-to-cell crosstalk will become the new targets for the prevention and treatment of PH.

Acknowledgments This work was supported by National Natural Science Foundation of China (No. 81973404, 81503058), Department of Education of Liaoning Province (No. JC2019034).

Declaration of Competing Interest: The authors declare that there are no competing interests. Author Contributions: All authors contributed to the study conception and design. The first draft of the manuscript was written by Yan Zhang, and all authors commented on previous versions of the manuscript. All authors read and approved the final manuscript.

#### References

- Abid S, Marcos E, Parpaleix A, Amsellem V, Breau M, Houssaini A, Vienney N, Lefevre M, Derumeaux G, Evans S, Hubeau C, Delcroix M, Quarck R, Adnot S, Lipskaia L (2019) CCR2/ CCR5-mediated macrophage-smooth muscle cell crosstalk in pulmonary hypertension. Eur Respir J 54(4):1802308
- Awad KS, Elinoff JM, Wang S, Gairhe S, Ferreyra GA, Cai R, Sun J, Solomon MA, Danner RL (2016) Raf/ERK drives the proliferative and invasive phenotype of BMPR2-silenced pulmonary artery endothelial cells. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 310(2):L187–L201
- Bai P, Lyu L, Yu T, Zuo C, Fu J, He Y, Wan Q, Wan N, Jia D, Lyu A (2019) Macrophage-derived legumain promotes pulmonary hypertension by activating the MMP (matrix metalloproteinase)-2/TGF (transforming growth factor)-β1 signaling. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 39(4):e130–e145
- Batool M, Berghausen EM, Zierden M, Vantler M, Schermuly RT, Baldus S, Rosenkranz S, Ten Freyhaus H (2020) The six-transmembrane protein Stamp2 ameliorates pulmonary vascular remodeling and pulmonary hypertension in mice. Basic Res Cardiol 115(6):68
- Böger R, Hannemann J (2020) Dual role of the L-arginine-ADMA-NO pathway in systemic hypoxic vasodilation and pulmonary hypoxic vasoconstriction. Pulm Circ 10(2): 2045894020918850
- Bordenave J, Thuillet R, Tu L, Phan C, Cumont A, Marsol C, Huertas A, Savale L, Hibert M, Galzi J-L, Bonnet D, Humbert M, Frossard N, Guignabert C (2020) Neutralization of CXCL12 attenuates established pulmonary hypertension in rats. Cardiovasc Res 116(3):686–697
- Byrne AJ, Maher TM, Lloyd CM (2016) Pulmonary macrophages: a new therapeutic pathway in fibrosing lung disease? Trends Mol Med 22(4):303–316
- Chan SY, Loscalzo J (2008) Pathogenic mechanisms of pulmonary arterial hypertension. J Mol Cell Cardiol 44(1):14–30
- Chen Q, Liu Y (2020) Heterogeneous groups of alveolar type II cells in lung homeostasis and repair. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 319(6):C991–C996
- Chen S, Rong M, Platteau A, Hehre D, Smith H, Ruiz P, Whitsett J, Bancalari E, Wu S (2011) CTGF disrupts alveolarization and induces pulmonary hypertension in neonatal mice: implication in the pathogenesis of severe bronchopulmonary dysplasia. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 300(3):L330–L340
- Dai Z, Li M, Wharton J, Zhu MM, Zhao Y-Y (2016) Prolyl-4 hydroxylase 2 (PHD2) deficiency in endothelial cells and hematopoietic cells induces obliterative vascular remodeling and severe pulmonary arterial hypertension in mice and humans through hypoxia-inducible factor-2α. Circulation 133(24):2447–2458

- Dai Z, Zhu MM, Peng Y, Jin H, Machireddy N, Qian Z, Zhang X, Zhao Y-Y (2018) Endothelial and smooth muscle cell interaction via FoxM1 signaling mediates vascular remodeling and pulmonary hypertension. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 198(6):788–802
- Deng L, Blanco FJ, Stevens H, Lu R, Caudrillier A, McBride M, McClure JD, Grant J, Thomas M, Frid M, Stenmark K, White K, Seto AG, Morrell NW, Bradshaw AC, MacLean MR, Baker AH (2015) MicroRNA-143 activation regulates smooth muscle and endothelial cell crosstalk in pulmonary arterial hypertension. Circ Res 117(10):870–883
- Dickinson MG, Bartelds B, Molema G, Borgdorff MA, Boersma B, Takens J, Weij M, Wichers P, Sietsma H, Berger RMF (2011) Egr-1 expression during neointimal development in flowassociated pulmonary hypertension. Am J Pathol 179(5):2199–2209
- Dreymueller D, Martin C, Schumacher J, Groth E, Boehm JK, Reiss LK, Uhlig S, Ludwig A (2014) Smooth muscle cells relay acute pulmonary inflammation via distinct ADAM17/ErbB axes. J Immunol 192(2):722–731
- El Kasmi KC, Pugliese SC, Riddle SR, Poth JM, Anderson AL, Frid MG, Li M, Pullamsetti SS, Savai R, Nagel MA, Fini MA, Graham BB, Tuder RM, Friedman JE, Eltzschig HK, Sokol RJ, Stenmark KR (2014) Adventitial fibroblasts induce a distinct proinflammatory/profibrotic macrophage phenotype in pulmonary hypertension. J Immunol 193(2):597–609
- Evans CE, Cober ND, Dai Z, Stewart DJ, Zhao Y-Y (2021) Endothelial cells in the pathogenesis of pulmonary arterial hypertension. Eur Respir J 58(3):2003957
- Fiscon G, Conte F, Farina L, Paci P (2018) Network-based approaches to explore complex biological systems towards network medicine. Genes 9(9):437
- Gao Y, Chen T, Raj JU (2016) Endothelial and smooth muscle cell interactions in the pathobiology of pulmonary hypertension. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 54(4):451–460
- Grimmer B, Kuebler WM (2017) The endothelium in hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction. J Appl Physiol (1985) 123(6):1635–1646
- Gu J, Zhang H, Ji B, Jiang H, Zhao T, Jiang R, Zhang Z, Tan S, Ahmed A, Gu Y (2017) Vesicle miR-195 derived from endothelial cells inhibits expression of serotonin transporter in vessel smooth muscle cells. Sci Rep 7:43546
- Guignabert C, Tu L, Girerd B, Ricard N, Huertas A, Montani D, Humbert M (2015) New molecular targets of pulmonary vascular remodeling in pulmonary arterial hypertension: importance of endothelial communication. Chest 147(2):529–537
- Hansmann G (2017) Pulmonary hypertension in infants, children, and young adults. J Am Coll Cardiol 69(20):2551–2569
- Hoeper MM, Ghofrani H-A, Grünig E, Klose H, Olschewski H, Rosenkranz S (2017) Pulmonary hypertension. Dtsch Arzteblatt Int 114(5):73–84
- Hou J, Ji J, Chen X, Cao H, Tan Y, Cui Y, Xiang Z, Han X (2021) Alveolar epithelial cell-derived sonic hedgehog promotes pulmonary fibrosis through OPN-dependent alternative macrophage activation. FEBS J 288(11):3530–3546
- Hough RF, Bhattacharya S, Bhattacharya J (2018) Crosstalk signaling between alveoli and capillaries. Pulm Circ 8(3):2045894018783735
- Hsu JY, Major JL, Riching AS, Sen R, Pires da Silva J, Bagchi RA (2020) Beyond the genome: challenges and potential for epigenetics-driven therapeutic approaches in pulmonary arterial hypertension. Biochem Cell Biol = Biochim Biol Cell 98(6):631–646
- Huang S, Yue Y, Feng K, Huang X, Li H, Hou J, Yang S, Huang S, Liang M, Chen G, Wu Z (2020) Conditioned medium from M2b macrophages modulates the proliferation, migration, and apoptosis of pulmonary artery smooth muscle cells by deregulating the PI3K/Akt/FoxO3a pathway. PeerJ 8:e9110
- Huertas A, Perros F, Tu L, Cohen-Kaminsky S, Montani D, Dorfmüller P, Guignabert C, Humbert M (2014) Immune dysregulation and endothelial dysfunction in pulmonary arterial hypertension: a complex interplay. Circulation 129(12):1332–1340
- Hwang I (2013) Cell-cell communication via extracellular membrane vesicles and its role in the immune response. Mol Cells 36(2):105–111

- Jiao Y, Li Z, Loughran PA, Fan EK, Scott MJ, Li Y, Billiar TR, Wilson MA, Shi X, Fan J (2018) Frontline science: macrophage-derived exosomes promote neutrophil necroptosis following hemorrhagic shock. J Leukoc Biol 103(2):175–183
- Jimenez SA, Piera-Velazquez S (2016) Endothelial to mesenchymal transition (EndoMT) in the pathogenesis of systemic sclerosis-associated pulmonary fibrosis and pulmonary arterial hypertension. Myth or reality? Matrix Biol 51:26–36
- Kato A, Okura T, Hamada C, Miyoshi S, Katayama H, Higaki J, Ito R (2014) Cell stress induces upregulation of osteopontin via the ERK pathway in type II alveolar epithelial cells. PLoS One 9(6):e100106
- Kim D, George MP (2019) Pulmonary hypertension. Med Clin North Am 103(3):413-423
- Kuebler WM, Bonnet S, Tabuchi A (2018) Inflammation and autoimmunity in pulmonary hypertension: is there a role for endothelial adhesion molecules? (2017 Grover conference series). Pulm Circ 8(2):2045893218757596
- Labrousse-Arias D, Castillo-González R, Rogers NM, Torres-Capelli M, Barreira B, Aragonés J, Cogolludo Á, Isenberg JS, Calzada MJ (2016) HIF-2α-mediated induction of pulmonary thrombospondin-1 contributes to hypoxia-driven vascular remodelling and vasoconstriction. Cardiovasc Res 109(1):115–130
- Larson-Casey JL, He C, Carter AB (2020) Mitochondrial quality control in pulmonary fibrosis. Redox Biol 33:101426
- Le Hiress M, Tu L, Ricard N, Phan C, Thuillet R, Fadel E, Dorfmüller P, Montani D, de Man F, Humbert M, Huertas A, Guignabert C (2015) Proinflammatory signature of the dysfunctional endothelium in pulmonary hypertension. Role of the macrophage migration inhibitory factor/ CD74 complex. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 192(8):983–997
- Lee J, Arisi I, Puxeddu E, Mramba LK, Amicosante M, Swaisgood CM, Pallante M, Brantly ML, Sköld CM, Saltini C (2018) Bronchoalveolar lavage (BAL) cells in idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis express a complex pro-inflammatory, pro-repair, angiogenic activation pattern, likely associated with macrophage iron accumulation. PLoS One 13(4):e0194803
- Li S, Zhai C, Shi W, Feng W, Xie X, Pan Y, Wang J, Yan X, Chai L, Wang Q, Zhang Q, Liu P, Li M (2020) Leukotriene B induces proliferation of rat pulmonary arterial smooth muscle cells via modulating GSK-3β/β-catenin pathway. Eur J Pharmacol 867:172823
- Li M, Riddle S, Kumar S, Poczobutt J, McKeon BA, Frid MG, Ostaff M, Reisz JA, Nemkov T, Fini MA, Laux A, Hu C-J, El Kasmi KC, D'Alessandro A, Brown RD, Zhang H, Stenmark KR (2021) Microenvironmental regulation of macrophage transcriptomic and metabolomic profiles in pulmonary hypertension. Front Immunol 12:640718
- Liang L-Y, Wang M-M, Liu M, Zhao W, Wang X, Shi L, Zhu M-J, Zhao Y-L, Liu L, Maurya P, Wang Y (2020) Chronic toxicity of methamphetamine: oxidative remodeling of pulmonary arteries. Toxicol In Vitro 62:104668
- Lin Q, Fan C, Gomez-Arroyo J, Van Raemdonck K, Meuchel LW, Skinner JT, Everett AD, Fang X, Macdonald AA, Yamaji-Kegan K, Johns RA (2019) HIMF (hypoxia-induced mitogenic factor) signaling mediates the HMGB1 (high mobility group box 1)-dependent endothelial and smooth muscle cell crosstalk in pulmonary hypertension. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 39(12): 2505–2519
- Liu Y, Zhang H, Yan L, Du W, Zhang M, Chen H, Zhang L, Li G, Li J, Dong Y, Zhu D (2018) MMP-2 and MMP-9 contribute to the angiogenic effect produced by hypoxia/15-HETE in pulmonary endothelial cells. J Mol Cell Cardiol 121:36–50
- Liu F, Peng W, Chen J, Xu Z, Jiang R, Shao Q, Zhao N, Qian K (2021) Exosomes derived from alveolar epithelial cells promote alveolar macrophage activation mediated by miR-92a-3p in sepsis-induced acute lung injury. Front Cell Infect Microbiol 11:646546
- Makino A, Firth AL, Yuan JXJ (2011) Endothelial and smooth muscle cell ion channels in pulmonary vasoconstriction and vascular remodeling. Compr Physiol 1(3):1555–1602
- Miyagawa K, Shi M, Chen P-I, Hennigs JK, Zhao Z, Wang M, Li CG, Saito T, Taylor S, Sa S, Cao A, Wang L, Snyder MP, Rabinovitch M (2019) Smooth muscle contact drives endothelial regeneration by BMPR2-Notch1-mediated metabolic and epigenetic changes. Circ Res 124(2): 211–224
- Montani D, Lau EM, Dorfmüller P, Girerd B, Jaïs X, Savale L, Perros F, Nossent E, Garcia G, Parent F, Fadel E, Soubrier F, Sitbon O, Simonneau G, Humbert M (2016) Pulmonary venoocclusive disease. Eur Respir J 47(5):1518–1534
- Mumby S, Gambaryan N, Meng C, Perros F, Humbert M, Wort SJ, Adcock IM (2017) Bromodomain and extra-terminal protein mimic JQ1 decreases inflammation in human vascular endothelial cells: implications for pulmonary arterial hypertension. Respirology 22(1):157–164
- Napoli C, Benincasa G, Loscalzo J (2019) Epigenetic inheritance underlying pulmonary arterial hypertension. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 39(4):653–664
- Oliveira SDS, Castellon M, Chen J, Bonini MG, Gu X, Elliott MH, Machado RF, Minshall RD (2017) Inflammation-induced caveolin-1 and BMPRII depletion promotes endothelial dysfunction and TGF-β-driven pulmonary vascular remodeling. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 312(5):L760–L771
- Pasha Q (2014) Saudi guidelines on the diagnosis and treatment of pulmonary hypertension: genetics of pulmonary hypertension. Ann Thorac Med 9(Suppl 1):S16–S20
- Perros F, Ranchoux B, Izikki M, Bentebbal S, Happé C, Antigny F, Jourdon P, Dorfmüller P, Lecerf F, Fadel E, Simonneau G, Humbert M, Bogaard HJ, Eddahibi S (2015) Nebivolol for improving endothelial dysfunction, pulmonary vascular remodeling, and right heart function in pulmonary hypertension. J Am Coll Cardiol 65(7):668–680
- Peters-Golden M, Henderson WR (2007) Leukotrienes. N Engl J Med 357(18):1841-1854
- Petrusca DN, Van Demark M, Gu Y, Justice MJ, Rogozea A, Hubbard WC, Petrache I (2014) Smoking exposure induces human lung endothelial cell adaptation to apoptotic stress. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 50(3):513–525
- Pi L, Fu C, Lu Y, Zhou J, Jorgensen M, Shenoy V, Lipson KE, Scott EW, Bryant AJ (2018) Vascular endothelial cell-specific connective tissue growth factor (CTGF) is necessary for development of chronic hypoxia-induced pulmonary hypertension. Front Physiol 9:138
- Pu X, Lin X, Duan X, Wang J, Shang J, Yun H, Chen Z (2020) Oxidative and endoplasmic reticulum stress responses to chronic high-altitude exposure during the development of highaltitude pulmonary hypertension. High Alt Med Biol 21(4):378–387
- Pulido T, Zayas N, de Mendieta MA, Plascencia K, Escobar J (2016) Medical therapies for pulmonary arterial hypertension. Heart Fail Rev 21(3):273–283
- Qian J, Tian W, Jiang X, Tamosiuniene R, Sung YK, Shuffle EM, Tu AB, Valenzuela A, Jiang S, Zamanian RT, Fiorentino DF, Voelkel NF, Peters-Golden M, Stenmark KR, Chung L, Rabinovitch M, Nicolls MR (2015) Leukotriene B4 activates pulmonary artery adventitial fibroblasts in pulmonary hypertension. Hypertension 66(6):1227–1239
- Rafikova O, Al Ghouleh I, Rafikov R (2019) Focus on early events: pathogenesis of pulmonary arterial hypertension development. Antioxid Redox Signal 31(13):933–953
- Ricard N, Tu L, Le Hiress M, Huertas A, Phan C, Thuillet R, Sattler C, Fadel E, Seferian A, Montani D, Dorfmüller P, Humbert M, Guignabert C (2014) Increased pericyte coverage mediated by endothelial-derived fibroblast growth factor-2 and interleukin-6 is a source of smooth muscle-like cells in pulmonary hypertension. Circulation 129(15):1586–1597
- Sawada H, Saito T, Nickel NP, Alastalo T-P, Glotzbach JP, Chan R, Haghighat L, Fuchs G, Januszyk M, Cao A, Lai Y-J, Perez VJ, Kim Y-M, Wang L, Chen P-I, Spiekerkoetter E, Mitani Y, Gurtner GC, Sarnow P, Rabinovitch M (2014) Reduced BMPR2 expression induces GM-CSF translation and macrophage recruitment in humans and mice to exacerbate pulmonary hypertension. J Exp Med 211(2):263–280
- Simonneau G, Montani D, Celermajer DS, Denton CP, Gatzoulis MA, Krowka M, Williams PG, Souza R (2019) Haemodynamic definitions and updated clinical classification of pulmonary hypertension. Eur Respir J 53(1):1801913
- Southgate L, Machado RD, Gräf S, Morrell NW (2020) Molecular genetic framework underlying pulmonary arterial hypertension. Nat Rev Cardiol 17(2):85–95
- Steffes LC, Froistad AA, Andruska A, Boehm M, McGlynn M, Zhang F, Zhang W, Hou D, Tian X, Miquerol L, Nadeau K, Metzger RJ, Spiekerkoetter E, Kumar ME (2020) A Notch3-marked subpopulation of vascular smooth muscle cells is the cell of origin for occlusive pulmonary vascular lesions. Circulation 142(16):1545–1561

- Stenmark KR, Frid MG, Graham BB, Tuder RM (2018) Dynamic and diverse changes in the functional properties of vascular smooth muscle cells in pulmonary hypertension. Cardiovasc Res 114(4):551–564
- Strauss B, Sassi Y, Bueno-Beti C, Ilkan Z, Raad N, Cacheux M, Bisserier M, Turnbull IC, Kohlbrenner E, Hajjar RJ, Hadri L, Akar FG (2019) Intra-tracheal gene delivery of aerosolized SERCA2a to the lung suppresses ventricular arrhythmias in a model of pulmonary arterial hypertension. J Mol Cell Cardiol 127:20–30
- Thenappan T, Chan SY, Weir EK (2018) Role of extracellular matrix in the pathogenesis of pulmonary arterial hypertension. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 315(5):H1322–H1331
- Tian W, Jiang X, Tamosiuniene R, Sung YK, Qian J, Dhillon G, Gera L, Farkas L, Rabinovitch M, Zamanian RT, Inayathullah M, Fridlib M, Rajadas J, Peters-Golden M, Voelkel NF, Nicolls MR (2013) Blocking macrophage leukotriene b4 prevents endothelial injury and reverses pulmonary hypertension. Sci Transl Med 5(200):200ra117
- Tian W, Jiang X, Sung YK, Shuffle E, Wu T-H, Kao PN, Tu AB, Dorfmüller P, Cao A, Wang L, Peng G, Kim Y, Zhang P, Chappell J, Pasupneti S, Dahms P, Maguire P, Chaib H, Zamanian R, Peters-Golden M, Snyder MP, Voelkel NF, Humbert M, Rabinovitch M, Nicolls MR (2019) Phenotypically silent bone morphogenetic protein receptor 2 mutations predispose rats to inflammation-induced pulmonary arterial hypertension by enhancing the risk for neointimal transformation. Circulation 140(17):1409–1425
- Tliba O, Panettieri RA (2009) Noncontractile functions of airway smooth muscle cells in asthma. Annu Rev Physiol 71:509–535
- Tuder RM (2017) Pulmonary vascular remodeling in pulmonary hypertension. Cell Tissue Res 367(3):643-649
- Udjus C, Cero FT, Halvorsen B, Behmen D, Carlson CR, Bendiksen BA, Espe EKS, Sjaastad I, Løberg EM, Yndestad A, Aukrust P, Christensen G, Skjønsberg OH, Larsen K-O (2019) Caspase-1 induces smooth muscle cell growth in hypoxia-induced pulmonary hypertension. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 316(6):L999–L1012
- Van Hung T, Emoto N, Vignon-Zellweger N, Nakayama K, Yagi K, Suzuki Y, Hirata K-i (2014) Inhibition of vascular endothelial growth factor receptor under hypoxia causes severe, humanlike pulmonary arterial hypertension in mice: potential roles of interleukin-6 and endothelin. Life Sci 118(2):313–328
- Voelkel NF, Gomez-Arroyo J, Abbate A, Bogaard HJ, Nicolls MR (2012) Pathobiology of pulmonary arterial hypertension and right ventricular failure. Eur Respir J 40(6):1555–1565
- Wang R-S, Loscalzo J (2021) Network module-based drug repositioning for pulmonary arterial hypertension. CPT Pharmacometrics Syst Pharmacol 10(9):994–1005
- Wang Y, Kuai Q, Gao F, Wang Y, He M, Zhou H, Han G, Jiang X, Ren S, Yu Q (2019) Overexpression of TIM-3 in macrophages aggravates pathogenesis of pulmonary fibrosis in mice. Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol 61(6):727–736
- Wang X, Liu M, Zhu M-J, Shi L, Liu L, Zhao Y-L, Cheng L, Gu Y-J, Zhou M-Y, Chen L, Kumar A, Wang Y (2020) Resveratrol protects the integrity of alveolar epithelial barrier via SIRT1/PTEN/p-Akt pathway in methamphetamine-induced chronic lung injury. Cell Prolif 53(3):e12773
- Wang Y, Li X, Niu W, Chen J, Zhang B, Zhang X, Wang Y, Dang S, Li Z (2021) The alveolar epithelial cells are involved in pulmonary vascular remodeling and constriction of hypoxic pulmonary hypertension. Respir Res 22(1):134
- Xue C, Sowden M, Berk BC (2017) Extracellular cyclophilin A, especially acetylated, causes pulmonary hypertension by stimulating endothelial apoptosis, redox stress, and inflammation. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 37(6):1138–1146
- Yeo Y, Yi ES, Kim J-M, Jo E-K, Seo S, Kim R-I, Kim KL, Sung J-H, Park SG, Suh W (2020) FGF12 (fibroblast growth factor 12) inhibits vascular smooth muscle cell remodeling in pulmonary arterial hypertension. Hypertension 76(6):1778–1786

- Young LR, Gulleman PM, Short CW, Tanjore H, Sherrill T, Qi A, McBride AP, Zaynagetdinov R, Benjamin JT, Lawson WE, Novitskiy SV, Blackwell TS (2016) Epithelial-macrophage interactions determine pulmonary fibrosis susceptibility in Hermansky-Pudlak syndrome. JCI Insight 1(17):e88947
- Yuan K, Shao N-Y, Hennigs JK, Discipulo M, Orcholski ME, Shamskhou E, Richter A, Hu X, Wu JC, de Jesus Perez VA (2016) Increased pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase 4 expression in lung pericytes is associated with reduced endothelial-pericyte interactions and small vessel loss in pulmonary arterial hypertension. Am J Pathol 186(9):2500–2514
- Yuan K, Shamskhou EA, Orcholski ME, Nathan A, Reddy S, Honda H, Mani V, Zeng Y, Ozen MO, Wang L, Demirci U, Tian W, Nicolls MR, de Jesus Perez VA (2019) Loss of endotheliumderived Wnt5a is associated with reduced pericyte recruitment and small vessel loss in pulmonary arterial hypertension. Circulation 139(14):1710–1724
- Zhang C, Zhu X, Hua Y, Zhao Q, Wang K, Zhen L, Wang G, Lü J, Luo A, Cho WC, Lin X, Yu Z (2019) YY1 mediates TGF-β1-induced EMT and pro-fibrogenesis in alveolar epithelial cells. Respir Res 20(1):249
- Zhao Q, Song P, Zou M-H (2021) AMPK and pulmonary hypertension: crossroads between vasoconstriction and vascular remodeling. Front Cell Dev Biol 9:691585